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U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

THURSDAY, APRIL 11, 2002

HoOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE CONSTITUTION,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, DC.

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 1:15 p.m., in Room
2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Steve Chabot [Chair-
man of the Subcommittee] presiding.

Mr. CHABOT. [Presiding.] The Committee will come to order.

This is the Subcommittee on the Constitution of the Judiciary
Committee. I will begin with my opening statement.

The purpose of this oversight hearing is to inquire into the man-
agement practices of the United States Commission on Civil
Rights.

Following its inception in 1957, the commission played an impor-
tant role in investigating civil rights abuses that plagued our Na-
tion at that time. The commission has now reached a critical stage
in its history.

Over time, the commission has been criticized by individuals on
both sides of the civil rights debate. However, recently, the commis-
sion has come under fire from all sides at the same time by sources
that include the New Republic, Salon.com, and the Washington
Post, for example.

Recent press reports have criticized the Chair for engaging in a
confrontation with the White House over the appointment of a new
commissioner, Peter Kirsanow. I would like to recognize Commis-
sioner Kirsanow will be attending this afternoon, although he will
not be a witness, but he will be in the audience. We understand
that he is on his way. He had a flight.

I'm fully confident that the appeals court will defer to the Presi-
dent’s interpretation of the appointment power that is entrusted to
President and grant Commissioner Kirsanow his rightful seat on
the commission.

The decline in public confidence in the commission has led the
Subcommittee on the Constitution, this Committee, to conduct
oversight to evaluate the commission’s operations.

Among other things, we are concerned about the effect of poor
management practices on the quality of the commission’s work
product, the apparent exclusion and disparagement of minority
viewpoints and participation, and, after a review of documents re-
cently produced to the Subcommittee, the failure to implement
fully management reforms recommended by the GAO 5 years ago.
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The 1997 GAO report entitled “U.S. Commission on Civil Rights:
Agency Lacks Basic Management Controls” characterized the com-
mission as, and I quote, “an agency in disarray” with “broad man-
agement problems,” unquote.

The commission has not adequately revised administrative in-
structions to inform staff of management policies. Despite the pur-
ported use of project reports recommended by GAO to inform com-
missioners of detailed project costs, staffing needs, and deadlines,
commissioners remain in the dark about these basic issues.

In April 2000, the commission hired McKinney & Associates, a
Washington, D.C., public relations firm, while at the same time
maintaining three employees in its own public affairs office. From
the extensive criticism of the commission in the press, it appears
that the commission’s expenditure of $170,000 on McKinney & As-
sociates has been a waste of money. The commission, moreover,
cannot explain what exactly McKinney does for the commission.

The commission appears to operate without consultation with
commissioners. The commission frequently withholds meeting tran-
scripts from commissioners and issues letters and press releases
under commissioners’ names without their approval.

The commission’s recent effort to suppress a book review that fa-
vorably mentioned Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom raises ques-
tions about the basic fairness of the commission and its ability to
accept differing points of view.

The staff director’s confirmation that the commission engages in
unregulated shredding raises concerns about whether staff have re-
ceived training on how to comply with the Federal Records Act.

We are concerned that the commission fails to consider commis-
sioners’ suggestions of witnesses for upcoming hearings and fre-
quently withholds witness lists from commissioners.

The commission also fails to clarify basic hearing procedures for
commissioners such as: “What is the topic of the next hearing?”
and “Who has been asked to testify?”

In June 2001, the commission withheld statistical data used in
formulating the conclusions of the Florida report from dissenting
commissioners Thernstrom and Redenbaugh and suppressed the
final version of the dissent.

A preliminary report and the final report were leaked to the
press before the commission released copies to the commissioners,
or to Florida Governor Jeb Bush, or to Florida Secretary of State
Katherine Harris. The commission then made no formal leak in-
quiry.

More recently, the commission disregarded OMB budget proce-
dures and its own budgeting process by failing to submit its budget
to commissioners for approval in June of 2001. And in October of
2001, it refused to forward discrimination complaints received on
the commission hotline to the Justice Department for investigation.

The continued mismanagement of the commission undermines
public confidence in the commission’s work. The commission is now
more a public spectacle than it is a serious fact-finding agency that
informs the public about the state of civil rights in America.

In view of these concerns, I look forward to hearing from our wit-
nesses today.



At this time, I'll yield to the Ranking Member, Mr. Nadler, for
his opening statement.

Mr. NADLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

What is a public spectacle is not the commission but the state-
ment of the Chairman we just heard. The Chairman referred to the
loss of public confidence in the commission. I see no loss of public
confidence in the commission. I see a campaign of defamation
against' the commission launched by the rig%t wing people who
don’t approve of civil rights as part of the Republican Party.

The Chairman referred to Commissioner Kirsanow and to the
campaign against the President’s -appointment of Commissioner
Kirsanow waged by the chairman of the commission. I know of no
Commissioner Kirsanow. I know of a gentleman named Mr.
Kirsanow, whom the President, disobeying the law passed by Con-
gress and signed in 1994, I think it was, changing the tenure of
members of the commission, attempted to point to a nonexistent
vacancy on the commission. I know that the courts upheld the opin-
ion of the chairperson and the majority of the commission that the
vacancy didn’t exist.

The Chairman is entitled to his opinion that the court decision
is wrong, but he’s not entitled to call Mr. Kirsanow a commissioner
or to berate the chairperson of the commission for following the law
and for being upheld by the court on what the law is.

With all the genuine civil rights issues facing the Nation, the
Subcommittee today dedicates itself to the assume task of review-
ing purchase orders, organizational charts, internal administrative
manuals, and the like. While I certainly take Congress’ oversight
responsibilities seriously, I cannot help but wonder if the petty and
punitive nature of the majority’s inquiries and the disrespectful al-
most abusive manner in which the majority has dealt with the
commission belies an agenda other than ensuring that the commis-
sion is doing its job correctly.

In fact, I believe it represents an agenda prefer ensuring that the
commission cannot do its job correctly.

I have often fought fraud, waste, and abuse in Government. As
the majority’s witness, Mr. Schatz, will recall, we worked together
a few years ago to do what almost no Member of Congress would
ever think of doing: We managed to kill a costly, unnecessary, and
wasteful highway project in my own district. It did not make me
particularly popular at home, but this was a pork-barrel project
that simply, in my opinion, was not needed and would have wasted
about $300 million of the taxpayers’ money. And I was happy at
Mr. Schatz’ assistance in being able to kill the project, although
people are trying to revive it and we will have to continue to op-
pose it if they make more attempts.

I have no regrets. That was then.

Thousands of pages have been produced on everything from the
purchase of office equipment to harassment over the very serious
matter of Commissioner Wilson’s tenure, a matter decided in the
lcomg}ission’s favor by the U.S. District Court for the District of Co-
umbia.

Mr. Chairman, back in 1995, when as part of the Republican rev-
olution the name of the Subcommittee was changed from the Sub-
committee on Civil and Constitutional Rights to the Subcommittee
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on the Constitution, I had hoped that the name change would not
signal a change in emphasis and was only symbolic of the major-
ity’s, apparently, disregard for civil and constitutional rights. In my
service on the Subcommittee in the ensuing years, I have found
that this change was really truth in labeling. The work of the Sub-
committee has had as much to do with its historical record as a
vigorous guardian of civil and constitutional rights as it does with
the future of Amtrak.

If anything, the Subcommittee has become a focal point for as-
sanlts on the constitutional rights of the American people. Whether
considering constitutional amendments that would promote the
suppression of free speech or the Subcommittee’s tireless and often
creative efforts to undermine a woman’s constitutional right to
choose, this Subcommittee has been anything but the proud guard-
ian of individual liberty it was for so many years.

Mr, Chairman, somewhere on the road to Damascus the party of
Lincoln has become the party of Jefferson Davis. Whatever our dif-
fl\?rences on policy, I find this transition a heartbreaking loss to the

ation.

I will leave it to my colleagues on the other side of the aisle to
count paperclips and engage in other theatrics. We are fortunate
today to have Mr. Hilary Shelton, director of the Washington bu-
reau of the NAACP, and Mr. Les Jin, the commission staff director,
with us. With the indulgence of the Chair, I hope to discuss the
topic of civil and constitutional rights. According to clause 1(k)5)
of House rule X, civil liberties is still within our jurisdiction, and
it would be nice if we got a chance to exercise that jurisdiction one
of these days.

The commission has issued a number of reports and rec-
ommendations, not all of which have been controversial, and many
of which have resulted in real changes that have benefited the civil
liberties of the people we represent. It might be nice if the Sub-
committee could actually hold a hearing or consider legislation
based on that work, based on those reports, even some of the non-
controversial reports. I would be-happy to work with the Chair on
such a project. ‘

I can vouch for the fact that in my own city of New York, as a
result of commission report, police Commissioner Ray Kelly re-
cently issued a tough new order against racial profiling and or-
dered that it be read and posted in every precinct in the city.

Mr. Chairman, I hope the current fascination with the commis-
sion, rather than with the civil rights issues it reports on, is not
a form of partisan retribution for its incisive and clarifying report
on the illegal disenfranchisement of Florida voters in the 2000 elec-
tion.

Using the power of Congress to harass or kill the messenger
should be beneath us.

I would urge my colleagues to remember why we are here and
the fundamental rights with whose guardianship we are entrusted,
so that we may rise above some of these administrative issues and
get on with the work of safeguarding civil liberties.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. CHABOT. Thank you.
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At this time I would like to welcome and introduce our panel.
And our first witness this affernoon will be Commissioner Abigail
Thernstrom, appointed to the commission by House Speaker Den-
nis Hastert in January of 2001.

Commissioner Thernstrom is a senior fellow at the Manhattan
Institute in New York, where she has researched and published ex-
tensively on civil rights issues. She is the author of the 1997
award-winning work “Whose Votes Count? Affirmative Action and
Minority Voting Rights.” Thernstrom and her husband, Harvard
historian Stephan Thernstrom, are co-authors of the New York
Times-acclaimed book “America in Black and White: One Nation
Indivisible.”

Commissioner Thernstrom serves on the boards of the Center for
Equal Opportunity and the Institute for Justice. She has appeared
on “Fox News Sunday,” “Good Morning America,” and the “Jim
Lehrer Newshour.” She has published articles in the Wall Street
Journal, New York Times and Washington Post.

She holds a Ph.D. from the Harvard University Department of
Government.

Our second witness this afternoon will be Les Jin, appointed staff
director for the commission by President Clinton in October 2000.
Mr. Jin is responsible for the day-to-day operations of the commis-
sion. He is a former general counsel with the U.S. Information
Agency and more recently with the U.S. Broadcasting Board of
Governors. He served as a trial attorney with the U.S. Equal Em-
ployment Opportunity Commission in Chicago and as a hearings of-
ficer with the Chicago Commission on Human Relations. He has
also worked for the Legal Assistance Foundation of Chicago.

He has served on the board of the National Asian-Pacific Amer-
ican Bar Association and was general counsel for the Organization
of Chinese-Americans.

Mr. Jin received his law degree from the University of Oregon
and earned a master’s in public administration from the John F.
Kennedy School of Government at Harvard University.

Our third witness will be Hilary O. Shelton, director of the
NAACP Washington Bureau. Prior to working for the NAACP, Mr.
Shelton served as the Federal liaison assistant director of the gov-
ernment affairs department of the United Negro College Fund.

Prior to serving the college fund, Mr. Shelton served as program
director for the United Methodist Church’s Social Justice Advocacy
Agency and the General Board of Church and Society.

Mr. Shelton serves on the boards of the National Center for
Democratic Renewal, the Leadership Conference on Civil Rights,
and the National Violence Against Women Task Force.

Mr. Shelton holds a B.A. in communication and political science
from the University of Missouri and an A A. in legal sciences from
Northeastern University.

Our fourth and final witness will be Thomas A. Schatz, the presi-
dent of Citizens Against Government Waste, the CAGW. Mr.
Schatz is a nationally recognized spokesperson on Government
waste.

During his 15 years with CAGW, Mr. Schatz has testified numer-
ous times on Government waste issues before the Committees of
the United States Senate and the House of Representatives, He has
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appeared as an expert on ABC News with Peter Jennings, CBS
News with Dan Rat%er NBC News with Tom Brokaw, “Larry King
Live,” and the “McNeil- Tehrer Newshour.”

Prior to joining Citizens Against Government Waste in 1986, he
spent 6 years as the legislative director for Congressman Hamilton
Fish and 2 years practicing law and lobbying. Mr. Schatz holds a
law degree from George Washington University.

We'd like to welcome all four of the witnesses here this after-
noon. We would ask the witnesses, if possible, to confine their testi-
mony to within 5 minutes. We have a lighting system before you
there. When the yellow light comes on, that means you've used up
4 minutes and try to wrap up in the final minute and we’ll give
a little leeway here and there, but we’d appreciate it if you'd try
to keep it within 5 minutes. When the red light comes on, that
means the 5 minutes has been used up.

And we’ll begin with Commissioner Thernstrom.

STATEMENT OF ABIGAIL THERNSTROM, COMMISSIONER, U.S.
COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

Ms. THERNSTROM. Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee,
I thank you for holding this hearing and for inviting me to testify.

My name is Abigail Thernstrom, as you know. And as the Chair-
man mentioned, I am a political scientist by training, a senior fel-
low at the Manhattan Institute in New York, a member of the
State Board of Education in Massachusetts, where I live, and a
commissioner on the U.S. Commission for Civil Rights since Janu-
ary 2001.

I'm also the author of numerous books and articles on race and
ethnicity.

I'm going to speak briefly, and I ask that a more detailed testi-
mony be entered into the record.

Mr. CHABOT. Without objection.

And all the statements of all four witnesses will be entered into
the record.

Ms. THERNSTROM. Thank you.

In the decades since 1957 when the commission was first formed,
a revolution in the status of blacks and the state of race relations
has occurred in this country. But on the road to racial equality,
there’s obviously still much to do. And the commission can play an
important part, in theory.

In practice, however, the commission hurts more than it helps.
It sullies the drive for civil rights, and it taints a cause to which
every American should be committed.

This is the picture that I've seen in the 15 months that I've
served, and a review of the historical record shows that this has
been the case for years.

Here are some of the reasons. The commission’s hearings and
briefings make a mockery of intellectual inquiry. Its reports are
never circulated in draft form to distinguished scholars with a vari-
ety of perspectives. And as a consequence, the work is shoddy and
ideologically driven.

The conclusions drawn by the commission in its reports are so
crude and so predictable that I could write them myself before any
hearing or briefing took place.
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Press releases are issued in the name of all commissioners, al-
though I have not seen them beforehand and I often find them ob-
jectionable. Moreover, they can be woefully inaccurate. They state
facts that are not facts about actions taken by the commission and
about the American racial and ethnic landscape.

The chairman, Mary Frances Berry, has a public relations agen-
cy funded with taxpayer money that works only for her. I believe
I have fiduciary responsibility for such decisions, although I am
never consulted.

Commission meetings are marked by procedural chaos. Rules are
changed arbitrarily. 'm never sure what will be on the agenda
until I get there, and topics and speakers are switched without
warning with the result that I cannot adequately prepare for meet-
ings and I waste time on issues that will not be addressed.

I lack basic access to the staff and its work. Direct conversations
with anybody outside the staff director, Les Jin, office are explicitly
prohibited. Moreover, memos to Mr. Jin containing vital questions
are regularly unanswered or only very partially answered.

Communications from Mr. Jin can be, well, let’s say just totally
bewildering. For instance, July 20th, 2001, I received a memo stat-
ing I -did not- participate in a meeting between Commissioner
Redenbaugh and the general counsel, and that the deadline to dis-
cuss the issues at hand had passed. In fact, there was no meeting
and no deadline, as I made clear in an uncontested memo of July
23.

Alas, this incident did not surprise me. A contempt for facts runs
through much of the commission’s work.

‘Grandstanding substitutes for effective work. The hotline estab-
lished to record instances of discrimination against Arab-Americans
and Muslims was a disaster as Time magazine accurately reported.
It was basically useless.

That did not bother Chairman Berry, who on October 12 said,
quote, “People around the country have expressed their gratitude,
so I think we ought to be proud that we’re doing this rather than
worrying about whether it’s helping anybody,” end quote.

Reports take years to complete, as shown on the chart on the
easel. And often the information that has been gathered is obsolete.
For instance, the racial and ethnic tension report was supposed to
take 3 to 5 years; it took 11 years to complete.

Most important, secrecy and a fear of dissenting voices pervades
all of the commission’s work. That was evident in the recent can-
cellation of important hearings on education. Instead, the staff is
writing a report behind closed doors, although three commissioners
have considerable expertise on the subject.

This fear of dissenfing voices was most obvious in connection
with the commission’s Florida report, a report the Washington Post
editorial described as, quote, “highly politicized, contributing little
beyond noise to the national discussion of the problems in the 2000
election.”

The extraordinary secrecy extended to the witness list at one of
the Florida hearings, although, in fact, that list, I subsequently
learned, had been released to the press by the public relations
ia;gency that works solely for the chairman. I hadn’t seen the list,

owever.
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Fear of input from affected parties in Florida, from scholars out-
side the commission, from commissioners thémselves, drove a proc-
ess that lacked even bare-bones integrity. Process and substance
cannot be separated. A corrupt process ensures a worthless result.

In the minutes I have left, I will confine myself-to just a few
words about the suppression of the Thernstrom-Redenbaugh dis-
sent on totally specious legal grounds. That the U.S. Commission
on Civil Rights should even think about suppressing a dissent is
of course jaw-dropping. This commission thought and it acted. In-
deed, the commission contemplated a speech code for dissents,
which would have restricted them to two or three pages and pro-
hibited independent research.

Chairman Berry often claims the dissent has not in fact—that
the dissent has in fact been published by the commission. Not so.
It has never been published by the commission,

A crude first draft of the dissent has been included in a pile of
material taken from Senate hearings on election reform. I was not
permitted to submit the polished and quite amended version. I was
given no opportunity to submit my rejoinder to the work of the
commission’s statistical expert, although I had been promised a
chance to do so. And the dissent does not appear labeled as such
in the proper place for dissents.

Mr. CHABOT. Commissioner, could you wrap up?

Ms. THERNSTROM. Yes.

Mr. CHABOT. Thank you.

Ms. THERNSTROM. I have offered the briefest outline of the ex-
traordinary number of problems that plague the commission. I will
provide many others, supported by documents, in my written testi-
mony.

Final word: It has been a long time, in my view, since the com-
mission did any meaningful work to advance the cause of civil
rights. The commission should be a source of hard facts on current
civil rights issues and a place of robust debate. It is neither. It is
a national embarrassment.

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Thernstrom follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ABIGAIL THERNSTROM

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, thank you for holding this
hearing and for inviting me to testify.

My name is Abigail Thernstrom. I am a political scientist by training, a senior
fellow at the Manhattan Institute in New York, a member of the state board of edu-
cation in Massachusetts where I live, and a commissioner on the U.S. Commission
on Civil Rights, appointed in January 2001.

I am the author of a multiple-award winning book, Whose Votes ‘Count? Affirma-
tive Action and Minority Voting Rights, and the co-author of America in Black and
White: One Nation, Indivisible, a history of race relations and racial change in the
decades since World War II. I am presently working on a book entitled Getting the
Answers Right: Race, Class and Academic Achievement, which will be published by
Simon and Schuster in 2003.

I “3.11 speak briefly and ask that a more detailed testimony be entered into the
record.

A revolution in the status of blacks and the state of race relations has occurred
in the decades since the Commission was formed in 1957. But on the road to racial
equality, there is still much to do, and the Commission can play an important
part—in theory.
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In practice, however, it hurts more than it helps. It sullies the drive for civil
rights—taints a cause to which every American should be committed. Or at least
that is the picture I have seen in the fifteen months I have served.

Here are some of the reasons:

e Its hearings and briefings make a mockery of intellectual inquiry. Its reports
are never circulated in draft form to distinguished scholars with a variety of
perspectives and, as a consequence, the work is shoddy and ideologically-driv-
en. Preliminary findings are issued without following basic scholarly or colle-
gial process. Reports are leaked to the press before being given to Commis-
sioners.

During the two Florida Hearings (January 11-12 and February 16, 2001), the
most basic processes that would have guaranteed a fair and balanced hearing were
not followed.

Chairman Berry and the staff director, Les Jin, refused to disclose the list of wit-
nesses before the hearings on February 16.1 The rationale given: the witnesses were
afraid, and had requested that their names be kept under wraps. However, McKin-
ney and McDowell, a public relations firm retained by the Commission, has ac-
knowledged in print that it had prior access to the witness list, which it distributed
to the press before the hearings.?

Further, it is absurd to say that these witnesses feared for their well-being. They
had been interviewed by the staff attorneys and told that their testimony would be
public; hearings were open to the press and filmed by C-Span. Had the procedure
been proper, all commissioners would have been given an opportunity to suggest
witnesses and would have known precisely who was appearing in order to ade-
quately prepare for questioning.

Before the Commission had closed the record for the Florida hearings, the chair-
man issued preliminary findings and leaked her personal statement to the New
York Times. Although it was described as an official Commission statement, in fact
commissioners had not seen it. I attach the New York Times article of March 8§,
300%,0 imsd the statement subsequently released to the Commission itself on March

, 2001. p—

On March 9, the Commission also issued a press release, attached, that obfuscates
the distinction between a personal statement issued by the chairman and one voted
on by the Commission, prior to publication.

Before the chairman released her preliminary statement, I had asked to. see the
documents that staff attorneys had received in response to ques?_fgns\raised by the
Florida election. They were attorney-work products and not available for review, I
was informed. Basic documents were for staff-eyes only. I attach the memoranda re-
cording my requests and responses from the staff director.

During the drafting process, only the office of the general counsel had access to
the Florida report. On several occasions, to no avail, Commissioner Redenbaugh and
I requested the timeline for the release of the report. Ultimately, stories on the re-

1USCCR transcript, February 16, 2001, p. 30:

Commissioner THERNSTROM: It is correct that I had an agenda, but all the witness—I have
no idea who any of the witnesses are before the lunch break——

Chairperson BERRY: None of us do. Do you want to know why? I'll tell you.

You know as many witnesses as the rest of us. Some of the witnesses for their own protection
did not want to be identified in any documents before they appeared today. They feared for rea-
sons of their own that their names not be disclosed. So in order to protect them their names
haven’t been written down anywhere. The Commission has done that in the past to protect peo-
ple and so it was thought necessary, as I am told, to do that.

2In a paper by McKinney & McDowell dated January 2001, p. 2, it says: “The firm also dis-
tributed via e-mail the second advisory and hearing agenda/witness list (obtained from the Com-
mission) to many additional media representatives who contacted the firm for information prior
to the hearings. )

3Seelye, Katharine, New York Times, March 9, 2001, p. Al4.

4 At the April 13 Commission meeting, the Chair did not specify when Commissioners would
receive a draft copy of the report. Her only statement was: “So Eddie, we have to have that
[the draft report] at some point before then if we are going to act on it at the June meeting.”

On May 22, Commissioners Thernstrom and Redenbaugh sent a memo to the Chair and asked
two questions: when exactly Commissioners could expect to receive the report, and what was
the status (begin and end dates) of the affected agency review?

On May 23, Les Jin’s special assistant, Kim Alton left a voice mail in Redenbaugh’s assistant
voice mail saying that the staff director said that Commissioners should refer to the April tran-
script.

011)1 May 24, Commissioner Redenbaugh sent another memo to the chairman protesting this
lack of response, and reiterating the two questions. That memo was acknowledged (on or about

Continued
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port were published in the-Washington Post, New York Times and the Los Angeles
Times before I had even received a copy of the draft. In other words, the media were
privy to the report’s conclusions before I was. On June 9, 2001, the Washington Post
called this leak “stupid and destructive.”5

* Press releases are issued including my name, although I have not seen them
beforehand and in fact often disagree with their substance. Moreover, they
can be woefully inaccurate. For instance, following its meeting this past Sep-
tember, a press release stated that commissioners had voted for a hotline to
solicit and catalogue complaints of discrimination involving Arabs and Mus-
lims. In fact, this vote never took place.® Moreover, there had been no discus-

May 31) by Dr. Berry’s assistant, Krishna Toolsie, who again referred Commissioner
Redenbaugh’s assistant to the April transcript in which Dr. Berry informed the Commissioners
that they would have the report in early June.

On June 1, Les Jin sent Commissioners a brief memo stating only that the report “was not
quite ready for distribution to the Commissioners”; it would be sent out “in accordance with the
timeline discussed during the April Commission meeting”; and the Commission was “proceeding
with the requirements for legal sufficiency and affected agency review . . .”

On Monday June 4, at taa%proximately 9:30 a.m., Commissioner Redenbaugh’s assistant, Char-
lie Ponticelli, met with s director Jin’s special assistant, Kim Alton, in the antercom of the
staff director’s office. Ponticelli stressed the Commissioners’ concern that all Commissioners be
given adequate time to review the draft report, and she again asked when exactly they would
receive the report. Kim Alton said the report was downstairs with the General Counsel and that
she did not know when Commissioners would receive the report but that she would check with
the staff director for further details. At approximately 5:00 p.m.Kim Alton left a voice mail mes-
sage indicating that the report would be available “at 6:30. today.” At 6:00 p.m., Ponticelli re-
ceived a call from New York Times’ reporter Katharine Seelye asking for Commissioner
Redenbaugh’s number so that she could get his reaction to the report. Seelye was told that nei-
ther had yet received the report. At 11:00 p.m, that evening, a messenger sent by the Commis-
sion arrived at Ponticelli’s house with a copy of the report. Commissioner Thernstrom’s assistant
received her copy of the report about the same time. Commissioner Thernstrom received her
copy of the report, the next day, Tuesday, June 5 after noon. That morning the New York Times,
the Washington Post and the Los Angeles Times ran stories about the report which had been
leaked to those papers by the Commission.

5 Getler, Michael, The Washington Post, “When Leaks Backfire,” June 10, 2001.

8USCCR transcript, September 14, 2001, pp. 50-55. The hotline is not mentioned in the dis-
cussion and not voted on.

Chairperson BERRY: Well, I think that the first thing is that the staff should find out what
the Community Relation Service is doing. Because they’re small too, and they don’t have much
money, but their mandate as I understand it, unless it’s changed in the last couple of years,
is to be conciliators. And they ‘used to do reports all the time, because I used to use them on
incidents that were. hap]fning in various places and their efforts to try to go out and conciliate.
So we need to find out what they’re doing.

And usually RDs in the past have operated in tandem with them. I don’t know whether
they’re doing that now anymore, but they should be in consultation with them.

I hear Ivy saying in the background that they are, so that’s good. And they should be, and
they should report to us on what’s go%.xilg on. Because my gut reaction is that CRS is the place
that ought to be doing this job of actu g out on the ground conciliating and collecting informa-
tion and data and passing it along. And RD’s ought to be working with them, and our SACs
and coordinating that. And until we get some other advice to do something else, why don’t we
simply say to our staff that that ought to be happening and they ought to make sure that it
is. Unless somebody has an objection.

Vice Chairperson REYNOSO: Vice Chair.

Chairperson BERRY: Yes, Vice Chair?

Vice Chairperson REYNOSO: I think that the gathering of data is. very important because
there’s such a tendency of denial in terms of anything negative that’s happening in our country.

Commissioner EDLEY: Exactly. 3

Vice Chairperson REYNOsO: That’s probably very important.

Secondly, I just want to point out that somehow the description of the Near East of part of
this world has been expanded. Because I heard concerns by Indians——

Chairperson BERRY: Yes.

Vice Chairperson REYNOSO:—and people of Indian ancestry. I never knew that India was in
the Near East, but somehow that they too apparently have come under harassment. So it’s a
large body of Americans that are potentially coming under this type of fellow citizen or police
type of heightened scrutiny and harassment. So I think it’s very important.

Chairperson BERRY: Well, the history of all this is that that’s what usually happens. People
who look like or people think are, and they have no idea anyway because we have such a faulty
knowledge as Americans of geography anyway, so we hardly know where anyplace is and where
anybody came from.

One of my students yesterday who is Hispanic, Mexican he calls himself, was saying he needs
to get a big sign to put in front of him to carry around saying “T'm Mexican,” because people
are harassing him because they thought he was an Arab. He was Arab-looking they said. They
didn’t know what that was, but that’s what he was doing.

So, in any case, I think the statement now—so what we'll do is tell the staff, CRS, work with
them, find out what theyre doing, the data collection and all the rest of it, and the RDs out
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unit has become a very expensive clipping service—nothing more. Two of its employ-
ees have quit recently.

According to a cumulative cost analysis issued by McKinney & McDowell, senior
staff at the public relations agency charge the Commission $200 an hour. However,
I have never seen an accounting, although I suspect I have fiduciary responsibility
as a Commissioner.

I have asked, at a minimum, to receive copies of the press releases issued at tax-
payer expense and including my name. McKinney & McDowell told my assistant,
Kristina Arriaga, that they worked only for the chairman. Often, I have had to re-
quest copies of press releases after I see them posted on the internet or quoted in
news articles.

» Commission meetings are marked by procedural chaos. Rules are changed ar-
bitrarily. I can’t be sure of what will be on the agenda umtil I arrive at a
monthly meeting, and topics and speakers are switched without warning. As
a result I cannot adequately prepare for meetings, and I waste time on issues
that will not be addressed. Thus, a hearing on welfare was scheduled for the
meeting in March; at the very last moment, the chairman substituted a
speaker on bioterrorism.

This problem has risen several times in years prior to my service on the Commis-
sion. I include sections of the transcripts of two meetings—one in 1996 and another
in 1999—at which commissioners protested this practice on the record.? In spite of
assurances by the chairman and memoranda requesting an explanation, this prac-
tice continues.

On March 8, the chairman justified the last minute change by stating that the
briefing was being conducted by a “speaker”1° even though the agenda and the Fed-

9USCCR transcript, November 15, 1996

Chairperson Berry stated: “Well, you will know at least at the meeting before the meeting,
if there’s some emergency thing added.” Commissioner George asked: “So nothing will be added
unless it's added at a meeting before that meeting at which the briefing will be held.” And the
Chairperson replied: “Yes, Yes. And if it’s an emeriency and we have to for some other way
do it that way, somebody will call you and tell you. Okay? The staff director. How’s that?”

USCCR transcript, June 18, 1999,

Chairperson Berry stated: “There may be emergencies from time to time, or items that hap-
pened and that Commissioners would be notified when they occurred . . . we will try to make
sure that in the future . . . the staff director will be instructed to make sure that people know
a month in advance if there is a briefing scheduled for already for something.” She reiterated:
“So the general rule then, as I understand it, will be that Commissioners will be notified a
month in advance.”

107JSCCR Transcript, March 8, 2002, pp. 59—68.

Chairperson BERRY:—whatever else you guys want to do, you can do it, but we want to do
t.hi;. IgIaybe that would have been okay.

es?

Commissioner BRACERAS: I actually have a question about the briefing for today, and actually
how it came about. Because—

Chairperson BERRY: I'd be happy to tell you.

Commissioner BRACERAS: Okay. Well, great. Because I had spent some time, actually—and
my special assistant had spent some time—preparing for a briefing on welfare reform and edu-
cating ourselves on that. And I think that this topic that we have for today is interesting, and
I'm pleased to welcome the witness here today to talk about it. But in terms of process, I have
to say I was a little concerned about how this came about and the timing of it, because we did
not have time to educate ourselves about this issue the way we had started to do on welfare.

So from the memorandum that came over my fax, it indicated that somebody on the staff had,
I guess, fallen ill, and that was the reason for the change on the welfare briefing. And I was
just wondering if you could tell me who it was—who on the staff was responsible for welfare
that fell ill that made it impossible to have that briefing.

Chairperson BERRY: Do you want to name the person that’'s—

Staff Director JIN: I don’t think I would—unless my counsel tells me, I don’t think I would
be appropriate in this kind of forum.

Commissioner BRACERAS: Okay. You don’t have to tell me who's ill, but can you tell me who
was responsible for welfare?

Staff Director JIN: Well, the way you phrased the question, I mean, once I say that——

Commissioner BRACERAS: Well, there’s only one person who was responsible for the briefing?

Staff Director JIN: Well, there’s a person who was responsible for taking the initiative to do
the early work to get it to a second point, and others would have jumped in and helped.

5 1(131131111'1’missioner BRACERAS: And there was no one else who could take over when that person
ell il1?

Staff Director JIN: And the situation was that a number of things happened sequentially so
that—when we were going through it, we thought that the person would—we knew there -were
some major things, but we didn’t think that they would last this long. And it just kept on piling
up.
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sion of the matter at any Commission meeting. I include the text of the tran-
script and the discussion of this issue.

Records show that other commissioners in past years (before my time) have pro-
tested the practice of the chairman to release statements without consultation. I at-
tach a memo dated August 10, 1995 written by Commissicner Robert George ad-
dressing the use of the press office in releasing statéements made by Chairman

Berry.
o The chairman, Mary Frances Berry, has a public relations agency, funded
with taxpayer money, that only works for her.?

On August 15, 2001, Scripps Howard published an article stating that the Com-
mission had paid $135,000 to a private public relations firm, McKinney &
McDowell. A survey conducted by Scripps Howard of twelve other government com-
missions of similar size found that only one agency had hired a public relations con-
sultant and that was five years ago for one specific project.8

I am not an expert in government contracting, but I do suspect that, as a commis-
sioner, I am responsible when taxpayer money is being used to pay an outside pub-
lic relations firm. Furthermore, the contract had no o%vious justification; the Com-
mission has a Public Affairs Unit whose job McKinney & McDowell assumed.

Until a month ago, the Commission had a Public Affairs Unit staffed by three ca-
reer employees. Les Jin, however, has slowly stripped this unit of all authority, re-
moving (in November 2001) its ability even to answer its own phones. Media cannot
reach the PAU directly. They work through Jin’s office, which screens calls. The

there with the SACs to the extent we can do it, is being another place where people can com-
plain and getting the message out. .

The statement, we will rewrite the statement and it will have several elements. It will com-
mend those who have made statements and who have encouraged people. It will commend the
President for his statement about the need to not harass 1;:eop]e antF discriminate against them.

It will say something about the law enforcement and their efforts, and the need to take care
as we go forward on this.

And we will try to get this into all the right hands today.

And then the s will consider Christopher’s suggestion about getting someone to write a
paper about this and what suggestions we might make.

Now, today if we want to or we can wait until the next time, make the suggestion to EEOC
that they start thinking about guidelines. I don’t know, is that something you wanted to do now
'or you wanted the sl:aﬂg to look into, or to what, Christopher? The one about trying to give guid-
ance to—

Commissioner EDLEY: I think we ought to do it. In other words, I would like us. to instruct
the staff to formulate such a memo for you to send over——

Chairperson BERRY: Okay.

Commissioner EDLEY:—calling on—maybe to. send it to the AG and the Chair of the EEOC
asking them to put something together.

You know, I'm sitting here just thinking again about that example in Florida, and I don’t—
you know, I'm a Harvard law professor and I don’t know what the legal answer. I don’t know
as a matter of current doctrine. That bothers me.

Chairperson BERRY: You mean that the flying school would———

Commissioner EDLEY: Would automatically send somebody’s information over to the FBI just
because they look like—just because they’re from—so I think there’s a lot of murkiness here,
and I think it'll take a couple of months to, obviously, produce any kind of a document of guid-
ance. But I think that sending them something now saying we think you need to get on this
would show that at least we're being forward thinking.

Chairperson BERRY: Well, coming from the presence of Philadelphia and Penn as opposed to
Cambridge, I am also puzzled about it. But in terms of what I know legally, if there is a declara-
tion of war, of course, all bets are off.

Commissioner EDLEY: Right.

Chairperson BERRY: Because then people can do anything they want to almost—almost to any-
one including the bar is somewhat lowered as for what you can do in time of war. But, of course,
we don’t have a declaration of war, so that’s a different situation.

And even in time of war, one wonders whether just because someone looks a certain way, they
should somehow be harassed or have law enforcement officials sicked on them as a person.

So let’s have the staff look into all these questions and try to come up with something for

us.

Is the. staff clear on what we’re asking the staff to do?

Staff Director JIN: I think we are.

7The Statement of Work originally issued by the USCCR in the year 2000 stated: “Based on
background information to be provided by the Commission, the Contractor shall perform re-
search, plan, coordinate and perform both press and public outreach services. . . . The State-
ment of Work was amended. The new task section read: “Based on background information to
be provided by the Commission, the Contractor shall perform research, counsel, plan and coordi-
nate public relations based on guidance from the USCCR Chair and when designated, other sen-
ior staff throughout the contract period.”

8Sergent, Jennifer, “Civil Rights Commission PR Expenditures Questioned,” August 15, 2001.
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Commissioner BRACERAS: Okay. Well, that’s fine. And I obviously wish the person well. But
my question is more of an institutional one as to why there wasn’t somebody who could have
taken over and shepherded the project to completion, since we had‘all—or at least some of us
had spent time preparing for that project?

Chairperson BERRY: Commissioner Braceras, the staff director, I think he’s responded. But let
me respond to how this came about. And I had planned to do it when we introduced our guest.

Commissioner BRACERAS: Well, I'd actually like the staff director to answer that question.

Chairperson BERRY: He doesn’t know; I do. He knows why it came about, but I had a role
to play in it. So I would like to express what that role is.

Commissioner BRACERAS: Great.

Chairperson BERRY: And I had planned to do it when I introduced our guest, who I'm pleased
to have here. And it’s not time to do that yet. But in any case, we had a discussion in November
about bioterrorism and healthcare issues and underserved populations and the Office of Home-
land Security, which was just being established.

The staff after that—there were a lot of questions in our discussion that were unanswered.
And the staff, as they continued to monitor this, I was speaking with the staff director about
the possibility that OCRE might write a memo for us to read at some point about these issues.

And they did that. And then when we came to set the agenda for this meeting, having time
available, I said, well, you could send a memo out, and we could just discuss the memo and
see where we are on it. Then I said, well, maybe rather than deoing that, we shouldn’t have a
briefing. Because the way we do briefings is we get names, and we do panels, and we do all
of that, and there wasn’t time for that. But that we should just ask someone who is an expert
on public health delivery systems to come in and briefly talk with us about it. And then if the
commissioners wanted to have a formal briefing after that in which they invited witnesses or
did whatever they could, and that this was a wise and best use of our time.

‘So I took it as my responsibility in setfing the agenda, which is one of the two responsibilities
I have to do that. So P’'m the one who——

Commissioner BRACERAS: Well, that’s all great. My only question was, why was that now in-
stead of welfare. And my other question goes to not only the timing but how we were informed
of it. Because in looking over some transcripts from this commission in the past, I noticed that
you had in 1996 promised Commissioner George that commissioners would always be given a
month’s notice before they were going to have a speaker or a briéfing, and that nobody would
come and give testimony to this commission without us having a chance to prepare. And that
commissioners would know at the meeting before who was coming to speak at the following
meeting. And you reiterated that in 1999. And that’s readily available in the transcript.

So Pm curious to know why that didn’t happen this time. Because like you said, this is an
issue that the Commission has been discussing since November. It’s clearly not an emergency.
It could have been put on the calendar for April, and that would have given us some time to
brief ourselves and familiarize ourselves with the issues, which I would like to do before the
gentleman speaks so that I can better understand what he has to say and formulate some more
intelligent questions.

So given your previous statements and assurances that business would not be conducted that
way, I'm wondering why it was.

Chairperson BERRY: The first answer is, I did not state that no speaker would come before
the Commission without this happening. I said there would not be a briefing without people
being given notice.
ru?o?missioner BRACERAS: So change the title of what's been proposed instead of what are the

es?

Chairperson BERRY: Commissioner Braceras, you spoke; I'm speaking.

May I speak?

Commissioner BRACERAS: Feel free.

Chairperson BERRY: Are you in charge?

Now, I did not state that no speaker would ever come to the Commission. I know T didn’t
say that, and you know I didn't say it. And I have just told you—

Commissioner BRACERAS: I'm happy to pull up the transcript.

Chairperson BERRY: The transcript—read the transcript. Read where I said no speakers will
come.

Commissioner BRACERAS: I don't have it in front of me, but when I——

Chairperson BERRY: Well, you throw out these things that are not true.

Commissioner BRACERAS: Well, when I go back to my office, I'll fax it to you.

Chairperson BERRY: Okay. Do that. Do that. Because I know I didn’t say that.

Now, the second thing is, I have just told you this is not a briefing; that we could have just
discussed the memo, since we have time available when we were going to have welfare reform.
This is not an issue where were making a decision; we're just having a discussion. And it
seemed entirely reasonable to have someone who was an expert on short notice come in and
just discuss it with us.

Now, if you object——

Commissioner BRACERAS: Oh, I don’t object at all. I don’t know why—I actually——

Chairperson BERRY: If commissioners object, you may move that you object. And the—

Commissioner BRACERAS: I don’t object at all.

Chairperson BERRY:—Commissioners can vote on it. And we will ask the speaker to leave.

Commissioner BRACERAS: And actually—no, I'm very interested in hearing this speaker. But
Im actually baffled as to why you’re so angry about this. Because all I'm asking for as going
forward, a little more notice so that I can have time and other commissioners can have time
to educate themselves——

Continued
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eral Register indicated there would be a “briefing.” At the meeting, I asked-for a
clarification of the distinction between speakers and briefings. That question was
subsequently posed as well in a memo to the staff director. I have yet to receive
an answer.

o I lack basic access to the staff and its work. Direct conversations with anyone
outside of the Les Jin’s office are prohibited.

I was told by the former general counsel that this prohibition was detailed in the
Administrative Instructions, but I find no language in the Als that creates a fire
wall between commissioners and staff other than Les Jin.11 Moreover, memos to Jin
containing vital questions are regularly unanswered or only very partially answered.
Communications from him can be . . . well, let’s say, just totally bewildering. For
instance, on July 20, 2001 I received a memo stating that I did not participate in
a meeting between Commissioner Redenbaugh and the general counsel, and that
the deadline to discuss the issues at hand had passed. In fact, there was never a
meeting, and never a deadline, as I made clear in an uncontested memo of July 23.
He has yet to respond to that memorandum.

e Grandstanding substitutes for effective work. The hotline to record instances
of discrimination experienced by Muslims and Arab-Americans was a dis-
aster, as Time magazine accurately reported on February 9, 2002. It was basi-
cally useless. That did not bother Chairman Berry who, on October 12, said:
“People around the country have expressed their gratitude, so I think we

Chairperson BERRY: Do you—

Commissioner BRACERAS: Excuse me.

Chairperson BERRY:—have a motion, Commissioner Braceras?

Commissioner BRACERAS: No. I'd like to finish speaking.

Chairperson BERRY: Do you have a motion?

Commissioner BRACERAS: I'd like to finish speaking.

Chairperson BERRY: Do you have a motion?

Commissioner BRACERAS: I have a point of order, which has to do with the way this commis-
sion conducts business. And I would like to request that in the future commissioners are given
better notice than we’ve received in this case. And by that, I mean a month’s notice of what
is going to happen at the next meeting so that we can inform ourselves appropriately.

It baffles me that that request angers you so.

Chairperson BERRY: Do you have a motion on that? Because our procedure now is not to notify
commissioners a month ahead of what the agenda is for the meeting. I don’t even know what
it is a month ahead. But if you’d like to change the procedure, you may move to do so.

Commissioner BRACERAS: I'm not asking for a complete agenda. 'm asking, if there’s going
to be a speaker or .a substantive discussion of a civil rights issue, to have notice of that so that
we may prepare. The fact that this has angered you so is really, I think, quite revealing to any-
body who’s watched this commission. Because I don’t understand why you would be against
commissioners—

Chairperson BERRY: Do you have a motion?

Commissioner BRACERAS:—preparing and having information.

Chairperson BERRY: Do you have a motion?

Commissioner BRACERAS: No. I think Fve said what I need to say.

Chairperson BERRY: Okay.

Are we going to proceed or not? Or are we——

Commissioner THERNSTROM: Well, I just have a question.

Chairperson BERRY:—simply going to keep discussing all these procedural questions for the
rest of the day.

Commissioner BRACERAS: I'm not.

Commissioner THERNSTROM: I just have a question.

I don’t really—there seems to be—I don’t understand the categories of people coming before
this commission, the categories of events. That is, there seems to be hearings. Commissioner
Edley referred this morning to a forum, but by that I think he means the hearings. Then there
are briefings. Then there is another category in which there are speakers, but I don’t know what
that category is; I don’t know what the context is.

And T just—I don’t understand the structure of how this commission operates. And I think
we do need to have some understandable rules so that there isn’t—and some regular structure.
I don’t understand what a speaker is. Is a speaker just somebody who appears? Can they appear
at the last moment, invited at the last moment, and we don’t prepare for it?

Chairperson BERRY: Do the commissioners wish to hear from Dr. Akhter or not?

11Various memoranda from December 17, 1993 to September 9, 1997 attached reiterate the
chairperson’s view that Commissioners cannot communicate directly with the staff or that spe-
cial assistants are not to talk to the staff. A memo dated December 17, 1993 from Commis-
sioners Carl Anderson, Arthur Fletcher, Robert George, Constance Horner and Russell
Redenbaugh express concern over Chairman Berry’s statement “expressfing] discomfort at hav-
ing Coml}lllissioner assistants located at Commission headquarters and . . . may take action to
remove them.”
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ought to be proud that we're doing this rather than worrying about whether
it’s helping anybody.” 12

o Most important, an apparent fear of dissenting voices pervades all of the
Commission’s work. That was evident in the recent cancellation of important
geaﬁngs on education; the staff is writing an education report behind closed

oors.

This fear of dissenting voices was most obvious in connection with the Commis-
sion’s Florida report, of course—a report that an unsigned Washington Post editorial
described as “highly politicized,” contributing little “beyond noise, to the national
discussion of the problems in the 2000 election.” 13

Tear of input from affected parties in Florida, from scholars outside the Commis-
sion, and from Commissioners themselves drove a process that lacked even bare-
bones integrity. And a corrupt process insured a worthless result.

I would %iil-;e to speak briefly about the suppression of the Thernstrom-Redenbaugh
dissent—on totally specious legal grounds. That the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights should even t%ink about suppressing a dissent is of course jaw-dropping.
This Commission not only thought about silencing a dissenter; it acted.

Chairman Berry often claims the dissent has in fact been published by the Com-
mission. Not so. A crude first draft of the dissent has been included in a pile of ma-
terial taken from Senate hearings on election reform. I was not permitted to submit
the polished and quite amended version. And that crude first draft does not appear
labeled as a dissent, published in its proper place. Furthermore, The Commission’s
statistical expert; Dr. Allan J. Lichtman, wrote a rejoinder to my dissent, although
I had been told no rejoinder was forthcoming without a notational vote. His work
was thus inserted into the Senate record (unbeknownst to me), despite the fact that
I had been promised a chance to respond to anything he wrote.14

12Qctober 12, 2001, USCCR, p. 25.

13“Sing of the Commission,” Washington Post, February 11, 2002; Page A24.

14JSCCR Transcript, June 11, 2001, pp. 130-133.

Commissioner THERNSTROM: Commmissioner Redenbaugh has something on this point.

Commissioner REDENBAUGH: On this matter.

Chairperson BERRY: Oh, yes, Commissioner Redenbaugh.

Commissioner REDENBAUGH: Yes, I am baffled by—no, concerned, really, by having a Commis-
sioner’s dissent reviewed and analyzed. I mean I think we have and should have a one-bite pol-
icy or we get in a situation where then are we going to then analyze the analysis?

) irperson BERRY: Commissioner Redenbaugh, the majority report of tgis Commission, by
the vote of six to two, is a report which includes a particular statistical analysis. The vote was
six to two.

Commissioner REDENBAUGH: Yes, I'm aware.

Chairperson BERRY: And if the dissenters want to challenge the statistical analysis, at least
there ought to be a possibility for the statistician to look at it and to comment on it since the
majority of this Commission agrees to it. Now, if Commissioner Thernstrom would then like to
look at his analysis and analyze it, and then if he would like to look at hers and analyze that,
fine, I don’t care. You can analyze it till the cows come home. But, in any case, since it is by
a majority vote of this Commission, that it is the position of this Commission, it seems to me
all together fitting and proper that this be done.

Yes, Commissioner Thernstrom? Do you have a point on that or something else?

Commissioner THERNSTROM: No, on this. I just wondered if there was any precedent on this
matter? It seems to me that you have a report, it’s going to be perfectly clear it was supported
by six Commissioners, and then you have a dissent to the report. And my understand%xg is
that’s always the way it's been done. And because otherwise, yes, I'm going' look at Professor
Lichtman, and I'm going to say, “Well, Allan, I want to respond to that.” I agree with Commis-
sioner Redenbaugh, one bite of the apple. That’'s what we’ve always done, to the best of my
knowledge.

Chairperson BERRY: That’s not what we’ve always done.

Commissioner EDLEY: Madam Chair?

Chairperson BERRY: And do Commissioners—just so we can get out of this—this is a democ-
racy, can I have a motion that we permit Professor Lichtman to analyze the materials in the
document that will be submitted?

Commissioner EDLEY: Madam Chair, I'd make that motion and clarify that if he does do an
analysis and circulates the analysis, that you then just do sort of a notational vote to find out
if there’s a majority of the Commissioners that would like his analysis included in the report.

Chairperson BERRY: Okay. All right.

Commissioner EDLEY: Because it may be that the majority would conclude that there’s no
need for it to be.

Chairperson BERRY: Right. So if that’s the case, then why don’t you make that motion?

Vice Chairperson REYNOSO: Say “So moved.”

Commissioner EDLEY: So moved. (Laughter.)

Chairperson BERRY: Could I get a second?

Commissioner LEE: Second.

Continued
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e Finally, I would like to address the issue of who manages the operations of
this agency. During the House Budget Subcommittee hearing on July 17,
1997, Chairman Berry repeatedly stated that she did not manage the “day-
to-day” operations of the agency. Further, she said: “I clearly believe there
should be better management at the Commission, that’s why we have a new
staff director.” It is true that the statute has delegated day-to-day responsi-
bility to the staff director. However, the chairman and the Commission as a
whole are responsible for the operations of the Commission. Under 42 U.S.C.
§1975d(3) the Commission appoints personnel it deems advisable and under
§1975h(1) the Commission has the power to make rules and regulations nec-
essary to carry out the purposes of the Commission.

Therefore, contrary to the testimony of the chairman in the 1997 hearings the
Commission does not merely supervise the staff director, but rather, has ultimate
authority over all personnel, and sets polices and rules governing such personnel.
The Commission has a fiduciary obligation to oversee the staff director's manage-
ment and set the terms by which he does so. Indeed, under 45 CFR §701.12 the
staff director is the chief executive officer of the agency. That term has a specific
meaning. The staff director is answerable to the Commission just as a CEO is an-
swerable to a Board of Directors, and just as a Board of Directors cannot absolve
itself of responsibility for malfeasance, misfeasance or nonfeasance of the CEO, the
Commission cannot absolve itself of the malfeasance, misfeasance or nonfeasance of
the staff director, nor, by virtue of § 1975d(3), any other staff member. In this re-
gard, and by virtue of the responsibilities charged to the Chair under 45 CFR
§701.11(c), the Chair has a special responsibility for ensuring that the staff director
discharges his responsibilities in accordance with the directives of the Commission.

The Commission, and most particularly the chairman, cannot be blind to or dis-
claim responsibility for the day-to-day operational failures of the staff director in an
Enronesque fashion.

Other management issues plague the Commission. On April 13, 2001, after I had
protested the staff director’s lack of responsiveness to my concerns, the chairman
stated that the staff director does not work for any particular commissioner. He
works coélectively “for the Commission” and does not answer to individual commis-
sioners.!

Finally, contrary to the chairman’s statement, as CEO the staff director is
unequivocably responsible for responding to an individual Commissioner (not just
the Chair or the Commission as a whole) where such Commissioner is performing
his or her fiduciary obligations under § 1975.

Mr. Chairman, every year the Commission has requested a substantial budget in-
crease. However, the Commission is unable to plan the year, let alone month to
month. The chairman’s penchant for secretiveness and her desire to control the dis-
course and the terms of the discussion are such that the entire staff of the Commis-
sion floats from day to day.

Commissioner EDLEY: Whatever the transcript says I said.

Chairperson BERRY: All in favor indicate by saying aye.

(Commissioners vote aye.)

Chairperson BERRY: So ordered.

15YSCCR transcript. April 13, 2001. pp. 4-6.

Chairperson BERRY: [Clommissioners only have two-one employee as individual Commis-
sioners. That one employee is your assistant, if you have one. We collectively have one employee
that we supervise. That is the staff director. The Commissioners collectively do not supervise
the staff. The staff director supervises the staff, but we supervise the staff director collectively.

‘What that means is the staff director is not responsible for responding to any individual Com-
missioner’s direction. The staff director will of course respond to factual inquiries on matters
made by Commissioners, but the staff director does not routinely—does not take direction from
any individual Commissioner. The staff director does take direction from the Commission as a
whole. That is the way the statute is set up. That is the way the regulations are set up.

The staff director does have a close working relationship with the Chair of the Commission,
whoever that is, primarily because the Chair of the commission is responsible for setting the
Commission’s agenda each month, and has to determine whether or not, for example, materials
are ready to go on the agenda, the status of issues, and whether or not things should go forward.
The Commissioners have expressed orally in meetings and in other ways that that is the way
they understand the relationship to go.

The staff director has not routinely responded in writing o inquiries from individual Commis-
sioners. First of all, if would be too time consuming. Secondly, the staff director does not report
to any individual Commissioner but the Commission as a whole.

Although the staff director or his assistant will respond orally to anything anybody wants to
know—any Commissioner wants to know, to their special assistant if they have one. If not, to
them, if they prefer.
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Being an independent Commission should not mean that the agency is unaccount-
able for the $9 million dollars it spends every year. At the Commission meeting, last
month, Commissioner Braceras asked what might be on the agenda in April. The
response from the chairman was: “I have no idea”26 and the staff director was un-
able or unwilling to answer either.

16JSCCR transeript, March 8, 2002, pp. 107-112.

Commissioner BRACERAS: I have a question as to what may be coming on the agenda for April.

Chairpersor BERRY: I have no idea.

Commissioner BRACERAS: Well, 'm asking staff or whoever might know, because, obviously,
somebody’s planned something.

Chairperson BERRY: Do you know yet, Staff Director?

Commissioner BRACERAS: I hope somebody’s planning something.

Staff Director JIN: Well, I mean——

Chairperson BERRY: Something will come. I just don’t know what.

Staff Director JIN: I guess 'm kind of reminded, at the last meeting we were talking about
this meeting. And the chair was saying that we hope to have welfare reform.

Commissioner BRACERAS: Okay, great. .

Staff Director JIN: No. My point is this. My point was, like, we try to plan ahead, but you
never know what comes up. Okay?

Commissioner BRACERAS: Okay. Well, in a noncommittal way——

Staff Director JIN: No, no. Okay, no——

Commissioner BRACERAS:—can you tell me what you may be planning——

Staff Director JIN: [—I——

Commissioner BRACERAS: Here’s why I ask——

Staff Director JiN: I hope to have—

Commissioner BRACERAS: Let me just say something.

Staff Director JIN: I hope to have the Alaska Report up by next month.

Commissioner BRACERAS: Okay.

Staff Director JIN: I hope to have that. 'm optimistic, but we'll just have to see.

Commissioner BRACERAS: But are there any briefings, hearings, speakers, anything of that
na

Staff Director JIN: Well, I mean, what I will do is—

Commissioner BRACERAS:~-planned for April?

Staff Director JIN: At this moment, no. But I will do is—I mean, we’re always looking at dif-
ferent things. If certain things come up where I think there’s an opportunity, then I will raise
it with the chair. Because as the chair indicated, she’s the person responsible who determines
what goes on the agenda. And if she feels that it makes sense to come up, then maybe I can
persuade her to do t. If not, then not.

Commissioner BRACERAS: Okay. Well, two things. If there are going to be any briefings, speak-
%!;S or hearings, I would just appreciate as much notice as possible so I can educate myself on

e issues.

The main reason I raise it, frankly, if I know we've talked about going to Florida, probably
not as early as April. But I know that’s been on the agenda. And just having two toz;’dlers at
home, if 'm going to be making a more lengthy trip or a trip that’s farther away, I need to
make arrangements. So to the extent there were——

Chairperson BERRY: Commissioner Braceras, we will meet here in April.

Commissioner BRACERAS: Okay. I'm just making sure.

Chairperson BERRY: I know that.

Commissioner BRACERAS: That’s fine. But I'm just asking the staff to take into consideration
that, obviously, everybody at this table has personal commitments and personal—other areas
of work and things in their lives, So if we’re going to Florida at a scheduled meeting or other-
wise, I really would like four weeks notice to make whatever personal arrangements I need to

make.

And I'm telling é'ou that now, because if it comes up in July, I don’t want to hear about the
trép on July 1st; I'd like to hear about it in May, if possible. So I'm just asking for that consider-
ation.

Chairperson BERRY: Understood.

Commissioner BRACERAS: And I think all of us could use that.

Chairperson BERRY: Understood.

Yes, Commissioner Wilson?

Commissioner WILSON: I just want to assure Commissioner Braceras that usually we vote on
a date when we’re going someplace.

Commissioner BRACERAS: Okay, great.

Commissioner WILSON: Way in advance.

Chairperson BERRY: But we're not going anywhere in April.

Commissioner BRACERAS: All right.

Chairpersor BERRY: We'll be here. I don’t know what we're going to do, but we'll be here.

Commissioner BRACERAS: I mean, my point was two-fold, Madam Chair.

First of all, assuming we were going to be here; I wanted to be prepared and informed for
whatever substantive issue were discussing. And then the other point was more of a forward-
looking point, that we’ve had this discussion about going to Florida for several months now. And
to the extent that—as soon as this narrows down, I think the commissioners need to be in-
formed quickly so that we can make those arrangements, because it may be a longer period of

Continued
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The problems I have outlined are, frankly, the tip of a very large iceberg. Obvi-
ously, the Commission should function in a responsible manner. It should be a place
of procedural integrity, a forum for robust debate, and a source of hard facts on cur-
rent civil rights issues. It fails on all these counts. Indeed, it has become a national
embarrassment.

Thank you very much.

Mr. CHABOT. Thank you, Commissioner Thernstrom.
Mr. Jin.

STATEMENT OF LES JIN, STAFF DIRECTOR, U.S. COMMISSION
ON CIVIL RIGHTS

Mr. JIN. Thank you, Chairman Chabot, Congressman Nadler,
and Members of the Subcommittee.

I am Les Jin, the staff director for the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights. T have served in this position, as you noted, for a year and
a half. And I thank you for this invitation fo provide testimony on
the management practices of this agency.

As the Subcommittee knows, over the last 9 or 10 months, we
have gotten six sets of inquiries from the Subcommittee. We have
responded fully to each of them. They’ve covered most all if not
every one of the topics that have been raised here so far. Among
those submissions are the three full boxes over there that we have
provided. And we have been totally responsive.

I am proud of the work of the managers and staff of the commis-
sion. They perform in a generally exemplary fashion, despite the
challenging constraints brought about by the commission’s dimin-
ished resources.

In your letter of invitation, Mr. Chairman, you indicated that you
wanted me to provide testimony on my thoughts on the manage-
ment practices of the Civil Rights Commission. I am pleased to pro-
vide you and the Subcommittee with this information. I look for-
ward to discussing the substantive results of the management prac-
tices.

The ultimate test of good management is that the commission
has produced quality work in a timely manner, covering a broad
range of civil rights topics.

Ms. THERNSTROM. Oh my.

Mr. JIN. Two issues in which the commission has made enormous
contributions to the public discussions are civil rights issues and,
with respect to election reform——

Ms. THERNSTROM. No.

Mr. JIN [continuing]. And the post-September 11th issues.

Beyond holding public forums and issuing reports, the commis-
sion has worked to monitor and track the impact of our activities,
since it is our hope that our work leads to positive changes and
progress for the struggle for equality.

Although the results of the commission’s activities are not always
quantifiable, primarily because we are a study commission and do
not possess enforcement powers, there are many instances where
the commission’s activities played a role in creating substantive
change that have improved the area of civil rights. They include:

time than usual, and we need to plan for that in our personal lives. So that was just a second

Cl.'lairperson BeRRY: All right. Anyone else have anything else?
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First, the commission held high-profile hearings in Florida in
January and February of 2001, highlighting many of the short-
comings in the Florida November 2000 election.

In May 2001, Governor Jeb Bush signed into law the Florida
Election Reform Act of 2001. State legislation as well as the na-
tional election reform proposal currently being debated in this Con-
gress address some of the recommendations and concerns raised in
the commission’s two reports, one on Florida and the other on elec-
tion reform.

Second, in August of 2000, the commission studied the issue of
racial profiling and police-community relations in a report titled
“Police Practices and Civil Rights in New York City.” And as Con-
gressman Nadler noted, since that time, the New York Police De-
partment commissioners issued a strongly worded order against
the use of any racial profiling for arrests, car stops, or any other
law enforcement actions.

In 1986, this Subcommittee convened oversight hearings in re-
sponse to a GAO audit report entitled “Operations of the U.S. Com-
mission on Civil Rights,” which found that from approximately
1984 to 1986, the agency issued one report, no State advisory com-
mittee reports, and no reports analyzing Federal civil rights en-
forcement. That was a dismal record.

I am pleased to report to you that in addition to all of the other
work conducted by this commission currently, including many,
many reports being issued the last several years, it has issued a
civil rights enforcement report every year since 1989.

Nearly 10 years later, in July 1997, the GAO provided—per-
formed another audit of the agency that recommended some areas
of improvement for the commission. These 1997 recommendations
pale in comparison to the 1986 findings of improper personnel prac-
tices, operating procedures, and changes—and charges of financial
mismanagement.

I emphasize that these GAO—I emphasize these GAO reports be-
cause I believe that it is crucial that this Subcommittee’s review of
today’s management issues be placed in proper context when con-
sidering where this commission has been and how far it has come.

To appraise the management of the commission, it is important
to understand that, under the statute and commission policy, the
commissioners are part-time officials who meet once a month and
maintain policy guidance and review, and approve or disapprove
the work of the staff.

The civil service staff under the supervision of the staff director
produce the work products of the commission. This includes direct-
ing investigations, selecting witnesses for hearings, and experts
and advocates for briefings and consultations.

Commissioners make suggestions, but the staff decides how pro-
ceedings may be most effectively conducted.

The staff also handles civil rights complaints about the activities
of other Government agencies from the public and monitors the
work of the Federal civil rights enforcement agencies. In addition,
it provides support to State and local civil rights forums conducted
by the 51 State advisory committees.

As a matter of commission policy, commissioners do not involve
themselves in the day-to-day operation of the commission. Each
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commissioner has the same information access to drafts of the re-
ports, witness lists, agendas, and other materials, at the same
time. The policies and procedures ensure that the work is not bi-
ased in the direction of any of the commissioner’s views and pro-
tects the integrity of the commission’s work.

The current commission operates according to these long-estab-
lished policies and has expressed no desire to change them.

It is no secret that, at times, the commission disagrees over—the
commissioners disagree over commission policies, practices, and
procedures.

I suggest to the Subcommittee that what has been described as
alleged mismanagement issues are in fact disagreements about the
policies, practices, and procedures.

Mr. Chairman, I request that my prepared statement be inserted
into the record. And I would also ask that the six sets of questions
from the Subcommittee, dated June 22, 2001; July 10, 2001; July
20, 2001; August 21, 2001; February 14, 2002; and March 17, 2002;
and our responses, be inserted into the record as well.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr(.i CHABOT. Without objection, theyll be accepted into the
record.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Jin follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF LES JIN
1. INTRODUCTION

Chairman Chabot, Congressman Nadler and members of the Subcommittee, I am
Les dJin, the Staff Director of the United States Commission on Civil Rights. I have
served in this position for approximately 1-1/2 years and I thank you for. this invita-
tion to provide testimony on the management practices of the agency.

As an independent, bipartisan, fact-finding agency of the federal government, the
Commission is mandated to collect, study, and publish information concerning deni-
als of equal protection of the laws because of race, color, religion, sex, age, disability,
or national origin, or in the administration of justice. More specifically, the Commis-
sion is charged to investigate allegations in writing under oath or aﬂzu-mation relat-
ing to deprivations (A) because of color, race, religion, sex, age, disability, or na-
tional origin; or (B) as a result of any pattern or practice of fraud; of the right of
citizens of the United States to vote andp have those votes counted. The Commission
reports its findings and recommendations to the President and Congress.

As the Staff Director of the Commission, I serve as the administrative head of the
agency and am responsible for its day-to-day activities. The Commissioners meet
each month, with the exception of August, in order to establish the agenda of the
agency. It is my responsibility to execute the Commission’s agreed upon agenda by
working with the agency’s management team. I regularly meet each week, if not
more often, with the managers in order to discuss the status of ongoing activities.

I am proud of the work of the managers and staff of the Commission. They per-
form in an exemplary fashion, despite the challenging constraints brought upon by
the Commission’s diminished resources over the past almost decade. The agency has
received flat-lined appropriations since its last reauthorization. In 1995, the Com-
mission received $9,000,000 and was authorized at 95 FTEs. Under our most recent
appropriation (FY 2002), the Commission received $9,096,000 and was authorized
at 76 FTEs. Adjusted for inflation, the Commission would be appropriated
$10,459,934 if the 1995 appropriation were reflected in 2002 dollars.

In your letter of invitation Mr. Chairman, you indicated that you wanted me to

rovide testimony on my “thoughts on the management practices of the Civil Rights
l(aiommission.” I am pleased to provide you and the Subcommittee with this informa-
tion, and I also look forward to discussing the substantive results of these “manage-
ment practices.” It is no secret that at times the Commission is very divided based
on political philosophy. Sometimes these philosophical differences get translated
into other arenas, such as management issues. Thus, I believe that the Sub-
committee will find that many of the alleged management issues are the result of
disagreements based on civil rights policy that have spilled over into a debate on
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Commission management. The ultimate test of good management is that the Com-
mission has produced quality work in a timely manner, covering a broad range of
civil rights topics.

Two issues on which the Commission has made enormous contributions to the
public discussion are civil rights issues with respect to election reform and post-Sep-
tember 11. I would encourage the Subcommittee to schedule hearings before this
Congress adjourns on both topics and invite the Commission to present testimony
on these issues that are so fundamental to the civil rights of our citizens.

II. ACCOMPLISHMENTS OF COMMISSION ~

As the nation’s conscience on matters of civil rights, the Commission strives fo
keep the President, the Congress, and the public informed about civil rights issues
that deserve concentrated attention. In doing so, the agency continually reminds all
Americans why vigorous civil rights enforcement is in our national interest. Within
the past two years, the Commission has approved and published several reports on
a diverse range of topics that include studies on the enforcement of the Americans
with Disabilities Act, police practices, voting irregularities during the 2000 presi-
dential election and proposed recommendations for election reform legislation. At-
tached to this statement is a full list of projects the Commission has produced re-
cently and on which it is currently working.

As America confronts the tragic circumstances surrounding September 11, inci-
dents of harassment and direct attacks against Arab and Muslim Americans and
others perceived as members of these groups continue to emerge. The Commission
is uniquely situated to respond to the Muslim and Arab American communities by
offering assistance in addressing incidents of religious and ethnic intolerance. To
date, the Commission has established a complaint hotline to solicit and catalogue
discrimination complaints from members of the affected communities; held a brief-
ing on U.S. immigration policies in the aftermath of recent terrorist activities;
sought the advice of a renowned expert on bioterrorism and its relationship to ac-
cess to health care; and had its State Advisory Committees organize forums or en-
gage in other efforts on post September 11 civil rights issues. As they are completed,
summaries of the Advisory Committees’ reviews will be posted on the Commission’s
Web site. To our knowledge, this collection of projects and efforts by the Commission
and its advisory committees comprise the broadest and most extensive examination
of these civil rights issues by any public or private entity. Such reviews bolster the
greatness of our nation, which rests on our exceptional diversity of religions, nation-
alities, and ethnic backgrounds.

In 1996, the Commission created a Web site that continues to increase in popu-
larity as we work to make it more user friendly. Hits to our Web site have increased
more than ten fold between 2000 and 2001. Visitors to the Web sife can download
Commission reports, order publications, file a civil rights complaint, and view cer-
tain briefings online.

Beyond holding public forums and issuing reports, the Commission has worked to
monitor and track the impact of our activities, since it is our hope that our work
leads to positive changes and progress in the struggle for equality. Although the re-
sults of the Commission’s activities are not always quantifiable, primarily because
we are a study commission and do not possess enforcement powers, there are many
instances where the Commission’s activities played a role in creating substantive
changes that improved the area of civil rights. These include:

e The Commission held high profile hearings in Florida in January and Feb-
ruary, 2001, highlighting many of the shortcomings in the Florida November
2000 election. In May of 2001, Governor Jeb Bush signed into law the Florida
Election Reform Act of 2001. This state legislation as well as the national
election reform proposal currently being debated in this Congress address
some of the recommendations and concerns raised in the Commission’s re-
ports, Voting Irregularities in Florida During the 2000 Presidential Election
and Election Reform: An Analysis of Proposals and the Commission’s Rec-
ommendations for Improving America’s Election System.

o In August 2000, the Commission studied the issue of racial profiling and po-

lice-community relations in a report titled Police Practices and Civil Rights

in New York City. Since that time the NYPD chief has issued a strongly word-
ed order against the use of any racial profiling for arrests, car stops, or any
other law enforcement actions.

In March 1999, as a result of recommendations made in a Commission report

titled Helping Employers Comply with the ADA, the EEOC issued enforce-
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Am]gl[l&t. guidance on reasonable accommodation and undue hardship under the

e In a 1992 report titled Civil Rights Issues Facing Asian Americans in the
1990s, the Commission recommended that the Department of Justice prepare
and disseminate a “civil rights handbook” that informs all groups, particu-
larly recent immigrants, of their civil rights. Subsequent to this recommenda-
tion, the Justice Department published a brochure that resembles our rec-
ommendation entitled “Federal Protections Against National Origin Discrimi-
nation,” which is printed in 12 languages and is available on Justice’s Web
site.

In 1999, the Justice Department issued a major policy guidance and estab-
lished a formal technical assistance and training program on Title VI require-
ments and enforcement. The Department of Justice’s Coordination and Re-
view Section attributed this development to the recommendation made in the
Commission’s report, Federal Title VI Enforcement to Ensure Nondiscrimina-
tion in Federally Assisted Programs.

While conducting studies and issuing reports are the Commission’s main vehicles
for fulfilling its civil rights mission, they are not its only tools. Other tools include
the Commission’s Web site, national complaints tracking and referral unit, library,
and public service announcements, as well as other publications.

II1. IMPROVEMENTS

In preparing for today’s hearing, I reviewed some of the records from the 1986
oversight hearings this Subcommittee convened. These hearings were held in re-
sponse to a GAO audit and observations by the Subcommittee, which found that
from approximately 1984 to 1986, the agency issued only one report, which was on
comparable worth, no State Advisory Committee reports, and no reports analyzing
federal civil rights enforcement. With this unfortunate track record, I am pleased
to report that the Commission has issued a civil rights enforcement report every
year since 1989.

Nearly 10 years later in July 1997, the GAO performed another audit of the agen-
cy that recommended some areas of improvement for the Commission. These 1997
recommendations pale in comparison to the 1986 findings of improper personnel
practices and operating procedures and charges of financial mismanagement. I em-
phasize these GAO reports because I believe that it is crucial that the Subcommit-
tee’s review of today’s management issues be placed in proper context when consid-
ering where this Commission has been and how far it has come. Moreover, as noted
in the next section, these accomplishments have occurred in a most difficult budg-
etary environment that becomes more precarious every year.

IV, BUDGETARY NEEDS

The Commission’s apyropriations have remained stagnant for close to a decade.
It has received level or “flat-lined” funding since it was last authorized in 1994. The
requests that the Commission has submitted have been well justified, but these flat-
lined appropriations have had a significant effect on the agency.

Further, funding cuts in the mid to late eighties forced the Commission to elimi-
nate or consolidate five major offices: the Office of Program and Policy, the Office
of Research, the Planning and Coordination Unit, the Solicitor’s Unit, and the Equal
Employment Opportunity Unit. The duties of the staff assigned to these offices have
placed a greater workload on the remaining Commission staff.

Managing and working in such an environment are difficult for a number of other
reasons. Planning is hard with a stagnant budget that does not account for inflation.
As a result, our budget shrinks each year. Additionally, our diminishing budget
makes it difficult to recruit and retain committed and qualified staff.

A review of the positions that we have had to leave vacant illustrates an impor-
tant story. The Commission does not have a director of Congressional Affairs. In fact
it does not have one full time staff dedicated to Congressional Affairs. The director
of our Budget and Finance Division is also serving as the director of Human Re-
sources. Further stretching the management team is the fact that the Commission’s
deputy director position has been vacant for many years. In most agencies, this posi-
tion is responsible for the organization’s day-to-day management.

Another consequence of being a small agency with poor and inadequate funding
levels is a significant portion of our staff resources is used toward fundamental ad-
ministrative support functions, rather than services or programs. No matter how
small an agency, the Commission remains a federal agency with the same fixed
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costs and responsibilities to operate in accordance to all the rules and requirements
applicable to all federal agencies.

V. CONCLUSION

Day-to-day management is a significant challenge, aggravated by the Commis-
sion’s severe budgetary problems and a structure where policy and philosophical dis-
agreements sometimes are converted into alleged management problems. When ex-
amining the “management practices” of the Commission, one has to begin with the
question of whether it is effectively and efficiently accomplishing its mission as stat-
ed in our legislation. As demonstrated in the forgoing sections, the answer is it is
and, in recent years, has been improving.

ATTACHMENT
ACCOMPLISHMENTS OF COMMISSION

Within the limits of our sparse budget, the Commission has accomplished a great
deal. The Commission accomplishments include (i) conducting oversight responsibil-
ities over federal agencies; (ii) investigating other civil rights matfers, and (iii) ad-
dressing emerging issues.

A. Quverseeing Federal Agencies

The Commission is statutorily mandated to monitor the federal government, in-
cluding agencies like the U.S. Department of Justice, to ensure the federal govern-
ment is fulfilling its civil rights enforcement responsibilities. Our role is particularly
significant because the Commission serves as the only independent federal agency
possessing this important oversight function. Generally, the Commission accom-
Elishes this function through conducting fact-finding studies and publishing reports.

or example, the Commission has conducted during the past 18 months or plans to
initiate during FY 2002 the following studies and reports:

e Funding Federal Civil Rights Enforcement: 2000 and Beyond (February 2001):
Examined the budgets of civil rights enforcement agencies and found that
their resources lag behind their workloads.

o A Bridge to One America: The Civil Rights Performance of the Clinton Admin-
istration (April 2001): Provided an overview of civil rights issues from 1993
to 2000, highlighted initiatives of the Clinton administration, and assessed
the administration’s effectiveness in addressing civil rights issues.

o Federal Efforts to Eradicate Employment Discrimination in State and Local
Governments: An Assessment of the U.S. Department of Justice’s Employment
Litigation Section (September 2001): Evaluated the efforts of the Department
of Justice’s Employment Litigation Section (ELS) in enforcing Title VII of the
Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended. In particular, the Commission’s report
focused on the extent to which ELS is ﬁJIlf)il].ing its mandate as the lead fed-
eral office charged with eliminating employment discrimination in the public
sector.

e Ten-Year Review of Commission Recommendations: Will examine the impact
of previous Commission reports and evaluate federal agencies’ efforts to im-
plement recommendations stemming from Commission reports issued be-
tween 1991 and 2000.

B. Other Reports and Investigations

In addition to monitoring federal agencies, the Commission is also responsible for
identifying and investigating denials of civil rights and equal protection under the
laws. The Commission achieves this mission through investigations and hearings,
which culminate in fact-finding reports, statements, and recommendations address-
ing these problems.

Among key accomplishments in this area are the following:

o Sharing the Dream: Is the Americans with Disabilities Act Accommodatin.i
All?2 (October 2000): Analyzed the ADA’s goals and the impact the act has ha
on those it was intended to protect. The report also discussed the practical
effects of the ADA and court decisions affecting its scope.

e Police Practices and Civil Rights in New York City (August 2000): Looked into
the police practices of New York City and the impact these practices have on
the civil rights of individuals living in communities served by the NYPD.

® Racial and Ethnic Tensions in American Communities: Poverty, Inegquality,
and Discrimination-Volume VII: The Mississippi Delta Report (February
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2001): Examined three topics with respect to racial and ethnic tensions in the
Delta: economic opportunity, educational opportunity, and voting rights.

Revisiting Who Is Guarding the Guardians? A Report on Police Practices and

Civil Rights in America (November 2000): Explored how police practices have

eG\rolvgd sin?ce the Commission’s landmark 1981 report, o Is Guarding the
nardians?

¢ The Commission concluded two days of hearings on environmental justice in
February 2002 and will issue a report in either late FY 2002 or early FY
2003. The project evaluates the effects of waste treatment or poisonous chem-
ical facilities in minority or disadvantaged communities and whether environ-
mental statutes and regulations are adopted and enforced without discrimina-
tion based on race, ethnicity, and/or other bases.

® During FY 2002, the Commission will examine the issue of Educational Ac-
countability. This project will focus on the civil rights implications and the
methods of holding public education institutions accountable for how well
children are being educated.

e In the second half of FY 2002, the Commission will study Native American
Access and Justice Issues. The Commission will examine the criminal justice
system to determine the extent to which Native Americans experience dis-
crimination in the administration of justice. This is a national examination
of issues raised earlier in South Dakota on the same subject, which resulted
in the March 2000 South Dakota Advisory Committee report, Native Ameri-
cans in South Dakota: An Erosion of Confidence in the Justice System.

The Commission has volunteer State Advisory Committees (SACs) in every state
and the District of Columbia. The SACs serve as the Commission’s “eyes and ears”
and advise it on civil rights developments in their respective states. The SACs fulfill
this role in many ways, including through the issuance of reports. Among the re-
ports published in the past 12 months are the following:

e Equal Educational Opportunity for Native American Students in Montana
Public Schools (July 2001)

e Race Relations and Des Moines’ New Immigrants (May 2001)

» Civil Rights Issues Facing Arab Americans in Michigan (May 2001)

o The Decision to Prosecute Drug Offenders and Homicides in Marion County,
Indiana (April 2001)

. ggg‘:l,lr)nunity Forum on Race Relations in Racine County, Wisconsin (March

C. Addressing Emerging Issues

Most Commission projects are proposed, developed, and implemented through a -
process of advanced planning. Despite this planning, unexpected issues arise that
are of a nature that compels the Commissioners to address them. These “emerging
issues” have such a significant impact on civil rights that the Commission’s role as
“conscience of America” on civil rights issues would be severely undermined if the
Commission failed to address them immediately or if the Commission was unable
to properly address these issues due to inadequate resources. Among emerging
issues the Commission has addressed in the past 12 months are the following:

e Voting Irregularities in Florida During the 2000 Presidential Election (June
2001): Completed a formal investigation of alleged voting irregularities in the
state of Florida arising out of the November 7, 2000, presidential election.
This report examines the extent of and reasons for voter disenfranchisement
in Florida and covers such issues as Election Day problems, disenfranchise-
ment of citizens with disabilities and those with limited English proficiency,
felon exclusion lists, votinli technology, resource allocation, and election re-
sponsibility and accountability.

o Election Reform: An Analysis of Proposals and the Commission’s Rec-
ommendations for Improving America’s Election System (November 2001):
Continued the Commission’s ongoing monitoring of voting rights enforcement
and election reform. The report reviewed national election reform initiatives,
as well as studies and proposals of both public and private entities, and pro-
vided recommendations for reform.

e Reconciliation at a Crossroads: The Implications of the Apology Resolution
and Rice v. Cayetano for Federal and State Programs Benefiting Native Ha-
. waiians (June 2001): Addressed new issues affecting Native Hawaiians re-
sulting from a U.S. Supreme Court decision. While this was an Advisory Com-
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mittee project, it exemplified an effective collaboration between the Commis-
sion’s headquarters office and a SAC. It included active participation of three
Commissioners at the SAC-sponsored community forum and allocation of
headquarters resources in developing the final report.

e Boundaries of Justice Briefing: The civil rights issues stemming from the
tragic events of September 11 serve as an example of an emerging issue that
required immediate Commission action. The events of September 11, 2001,
led Americans to join together in their commitment to combat terrorism.
However, the Commission found that too frequently the events also led indi-
viduals to commit hate crimes and acts of discrimination. In October 2001,
the Commission held a briefing to identify and address some of these con-
cerns. Additionally, a number of the Commission’s SACs are conducting fo-
rums and engaging in other activities on these topics.

e Alaska Forum: In August 2001, the Alaska Advisory Committee organized a
fact-finding forum primarily focusing on three areas of civil rights concerns:
education, employment, and the administration of justice. This forum was
sparked by numerous incidents of hatred and bias that culminated in Janu-
ary 2001, when a group of teenagers attacked unarmed Native Alaskans with
paintball guns and videotaped their escapades. Three Commissioners also
participated in this forum. The SAC held a second forum in conjunction with
the annual Conference of the Alaska Federation of Natives in October 2001.
A report will soon be published that summarizes the issues that arose in the
two forums and provides recommendations.

Mr. CHABOT. Thank you very much.
Mr. Shelton.

STATEMENT OF HILARY O. SHELTON, DIRECTOR, NAACP
WASHINGTON BUREAU

Mr. SHELTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Nadler, and other
Members of the Committee.

I come to you today on behalf of the more than 500,000 card-car-
rying members of the NAACP, who comprise more than 1,700
branches across the Nation and in Europe and Asia. The NAACP
is the oldest, largest and most widely recognized civil rights organi-
zation in the United States. And since its founding in 1909, the
NAACP has been a leading voice for the civil rights of all Ameri-
cans.

I am pleased to have the opportunity to discuss the work of the
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights. Let me say from the outset that
I am somewhat disappointed in this hearing, so far in that it ap-
pears that the Subcommittee’s primary interest is not the sub-
stance of the commission’s work but rather the day-to-day details
of the commission’s internal management.

Given the Subcommittee’s jurisdiction and its long history of
helping to construct some of the most important civil rights laws
in the history of our Nation, I had hoped to come here today to
share with you a mutual admiration for the work of the commis-
sion. I had also hoped to hear representatives of the commission
and the Subcommittee pledge to continue to work together to ad-
dress some of the more pressing problems that continue to plague
our Nation.

The NAACP deeply appreciates and often relies upon the impor-
tant work of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights. The investiga-
tions and reports produced by the commission, and the rec-
ommendations that have come from its work, have been of vital im-
portance to the continued efforts by my association and by this Na-
tion to make good on the promise of equality and freedom for all.
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Like every important civil rights battle that we have fought over
the years, the founding of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights in
1957 was not without controversy. It was established thanks to the
persistence of President Eisenhower and the courage of many
Members of the Congress. The commission was founded at a time
when lynchings and church bombings were still very much a part
of Amencan life, and it was the object of at least one proposed bill
to, quote, “meet the funeral expenses  of members of the Civil
Rights Commission,” unquote.

As the members of the NAACP know all too well, it is perhaps
an occupational hazard of those who choose to speak truth to power
that they will become the object of scorn, ridicule, harassment, and
persistent efforts to silence them.

The commission has a long track record in the field of civil rights
and of taking positions that are sometimes neither popular with
the public nor with the existing political powers. Yet time and
again, the commission has persisted. Their findings have withstood
the test of time, and their recommendations have proven to be ac-
curate, if not essential, for helping to mend some of the serious
flaws that continue to plague our Nation.

Many Members of the Committee are aware of the long record
of important issues that the commission has tackled during its ten-
ure. Many of the commission’s reports, from the first one in 1959
on the protection of voting rights, have led to landmark pieces of
legislation that have improved the plight of millions of Americans.

While I am probably repeating a history that most Members of
the Subcommittee are familiar with, 1 think that the strength of
the work of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights bears repeating
again and again,

Due to time constraints, I will highlight only a few of the works
of the commission. I am sorry that I cannot adequately even begin
to summarize the depth and breadth of the work of the commis-
sion, and I hope that the Subcommittee will schedule another hear-
ing in the near future to focus on the substance of the work of the
Civil Rights Commission.

During its tenure, the commission has investigated and reported
on issues affecting native Hawaiians; age discrimination; the edu-
cation, employment, and administrative concerns of native Alas-
kans; the funding of civil rights enforcement by the Federal Gov-
ernment; efforts to eradicate employment discrimination in State
and local governments; racial and ethnic tensions in American com-
munities; the implementation of Americans with Disabilities Act;
ways of strengthening relations between racial and ethnic minori-
ties and law enforcement; and environmental justice issues in low-
income, racial and ethnic minority communities.

Often, the reports issued by the commission have directly re-
sulted in legislative action by Congress, the States, and local gov-
ernments as well. Often, this legislation closely follows many of the
recommendations issued by the commission.

As T have mentioned, the commission’s reports have also been of
significant assistance to the NAACP. In the late 1990’s, the com-
mission issued a compilation of essays on the crisis of young, inner-
city African-American men. This report has been used extensively
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by the NAACP in our efforts to address many of the issues that it
raised.

Lastly, true to its roots, in June 2001, the commission issued a
report on problems that surfaced in-the 2000 presidential election.
As the Subcommittee may be aware, the NAACP was and con-
tinues to be very involved in the problems that were brought to
light in the 2000 election and in trying to implement changes at
the State and Federal levels to see to it that these problems are
corrected.

Like the first report issued by the commission in 1959, the most
recent report on voting rights violations has made an impact on
election reform legislation currently moving through the Congress.
As a matter of fact, the Senate just approved election reform legis-
lation just a few minutes ago.

And so I would like to thank the Members of the Subcommittee
for allowing me to reemphasize the crucial works of the commis-
sion. I hope that after your careful examination of the commission
and all that it has done and all that it still has to do, this Sub-
committee will become one of its biggest champions, providing it
with the resources necessary to be effective in its pursuit of equal-
ity and fairness for all Americans.

The commission serves as the conscience of the Nation. The com-
mission’s reports allow us to sift facts from fiction, and serves as
a barometer to let us know how we as a Nation are doing in our
promise to provide every American, regardless of his or her race,
ethnicity, religion, disability, or gender with the opportunities to
pursue life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness.

Our country needs the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, as it is
one of our primary defenses against allowing the forces of racism
and l:&gotry to continue to hold us back from reaching our full po-
tential.

Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Shelton follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HILARY O. SHELTON

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I come to you today on behalf of the more than
500,000 card-carrying members of the NAACP, who comprise more than 1700
branches across the nation and in Europe and Asia. The NAACP is the oldest, larg-
est and most widely-recognized civil rights organization in the United States, and
since it's founding in 1909, the NAACP has been a leading voice for the civil rights
of all Americans. Whether in the classroom, the community, or the workplace, the
NAACP has fought for equal rights before the courts, in the states, and here in our
nation’s capitol. I am pleased to have the opportunity to discuss the work of the U.S.
Commission on Civil lg.ights.

Let me say from the outset that I am somewhat disappointed in this hearing so
far in that it appears that the Subcommittee’s primary interest is not the substance:
of the Commission’s works but rather the day-to-day details of the Commission’s in-
ternal management.

Given the Subcommittee’s jurisdiction and its long history of helping to construct
some of he most important civil rights laws in the history of our nation, I had hoped
to come here today to share with you a mutual admiration for the work of the Com-
mission.-I had also hoped to hear representatives of the Commission and the Sub-
committee IEyledge to continue to work together to address some of the more pressing
problems that continue to plague our nation.

The NAACP deeply appreciates and often relies upon the important work of the
Civil Rights Commission. The investigations and reports produced by the Commis-
sion, and the recommendations that have come from its work, have been of vital im-
portance to the continued efforts by my association and by this nation to make good
on the promise of equality and freedom for all.
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Like every important civil rights battle that we have fought over the years, the
founding of the US Commission on Civil Rights in 1957 was not without con-
troversy. It was established thanks to the persistence of President Eisenhower and
the courage of members of the Congress. The Commission was founded at a time
when lynchings and church bombings were still very much a part of American life,
and it was the object of at least one proposed bill to “meet the funeral expenses for
members of the Civil Rights Commission. . . .”

As the members of the NAACP know all too* well, it is perhaps an occupational
hazard of those who choose to speak truth to power that they will become the ob-
jects of scorn, ridicule, harassment and persistent efforts to silence them. The Com-
mission has a long track record in the field of civil rights and of taking positions
that are sometimes neither popular with the public nor with the existing political
powers. Yet time and again, the commission has persisted. Their findings have with-
stood the test of time and their recommendations have proven to be accurate, if not
essential, for helping to mend some of the serious flaws that continue to plague our
nation.

Many members of this committee are aware of the long record of important issues
that the Commission has tackled during its tenure. Many of the commission’s re-
ports, from the first one in 1959 on the protection of Voting Rights, have led to land-
mark pieces of legislation that have improved the plight of millions of Americans.

While I am probably repeating a history that most Members of this subcommittee
are familiar with, I think that the strength of the work of the US Commission on
Civil Rights bears repeating again and again. Due to time constraints, I will high-
light only a few of the works of the Commission. I am sorry that I cannot adequately
even begin to summarize the depth and breadth of the work of the Commission, and
I hope that the Subcommittee will schedule another hearing in the near future to
focus on the substance of the work of the Civil Rights Commission.

During its tenure, the Commission has investigated and reported on issues affect-
ing native Hawaiians; age discrimination; the education, employment and adminis-
trative concerns of native Alaskans; the funding of civil rights enforcement by the
federal government; efforts to eradicate employment discrimination in state and
local governments; racial and ethnic tensions in American communities; implemen-
tation of the Americans with Disabilities Act; ways of strengthening relations be-
tween racial and ethnic minorities and local law enforcement; and environmental
justice issues in low-income, racial and ethnic minority communities.

Often, the reports issued by the Commission have directly resulted in legislative
action by Congress, the states, and local governments. Often this legislation closely
follows many of the recommendations issued by the Commission.

As T have mentioned, the commission’s reports have also been of significant assist-
ance to the NAACP. In the late 1990’s, the Commission issued a compilation of es-
says on the crisis of young, inner city African American men. This report has been
used extensively by the NAACP in our efforts to address many of the issues raised.

Lastly, true to its roots, in June 2001 the Commission issued a report on problems
that surfaced in the 2000 Presidential election. As the Subcommittee may be aware,
the NAACP was and continues to be very involved in the problems that were
brought to light in the,2000 election, and in trying to implement changes at the
state and federal level to see that these problems are corrected. Like the first report
issued by the Commission in 1959, the most recent report on voting rights violations
is having an impact on election reform legislation currently moving through Con-

ess.
grAnd so I would like to thank the ‘members of this subcommittee for allowing me
to reemphasize the crucial works of the Commission. I hope that after your careful
examination of the Commission and all that it has done and all that it still has to
do, this Subcommittee will become one of its biggest champions, providing it with
the resources necessary to be effective in its pursuit of equality and fairness for all
Americans.

The Commission serves as the conscience of the nation. The Commission’s reports
allow us to sift fact from fiction, and serves as a barometer to let us know how we
as a nation are doing in our promise to provide every American, regardless of his
or her race, ethnicity, religion, disability, or gender with the opportunities to pursue
life, liberty and happiness.

Our country neegs the US Commission on, Civil Rights, as it is one of our %nmary
defenses against allowing the forces of racism and bigotry to continue to hold us
back from reaching our full potential.

Mr. CHABOT. Thank you, Mr. Shelton.
Mr. Schatz.
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STATEMENT OF THOMAS SCHATZ, PRESIDENT, CITIZENS
AGAINST GOVERNMENT WASTE

Mr. ScHATZ. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I'm glad to
be here today as president of Citizens Against Government Waste,
representing our 1 million and supporters around the country.

By way of background, I was legislative director for 6 years for
the Honorable Hamilton Fish, who was a former Ranking Member
of this full Committee. During that time, I worked on-reauthoriza-
tion of the Voting Rights Act of 1982, the Voting Accessibility for
Xw Elderly and Handicapped Act in 1984, and the Fair Housing

ct.

I am personally familiar with the fine work of the commission,
and I am somewhat disillusioned that the commission today ap-
pears to be more partisan and more political. Regardless of how
and when this partisanship began, it's important for commissioners
to cooperate with each other and for the commission and this Sub-
committee to cooperate with each other.

There is no question that the work of the commission deserves
to be given a full airing by the committee, that the issues that it
deals with are important. But when the Washington Post questions
the very need for its existence, it’s obvious that there are some
problems that need to be addressed. And I think that before the
work can continue or can at least be seen without the veil of par-
tisanship, management issues are extremely important, regardless
of how small they might seem to be.

In July 1997, the GAO did review management issues at the
commission and found that it was in disarray with limited aware-
ness of how its resources were used. GAO concluded the commis-
sion and its operations lacked order, control, and coordination. It
found that management was unaware of how taxpayer funds were
being used.

These deficiencies made the commission vulnerable to misuse of
resources and that the lack of attention to basic requirements ap-
plying to all Federal agencies, such as up-to-date descriptions of op-
erations and internal guidance for employees, reflects poorly on the
overall management of the commission.

GAO also recommended that the commission develop and docu-
ment policies and procedures, assigning responsibility for manage-
ment functions to the staff director and other commission officials
and provide mechanisms for holding those people accountable for
managing the day-to-day functions of the agency.

And certainly this Subcommittee is exercising appropriate juris-
diction to ask questions about how management is being conducted.

The two recent comments, both in Time magazine, regarding the
hotline reporting hate crimes or discrimination in the wake of Sep-
tember 11th, which they described—began as a joke and ended as
a potential tragedy. The article points out how the initial press re-
lease listed the wrong 800-number, sending callers not to the com-
mission but to a love connection service. Possibly an honest mis-
take, but certainly something that caused a great deal of consterna-
tion under the circumstances.

There are -also—there’s also a dispute between the Department
of Justice and the commission as to what to do with the informa-
tion that came in from that hotline.

78-674 D-2
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Again, going back to the Post, and I just want to quote briefly
from that article. It said that the only function of the commission
is to inform and elevate the debate. If it cannot do this, it is not
worth having. It is certainly not worth spending $9 million of pub-
lic money each year to inflame passions further.

And I, again, hope that we can get beyond this and get back to
the fine work that had been done over the years by the commis-
sion.

We do have a very specific concern about the relationship be-
tween the private public relations firm, McKinney and McDowell,
and the commission.

The commission has paid some $170,000 to this agency, yet it
still has its own public affairs office that pays employees about
$208,000 a year. In the initial contract with McKmney, it called for
the public relations firm to represent all commissioners, but it was
later amended so that the services would only be respons1b1e to the
chairwoman.

The commission’s staff director has argued that the agreement
with McKinney is for contracted services, not consulting services,
and therefore the commission’s $50,000 limit on consulting services
would not be applicable. Regardless of characterization, and T'll
leave that to the lawyers to argue about, it is highly unusual for
any Federal agency to hire a private firm to handle public rela-
tions, regardless of whether it’s consulting or contracting. Other
agencies do not do this on a regular basis.

In a recent Scripps Howard column, several public affairs direc-
tors in other agencies were asked about hiring outside assistance
for this purpose. All commented on how unusual this is and said
it is not warranted. :The U.S. Sentencing Commission, in par-
ticular, has a similar budget to the Civil Rights Commission and
said they would never even think about using the resources of that
commission in that manner.

There appears to be a dispute between the need for oversight by
this Subcommittee and the independence of the commission. We
just are looking for some accountability and for the taxpayers to be
assured that their money is being spent wisely.

It appears that, given the dispute between the Subcommittee and
the commission, the best way to solve this dispute might be to call
for another study by the General Accounting Office. That would not
impede the work of the commission; it would not impede the Sub-
committee from looking at other issue; and hopefully it will bring
in an impartial third party, so that we can move with the kind of
work that Mr. Nadler has talked about and that other witnesses
have talked about. And we can move forward in that manner.

The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights’ past history is rich and
purposeful. But no matter how large or small an agency, no matter
its mission, taxpayers expect their money to be spent in an efficient
and orderly manner with timely and tangible results from that in-
vestment.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Schatz follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THOMAS A. SCHATZ

My name is Thomas A. Schatz and I am president of Citizens Against Govern-
ment Waste. CAGW is a 501c (3), private, nonprofit, nonpartisan organization dedi-
cated to educating the American public about waste, mismanagement and ineffi-
ciency in the federal government. CAGW was founded in 1984 by J. Peter Grace and
nationally-syndicated columnist Jack Anderson to build public sup%ort for imple-
mentation of President Reagan’s Private Sector Survey on Cost Control, better
known as the Grace Commission. CAGW currently has more than one million mem-
bers and supporters. Since 1986, CAGW has helped save ta.x?ayers more than $687
billion. CA& does not receive any grants from the federal government. I appre-
ciate the opfortunity to dprovide testimony before this subcommittee bodail:ﬁ.

By way of background, I was the legislative director for six years for the late Rep.
Hamilton Fish (R-N.Y.), a former ranking member of the Judiciary Committee. Dur-
ing that time I worked on reauthorization of the Voting Rights Act of 1982, the Vot-
ng Accessibility for the Elderly and Handicapped Act in 1984, and the Fair Housing

ct.

I am personally familiar with the fine work of the Civil Rights Commission, but
I have become disillusioned that the commission today appears to be more political
and less bipartisan. Partisanship can undermine the morale of staff and distort the
conclusions of the commission’s studies and reports. Regardless of how and when
this partisanship began, it is important for commissioners to cooperate with each
other, and for tlll)e commission and this subcommittee to cooperate with each other.
This is necessary so that the commission can focus on its stated mission and pur-
pose and the committee can properly conduct its oversight role.

As you know, the United States Commission on Civil Rights was established in
1957 as a result of the Civil Rights Act. It is supposed to be an independent, bipar-
tisan fact-finding agency within the executive branch. Its two main goals are to_ in-
vestigate claims of voting rights violations and studying and disseminating informa-
tion on civil rights laws and policies.

The commission has eight part-time commissioners and a staff director that over-
sees civil servants that run the day-to-day operations. Of the eight commissioners,
four are agpointed by the President of the United States, two by the Speaker of the
House and two by the President pro tempore of the Senate. Commissioners serve
six-year terms and the President may remove a commissioner for “neglect of duty”
or “malfeasance in office.”

In 1996, in preparation for the commission’s reauthorization and because of com-
plaints of mismanagement, the General Accounting Office (GAQ) was instructed by
the House Judiciary Subcommittee on the Constitution to conduct a review of the
civil rights agency. The GAO was asked to provide information on the commission’s
management of projects during fiscal years 1993 through 1996 and its process for
disseminating project reports to the public.

In July of 1997, even though the GAO focused its review on the management of
individual projects, it found much broader management problems at the commis-
sion. GAO found the agency in disarray, with limited awareness of how its resources
were used. For example, GAO discovered:

e Agency policies and procedures were unclear and it had no documented orga-
nization structure available to the public that described its procedures or pro-
gram processes;

¢ Key records, which provided documentation about its operations and project
management, were misplaced, lost or nonexistent;

o Commission officials could not provide the amount or percentage of the budg-
et used by various offices or functions;

» Management controls over operations were weak and did not ensure that
statutory deadline responsibilities or program objectives were being met;

¢ Projects appeared to account for only about 10 percent of appropriations, even

though these projects addressed a number of civil rights issues, and projects

were poorly managed and took years to complete;

Project management guidance—the Administrative Manual—was out of date

and largely ignored; and

» Three different offices disseminated project reports, but a lack of coordination
among the offices created a high risk of duplicative work.

The GAO concluded that the commission and its operations lacked order, control,
and coordination. It found that management was unaware of how federal funds—
taxpayer hard-earned dollars—were being used. It further concluded that these defi-
ciencies made the commission vulnerable to “misuse of its resources” and that a
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“lack of attention to basic requirements applying to all federal agencies, such as up-
to-date descriptions of operations and internal guidance for employees, reflects poor-
ly on the overall management of the commission.”

The GAO recommended that the commission develop and document policies and
procedures that assign responsibility for management functions to the staff director
and other commission officials and provide mechanisms for holding those people ac-
countable for properly managing the day-to-day functions of the agency.

Unfortunately, recent press reports indicate that perhaps the agency is still hav-
ing serious management problems. An article in Time discussed how its hotline for
reporting hate crimes or discrimination in the wake of September 11 “began as a
joke and ended as a potential tragedy.”

As I understand it, a hotline already existed but instead of using that one, the
commission created a new one. Obviously the staff didn’t do a thorough check to see
if it would work properly. The article points out how the initial press release listed
the wrong 800 number, sending callers not to the commission but to a love connec-
tion service.

Even more disturbing, once the calls did come in, according to a letter from the
Department of Justice (DOJ) Assistant Attorney General Ralph Boyd, the commis-
sion did not forward the information to DOJ. This made it impossible for DOJ to
follow-up and investigate the complaints. Frankly, a hate crime is a crime and not
just a civil rights issue. All crimes need to be followed up by the appropriate law
enforcement authorities.

Furthermore, we were disappointed with Chairwoman Mary Frances Berry’s re-
marks at an October 12 commission meeting concerning the botched hotline. She
said, “People around the country have expressed their gratitude, so I think we ought
to b}? groud that we’re doing this rather than worrying about whether it’s helping
anybody.”

The Washington Post has also criticized the agency, most recently on February 11
of this;1 year. It said the commission has become nothing more than a partisan battle-
ground.

For example, instead of issuing highly politicized and controversial reports, such
as the one on the Florida election that contributed little to the debate on civil rights,
the Post suggested that the commission might examine how various counter-ter-
rorism policies are affecting Arab-Americans and what alternatives ‘might mitigate
that effect. The Post also said the commission might review how alternatives to uni-
versity affirmative action programs have worked. Yet, the Post stated, “the commis-
sion’s forays in these areas have been unimpressive.” The Post noted that the only
function of the commission is “to inform and elevate the debate. If it cannot do this,
it is not worth having. It is certainly not worth spending $9 million of public money
each year to inflame passions further.”

CAGW is concerned about the recent reports concerning the commission’s
$135,000 in payments in 2000 to the public relations firm of McKinney and
McDowell, while the agency still maintains its own public affairs office that pays
employees at a total of $208,537 a year. According to a purchase order, senior staff
at McKinney receive $200 an hour, while associate staff receive $150 an hour for
their services. Yet, as we understand it, there is still no director in the commission’s
public affairs office in spite of the fact that several eligible applicants applied for
the position, and the deguty director recently left.

We are also disturbed about the change in the contract between the commission
and McKinney. The original contract called for McKinney to respond and represent
the commission, but it was later amended so McKinney’s services would only re-
spond to the chairwoman. Certainly, while the chairwoman has the right to speak
for the commission, all commissioners should be available to the media. In addition,
commissioners sometimes do not receive copies of press releases until days or weeks
after they are issued. This is inexcusable. .

The commission’s staff director has argued that the agreement for McKinney is
for contracted services, not consulting services, and therefore the commission’s
$50,000 limit on consulting services would not be applicable. Regardless of charac-
terization, it is highly unusual for a federal agency to hire a private firm to handle
their public relations. When it is done, it is usually for a special project that has
a limited life span.

Other agencies do not do this on a regular basis. In a recent Scripps Howard col-
umn, public affairs directors in other agencies were asked about hiring outside as-
sistance. Dave Grinberg, a spokesman at the Equal Employment ngortunity Com-
mission said, “We’re a small agency. We have a small budget, and we don’t have
the money to throw around like that.” Timothy McGrath, staff director of the U.S.
Sentencing Commission, said his agency appropriations do not allow him to hire
public-relations consultants, and Claudia Bourne Farrell, a spokesperson for the
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Federal Trade Commission, stated her agency does all their press work: “We do all
of it ourselves. We take the bullets like the men we are.”

Hiring a private firm such as the Civil Rights Commission has done is an expen-
sive proposition and appears to be a waste of tax dollars. Two full-time government
public affairs employees could be provided for a full year for the sum of $135,000.
It is also our understanding that calls from the public affairs office are now being
directly routed to the staff director’s office. One purpose of a public affairs office is
to screen calls, provide whatever information they can, and only pass on the calls
that require the director’s input. To do otherwise is a sign of poor management and
wasted resources.

CAGW has other concerns regarding the commission’s management structure and
its ability to provide key records. CAGW has been made aware that some commis-
sioners felt the need last year to file Freedom of Information (FOIA) requests to ob-
tain documents and computer disks concerning the commission’s report on the Flor-
ida election. On attempting to access these documents, questions were raised about
the guidelines and the relationship between individual commissioners, the chair-
woman and the staff director. Whatever the guidelines are or should be, sitting com-
missioners should not have to feel the need to file a FOIA request to obtain informa-
tion on any activities or documents within the commission.

Regarding how this commission is being managed, there are disputes among the
commissioners and between this subcommittee and the commission. The commission
may be independent, but that doesn’t mean it can be unaccountable. The president’s
budget calls for accountability and the taxpayers demand it.

It is our understanding that there has been a series of letters between the com-
mission and this subcommittee. There are questions and disputes over whom said
what and whether progress has been made since the last GAO audit. The best way
to solve this problem is for the GAO to conduct another impartial audit of the com-
mission to see if its original recommendations have been implemented and to deter-
an;ine vghether there are other management or personnel issues that need to be ad-

essed.

For example, we suggest the GAO discover if:

e The commission has updated its agency policies, procedures and organiza-
tional structure and whether such information is available to the public;

* The commission can proyide key records on its operations and management
in a timely manner to Congress, the commissioners or the public;

* The commission knows how its budget is spent and in what departments;

s The commission has an updated Administrative Manual and whether it is
kept current;

* Projects are better managed and completed in a timely manner, as well as
their costs;

» The commissioners are aware of ongoing projects, including their costs, time
frames, staff involved and when the reports will be completed;

¢ The commission has been able to better coordinate dissemination of their re-
ports; and

e The commission works closely with civil rights offices that are located in all
federal agencies, as well as whether.this work is redundant.

It is our understanding that the commission has asked for a 66 percent budget
increase. At a time when all federal expenditures are being prioritized to meet the
country’s need to win the war on terrorism, we believe this should not be granted.
In addition, no increase in the budget should be appropriated until another inves-
tigation by the GAO is undertaken. It is important to see whether the commission
has implemented the recommendations the GAO made in 1997 and what needs to
be done to address any new management inadequacies.

The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights’ past history is rich and purposeful. But, no
matter how large or small an agency, no matter its mission, taxpayers expect their
money to be spent in an efficient and orderly manner with timely and tangible re-
sults from that investment. While the chairwoman talks about accountability to the
commission’s constituents, the commission must also be accountable to taxpayers.

Mr. CHABOT. Thank you very much.

I'd like to thank all the witnesses for keeping relatively close to
the 5-minute limit.

And Tl recognize myself for 5 minutes to begin the questioning.
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Mr. Jin, in your written statement, you assert that, and I quote,
“sometimes philosophical differences get translated into other
areas, such as management issues,” unquote. I think I understand
what youre saying. 1 believe you're saying that, for example, you
declined to respond to Commissioner Thernstrom’s memo request-
ing information, to which she is legitimately entitled, because of
philosophical disagreements. You're saying that you deny commis-
sioners the opportunity to have witnesses with views contrary to
the majority’s, because of philosophical differences, and not only
can minority views not win, they can’t even be heard. You’re saying
that commissioners are denied access to the staff who work for the
commission because of philosophical differences.

Yes, there are philosophical differences, but commissioners
should not be deprived of the full opportunity to carry out the re-
sponsibilities of their offices by management practices that have
the effect ‘of keeping them in the dark about the work that the com-
mission is supposed to be performing.

It comes down to this: Will you respond to memos, and will you
give advance notice of hearing topics and witnesses, and will you
allow staff to discuss their work with commissioners, will you per-
mit witnesses suggested by the minority commissioners to be
heard? What are you and the agency going to do—the commission
to do to stop depriving minority commissioners the basic tools to
participate fully in the work of the commission?

Would you please respond?

Mr. JIN. With pleasure, Mr. Chairman.

First of all, with due respect, I do disagree with your character-
ization as to what I meant.

I think it’s very important to understand the rules and proce-
dures that govern the commission. The commission is overseen by
eight commissioners who are all part-time. That includes the
Chair; everybody is part-time. A full-time staff director is hired by
majority vote of the commissioners after being nominated by the
President to be the day-to-day manager of the commission.

Under the rules of the commission, it is the staff director who is
responsible for the products once the decision is made to go ahead
with a project. The commissioners establish the agenda, establishes
the policy, and the staff director moves forward.

So when we’re talking about access to staff, for example—and
this is just an example; I think there were a number of questions
that were—comments that were made, both by the chairman as
well as by Commissioner Thernstrom, that fall into this category.

That is not envisioned or permitted, because commissioners are
envisioned under the rules to decide policy and decide the agenda,
and the staff director is to move forward. It does not envision or
allow for commissioners to be involved in the day-to-day projects.

And if any commissioner disagrees with that, they can try to
take it up with the commission and change that.

So when I act the way I do in terms of access, in terms of a num-
ber of the other things, it is to comply with the decisions of the
commissioners as a body. I work for the commissioners a body; I
don’t work for any individual commissioner.
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So there are times when any one commissioner might ask me fo
something, and if that’s not the will of the commissioners as a
body, then I'm not really allowed to do it.

In terms of answering Commissioner Thernstrom’s memos and so
forth, we do answer her memos. We do answer her. She, I know,
would like to answer in writing. We often don’t answer in writing.
We often answer verbally, from my special assistant to her special
assistant. And this, again, is in accordance with the rules that have
been set up by the commission. It’s been discussed in the commis-
sion meetings. It’s been decided at commission meetings.

So I'm just trying to follow the rules as set up by the commission.
That is my responsibility and my obligation.

Mr. CHABOT. I've got limited time, so I thank you for your re-
sponse.

I now turn to Commissioner Thernstrom. Commissioner
Thernstrom, you've heard his responses. And I'd also like to refer
to your opening statement, in which you said, and I again quote:
On the road to racial equality, there is still much to do, and the
commission can play an important role in theory. In practice, how-
ever, you had some other comments to make.

I’ve got, as I say, limited time. Would you respond to that? And
could you elaborate a bit on while you feel that the commission at
this point is an agency in disarray, as it’s been described?

Ms. THERNSTROM. Well, first let me say, 'm in—I think that my
long—the long testimony that T'll be submitting spells out with—
in a very detailed record the disarray in the agency. And, of course,
I did speak to that a bit.

But let me say a couple of things. One, on the question of the
commission, yes, it can still play a constructive role.

I deeply resent Congressman Nadler’s implication that I as a Re-
publican am somehow anti-civil rights.

Mr. NADLER. Excuse me, I wasn’t referring to you. I was refer-
ring to the party as a whole.

Ms. THERNSTROM. Well, I am—I am a Republican.

Mr. SMITH. That’s worse. [Laughter.]

Ms. THERNSTROM. Yes.

Mr. CHABOT. He wasn’t just referring to you. He was referring
to all of us. [Laughter.]

Ms. THERNSTROM. Well, okay——

Mr. CHABOT. So that’s not as bad, yes.

Mr. NADLER. Not to any individual member of the party.

Ms. THERNSTROM. Oh, I see. That’s not as bad.

I mean, nobody upstages me in this country as more committed
to civil rights.

And, indeed, I am in the course of finishing a book called “Get-
ting the Answers Right: Race, Class and Academic Achievement,”
because I am addressing the most important civil rights issue in
this country, which is the racial gap in academic achievement.

As part of the failure of the commission, part of the picture of
the failure of the commission, you might think about or, you know,
I might talk a second about what is happening with respect to the
education hearings.

We are having, once again, kind of a drive-by shooting. That is,
tomorrow we have hearings on the individual disabilities education



36

act, something I know something about, something I've written on.
It’s going to be three witnesses. That is no way to address the very
complicated issue of special ed.

Then we’ve got this behind-the-doors, secret report being written
on education. There is an important civil rights issue here that we
could come together on. And there is no way of doing so under the
present rules.

And by the way, there is a clear record, which I can submit, of
memos only partially answered from me to the staff director, only
partially answered or not answered at all.

And the staff director doesn’t work for individual commissioners.
I'm sorry. He is a CEO. I mean, does it function like Enron? He
works for all of us and he—

Mr. CHABOT. My time has expired.

Ms. THERNSTROM. Okay.

Mr. CHABOT. So Pm at this point I'm going to defer to the gen-
tleman from New York for 5 minutes to ask questions.

Mr. NADLER. Thank you.

Let me direct my question to Mr. Shelton. Thousands of voters
were disenfranchised in the 2000 election. Could you explain how
the government of the State of Florida and the companies it hired
to purge lists, and through other methodologies, accomplished this?
And what impact did this have on the voting rights, in particular,
of African-Americans in Florida?

Mr. SHELTON. Yes, sir. As you know, the NAACP held hearings
in Florida, just four short days after the debacle of November 7th,
2000. What we found is a number of mistakes were made. I'll try
to keep my remarks short.

Mr. NADLER. I have a number of other questions for you.

Mr. SHELTON. Absolutely.

First, as we talk about the erroneous purging of voters from the
rolls, what we found is that an organization or a company was
hired from Texas to go through the voting rolls to find out who in-
deed should be purged because they were felony offenders. Even
the company, as they handed over that list of voters that should
be purged, said that this is incorrect. That is, there are a number
of names on these rolls that would have to be double-checked; the
names on the names on the rolls were done based on the first and
last names of the people that were on the rolls and were not based
on things like Social Security numbers, birth dates or other issues
that would be much more helpful in purging.

As a result, many, many——

Mr. NADLER. So those lists were not double-checked.

Mr. SHELTON. They were not double-checked.

Mr. NADLER. And they were, in fact, inaccurate by about 20 per-
cent.

Mr. SHELTON. That’s correct. That is correct.

As a matter of fact, as they were handed to Katherine Harris and
other officials in the Florida State government, they realized that,
indeed, they should double-check them and decided not to.

As a result, at one of the NAACP hearings, to just kind of put
a face on it, an African-American Catholic priest. testified before
the NAACP that he had been purged from the rolls because they
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said he was, “a convicted felon.” His response was: I'm not a swear-
ing man, but I can assure you——

Mr. NADLER. Do you have any—excuse me. Do you have any esti-
mate as to how many people were improperly purged from the list?

Mr. SHELTON. We could only begin to estimate, sir. A very con-
servative estimate would put us in the tens of thousands.

Mr. NADLER. In the tens of thousands of non-felons purged as fel-
ons because of a list that was admittedly about 20 percent
inaccurate——

Mr. SHELTON. Yes, sir.

Mr. NADLER [continuing]. And was not double-checked.

Mr. SHELTON. Yes, sir.

Mr. NADLER. Was this brought to the attention of the govern-
ment of Florida in advance of the election?

Mr. SHELTON. Yes.

Mr. NADLER. And what did they do?

Mr. SHELTON. Nothing.

Mr. NADLER. Nothing.

Now, let me switch subjects a bit. Some people have suggested
that the infamous butterfly ballots, which have caused mistak-
enly—which may have caused many elderly Holocaust survivors to
mistakenly vote for someone called by some people a Nazi apologist
is evidence that these people are, quote, “too stupid,” unquote, to
deserve the franchise, because they were misled by the carelessly
designed butterfly ballot.

What are your thoughts about their being too stupid to deserve
the franchise?

Mr. SHELTON. That’s absolutely ludicrous. When the system fails,
they’re blaming the victims. There were so many examples of this
kind of blaming of the victims throughout the State of Florida and
other places throughout the country, as a matter of fact, but very
specifically in Florida, suggest that in areas along those lines.

But there were also some very similar circumstances in which
very modern equipment was put into place and no training was
given, and the error rate actually increased as a result.

The bottom line is you’re absolutely right. To suggest that we
blame those people—they were not prepared—they were not pro-
vided the ample opportunity to cast a vote that could be counted—
is absolutely ludicrous.

Mr. NADLER. The Subcommittee issued a report, which was re-
ferred to I think by Commissioner Thernstrom, on this whole deba-
cle. The commission, I meant, not the Subcommittee.

What were your observations about that report? Did it make
findings—reasonable findings and reasonable recommendations?

Mr. SHELTON. Yes, sir. As a matter of fact, it was extremely con-
sistent with the findings of the NAACP and other entities through-
out the country, including the report that was done by MIT and
Cal-Berkeley.

Mr. NADLER. I have one more question for you, and then I hope
I have time for one question for Commissioner Thernstrom.

Commissioner Thernstrom said that a, quote, “corrupt process
ensured a worthless result,” unquote. Do you believe that is an apt
commentary on the election in 2000 in the State of Florida?
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Mr. SHELTON. No, sir. I think the results of the study that was
ﬁoileﬁltiy the U.S. commission was extremely accurate, extremely

elpful.

Mr. NADLER. That’s not what I—I didn’t ask about the study.

I said, Commissioner Thernstrom said that a ‘corrupt process en-
sured a worthless result. Do you believe that that was an applica-
ble commentary to the conduct of the election in Florida in 20007

Mr. SHELTON. No, sir. I do not think that her comments were
helpful at all. As a matter of fact, if 'm understanding your ques-
tion—I apologize if I'm not. If I'm understanding your question,
what the report showed was that a number of fixes could be done
to our system.

Mr. NADLER. You didn’t understand my question.

Mr. SHELTON. Okay. I'm sorry. _

Mr. CHARBOT. I thought it was a great answer myself. [Laughter.]

Mr. NADLER. But he’s—you’re saying, yes, they could fix the proc-
ess. Certainly, they can. They've passed legislation, which hopefully
will fix it.

My question is——

Ms. THERNSTROM. He agrees with you.

Mr. NADLER [continuing]. A corrupt process ensured a worthless
result; that was what she said about a commission report. Forget
the commission report.

Mr. SHELTON. Yes.

Mr. NADLER. Do you think that that comment is applicable to the
conduct of the election in Florida in 2000?

Mr. SHELTON. That her comment——

Mr. NADLER. Yes.

Mr. SHELTON [continuing]. On the election in Florida?

Mr. NADLER. Yes.

Mr. SHELTON. I think that her comment on the election in Flor-
ida was inaccurate. ]

Mr. NADLER. Was inaccurate.

Mr. SHELTON. Her comment. Her comment was on—I'm sorry. 1
apologize.

Mr. NADLER. All right. Never mind.

Mr. SHELTON. I misunderstood.

Mr. CHABOT. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. SHELTON. Let me——

Mr. CHABOT. The record speaks for itself.

Mr. SHELTON. But let me respond to what I think youre asking.
If you're asking if the report that was done by the commission—

Mr. NADLER. No. Let me be very clear. I'm sorry.

Tm asking, do you think that the many flaws and
disenfranchisements of the—that you—or that you think have been
documented properly both by the commission report, by the
NAACP report, et cetera, that show, .as you put it, tens of thou-
sands of non-felons were thrown off the list, were thrown off the
voting rolls because they were felons, that many people were
disenfranchised, do you think that that problem was so severe that
it corrupted the election process in Florida?

Mr. SHELTON. Oh, yes, sir. [Laughter.]

Thank you. Absolutely.

Mr. NADLER. Thank you.
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Mr. CHABOT. The gentleman’s time has fully expired. [Laughter.]

We'll recognize the gentleman from Indiana, Mr. Hostettler, for
5 minutes. :

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Jin, in your statement, you talk about the—well, in your dis-
cussion earlier, you talked about the actions of the staff with re-
gard to relationship with individual members. Several times you
said the action of the staff and the action of the commission results
from the will of the body of the commission.

At one point—and I thought another word was going to come out
of your mouth. And at one point I think you almost said the term
“majority” when you said that the action of the commission takes
place and the action of the staff of the commission takes place as
a result of the will of the majority of the commission. Is that accu-
rate?

Mr. JmN. Well, Mr. Congressman, yes, when a majority votes,
then I need to follow the majority.

Mr. HosTETTLER. Right. And you didn’t subsequently challenge
any of Ms. Thernstrom’s contentions with regard to the information
that was made available to her in a timely fashion of their ability
1o have their report published. Was that a majority will of the com-
mission, that that not take place in a timely manner?

Mr. JmN.. No, Congressman. I just.couldn’t respond to everything
she said in one answer.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. So-when you responded no——

Mr. Jmv. Congressman, we fully—we fully have complied with all
the rules and regulations in terms of our interactions with Com-
missioner Thernstrom.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. The rules and regulations——

Mr. Jmv. In fact—

Mr. HOSTETTLER [continuing]. As created by the majority of
the—— .

Mr. JIN. Well, not only by the majority, but by the rules, by stat-
ute, and anything else that’s applicable.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Right. Well, but by—the majority of the com-
mission determines the activity of the commission and the staff.

Mr. JIN. As long as it’s consistent with the—with statutes and
other rules, sure. ’

But, Congressman, I just want to make clear that there shouldn’
be an impression left here that we don’ try to cooperate with indi-
vidual commissioners. That’s not true at all.

In fact, one thing that Commissioner Thernstrom raised was that
we didn’t set up meetings, you know, so she could talk to staff. My
point was not that she couldn’t talk to staff. My point was that, if
there were circumstances in which it was appropriate for her to
talk to staff, we’d be happy to have her talk to staff.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. So you as staff director are going to determine
th:ﬂgppropriate conditions by which commissioners can talk to
staff?

Mr. JIN. In accordance with the commissioners——

Mr. HOSTETTLER. The majority of the commissioners’ desires?

Mr. JIN. That’s right. Commissioners cannot individually, just on
their own, decide to talk to staff whenever they want to talk to
staff. That’s not in accordance with the rules.
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Mr. HOSTETTLER. Is that right?

Mr. JiN. That is true. That is true.

But we have, on a number of occasions, tried to set up meetings
with Commissioner Thernstrom. Once we set up a meeting with
her special assistant with our staff to discuss the hotline a day
after she requested. A second time, Commissioner Thernstrom
might have a different memory as to what happened, but we tried
to set up a meeting to talk about her dissent, and somehow it
seemed like, you know, she did not show up for the meeting. A
third time——

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Excuse me.

Mr. JiN. A third time, I have with me here——

Mr. HOSTETTLER. I'm asking you questions.

Mr. JiN. Okay.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. If you could just respond to one of my ques-
tions. )

A day after you made the request; was that the day that she re-
quested the meeting that she could attend?

Mr. JIN. Excuse me?

Mr. HOSTETTLER. When you said that you set up the meeting the
day after she requested it, did you set up the meeting the day that
she said she could attend the meeting?

Mr. JiN. No. That one did take place. That was with her special
assistant. It occurred the day after she requested. Her special as-
sistant met with the staff to discuss the hotline.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Turning to Commissioner Thernstrom, that
was the day that you requested that your staff—I guess my ques-
tion—it’s very intriguing to me that the staff determines the time
by which the commissioners can talk to the staff on these very
issues. And that may be in accordance with the rules of the major-
ity will of the Commission on Civil Rights.

Mr. JiN. It’s not just the majority, Congressman. It’s the concept
of the commission that the commissioners are part-time; they hire
a full-time staff director to manage the place full-time. The com-
missioners set policy and set the agenda.

And so the staff director is responsible for the product. If the
commissioners as a body are not satisfied with the product, then,
you know, then I'm accountable.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. “As a body,” when you “a body,” does that
mean unanimous consent? Unanimous consensus?

Mr. JiN. Well, something that gets lost in the discussion is that—
not only here but elsewhere—is that many, many of our votes are
by unanimous vote.

For example, our vote to go down to Florida was a unanimous
vote. It was a bipartisan, unanimous vote. That happens a lot. It
doesn’t happen every time, but it happens a lot.

And so like with any other body or like with most organizations,
you know, if there’s not unanimous agreement, then the majority
often is what dictates, what moves forward.

Mr. HOSTETTLER. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. CHABOT. Thank you. The gentleman’s time has expired.

The gentleman from Texas, Mr. Smith, is recognized for 5 min-
utes.
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Mr. SMmITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a couple questions
for Mr. Jin, but before I address questions to him, I would like to
thank you for holding this hearing and say to you that you are
doing a great job of executing the responsibility—fulfilling the re-
sponsibility of the Subcommittee in having an oversight hearing.
And it is our responsibility not just to look at and judge and ana-
lyze the work of a commission but also to look at the management
as well, because if you don’t have good management, you don’t have
good work.

And it strikes me, given the partisanship, given the lack of re-
sponsiveness, given questions about management, given objective,
outside auditors that have found that the commission has been in-
effective, that maybe we should consider doing with the Civil
Rights Commission what we've decided to do as a full Committee
with the Immigration and Naturalization Service and did so by a
vote of 32-to-2 yesterday, and that is considering restructuring the
commission so we can get back to its original purpose and so we
can get back to the times when the commission enjoyed the full re-
spect and admiration of the American people, because they con-
ducted themselves in a bipartisan fashion,

Mr. NADLER. Would the gentleman yield for a moment?

Mr. SMiTH. I'd like to ask my question——

Mr. NADLER. For one sentence. For one sentence.

Mr. SMITH [continuing]. And then, if I have time——

Mr. NADLER. For one sentence, Lamar.

Mr. SMITH [continuing]. I will be happy to yield. But I'd like to
ﬁlm'sh .my questions. And then Tl be happy to yield to the gen-
tleman.

Mr. Jin, my questions go to the McKinney and Associates con-
tract that the commission I think awarded in 2000. Is that contract
still in existence?

Mr. JiN. Congressman, we entered into a series of purchase order
agreements with McKinney and Associates. And we have——

Mr. SMITH. Okay, do you still have an association?

Mr. JiN. We still have a purchase order agreement with them.

Mr. SMITH. Okay. And how much has been paid to McKinney and
Associates since April 20007

Mr. JiN. The—in 2001, I think we paid $125,000.

Mr. SMITH. And what’s the total amount since 2000?

Mr. JIN. Since 2000, I believe it’s around $185, $190,000.

Mr. SMiTH. And who determines whether or not to contract with
this entity? Is that done by competitive bidding or is it a decision
of the staff director, meaning you? Or how is that determined?

Mr. JIN. It’s done by me in consultation with the staff, in accord-
ance with the laws and other rules.

Mr. SMITH. And so it’s not done by any kind competitive system?

Mr. JIN. We sole-source this contract.

Mr. SMITH. Okay. Will you—in regard to McKinney and Associ-
ates—and I don’t know this to be the case, so it’s just an open ques-
tion—did you know any of the principles involved personally before
you awarded the contract to them?

Mr. JIN. No, I did not.

Mr. SMITH. And had no prior dealings with them at all prior?

Mr. JIN. I had no prior dealings with them.
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Mr. SmiTH. Okay.

Mr. JiN. And in fact, the relationship actually began shortly be-
fore I got there as staff director.

Mr. SmiTH. Okay. And why was McKinney and Associates hired?
Was it hired in part because you weren’t able to fill a position of
director of public affairs?

Mr. JiN. Yes, Mr. Congressman. I think the reason is that the
Commission on Civil Rights is in the business of disseminating re-
ports, findings, and recommendations. That’s a critical part of our
work; thus, we need to have expert advice on publicizing and dis-
seminating those products, especially——

Mr. SmiTH. You answered my question by saying “right.” Have
any more efforts been made to hire someone for that position since
you started entering into contracts with McKinney?

Mr. JIN. Congressman, see the problem is that our staff of public
affairs did not have any expertise in this area. And because—when
I came, I made an assessment in working with McKinney and As-
sociates and found them to be very effective. I decided that, at least
at this time, it did not make sense to go out and fry to hire again.
Efforts had been made before I got there to hire and had been un-
successful, apparently.

And so we could re-examine that question. That’s something I re-
consider on a periodic basis, because I need to make a decision as
to what’s the best use of resources.

Mr. SMITH. It seems to me it would certainly be more cost-effec-
tive and save the taxpayers a lot of dollars if you were to hire an
individual to perform that service rather than to continue to con-
tract with an outside group.

Mr. Jin. I disagree with that, Congressman, because when we
hire McKinney and Associates, we don’t just hire one person. We
hire the whole firm. So if certain work required the senior partner,
we can get her services. If some work didn’t require that, we can
hire somebody——

Mr. SmrTH. If that’'s the case, Mr. Jin, why did you even make
an effort to try to fill the position by interviewing individuals if you
feel like it wasn’t——

Mr. JiN. Well—

Mr. SMITH [continuing]. It wouldn’t be worthwhile?

Mr. JIN. Congressman, perhaps I wasn’t clear, that actually hap-
pened before I got there, so I was not part of that initial——

Mr. SMiTH. So you don’t intend to make any efforts to try to hire
somebody to fulfill that responsibility?

Mr. JiN. That’s not correct. Like I said, I periodically re-evaluate
that decision, to see what would be the best use.

But, I mean, one of the things that I think that to look at this—
I mean, one of the advantages of having a contractor is that, espe-
cially when you're resources are very precarious, you can make de-
cisions to shift resources much quicker than if you hire a staff.

The other thing is privatization is something that I think that
President Bush supports strongly. I know President Clinton sup-
ported it. And I think there are a lot circulars, A-76 and others,
that encourages privatization when appropriate.
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Mr. SMITH. Well, privatization is appropriate particularly when
it saves the taxpayers dollars, and I don’t think it’s doing so in this
particular instance.

Mr. JIN. I disagree with that, Congressman.

Mr. SMITH. Mr. Chairman, if you’ll give me a little bit more time,
I’d like to yield to the gentleman from New York——

Mr. CHABOT. The gentleman’s time has expired. I'll recognize the
gentleman for an additional 3 minutes, if he has questions. And I'll
do the same thing for myself.

Mr. NADLER. I just wanted about 10 seconds.

Mr. CHABOT. You've got 3 minutes, so you can that if you'd like
it.

Mr. NADLER. Thank you. I simply wanted to comment that I
doubted that a proposal to restructure the Civil Rights Commission
would get a 32-to-2 vote on this Committee.

Mr. SMITH. I think that’s a fair statement.

Mr. NADLER. Let me, since I have this extra time, I do have
one—I appreciate—I do have one question for Commissioner
Thernstrom.

Commissioner, you stated, I believe, that when—and certainly—
I don’t remember if you stated it, but it was certainly in your writ-
ten statement that when—that your dissent on something, on some
report, maybe on the election report——

Ms. THERNSTROM. It’s the Florida report.

Mr. NADLER. On the Florida report. It was not accepted by the
commission because it contained the work of a consultant, Mr.
John Lott, whose services were provided at not cost to the minority.

Is it possible that that was not accepted because in fact it is the
lay?v that it is illegal to accept free services for a Government agen-
cy?

Ms. THERNSTROM. My reading of that statutory provision was
quite different. It was simply that I, as a commissioner, could not
work free for the commission. That is, I have a ceiling on the num-
ber of hours I can work, and I can’t contribute my services. And
I think that is a fair reading of that statutory provision.

However, since there was a legal—and I did consult, by the way,
a number of distinguished attorneys on the question.

But, however, since there was a legal dispute, it should have
been, and I suggested that I suggested that it should—this is what
should happen, it should have been submitted to the Office of Legal
Counsel of the U.S. Department of Justice for a ruling on that.

The commission refused to do that. We could have gotten a legal
opinion. And I would have certainly accepted that legal opinion.

As it was, I think that it was just a fig leaf for suppressing a
dissent that the conclusions of which the commission did not like.

Mr. NADLER. Let me ask——

Ms. THERNSTROM. And, by the way, there were two expert wit-
nesses, two experts, statistical experts, that helped me. Somehow
the commission didn’t object to the second one.

Mr. NADLER. Let me ask you, on the question, let me ask you the
following.

Tve always believed, and I haven’t read the statute recently, but
T've always been told that it’s illegal for Government agencies to ac-
cept volunteer labor, including—I mean, we are told specifically,
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when we take office as Members of Congress, our handbook—or
whatever they give us, whatever they eall it, the list of rules and
regs—that we as Members of Congress are similarity prohibited
from accepting free services from anybody, because that’s part of
the Federal law.

So I'm surprised to hear that that is in question——

Ms. THERNSTROM. The commission——

Mr. NADLER. Let me ask you this.

Ms. THERNSTROM. I'm sorry. Can I answer that?

Mr. NADLER. Hold on. Did you—because I'm limited to 3 minutes.
Let me get this is.

Did you submit yourself the question to the Department of Jus-
tice Office of Legal Counsel?

Ms. THERNSTROM. I did——

Mr. NADLER. And if not, why not?

Ms. THERNSTROM. Well, I submitted it to a number of attorneys.
But, no, I can’t—I did not have the power myself to submit it to
the Department of Justice.

Mr. NADLER. You think he would've rejected the question?

Ms. THERNSTROM. Pardon me?

Mr. NADLER. Do you think the Office of Legal Counsel would’ve
refused to answer the question——

Ms. THERNSTROM. I assume that they would have. But——

Mr. NADLER [continuing]. If you had submitted it.

Ms. THERNSTROM [continuing]. Look, there was precedent on the
commission.

The commission did not hire an expert. I turned for expert advice
to two experts, my husband, most importantly, and Professor Lott.
There was precedent.

Mary Frances Berry, the chairman, had done exactly the same
thing with a Berkeley professor, Cabeza, in 1988, and her dissent
and Cabeza’s report was part of the official record.

There was precedent for exactly what I did. And I, again, I would
have been glad to have this legally straightened out. But as it is—
I mean, if you were to read the transcript of the discussion of my
dissent, there was a fit about my even looking or trying to look,
given the paucity of information I could get from the statistical ex-
pert, looking at the data. The statistical expert, Alan J. Lichtman,
would not do what any scholar does, which is to give me the ma-
chine-readable data and the regression output.

Mr. NADLER. 'm sorry, the what?

Mr. CHABOT. Machine-readable——

Ms. THERNSTROM. The machine-readable data that he used and
the—and his regression outputs.

That is standard scholarly practice. I was getting e-mails from
across the country from people on the political left, who agreed
with your assessment of disenfranchisement in Florida, saying, “By
the way, do you happen to have Lichtman’s data? Have you got it
in machine-readable form?” “No, I'm sorry. It seems to be secret,
even though the commission relied upon it in writing its report.”

Mr. CHABOT. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. NADLER. Excuse me? I have to ask.

Mr. Staff Director, is that true? Has all the data not been al-
lowed to be looked at?
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Ms. THERNSTROM. Oh, well, now, there’s—it has—it magically—
some of it magically appeared way afber I had—the time had ex-
pired for me to respond to it.

Mr. NADLER. Then the question is, have you now looked at that
and have you found that regression data wrong?

Ms. THERNSTROM. Oh, I have found many problems with it. And,
in fact, I've got a response to Lichtman, which was, of course, never
accepted by the commission, never published by the commission.

And by the way, in that response, Lichtman drops his assertion
that the black spoilage rate was 9 times that of white. It drops to
what I estimated it was, which was 3 times.

Mr. NADLER. So you did get the information—

Ms. THERNSTROM. No, I got some of the information——

Mr. NADLER. You did. And I might point out——

Ms. THERNSTROM [continuing]. Late.

Mr. NADLER [continuing]. That the minority on this Committee
did not get your testimony until a few minutes before, until today.

Ms. THERNSTROM. That is——

Mr. NaDLER. We didn’t have a chance to look at that.

Ms. THERNSTROM [continuing]. Not up to me.

Mr. NADLER. I understand that.

Ms. THERNSTROM. But in any case, I only got——

Mr. NADLER. So I feel your pain.

Ms. THERNSTROM. I only got some of the regressions.

And by the way, some of Lichtman’s work, some of his regres-
sions, some of his statistical work, was done after the report.

Mr. NADLER. I asked the question, by the way, of Director Jin to
comment on this.

Mr. Jin. Yes.

Mr. CHABOT. I think he already answered, didn’t he?

Mr. NADLER. No, no, she answered.

Mr. Jin. Just half a second, Congressman.

Mr. NADLER. He didn’t.

Mr. CHABOT. I think he did.

Mr. JiN. Congressman, we provided Commissioner Thernstrom
with everything that we had. What Commissioner Thernstrom
wanted us to do was to ask Dr. Lichtman to create new data, and
that we could not do for an individual commissioner. That’s what
she wanted us to do.

Mr. NADLER. And you provided it timely?

Mr. JiN. Yes, sir, we did.

The other thing I just wanted——

Ms. THERNSTROM. It’s not true.

Mr. JiN. I wanted to correct the record.

Mr. NADLER. Excuse me. There’s a conflict. You gave your an-
swer; let him give his. We understand you don’t agree.

Mr. Jin. T just need to correct something that Dr. Thernstrom
said that’s totally untrue. She said that Dr. Berry had done the
same thing that she did on the dissent in terms of hiring——

Mr. NADLER. Wait a minute. Let me understand what you——

Mr. CHABOT. The gentleman’s time has expired. The gentleman’s
time has——
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Mr. NADLER. Excuse me, we let her run over time. I want to hear
his answer. T just want to make sure we understand what he’s say-
ing, and then you can run the rest of it.

Mr. CHABOT. Give you answer.

Mr. NADLER. You’re saying that the material was given to her on
_tim;; and that she wanted something else? Is that what you’re say-
ing?

Mr. JiN. She wanted something that didn’t exist.

Mr. NADLER. Okay.

Ms. THERNSTROM. It's ridiculous.

Mr. NADLER. Finish what you were saying. You started to say
that——

Mr. JiN. Thank you, Congressman. ,

I just want the record to be clear. When—what happened was
back in the previous report, Dr. Berry had cited a—somebody that
had done a consultation for the commission. The commission had
already hired the person along with a number of other people to
provide their views. And so in her dissent, or in her statement, Dr.
Berry and I believe another commissioner cited that work. And
how that got translated for Commissioner Thernstrom into that she
did the same thing, I do not know.

Mr. NADLER. Thank you very much.

Mr. CHABOT. All right, thank you.

All right, we’re in our second round of questions at this point.

The gentleman from Virginia, I would allow him to ask his ques-
tions.

Mr. NADLER. It’s the first round.

Mr. CHABOT. We're in our second round. You don’t have your
first round after you're already starting your second round.

But I will defer to the end if you’d like to go ahead now.

Mr. ScoTT. Whatever.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. CHABOT. We're in our second round.

Mr. ScorT. How much time do——

Mr. CHABOT. We had 3 but we're going to give you 5 because Mr.
Nadler took 8 on the 3, so go ahead. [Laughter.]

Mr. ScoTT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I just had one question to the staff director. Did you receive a
letter from several Members of Congress asking the commission to
look into the Department of Justice Civil Rights Division on the
preclearance procedure under the Voting Rights Act, specifically
how they handled Virginia and Mississippi congressional redis-
tricting cases?

Mr. JIN. Yes, Congressman, we did. And we had—we did have
a meeting with them.

Mr. ScoOTT. Are you going to hold hearings on that?

Mr. JIN. What we’re doing right now is we're still having inter-
action with them, in terms of determining kind of what to do. T un-
derstand that the—I believe that the Senate is thinking of having
hearings. And so I think we were going to monitor that and deter-
mine what, if anything, we should do.

But at this point, we're just meeting to find out information, be-
cause we’re still at staff level.

Mr. ScoTT. Thank you.
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Jerry, did you want time?

Mr. NADLER. No, I have no questions right now.

Mr. ScoTT. Thank you. I yield back.

Ms. THERNSTROM. Tongue-tied.

Mr. CHABOT. Would the gentlelady from Texas like to ask any
questions?

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Mr. Chairman, I will not take up the time of
the Committee. You were very gracious and the Ranking Member
was very gracious.

Let me just get one simple question. Commissioner Thernstrom,
I did not hear your testimony. Is the gist of your testimony, besides
the thrust of this hearing, which a question of mismanagement, but
is the thrust of your comments to suggest that the U.S. Commis-
sion on Civil Rights now undermines the opportunity for improved
race relations in the United States? What is the thrust of your——

Ms. THERNSTROM. Well, I mainly talked about procedural mat-
ters, the procedural disarray that I see on the commission, and the
way that it functions, which I don’t think is effective.

And my point is that there is—the question of process and the
question of substance is inseparable and that if you don’t get the
process right—and it’s true in the U.S. Senate, it’s true in the Flor-
ida hearings, it’s true wherever, you know, you look—that if you
don’t get the process right, you can’t get the substance right.

And, indeed, if you do get the process right and, for instance, you
come out in the minority on a question of substance, if the process
is right, you can always go back and revisit the substantive issues,
and you have confidence in the way the conclusions were arrived
at.

But the way the commission functions, the shoddy way in which
the commission functions, produced and continues to produce work
that does not meet my standards as a scholar and shouldn’t meet
your standards.

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Well, I certainly appreciate the books that you
have authored and that, having come out of a academic tradition,
most of us here in the United States Congress, we realize the dis-
tinction. ,

But you’re not suggesting that you would be happier with the
commission if every member was anti-affirmative action and had a
conclusion that race relations were where they should be in the
United States? I mean, are your suggesting that the procedure
rises above the substance? Meaning the importance of the existence
of the U.S. Civil Rights Commission may in fact rise above some
of the procedural details that I hope can be fixed, but that the mis-
sion of the Civil Rights Commission that addresses the question of
race relations, which still are in a quagmire in this country, youre
not suggesting that procedures should cause elimination of this
commission and/or that the commission should be of one thought
and one mind, for example, that affirmative action is not relevant
or does not—is not necessary?

Ms. THERNSTROM. I appreciate very much that question, by the
way, because it allows me to say a couple of things.

I opened my statement by saying I think the drive for racial
equality in this country has a long ways to go. I would never say
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we have reached the end of that road. Far from it. And, therefore,
I would like to see the commission play a role.

And, indeed, I agree that in the old days the commission played
an extremely important role. I wrote a book on voting rights. I re-
lied heavily on the wonderful work that laid the grounds for both
the 1964 Civil Rights Act and the 1965 Voting Rights Act. Those
were invaluable.

And the commission could still do invaluable work.

T'm also not opposed to affirmative action. I am opposed to racial
double-standards, racial preferences.

But I would never want a commission—and affirmative action, to
me, means aggressive anti-discrimination, to me.

I would never want a commission of one point of view. I have a
long history myself as being in the position of a dissenter. I was
part—in a minor way—part of the civil rights movement in the late
’50’s, early ’60’s. I was a very important part of the anti-war move-
ment when Barney Frank was opposing me. We were—he was for
the war. We were both graduate students at Harvard and debating
these questions.

I have had a long history of dissent. And I really believe in vig-
orous dissent.

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you.

And being fair to you—I am a guest of this Committee, by the
way, I'm not a Member of the Subcommittee.

But I do want to say that you then support the excellent work,
and I guess I've biased my comments now, that the commission
did, Dr. Berry did, on election review in Florida and the NAACP.
Do you applaud that work?

Ms. THERNSTROM. No, I don’t think that the Florida was good,
and I have written a very long dissent in

Ms. JACKSON LEE. First of all, I know this

Ms. THERNSTROM [continuingl. In examining it.

Ms. JACKSON LEE. This Committee will look at the procedures,
certainly those of us who wear legal hats and academic hats, which
you wear, are tuned to procedure. I do think, however, in the
course of allegations or suggestions of mismanagement, and I'm
still reviewing the documentation, I have not heard—well, dissent
is appreciated. But I have not heard vast voices undermining the
work that the Civil Rights Commission did on the election debacle
in Florida or the NAACP.

Now, whether the t's are crossed and i’s are dotted on the final
report, I can tell you that today the Senate voted 99-to-1 to pass
election reform, primarily or in most part based upon the docu-
mentation that they received from the commission, which I assume
that you were a part of, and the NAACP.

I would only say, Mr. Chairman, so that I can be a polite non-
member, that I hope we will fix the t’s and i’s, but I think it begs
the question of the substance and the importance of maintaining
the strength of this commission, the work that it does.

And 1 will finish by saying I hope that you will provide a hearing
to Congressman Scott on the redistricting issues, which happen to
deal with one person, one vote.

But I thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and Mr. Nadler, for
your kindness.
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Mr. CHABOT. I thank the gentlelady for her comments.

And I have just a few questions to wrap up the hearing.

Mr. Shelton, you had mentioned in your written statement that
you felt that commission had an exemplary civil rights record.
Were you aware that the Civil Rights Commission currently has
five EEO complaints pending? And why does a civil rights agency
have EEO complaints against it?

Mr. SHELTON. Certainly I don’t know the answer to the question
of internal discrimination within the agency. However, I am quite
aware of the work that they've done in the areas of election reform,
the work that they’ve done in the areas of criminal justice con-
cerns, racial profiling and other concerns. I know the work of the
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights as it addresses the issues of dis-
crimination in our society at——

Mr. CHABOT. As far as those complaints against the commission
itself, you’re just not aware of those.

Mr. SHELTON. 'm not aware of them.

Mr. CHABOT. Let me ask you another question. As we've said ear-
lier, there have been—there has been considerable media criticism
of the commission from traditionally commission supporters, like
the Washington Post and the New Republic and Time.com and
some others. Why do you think the commission continues to get all
this negative media attention? And would the NAACP pay
$170,000 if it couldn’t get decent press?

Mr. SHELTON. Let me answer your first question first. I assume
this is a two-part question.

Answering your first question first, I honestly don’t understand
why the Washington Post or any other entity would raise the kind
of criticisms they are of the commission.

Mr. CHABOT. It’s principally mismanagement type issues and——

Mr. SHELTON. Sure. It’s always——

Mr. CHABOT [continuing]. Not giving information out to minority
members of the commission and things of that nature. So it is a
whole laundry list of things.

Mr. SHELTON. It's always fascinating to me when commissions
like the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, or even organizations
like the NAACP, who are extremely effective in carrying out their
primary responsibilities, when a smokescreen is oftentimes raised
of internal conflict or internal issues that no one else can see ex-
cept those on the inside.

It’'s very interesting to me that these kinds of issues would be
raised, especially as we sit here on the day when the United States
Senate has now passed election reform legislation. Following the
House, they have passed election reform——

Mr. CHABOT. Well, the purpose—see, that’'s—we have an over-
sight hearing and we’re not really involved in a lot of—like the
election in Florida and the action on the Senate floor today, all of
which may be either commendable or things which ought to be
looked into.

But we're only looking at oversight and the mismanagement.

Let me turn to Mr. Schatz for the final things that I have that
I would like to bring up.

Staff Director Jin wrote to the director of the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget on the November—November 28th of last year
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and to the Chairman and Ranking Member of the Subcommittee on
the Constitution on February of this year, seeking an increase of
its authorization by two-thirds, from $9 million up to $16 million.

Based on your assessment of the commission’s overall mis-
management, do you believe if that increase is granted—and you
talked about obviously the title of the organization you represent
is Citizens Against Government Waste.

Do you—in your opinion, have you seen demonstrated waste that
this Committee should be concerned about?

Mr. ScHATZ. Mr. Chairman, that’s one of the reasons I suggested
having the General Accounting Office take another look prior to
granting this increase. I realize the timing may not work. Of
course, the budget gets done during the course of this year. Maybe
GAO can’t complete another study prior to that time.

But certainly, it’s our view that things should be put on hold.
The commission’s budget has been flat for a number of years. It al-
ways seems around in Washington that more money will solve
management problems. I think the management problems should
be solved before more money goes into any agency, whether it’s De-
fense or Veterans Department or Transportation or anywhere else.

Asking for more money seems to be the panacea for just about
anything that seems to be wrong with any agency. And we think
particularly in these times when we’re looking at other priorities,
the President has demanded accountability in his budget, as every
President does, that we should be looking very carefully at any re-
quest for increase in any agency. The Civil Rights Commission is
no exception to that standard that we’ve tried to adhere to.

Mr. CHABOT. Okay. Thank you very much for your testimony.

I thank the members of the panel for their testimony here this
afternoon.

Mr. NADLER. Mr. Chairman?

Mr. CHABOT. Your complete statements will be made a part of
the record.

Mr. Nadler is recognized.

Mr. NADLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I ask unanimous con-
sent that all Members be permitted to provide additional materials
for the record.

Mr. CHABOT. Without objection, that request will be granted.

Again, we thank the panel for being here this afternoon. We
thank the Members for participating. And at this time, we’re ad-
journed.

[Whereupon, at 2:40 p.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.]




APPENDIX

STATEMENTS SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE STEVE CHABOT, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OHIO

The purpose of this oversight hearing is to inquire into the management practices
of the United States Commission on Civil Rights. Following its inception in 1957,
the Commission played an important role in investigating civil rights abuses that
plagued our nation. The Commission has now reached a critical stage in its history.
Over time, the Commission has been criticized by individuals on both sides of the
civil rights debate. However, recently, the Commission has come under fire from all
sides at the same time by sources that include the New Republic, Salon.com, and
the Washington Post.

Recent press reports have criticized the Chair for engaging in a confrontation with
the White House over the appointment of a new Commissioner, Peter Kirsanow. I
would like to recognize Commissioner Kirsanow who is in our audience today. I am
fully confident that the appeals court will defer to the President’s interpretation of
the appointment power that is entrusted to him and grant Commissioner Kirsanow
his rightful seat on the Commission.

The decline in public confidence in the Commission has led the Subcommittee on
the Constitution to conduct oversight to evaluate the Commission’s operations. We
are concerned about the effect of poor management practices on the quality of the
Commission’s work product, partisan bickering within the Commission, the appar-
ent exclusion and disparagement of minority viewpoints and participation, and,
after a review of documents recently produced to the Subcommittee, the failure to
implement fully management reforms recommended by GAO five years ago.

The 1997 GAO Report entitled “U.S. Commission on Civil Rights: Agency Lacks
Basic Management Controls” characterized the Commission as “an agency in dis-
array” with “broad management problems.” Five years later, the Commission still
has not updated its organizational structure to comply with FOIA. The Commission
has not adequately revised Administrative Instructions to inform staff of manage-
ment policies. Despite the purported use of project reports recommended by GAO
to inform Commissioners of detailed project costs, staffing needs, and deadlines,
Commissioners remain in the dark about these basic issues.

In April 2000, the Commission hired McKinney & Assoc., a Washington, D.C. pub-
lic relations firm, while at the same time maintaining three employees in its own
public affairs office. From the extensive criticism of the Commission in the press,
it appears that the Commission’s expenditure of $170,000 on McKinney & Xssoc.
has been a waste of money. The Commission, moreover, cannot explain what exactly
McKinney does for the Commission.

The Commission appears to operate without consultation with Commissioners.
The Commission frequently withholds meeting transcripts from Commissioners and
issues letters and press releases under Commissioners’ names without their ap-
proval. The Commission’s recent effort to suppress a book review that favorably
mentioned Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom raises questions about the basic fair-
ness of the Commission and its ability to accept differing points of view. The Staff
Director’s confirmation that the Commission engages in unregulated shredding
raises concerns about whether staff have received training on how to comply with
the Federal Records Act.

‘We are concerned that the Commission fails to consider Commissioners’ sugges-
tions of witnesses for upcoming hearings and frequently withholds witness lists from
Commissioners. The Commission also fails to clarify basic hearing procedures for
Commissioners such as: “What is the topic of the next hearing?” “Who has been
asked to testify?” and “When does the hearing record close?”
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In June 2001, the Commission withheld statistical data used in formulating the
conclusions of the Florida Report from dissenting Commissioners Thernstrom and
Redenbaugh and suppressed the final version of the dissent. A preliminary report
and the final report were leaked to the press before the Commission released copies
to the Commissioners, Florida Governor Jeb Bush, and Florida Secretary of State
Katherine Harris. The Commission made no formal leak inquiry.

More recently, the Commission disregarded OMB budget procedures—and its own
budgeting process—by failing to submit its budget to Commissioners for approval
in June of 2001. And in October of 2001, it refused to forward discrimination com-
plaints received on the Commission hotline to the Justice Department for investiga-
tion.

The continued mismanagement of the Commission undermines public confidence
in the Commission’s work. The Commission is now more a public spectacle than it
is a serious fact-finding agency that informs the public about the state of civil rights
in America. In view of these concerns, I look forward to hearing from our witnesses
today.
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Statement of
The Honorable Jemnifer C. Braceras
Commissioner
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights

To the House Judiciary Committee
Subcommittee on the Constitution

April 11,2002

I'would like to thank Chairman Chabot and the members of the Subcommittee for taking

this opportunity to examine the management and practices of the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights.

My name is Jennifer C. Braceras. Iam a lawyer by training and currently serve as the
John M. Olin Fellow in Law at Harvard Law School. In December 2001, President George W.
Bush appointed me to a six-year term on the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights (“the
Commission™). I was sworn in on December 7, 2001,

Although I have served as Commissioner for only four months, I am a long-time observer
of the Commission and its practices. In 1997, the independent and non-partisan General
Accounting Office reported that the Commission was an “agency in disarray.” My limited time
on the Commission has led me 1o believe that this characterization is as true today as it was in
1997.

1. Background

Prior to my appointment to the Commission, I published an article in The Weekly
Srandard in which I wrote that the Commission had “outlived its usefulness.”! In particular, I
wrote that the agency has Jong been overshadowed by other federal civil rights agencies — such
as the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, the Civil Rights Division at the Depariment
of Justice, and the Office for Civil Rights at the Department of Education — which have the
enforcement power the Commission lacks. In addition, I argued that the politicization of the
Commissior and its work has greatly compromised the Commission’s integrity and intellectual
honesty, thereby rendering the Commission irrelevant.

¥ Jermifer C. B , Uncivil Commission: In Florida, the Civil Rights Conmission Achieves a New Low, THE.
WEEKLY STANDARD at 22 (February 26, 2001).
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Statement of Jennifer C. Braceras Page 2
April 11, 2002

I continue to believe that this once respected federal agency has in recent years become
marginalized and is increasingly inconsequential. I recognize, however, that the existence of the
Commission today is not in question. Although we live in a country that endeavors to provide all
of its citizens with equal opportunities, many Americans (including many people of color) have
yet to realize the fuil promise of America. As long as that remains the case, the political cost of
eliminating a body named the “United States Commission on Civil Rights” is too high for any
politician to pay. '

Therefore, when I was asked to replace outgoing Commissioner Yvonne Lee on the
Commission, ] agreed to serve in the hope that I might contribute to efforts to impose greater
discipline and oversight on Commission management, and thereby help to promote a new era of
civility and bipartisanship in discussions regarding civil rights issues.

Toward that end, I submit the following summary of some of the Commission’s troubling
management practices.

1L Who is in charge?

Although the Code of Federal Regulations clearly outlines the responsibilities of the Staff
Director in running day-to-day operations of the Commission, it is the responsibility of the
Commissioners to set the policy agenda and priorities of the Commission. My short time at the
Commission has led me to believe, however, that Commissioners, in fact, have little input into
Commission activities and projects and are expected simply to defer unquestioningly to the Staff
Director’s recommendations.

A. Who Sets Priorities?

To illustrate, the Commission has long planned a hearing for the sixth installment of the
Equal Education Opportunity Project. At the Commission’s December 2001 meeting, it was
announced that the Commission would conduct a hearing on high-stakes educational testing and
accountability in February 2002.% In January 2002, Chairman Mary Frances Berry announced
that the stafT was postponing the education hearing until March 2002 in order to allow time for
the Commission to conclude its on-going hearings on Environmental Justice.

At the February meeting, Staff Director Les Jin informed us the education hearing would
not take place in March as planned because the staff needed additional time to review documents
in pre?araﬁon for the hearing. We were told at that time that the hearing would be held in
April.* Then, at the March meeting, the Staff Director announced that the staff wished to cancel

2 See Transcript of December 7, 2001 meeting of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights at 89.
3 See Transcript of February 8, 2002 meeting of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights at 12 (hereinafter, “February

Transeript”).
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entirely the hearing on high-stakes educational testing, and instead complete the education report
based solely on their review of subpoenaed documents and relevant literature.*

Several Commissioners with a particular interest in the topic of high-stakes educational
tests.objected to canceling the Commission’s public hearings and expressed concern that,
without public hearings, Commissioners would lack access to a full range of opinions and
information on this very important issue. Inoted that it is the responsibility of the
Commissioners to set priorities, and inquired as to the workload of the staff so that we might
prioritize Commission projects and determine the best use of staff resources, The Chairman
became visibly agitated at this suggestion and stated that the discussion had “gotten completely
out of control.” When pressed to explain her statement, the Chairman intimated that
Commissioners should not ask questions and should simply let the staff “do their jobs.™

This notion, embodied in the Chairman’s remarks, that the Commission exists merely to
rubber-stamp the decisions of the Staff Director, constitutes an abdication of the agenda-setting
function of the Commission and provides one just example of how Commissioners are treated as
peripheral to the work of the Commission.

B. What's on the Agenda?

Commission management continuously neglects to notify Commissioners of substantive
changes to the Commission agenda. For example, the March 8, 2002 meeting was originally
scheduled to include a briefing on “Welfare Reform.” My special assistant and I each spent
considerable time in the weeks leading up to the meeting researching and studying the issue and
its civil rights implications. When we received the agenda for the March meeting, less than one
week before the briefing was to take place, we noticed that the briefing topic had been changed
arbitrarily to “Bioterrorism.” Neither the Staff Director nor anyone on his staff had bothered to
contact us to inform us of this significant change in the Commission’s agenda. When I inquired
at the March as to the Commission’s procedures for notifying Commissioners about substantive
changes in the agenda, the Chairman responded that she had decided to invite the speaker on
bioterrorism because the staff was unable to amrange a briefing on welfare reform as planned’

This is not the first time that a sitting Commissioner has questioned the staff’s
notification procedures. In 1996, former Commissioner Robert P. George questioned the staff’s
failure to properly notify commissioners regarding the topics of at substantive briefings. At that
time, the Chairman assured Commissioner George that the staff would notify Commissioners of
briefings approximately one month prior to the briefing in order to allow commissioners time to
prepare.®  Yet the Commission has repeatedly failed to do so.

* See Transcript of March 8, 2002 meeting of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights at 9-10 (hereinafter, “March
Transeript™).

3 March Transcript at 48.

€ Id. 21 49-51.

7 Id. a1 60-63,

® The Chairman reiterated this procedure at & meeting of the Commission in June, 1999. See Transcript of June 8,
1999 meeting of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights at 7.
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The lack of proper notification procedures affords Commissioners very little time to
prepare for briefings so that they might participate constructively in the work of the
Commission. The failure of Commission management to adequately notify Commissioners of
substantive agenda items provides yet another example of the staff’s utter lack of interest in
Commissioner input.

C Communication Between Staff and Commiissioners

In my four months at the Commission, I have been appalled at the complete lack of
communication between staff and Commissioners. When Commissioners ask questions, they are
routinely told to “bring it up at the Commission meeting”— yet when they do so, they are told to
address their inquiries to the staff. My special assistant has been informed by other agency
personnel about “internal rules” prohibiting communication between special assistants (who
work for individual commissioners) and the staff, and she has been warned not to communicate
directly with non-administrative personnel in the Staff Director’s office. Moreover, memoranda
from Commissioners to the Staff Director requesting basic information are routinely ignored.
For example, on January 3, 2002 I wrote to the Staff Director to express my concerns regarding
the his authority to hire outside legal counsel to intervene in federal court litigation without prior
Commission approval,’ Although 1 requested that the Staff Director inform me in writing of the
legal basis for his actions, the Staff Director never responded to my inquiry.

On February 1, 2002, I sent a second letter to the Staff Director following up on my
initial request for information. I received no response to this second letter. Accordingly, at the
regularly scheduled Commission meeting on February 8, 2002, I asked the Staff Director to
inform me as 1o the statutory or regulatory authority for his unilateral actions. Before the Staff
Director had answered my question, the Cheirman interjected that “it would be inappropriate for
the staff director to respond to you in writing.™™® To this date, the Staff Director has not
responded to my inquiries.

0.  Press Releases, Public Statements and Official Letters.

The Chairman routinely issues press releases, public statements, and letters to high-
ranking elected officials on behalf of the entire body without authorization from the Commission
and without first notifying the Commissioners or circulating a draft document to Commissioners.
For example, on January 14, 2002, the Chairman sent a letter to Florida Govemor Jeb Bush
demanding a status report on the implementation of Florida's voting reforms by May 1,2002. A
copy of this letter was forwarded to Commissioners with materials for the March meeting, nearly
three full weeks afier it was sent to Governor Bush. At no time, however, did the full
Commission vote to request a status report from the Governor of Florida or to anthorize the
Chairman to send such a letter. Unfortunately, however, this practice of issuing statements and

® Specifically, the letter sought information regarding the Staff Director’s decision to hire, at taxpayer expense, the
New York law firm Paul, Weiss, Riflind, Wharton & Garrison to advise the Commission in the matter of ULS. v.
Wilson, D.N. 1:01-CV-02541-GK.

1% February Transcript at 33.




57

Statement of Jennifer C. Braceras Page 5
Aprl 11, 2002

letiers on behalf of the entire body without prior approval or authorization appears to be routine.
Indeed, in the four short months since I have been on the Commission, the Chairman and Staff
Director have issued at least three such statements without first seeking prior approval or input
from the Commission as a whole.

IV.  Subpoena Power

The Commission clearly has the legal authority to issue subpoenas. Although the
Chairman has the ministerial authority to sign subpoeras on behalf of the entire body, the law is
clear that the decision to issue a subpoena must in the first instance be approved by a vote of the
Commission. The Chairman, however, reserves this power to herself, issuing subpoenas to high-
ranking government officials without prior authorization from or consultation with other
Commissioners. In my opinion, the Chairman has misused the Commission’s subpoena power.
For example, in February 2002 the Commission held hearings on the issue of Environmental
Justice. Rather than subpoena the Directors of the offices charged with addressing this issue
within various Cabinet departments, Chairman Berry chose to subpoena the Cabinet Secretaries
themselves, includihg Secretary Mel Martinez from the Department of Housing and Urban
Development, Secretary Norman Mineta from the Department of Transportation, Secretary Gale
Norton from the Department of the Interior, and EPA Director Christine Todd Whitman. It is
difficult to rationalize this move as anything other than a publicity gimmick.

Conclusion

I agree with the sentiment expressed in a recent Washington Post editorial that, “A
serious, rigorous commission could create breathing space for creative civil rights dialogue
unbeholden to the orthodoxies of either the left or the right.”!'  Unfortunately, the Commission
as currently managed is far from achieving this goal. But perhaps this hearing is the first step.

! Sins of the Commission, WASHINGTON POST, February 11, 2002.



USCCR Project History

Dates correspond to federal fiscal years.

Project Estimated Project Actual Time to
Completion Start Completion | Completion

RACIAL AND ETHNIC TENSIONS IN'AMERICA 3-5 years 1991 2001 11 years
Vol. I - Mt, Pleasant 1991 1993 2 years
Vol. Il - National Perspective 1991 1995 3. years
Vol. I - Chicago 1992 1995 4 years
Vol. IV - Miami 1995 1998 3 years
Vol. V - Los Angeles 1992 1998 7 years
Vol. VI - New York 1993 2000 8 years
Vol. VII - Mississippi Delta 1996 2001 6 years

TOWARDS EQUAL OPPORTUNITY IN EDUCATION N/A 1991 2003 13 years

(pending)
Vol. I - Enforcement 1995 1997 3 years
Vol. II - Disabilities 1995 1997 3 years
Vol. I - Limited English Proficiency 1995 1997 3 years
Vol. IV - Ability Grouping Practices 1996 1999 4 years
Vol. V - Title IX 1996 2000 5 years
Vol. VI - (Accountability) 1996 2003 8 years

(pending)

AN EVALUATION OF FAIR EMPLOYMENT LAW N/A 1996 2001 5 years
Vol.1- EEOC 1996 2000 4 years
Vol II - DOJ 1996 2001 5 years

AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT N/A 1996 2000 5 years
Part I: Employers and State/Local Governments 1996 1998 3 years

8G



Part II: Public hearing 1997 2000 | 4years
SCHOOLS AND RELIGION 2 years 1996 2000 5 years
(5 hearings downgraded to 3 hearings)

CRISIS OF YOUNG AFRICAN AMERICAN MALES IN THE originally 5 1996 2000 5. years
INNER CITIES years changed

to 2 years
EQUAL ACCESS TO HEALTH CARE FOR WOMEN AND 18-24 months 1998 1999 1-1/2 years
MINORITIES
NEW YORK CITY: POLICE PRACTICES AND CIVIL N/A 1999 2000 1 year
RIGHTS
ASIAN PACIFIC AMERICANS PETITION N/A 1999 1999 6 months
(transcript of hearing and legal summary)
CIVIL RIGHTS EVALUATION OF THE CLINTON N/A 2001 2001 1 year
ADMINISTRATION
FLORIDA VOTING IRREGULARITIES IN, 2000 2001 2001 4 months
PRESIDENTIAL ELECTION
EXPANDING ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITIES OF AFRICAN 3. years 1997 2003 7 years
AMERICAN, ASTAN AMERICAN AND PACIFIC (pending)

ISLANDERS, AND LATINO YOUTH
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MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

Miscellaneous Documents Submitted by the Honorable Abigail Thernstrom,
Commissioner, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHINGTON, D.C. 70423

QOFFCE OF STAFF DIRECTOR
January 4, 2002

MEMORANDUM FOR COMMISSIONER ABIGAIL. THERNSTROM

{
FROM: LES JIN%
Staff Director
SUBJECT: Response ta December 18, 2001 Memorandum:

1 regret that your busy schedule will make it difficult for you or your special assistant to
msst with me and/or the appropriate Commission staff mambers to discuss the statug of
the upcoming environmental justice and education hearings. Despite. this being the -
holiday season, appropriate staff and I have bsen available fo meet during the entire
period since | wrote you on December 17. In the event that your schedule may change,
my office is available to set-up a conferance calf or in-person mesting to-discuss your
views and recsive your input.

As the Staff Director, | work to achieve the goals outlined and approved by the
Commission. My responsibilily is to implement the decisions and priotities of the
Commission as a body. My role is fo serva the Commissioners as a group, as opposed
to working for individual Commissioners. This was discussed at length at our April 2001
meeting. Nevertheless, | also try to accommodate individual Commissianar requests,
and disagree with the assertions contained in your December 19 memorandum
regarding my responsiveness to your raquests. :

Infact, many instances where you claim | have failed to respond appear to be situations
where the responses wers in the form of conversations between Kim Alton, one. of our
special assistants, and your assistant, Kristina Amiaga. That our responses are often
verbal, either directly to the Commissioner or indirectly through histher special assistant,
is not unusual. | can assure you that you and the other Commissioners are treated
similarly in this regard. This approach is consistent with past Commission practices and
was discussed at our April 2001 meeting also.

1 regret that you disapprove of how | have managed the Commissfon. | hope you will
change your mind once you have a chance to review this letter. Regardlass, howsver,
as noted during prior discussions at Commission meetings, my job is not to respond to
the preferences of individual Commissionars, but rather to ensure that | am responding
appropriately to the Commissioners as an entity. Unfortunately, this does leave open
the possibifity that, at any given time, one or more Commissioners would disapprove of
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how | handle my duties. Ceriainly, if the Commissioners as &@n entity determine that }
have incorrectly judged its guidance and need to make changes, | assure you that | wil
make those changes immediately. Thus, if you remain dissatisfied with my gensral
pefformance or with any specific matlers, | can only suggest that you take the matters
up with the Chairperson or the Comrissioners, in conformity with Commission policy.

In the meantime, my suggestion that we schedule a meeting to discuss the upcoming
hearings remains open and | do hope that your schedule will permit such a meseting to
take place in the near future. Regardless, | assure you that the dedicated Commission
staff will continue to work over the upcoming weeks and months to ensure that these
projects are ready for presentation at the appointed time.

. & Mary Frances Benry, Chalrperson

Cruz Reynoso, Vica Chairperson
Jennifer C. Braceras, Commissioner
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner

Russeil G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner
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g."TED BTA:EOSN 624 Ninth Strest, N.W.
MMISSIO| Wi .C.
L ashington, 0.C. 22;25
ST = Jig
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December 19, 2001 ‘; v"f-'
- . o ?\
Memorandum to Les Jin, Staff Director
. . - » ( -
From: Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom - 3 - ——

RE: Memorandum dats December 17, 2001

I am writing in reference to your memorandum dated December 17 entitled “Upcoming
Briefings.” You invite me or my special assistant to mest with you or appropriate staff
members to discuss an eavironmental justice briefing that will take place roughly three
weeks from now~with the holidays in between and everyone extremely busy or away.

On April 17-eight months ago!--I sent you a memorandum suggesting two names for the
environmental justice briefing. I never received a response to that memorandum nor was
1 ever informed if the suggested participants were ever approeched. Further, on August
29, 1 sent you ancther memorandum regarding the environmenta! justics briefing.! 1
never received an answer. Considering the fact that the briefing has been postponed
several times, there has been plenty of opportunity to invite the suggested speakers,

On September 23, I sent a memorandum regarding the educationat hearing? Thave yetto
hear from anyone on staff who is actually working on this project. Nor have you
answered any of my specific questions regarding the hearings.

! Pxcerpt from August 19 memorandam for Les Jin from Commissioner Themstram: On Jufy 15%
Commissioner Themstrom sent a merno requesting specific information about the Bnvironmenta) Justice
briefing which kas been repeatedly rescheduled and finafly announced for September 14%, On July 27
Commissioner Themnstrom’s assistant received a call from your office confirming the briefing would take
place and was told more details were forthcoming. Last week and this week she left messages requesting
the additional information to no avail. Since April 17* we have expressed in writing a pasticular interest in
this topic and have sent the biographical information of two experts. Have these experts been invited? Is
the Envi 1 Justico bricfing taking place?

In addition, is anyone else invited to speak, participate or present a report or paper at the forthcaming
Commission meeting on any topic? Has the Commission retained any consultants in association with any
upcoming project?

2 Excerpt from September 23 memorandum for Les Jin from Commissioner Themnstrom: 1 would like the
Comsnission to invite the following expest to participate in the upcoming education hearing to take place in
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Your memorandum of December 17 is thus ridiculously late, as well as willfully
incomplete.

Moreover, this is not a first. For the last nine months I have sent memoranda to you
suggesting the names of participants for various hearings.

On October 5, I sent you a detailed list of expests on immigration for a projected briefing
on October 12. You never responded to my memorandum nor invited any of the
suggested experts.

In addition, you failed to respond to any of the other issues addressed in the
memorandum I sent you on December 4, 2001. For instance, I have repeatedly’ requested
the Comunission meeting transcripts either be available on-line on the USCCR website or
be sent to me in machine-readable form. However, I have yet to receive discs for July,
September, October and November. 1 know that transcribers and court reporters
routinely have these transcripts ready a few days after the Commission meeting. Why
this is even an issue I should have to bring up repeatedly is baffling, Our last
Commission meeting took place December 7, I do not understand why it would take
weeks to get a copy of a transcript.

Nor do I understand why you wonld want to run an office that is literally the worst-run in
my long experience dealing with agencies and organizations across the political
spectrum.

Please respond to this memorandum in writing or have someone in your staff e-mail me
with answers to the specific questions I have asked. The Commission is in the business
of bringing a balanced view to the public, I do not understand why there is resistance to
include differing academic apinions on the important topics the Commission is about to
consider.

Suggesting that my special assistant meet with yours is fistile since I cannot even get the
most basic information from your office.

My e-mail address is thernstr(@fas harvard.edu

December. Ms. Kati Haycock/ Director/ Education Trust/ 1725 K Street, NW/ Suite 200/ Washington,
D.C. 20006/ Tel. (202) 293-1217/ Her assistant’s name is: Ivy Hemdon

I urderstand your office is working on setting up this bearing. This is a topic of particular interest to me.
Please let me know in which ways I can assist your office in preparing a balanced panel for this kearing,

3 Excerpt from August 29 memorandum: As Commissioner Themstrom has noted before, it would save
the Commission resources if these transcripts and commission meeting transcripts were posted on-line on
the website. Which office is handling maintenance of the website. Has this or any other service associated
to the website provided by an outside entity? Commissioner Themstrom would be happy to contact the
transcriber services directly and request that her transcripts be seat by c-mail.


mailto:themstr@fas.harvard.edu
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Thank you.

CC:

The Honorable Steve Chabot
The Honorable Jerrold Nadler

. The Honorable Dick Armey

Mary Frances Berry, Chairman

Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairman
Jennifer C. Braceras, Commissioner
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner

Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner

Peter Kirsanow, Commissioner
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHINGTON, 0.C. 20428

December 17, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR COMMISSIONER ABIGAIL THERNSTROM

FROM: LESJIN /
Staff Directo;
SUBJECT: Upcoming Hearings

In response to your requests for information on the upcoming environmental justice and
education hearings, I invite you and/or your special assistant to meet with me and/or the
appropriate Commission staff members to discuss the status of these two projects.

Please bave your special assistant contact Kim Alton in my office with convenient meeting dates
and times and I will work to have this scheduled as soon as possible.

Thanok you.

cc: Hon. Steve Chabot
Hon. Jerrold Nadler
Hon. Dick Armey
Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Jennifer C. Braceras, Commissioner
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner
Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner ’
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Strest, N.W.
GV RIGHTE .S i, Washinglon, D.C. 20425
050}

& RECE v
T-305
01 EL-4 P46

December 4, 2001

Memeorandum for Les Jin

Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom Q&'\,“' 3 ——

—~——

Various

Commission mesting transcripts

Since | antived to the Commission in January, | have repeatedly asked that materials,
particutarly mesting transcripts, be sent to me electronically. it seems to me that this is
a simple and reasonable request.

| am missing the machine-readable version of the transcripts for July, September,
Octobor and November. | have been requesting these transcripts through my special
assistant since July and reiteratad my request in writing on November 2,

| would also llke to request electronic versions of the transcripts for the years 1995
through present.

| have repeatedly asked why these transeripts are not posted an the USCCR website for
easy access but your office has never answered.

In your memorandum dated November 19, you indicate that the planning meeting will
take place in December. How does this rearrange the schedule for next year?

Briefing on Environmental Justice

If there is going to be a hearing or a briefing in January, no doubt you started planning
this already. Is the snvironmental briefing taking place in January? If so, who has been
invited?

Educational hearing and subpoenas
Have there been any subpoenas sent out to request witnesses or documentation for the
education hearing? If s0, under whose authority were these issued?

Request for fist of witnesses invited
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'l of 1 DOCUMENT
Copyzright 21001 Tha Washington Rost
The Wazhington Post .
Dsaenher 32, 2001, Saturday, Final Rdition
SECTIUMs EDITORIALy Pg. AdL
LRNGTH: 532 words
HEUADLINE: Discrimination Is Kot a Thing of the Pant

BODY:

In his hyaterical diatribe about Mary Frances Berry and the important work of
the U.8. Civil Righta Commissicn [*The Uncivil Commlasioner,” op-ed, Dec. 16],
George F. ¥ill chooses not to address the hear: of the imsune: the independence
and integrity of ‘the commiasion, and whether it will survive an adminiatration
intent on killing the messenger instead of fixing the problems the messenger
reveals.

The issue is not Berry or her leadership of the cormission. She has not hesn
acoused of vioclating commizsicn rulea and procedures. Hexr only crime seem= to be
her willingness to speak txuth to powar.

When Preaident Eisenhower cxreated the Civil Rights Commission in 1957, it
wag a radical idea. It was tho only bipartisan, independent federal fact-finding
agency that reviewed discrimination on the hasis of race, color, religion, sex,
handicap, age and national origin. It is cur pation's conscience on civil rights

. -- reminding us of where we have been and where we need to go.

The commiasicon is no relic of a bygone era. Today, it continues to shine a
light onto some of the most difficult and complex civil rights ismsuss facing the
nation. Its recent hearings and its report on voting irregularities in Florida
may have displesased the administratiom, but the ssamential findings of the
comigsion were confirmed by a tium of papers that subsequently
examined many of the same issues. Whether we like it or not, ths Civil Rights
Comnission exposed a Third World election system at the corm of American
dewocracy. It is a problem that demands change.

The commission's agenda hao further broadened to rsflect changes in the
nation's demographics and a new paradigm of racial discrimination that defies
black and white labela. Last summer the commission held hearings on the problems
of racism in Alaska, prompted by public outrage cvar paint-ball attacks by white
teens on Alagka Natives in Anchorage last winter. The commismsian's report is
pending, but its inguiry bas helped to push the state into addrmasing
longstanding problems of discrimination against the Alaska Native population.
After Sept. 11, the commiession established a hot line that received thousands of
callg from Muslim and Arab Americans who complained about hate crimes.

The Bush administration's effort to appoint Cleveland lawyer Peter Kirsanow
to a seat on the eight-member panel is not the firat attempt to manipulate this
agency, and it probably will not be the last. The question of Kiraanow's
appointment is properly before the federal courts. Unfortunately, the caae is
reminiacent of President Reagan's effort in 1983 to remove a asitting
commissioner. That case too went. to federal court, and Reagan lost.
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The 2000 presidential election is over, but the U.5. Clvil Rights Commission
geens destined to pay a price for its unflinching look at problems in Plorida's
election system. Given the problems since Sept. 11, one would think that the
lagt thing our country needed was a divisive battle over the independence and
integrity of the nation’s civil rights watchdog.

=~ Wade Henderson

The writer is executlve director of the Leadership Conference on Civil
Rights.

LOAD-DATE: December 22, 2001
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The Washington Post, February 23, 2002
Copyright 2002 The Washingtan Post

&he Washington Post
washingionpost.com
The Washington Post
February 23, 2002, Saturday, Final Edition
SECTION: EDITORIAL; Pg. A20
LERGTH: 378 words
HEADLINE: A Serious Commission

BOaDY:

1 agree with The Post on the need for a serlous and rigorous Civil Rights Commission, but the
Feb. 11 editorial was most unfair. Since 1957 the commisslon’s job has been to investigate
denials of equal oppartunity, to monitor federal agency implementation of civil rights laws
and polides, and to aid the federal government in assessing the need for new remedies.

Contrary to The Post’s gibe that the commisslon contributed little beyond noise ta discusslon
of voting denials In the 2000 presidential election, the agency conducted a thorough
Investigation and lssued a thoughtful report that Congress Is using in fashioning new
legisiation. Nor is the mark of an effective agency the absence of controversy. While I,
appreciate The Post’s good words about the mora} authority the commisslon had during my
era of the 1960s, it was frequently under attack then. For example, Attormey General William
Rogers labeled the commission’s 1959 recommendation for voting registrars as radlical, only
to see it become law with passage of the Voting Rights Act six years later.

Ever since the Reagan administration took a wrecking ball to the commissicn's independence,
replacing eminent commissioners with people who could not distinguish between fact and
opinion, the commission has had hard times. The job of rebuilding has been led by people --
including Mary Berry, Cruz Reynoso, Christopher Edley and the late Leon Higginbotham --
who have made lifelong contributions to scholarship and legal advocacy in the fleld.

The Post Is right that there is much ta do. It would be helpful, for example, to have a factual
investigation into the efficacy of proposed alternatives to affirmative action policies and to
welgh the need for security against the costs of racial profiling and detention of immigrants.

Here Is a modest proposal: When the next Republican vacancy arises, the appointment
should be a distinguished conservative lawyer In the mold of Erwin Griswold (who served the
commission in the '60s) or Lewls Pawell. That would contribute to the constructive dialogue
The Post seeks.

WILLIAM L. TAYLOR


https://waslinglonpost.com
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Washington

The writer was general counsel of the U.S. Cammissian on Clvil Rights from 1963 to 1965
and staff director from 1965 to 1968.

LOAD-DATE: March 02, 2002

Source: Au_smmmpﬂﬁ? %ggl_~u:§.>mm_cgmm>mm&1mmm>m
Washington Post
Terms: "“commission on civil rights™ and "willlam taytor” (Edit Search)
Mandatory Terms: date in-between jastuary 1, 2002 : march 30, 2002
Visw:

- Full
DatefTime: Tuesday, Apri 9, 2002 - 12:35 PM EDT

About LoxisNeos | Terms and Condlions

Copyright @ 2002 LexisNaxis, a division of Read Elavier Inc. AR rights razsrved.
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. June 22, 2001

The Honorable Mary Frances Berry

United States Commission on Civil Rights
624 Nimth Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20425

Desr Chairperson Berry:

As Chainman of the House Judiciary Committee’s Sub ittee on the Constittion, Tam
concemned about the hme S, 6, and 9, 2001 reports in The New York Times that the United Stales
Cammission on Civil Rights (“Commission”) failed to involve all commissionets in the preparation
of its draft report entitled “Voting Inegularities in Flarida During the 2000 Presidential Election™

(“Report™), prematurely leaked the Report to the pubhc, and failed to pmvxdc affected parties with
full access to the contents of the Report.

Other pressreportsechoed these original articles. Ina June 10, 2001 article, The Washington
Post ombudsman concluded that the leak “was a stupid and destruetive leak, no matter where it
originated. It undermines thecredibility of the commission and politicizes and diverts attention from
what should have been an authoritative and inclusive final report.” Salon.com acknowledged in 2
June 8, 2001 article that Commizrsioner Abigail Themstrom “had a point™ that the report was “full
of politically charged rhetoric and broad assumptions of injustice with little statistical backup.”

Most recently, in the June 25, 2001 issue of The New Republic, the editors wrote that the
draft report “impl{ies] that Florida’s election officials were racist, even though [it] didn’t have any
proof.” The editors further recognized that the Report had been leaked before the two Republican-
appainted members of the Commission had seeq it and that Florida Governor Jeb Bush was refused
complete access to the fall Report. Finally, the editors concluded that the process used resulted in
a report that “will likely hinder the cause of electoral seform it was meant to help.”

These public reports raise serious questions conceming the adherence of the Commission to
procedures that guaranty basic faimess to all involved in the work of the Commission by easuring
that different perspectives are considered. In my judgment, failure to ensure such fimess would
greatly undermine the authority of the Commission and the validity of its conclusions.

e e e et
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Accordingly, 1 intend fo conduct oversight of the Commission as it is currently constitute,
to determine whether its procedures -- both a3 enunciated and a3 implemented — are sufficient ¢
sustain public confidence in the work of the Commission and whether Congressional reauthorizatio
of the Commission, which has not occurred since 1994 {and expired in 1996), is necessary to provid:

the Commission with adequate direction and tools 1o ensure that the Commnsmn conducts its wor}
in a fair and proper manner.

Pursuant to Rules X and XI of the House of Representatives, please provide all informatior
and docurients responsive to the following_ requests:

Editorial Policy Board Review

1. Were four capics of the complete draft of the Report transmitted to the Office of the Staf
Director for editorial policy review, as required by Administrative Instruction 1-6, section
13.01?

2.-  Ifso, on whatdate? And did the editorial policy board revicw the draft Repart “to
determine the adequacy and accuracy of the substantive information in the draft
dacument (e.g., conceptual soundness, adherence to Commission policy, quality of
research, argumentation, and documentation of major points),” as required by
Administrative Instruction 1-5, section 137

b. If not, please explain why four copies of the complete draft of the Report were nat
transmitted to the Office of the Staif Director for editorial policy review, as required
by Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 13.01:

2. If the editorial policy board reviewed the draft Report “to determine the adequacy and
accuracy of the substantive information in the draft document (e.g., conceptual soundness,
adherence to Commission policy, quality of rescarch, argumentation, and documentation of
major points),” as required by Administrative Instruction 1-6, scction 13, who were the
members of the editorial policy board who conducted such a review and on what date{s) was
such a review conducted?

3. 1f the editorial pelicy board reviewed the draft Report “to determine the adequacy and
accuracy of the substantive information in the draft document (c.g., conceptual soundness,
adherence to Commission policy, quality of research, argumentation, and documentation of
major points),” as required by Administrative Instruction 1-6, section. 13, was a meeting of
the editorial policy board held within 3 workdays after receipt of the editorial policy board’s
comments, as permitted by Administrative Instruction 1-6, scction 13.05? £ so, on what
date(s) was the meeting held?
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4.

If the editorial policy board reviewed the draft Report “to determine the adequacy ang
accuracy of the substantive information in the draft document (e.g., conceptual soundness
adherence to Commission policy, quality of research, argumentation, and documentation o,
major points),” as required by Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 13, did the project staf;
revise the draft Report in accordance with the th editorial policy board’s comments, as
required by Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 13.06? Ifso, please answer the following
questions:

a On what date(s) did the project staff revise the draft Report in accordance with the
editorial board comments? .

b. Did the assigned office director “inform[] the Staff Director by memorandum of any
areas where agreement was not reached and-changes were not made,” as required by
Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 13.06? If so, please prodnce to the
Subcommittee a copy of that memorandum. .

Defame and Degrade Review

5.

Did an office within the Commission, including the Office of General Counsel, submit the
draft Report to the General Counsel for the General Counsel to deterrnine whether the drat
Report “tendfed] to defame, degrade, or incriminate any person,” as required by
Administrative Instruction 7-1, section 4.027

a. 1f so, was a slatement appended to that office’s submission that “'(a) states whether,
in its view, the proposed report contains material which may defame, degrade, or
incriminate any person; (b) identifies those parts of the draft report that may contain
such material; and (c) present or makes available factual information necessary for
determining whether identificd material may defame, degrade or incriminate any
person,” as required by Administrative Instruction 7-1, section 4.02? -

b. If not, please explain why no office within the Commission submitted the draft
Report to the General Counsel for the General Counsel to determine whether the
draft Repont “tend[ed] to defame, degrade, or incriminate any person,” es required
by Administrative Instruction 7-1, section 4.02.

Regardless of whether an office within the Commission, including the Office of General
Counsel, submitted the draft Report to the General Counsel for the General Counsel to
determine whether the draft Report“tend{ed] to defame, degrade, orincriminateany person,”
as required by Administrative Instruction 7-1, section 4.02, did the General Counsel or
anyone elsc at the Commission determine that the draft Report did not “tend[] to defame,
degrade, or incriminate any person,” as that term is used in 45 C.F.R. § 702.18?
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a. If 50, please answer the following questions:
i Who made the final determination that the draft Report did not “tend]) tc
defame, degrade, or incriminate any person?” .
ii. On what date was that determination made?
fiL. Were any documents relied upon by the Commission in determining that the
draft Report did not “tend(] to defame, degrade, or incriminate any person?
If so, please produce to the Subcommittee copics of any and all such:
documents.
b. If not, please answer the following questions:

If the Commission determined that the draft Report did not “tend[] to defame, degrade, o
incriminate any person,” as that term is used in 45 C.F.R. § 702.18, did the Commission look
to Administrative Instruction 7-1, section 3:01 for guidance in determining whether the drafl
Report “tend[ed] to defame, degrade, or incriminate any person?”

a

i

ii.

1f so, please explain in detail how the Commission determined that the draft Report
did not contain any statements “that {a) allege discrimination based on race, color,
religion, sex, age, disability, or national origin, (b) allege commission of illegal acts,
or (c) are likely to damage the business or reputation of, or otherwise to injure, the
person criticized.” 'In doing so, please note that Black’s Law Diclionary defines
*allege” in the following manner: “To state, recite, claim, assert, or charge; to make
an allegation.” Black's Law Dictionary,74 (6™ ed. 1990). ’

Did the General Counsel, “relying on fiacts presented by the originating
office, review the proposed report and accompanying submissions and
specify in writing (a) the material, if any, that tends to defame, degrade, or
incriminate a person; {b) the persons, organizations, etc., that have aright of
response under 45 C.F.R. § 702.18; and (c) instructions to the originating
office to implement this rcgulatory right of reply,” as required by
Administrative Instruction 7-1, section 4.037 [f so, please praduce to the
Subcommittes a copy of that document.

If the Commission did not delete any statement that made the draft Repon
one that “tend[ed] to defame, degrade, or incriminate any person,” why did
the Commission not afford such persons that which such persons were
entitied under 45 C.ER. § 702.18?
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b. ifnot, please explain why the Commission didnot look to Administrative Instruction
7-1, section 3.01 for guidzace in determining whether the draft Report “tend[ed) to
defame, degrade, or incriminate any person.”

Legal Sufficiency Review

10.

Did an office within the Commissian, including the Office of General Counsel, submit the *

draft Report to the Office of General Counsel for “legal sufficiency review,” as required by
Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 14.01?

a If 50, please answer the following questions:

i How long did it take the Office of General Counsel to complete the “legal
sufficiency review?” )

ii. If the draft Report ariginated im the Office of General Counscl, did any staff
within the Office. of General Counsel work on both the draft Repart and its
“legal sufficiency review,” in violation of Administrative Instruction 1-6,
section 14.04? If 5o, please produce to the Subcommittee atistof the names
and titles of such staff members.

b. If not, pleass explain why no office within the Commission submitted the draft
Report to the Office of General Counsel for “legal sufficiency review,” as required
by Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 14.01.

Regandless of whether an “office within the Commission™ submitted the draft Report for
“Jegal sufficiency review,” was a legal sufficiency review conducted? If so, did that review
reflect consideration of the ruling of the United States Court of Appeals for the Eleventh
Circuit in Nipper v. Smith, 3% F.3d 1494 (11* Cir. 1994) (rcgarding the elements of a
violation of section 2 of the Voting Rights Act)?

If an office within the Commission, including the Office of Generat Counsel, submitted the
draft Report to the Office of General Counsel for “legal sufficiency review,” as required by
Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 14.01, did the Office of General Counsel send to the
assigned office the annotated draft and 2 memorandum of comments that specifics that the
document is legally sufficient orrecommends changes necessary tomakeit legally sufficient,
and was a copy of the memorandum sent to the Office of the StafT Director, as required by
Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 14.06?
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a. If sa, please produce to the Subcommittee a copy of that memorandum.

b. ifnot, please explain why the Office of General Counsel did not send to the assignec
office the annotated draft and a memorandum of comments that specifies that the
document is legally sufficient or recommends changes necessary to make it legally
sufficient, and why a copy of the memorandum was not sent ta the Office of the Staf]
Director, as required by Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 14.06.

1

11.  Ifan office within the Commission, includiog the Office of General Coumsel, submitted the :
draft Report to the Office of General Counsel for “Iegal sufficiency review,” as required by |
Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 14.01, in performing the *legal sufficiency teview,” |

did the General Counsel determine that “'non-legal preblems could seriously detract from the
publication?™ If so, please answer the following questions: ' d

a. What were the “non-legal problems” that the General Counsel determined “could )
seriously detract from the publication?”

b. Did the General Counsel bring these “non-legal problems” to the attention of the
editorial policy board at a meeting of the editorial policy board or at any other time? :

12.  Ifan office within the Commission, including the Office of General Coinsel, submitted the
draft Report to the Office of General Connsel for “legal sufficiency review,” as required by
Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 14.01, wert substantive changes made to the draft
Repon after the initial “legal sufficiency review,” c.g., as a result of editorial policy or

affected agency reviews?
d. If s, was the new material submitted for an expedited “legal sufficiency review, ag |
required by Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 14,087 . H
b. If not, please explain why substantive changes were not made to the draft Report
after the jnitial “legal sufficiency review,” e.g., as a result of editorial policy or
affected agency reviews.
Affected Agency Review
13.  AfRer completing any revisions occasioned by legal and editorial review, did the director of

the assigned office send “the sections of the draft Report (but rot the conclusions, findings,
recommendation, or letter of transmittal) that pertainto a government agencyto the affected
agency for review and comment on the accuracy of the material contained in those sections,” :
as Tequired by Administrative Instruction -6, section 15.01? |
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a.

If =0, please answer the following questions:

r

- accuracy-of the material contained in those sections sent to the “affectes

79

‘Who gent such sections?

Un what date were such sections sent?

To whom were such sections sent?
Which sections were sent to each “affected agency” that was sent sections’ !

Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 15.02 provides that “[a] ffected agenc
review should usually be completed in 4 weeks.” How much time did thy
Commission provide “affected agencies” to review and to comment on thy

agencies?” ,\
Either before or upon receipt of sections of the draft Repart that were sent by
the Commission, did any “affected agency” request to receive other or al
sections of the draft Report for any purpose, including for the purpose o
reviewing the ultimate findings and conclusions? If so, please answer thy
following questions:

1. ‘Which “affected agencies™ made such a request? If such request
were made in writing (or reduced to writing by the Commission)
please produce to the Subcommittee copies of any and all sud
documents.

2. Did the Commission grant the request of any such *affected agency?'
1f so, which “affected agencies?” 1f not, why not?

If not, please explain why after completing any revisions occasioned by legal ans
editorial review, the director of the assigned office did not send “the sections of th
draft Report (but oot the conclusions, findings, recommendation, or letter o
transmittal) that pertainto a government agencyto theaffected agency forreview an
comment on the accuracy of the material contained in those sections,” as required b
Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 15.01.

Public Disclésure Policies i

14.

Please produce to the Subcommittee all documents related to the policies regarding publi:
disclosure of reports or draft reports of the Commission in effect on June 4, 2001. Pleas
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i

15.

include any documents related to palicies regarding disclosure of draft reports prior to or &
the mesting at which a draft report is to be considered by the Commission and the
publication of draft reports on the Commission website.

Please produce to the Subcommittee all documents related to the public disclosure of the
draft Report, including all documents relating to McKinney/McDowell Associates’
involvement in the public disclosure of the draft Report.

Did you take any steps to identify the source of the June 4,2001 public disclosure of the drafi
Report that resulted in the reports in The New York Times and The Washington Post. If'so
what did you do? Did you identify the source? And, if so, who was the source? If you di.jl
not take any such steps, why not?

Please provide written responses and produce responsive documents to Jonathan Vogel of

my staff in H2-362 Ford House Office Building not later than July 9, 2001. Documents should be
consecutively Bates-stamped and produced in duplicate. Please also providethe Subcommittes with
a production log indicating the identity of the person or office from whose files each document was
produced and specifying the request to which the documents produced are responsive.

cce

Thauk you for your cooperation.

Sincerely yours,

%abot
Chairman
Subcommittee.on the Constitution

The Honorable Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member
Vice Chairperson Cruz Reynaso

Commissioner Christopher Edley, Ir.
Commissioner Yvonne Y. Lee

Commissioner Elsic M. Mecks

Commissioner Russell G. Redenbaugh
Commissioner Abigail Themstrom
Commissioner Victoria Wilson

- Leg HurStafPidirentnr



https://Subcommittee.on

81

UHITED STATES 624 Ninth Strast, NW.
COMMISSION ON Washingtan, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

July9, 2001

The Honorable Steve Chabot

Chairman

Subcoramittee on the Constitution
Committee on the Judiciary

U.S. House of Representatives

H2-362 Ford House Office Bldg.

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This letter is in response to your June 22, 2001 correspondence regarding the Commission’s
repott entitled, Voting Irregularities in Florida During the 2000 Presidential Election. We are
forwarding to you a set of documents that I introduced into the record at the June 27, 2001 -
Semate Committes on Rules and Administration hearing on election reform i issues. These
mzterials address some of the procedural matters discussed in your letter,

1 have asked our Staff Director, Les Jin to respond to the inquirics in your letter conceming the
Administrative Instruction Manual andolhetsmﬂ'mntm's,mthosemumcumemtheday-m-
day operations of the Commission, for which he is legally responsible. The Commissioners, as
you know, are part-time officials who set policy for the Commission. We are not onsite at the
Commission’s Washington, D.C. headquarters. Rather, we are located around the country,
employed in full-time professional responsibilities.

The Administrative Instruction Manual is for internal management guidance caly and is a means
of providing general information to employees. The Staff Director issues the maguat and may
modify or interpret it consistent with the overall objective, which is effective internal agency
mansgement. The Instructions contained therein are to the staff and not to the public or persons
and agencies external to the Commission.

Let me assure you that all Commissioners bad an equal opportunity to consult with the staff
during the preparation of the Florida Report.' Second, the Commissioners heard & report from
the Geaeral Counsel before the Florida Report was approved, affirming that affected agencies
hadsn nppormmty to review any material concerning them before Commission consideration of

the Report.

! Sez sttached Apnl 13,2001 USCCR mesting transcript, pages 4-16,21-29.
2 See attached June 8, 2001 USCCR meeting transcript, pages 32-38, 115-117, 125-126.
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!n addition, if the Florida Report was leaked, and it appears that it was, all Commissioners,
irrespective of their politicel affiliation, were injured by its premature disclosure. In fact, we
were faced with trying to explain the substance and importance of the Repost without the
distraction of discussing leaks and so-called procedural irregularities. Unfortunately, the
incorrect media accounts of procedural irregularities, based on one-sided discussion; with those
opposed to the Florida Report, have been a distraction. For your review, I have enclosed a copy
of the letter tg the New York Times asking for a correction. This letter was widely disseminated
to the media. A copy of a letter subsequently published in the New York Times is also included,

‘We are pleased to answer your questions and would welcome an opportunity to discuss with
your subcommittee how non-existent procedural irregularitics became a matter of public
discnssion. In addition, we are extremely eager to discuss the substance of our Florida Report
with your subcommittee, which has done so much important work over the years in the cause of
protecting Constitutional rights, including the right to vote.

Sincerely,

cc The Honorable Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member
Cnz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Yvonne Y. Lee, Commissioner
Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner
Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Abigail Thernstrom, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner
Les Jin, Staff Director
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHINGTON, D.C.  J0425

July 9, 2001

The Honorable Steve Chabot
Chairman :

Subcommittee on the Constitution
Committee on the Judiciary

2138 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-6215

Re:  Inguiries of House Judiciary Committee’s Subcommittee on the Constitution
Dear Congressman Chabot:

Dr. Mary Frances Berry, the Chairperson of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, has asked me
to respond to your letter of June 22, 2001 since it contains inquiries related to the day to day
operations of the Commission for which I am legally responsible. As you know, the Commission
operates with part-time Commissioners who make policy and a full time Staff Director who
manages the civil service staff.

I am including a set of documents submitted to the U.S. Senate Committee on Rules and
Administration on June 27, 2001, which make plain that all Commissioners had an equal
opportunity to involve themselves in the work on the Florida Report. The documents also make
plain that affected agencies and officials were given a complete opportunity to review materials
concerning them in the report before it was approved by the Commission. Further, the
documents include a letter to the media asking for a correction of incosrect reports on the
procedures staff followed and a subsequent letter published in response.

As for leaks, the enclosed documents show that the Commission has discussed the problem of
leaks and has asked for advice from several authorities, including the Office of Management and
Budget {OMB), the Office of Personnel Management (OPM), the Office of Govemment Ethics
(OGE) and the Inspector General for the U.S. Department or Agriculture (USDA), who handles
our affairs (see attachments). No one has to date arrived at & leak-proof solution or a way to
identify who leaks. The Commissioners plan fo discuss the subject again at the July 13, 2001
meeting,

The Administrative Instructions are contained in an Administrative Manual, which is the official
primary medium for describing internal agency structure policies and processes, and a means of
providing general information to employees of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights. The
Administrative Instructions are for internal management guidance only. The Staff Director issues
the manual and may modify, or interpret it, consistent with the overall objective, which is
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effective internal management of the agency. These instructions are to the staff and not to the
public or persons and agencies external to the Commission.

The Commission’s responses to your inquiries are stated below.
Editorial Policy Board Review

Response to inquiry number 1, on May 23, 2001 four copies of the draft Report were given to the
Office of the Staff Director for editorial policy review. The editorial policy review board
performed the appropriate review.

Respanse to inquiry number 2, the editorial policy review board consisted of 3 career civil
" service employees of the Commission from the Office of the Staff Director, Office of
eat and the Office of Civil Rights Evaluation. The review was performed between May
23,2001 and May 30, 2001

Response fo inquiry number 3, Administrative Instruction 1-6, § 13.05 provides thata meeting of
the editorial policy review board will be held within 3 working days of the receipt of the editorial
review board comments, “[iJf necessary.” A meeting was not necessary in this instance,

Response to inquiry rumber 4, between May 30, 2001 and June 1, 2001, the draft report was
revised pursuant to comments provided by the editorial policy review board. There were no
areas of disagreement that prevented changes from being made to the report. Thus, there is no
memorandum from the office director to the Staff Director regarding any disagreement.

Defame and Degrade Review

Response fo inquiry number5, staff within the Office of General Counsel performed the defame
and degrade review simultaneously with the legal sufficiency review {Al 7-1, §4.02. Al 1-6, §
14.05]. All attorneys conducting the defame and degrade and the legal sufficiency review were
instructed to *'pay close attention to any defame and degrade concerns that may arise in the
chapters assigned to (them).” [Memorandum from Commission General Counsel Edward A.
Hailes, Jr. to Voting Rights Team, dated May 21, 2001.]

Response 1o inquiry number 6, 45 C.F.R. § 702.18 does not define defame and degrade. The use
of the term “defame and degrade”™ in 45 C.F.R. § 702.18 was not triggered because it was not
determined that the draft report submitted on May 21, 2001 tended to defame, degrade or
incriminate any person. The General Counsel determined that there were no defame and degrade
concerns on May 28, 2001. [AI 7-1, § 4.03.] All relevant administrative instructions as well as
internal documents were relied upon in determining wheiher the draft report tended to defame,
degrade or incriminate any person. Because the documents are attorney work product, they have
nat been produced. Also, as you are well aware, the law recognizes and gives deference to an
agency’s interpretation of its own rules and regulations {Please see Holland v. Apfel 2000 U.S.
Dist. LEXIS 6134.} -
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Remponse to inquiry number 7, all relevant administrative instructions as well as interual
docurgents were relied upon in determining whether the draft report tended to defame, degrade or
incriminate any person. The intemal documents offered guidance, examples, definitions and
analyses regarding the precedent by which the Commission has determined whether any of its
pubEcations tended to defame, degrade or incriminate eny person.

Legal Sufficiency Review

Re:panse to inquiry rumber 8, the Draft Voting Rights report underwent a legal sufficiency
review as anticipated by Administrative Instruction 1-6, § 14.01. The draft report was submitted
1o the Office of General Counsel staff by the General Counsel on May 21™ ; and the nmewwas
completed by May 28, 2001..

Allaftorneys in the Office of General Counsel worked on some partion of the draR report. In
light of the internal guidance provided by Administrative Instruction 1-6, § 14.04, the General
Counsel in assigning the draft report for legal sufficiency review insured that no attorney was
assigned to perform a legal sufficiency review on any part of the draft repononwhlchlhcyhad
wotked. Therefore, no steff member performed a legal sufficiency review in violation of
Administrative Instruction 1-6, § 14.04 as interpreted by the Commission.

Response to inguiry mmber 9, in completing the legal sufficiency revicw, the relevant statutory
provisions along with their legislative history, as well as all applicable U.S. Supreme Court
precedent, including the recent decision in Hunt v. Cromartie (121 SCt 1452), were considered.
To the extent that-lower court decisions were applicable to the analysis in the draft report, -
including the fact-based importance of Section 2 inquiries, and were consistent with the relevant
statutes and UJ.S. Supreme Court precedent, they were considered.

Response to inguiry mumber 10, all attorneys who were assigned 1o perform the legal sufficiency
review provided the General Counsel with a copy of the portion of the report which they were
assigned to review, annotated with suggested changes and memorandum of comments. The
General Counsel provided these annotated dmaft copies along with the memoranduwm of
comments to the Office of General Counsel staff responsible for preparing the report. Since the
draft report and the legal sufficiency review were performed intra-office, the provision in
Administrative Instruction 1-6, §14.06 regarding the provision of a copy of the memorandum of
comments forwarded to the office responsible for drafting the report to the Staff Director was
inapplicable.

Response to inquiry number 11, during the legal sufficiency review there were no “non-legal
problems” identified which could “seriously detmct from the publication” of the report.

Response ta inguiry number 12, while changes were made (o the'draft report as a resuit of the
legal sufficiency review, these changes were not “substantive” and therefore no additional
“gxpedited legal sufficiency review,” as provided for in Administrative Instruction 1-6, §14.08
was required.
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Affected Agency Review

Response to inquiry number /3, on May 24, 2000 the Office of General Counsel sent the
respective agencies listed below relevant pages of the repart. Please find attached a copy of the
cover letter and enclosures sent to each of the following partics for affected agency review. The
review period for these agencies is noted in the enclosures. The eatire affected agency review
penod covers the time the staff devotes to affected agency issues in addition to the time the
agencies review and respond to the relevant portions of the draft materials. The time frames
noted in Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 15.02 provide guidance to the staff on when the
staff should finish its work in this area of the project. It iz not intended for the publu: nor does it
create an entitlement of a thirty day review period for agencies.

Federal Election Commission
Jim Pehrkon, Staff Director
Lois Lemer, Acting General Counsel

Office of Governor John Ellis Bush
Charles T. Canady, General Counsel

Office of Secretary of State Katherine Harrls
Deborah K. Keamey, General Counsel

Office of the Attorney General
The Honorable Robert Butterworth
Attomey Géneral

Florida Election Commission
Phyllis Hampton, General Counsel

Florida Office of Executive Clemency
Janet Keels, Coordinator

Florida Department of Law Enforcement
Michael Ramage, General Counsel

Department of Highway Safety and Motor Vehicles
Enoch Whitney, General Counsel

Florida Department of Corrections
Michael W. Moore, Secretary
Lou A. Vargas, General Counsel

Governor’s Select Task Force on Election Procedures, Standards and Technology
Meark Pritchett, Executive Director
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Florida Justice Institute
Randall Berg, Executive Director

Florida Atlantic University
Anthony James Catanese, President

DBT Onzline, a ChoicePoint Company
Michael deJanes, General Counsel

Equifax, Inc.
Kent E. Mast, Corporate Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary

Florida State Association of Supervisors of Elections
Pam lorio, President

Alachuz County Supervisor of Elections
Beverly Hill, Supervisor of Elections

Broward County of Elections
Miriam M. Oliphant, Supervisor of Elections

Duval County Supervisor of Elections
John Stafford, Supervisor of Elections

Gadsden County Supervisor of Elections
Shirley Knight, Supervisor of Elections

Leon County Supervisor of Elections
Ion V. Sancho, Supervisor of Elections

Madison County Supervisor of Elections
Linda Howell, Supervisor of Elections

Madison County Attorney
George T. Reeves, County Attorney

Miami-Dade County Supervisor of Elections
David Leahy, Supervisor of Elections

Monroe County Supervisor of Elections
Harry L. Sawyer, Jr., Supervisor of Elections

Monroe County Administrator
James L. Roberts, Administrator
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Okaloosa County Supervisor of Elections
Patricia M. Hollarn, Supervisor of Elections

Palm Beach County Supervisor of Elections
Teresa LePore, Supervisor of Elections

Palm Beach County State's Attarney
Barry Krischer, State’s Attorney

Pinellas County Supervisor of Elections
Deborah Clark, Supervisor of Elections

On June 3, 2001, the Office of the Govemor of Florida requested an entire copy of the report. As
all pages relevant to the Office of the Governor were sent on May 24, 2001, no additional pages
were forwarded.

The Office of the Florida Secretary of State requested an entire copy of the status report issued by
a majority of the Commissioners at the March 8, 2001 Commission mecting. That request was
granted.

The Office of the Supervisor of Elections of Leon County requested two additional pages. That
request was granted.

Pablic Disclosure Policies

Response to inquiry number 14, please find enclosed a copy of the transcript and minutes of a
Commission meeting, in which the discussion of leaks took place following the apparent leak of
the draft report, “Police Practices and Civil Rights in New York City,”

Response to inquiry number 15, there are no documents concerning the premature public
disclosure of the draft report, including any documents relating 1o McKinney & McDowell
Associates.

Response to inquiry number 16, shortly afier I realized that the report had been leaked, I
examined past episodes of leaks at the Commission. A little over a year ago, after a series of
reports had been leaked, the Commissioners directed the individual who was Staff Director at
that time to conduct 2 comprehensive examination to address the leak problems and to attempt to
identify the sources of those leaks. The Staff Director formed a committee and a comprehensive
examination ensued. While some suggestions were made to improve security, the overall
conclusion was that it was very hard lo stop leaks and even harder to identify the individuals
responsible. The Staff Director and her committee were not able to identify those responsible
for the leaks.

Since last year, we have made some efforts to decrease the likelihood of leaks occurring.
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However, on a project such as the Florida Voting Rights project, where 2 large number of people,
i.e., Commissioners, staff and outside people, have all or parts of the report at various times, it is
virtually impossible to either stop all leaks or to identify the individuat or individuals
responsible. As we know from problems that the Department of State and the CIA have had
recently, even organizations able and willing to put a premium on secrecy and stopping leaks and
espionage cannot guarantee success. The Commission cannot operate effectively with the level
of secrecy and security tolerated by some of the other federal agencies. A certain amount
openriess is essential to our process. Thus, preventing leaks is even harder. Moreover, any
Commission decision to agpressively address the leak problem needs to be measured in the
context of our very limited resources.

After evaluating all the facts, I tentatively have concluded that further efforts to identify those
responsible for leaking the report are not likely to be successful. However, I am examining some
options to decrease the possibilities of leaks in the future.

1 hope that this correspondence is fully responsive to your inquiry.

Sincerely,

o)

Les Jin
StadT Director
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights

Attachments

cc: The Honorable Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member
Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Yvonne Y. Lee, Commissioner
Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner
Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Abigail Thernstrom, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner
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The Honorable Mary Frances Berry =
Chairperson ~
United States Commission on Civil Rights
624 Ninth Street, NW.

Washington, D.C. 20425

Dear Chairperson Berry:

Inlight of the disagreement between Commissianer Abigail Thernstrom and you at the June

27,2001 Senate Rules and Administration Committee hearing on the issue of the production of data
used by Professar Allan Lichtman in connection with the report entitled “Voting Irregularities in
Florida During the 2000 Presidential Election™ ("Report™), the Subcommittee has several questions
that are relevant to its oversight authority of the United States Commission on Civil Rights
('Comrnission™).

Pursuant to Rules X and X1 of the House of Representatives, please provide all information

and documents responsive to the following questions:

1

Please produce to the Subcommittee all documents related to the employment of Professor
Allan Lichtman. ‘This production should inchude, but should not be limited to, any contract
between the Commission and Professor Lichtmsn, any and all descriptions of the scope of
Professor Lichtman’s work, and any and all documents provided to the Commission by
Profeasor Lichtman regarding his experience and qualifications.

Please explain the process typically used by the Commission to €ater into employment
agreements with persons who assist the Commission in drafting a report. Did the
Commission follow this process with Professor Lichtman? How was the Commission’s
process with respect to Professor Lichtman different? How was it similar?

3. Please produce all documents and other materisls relating or referring to the methodology
used by Professor Lichtman in his analysis, including the software program used to run the
regressions referred to in his analyzis,

4. Professor Lichtman's analysis refers to 2 "multiple regression analysis that controlled for the
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The Honorable Mary Frances Berry
Tuly 10, 2001
Page 2 of 3

pememageofhighschonlgmdwesandthepmugeoflduhsmthelmn fiteracy
category lesepmducamtheSubcommmeethemachnw-mdableMusedtonmthme
regressions.

5. Since the Commission’s adoption of the Report at the Commission’s meeting on June 8,
- 2001, has Professor Lichtman added to his analysis a new chart, namely “Chart 7,” anda
discussion of that chart? If so, please explain when the new chart and the discussion of the
chart were incaorporated into Professor Lichtman’s analysis. Also, please explsin why these
additions to His anatysis were made subsequent to the Commission’s vote 1o approve the
Report and who at the Commission decided to include the additions to the analysis within the
Report. Was there ever a Commission vote on whether to include them? Ifnot, why not?

6. In a paragraph contained within Professor Lichtman’s analysis, Professor Lichtman refers to
*a multivariate ecological regression equation that includes the percentage of Hispanics as
well as blacks in the precincts of Dade County.® A note claims that inserting data on
Hispanics "into the coumty-level regression equations used for statewidc estimates® affects the
results. Please prodiice to the Subcommittes the machine-readable data used to run these
regressions.

Please provide written responses and produce responsive documents to Jonathan Vogel of
my staff in H2-362 Ford House Office Building not later than July 16, 2001. Documents should be
consecutively Bates-stamped and produced in duplicate. Please also provide the Subcomimittee with

a production log indicating the ideatity of the person or office from whose files each document was
produced and specifying the request to which the documents produced are responsive.

Thank you for your cooperation.

Sincerely yours, °

AA ‘ ‘ ( "
%{Cbﬂmt M
Chairman

Subcommittee on the Constitution

cc. . Vice Chairperson Cruz Reynoso
Commissioner Christopher Edley, Jr.
Commissioner Yvonne Y. Lee
Commissioner Elsie M. Meeks
Commissioner Russell G. Redenbaugh
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The Honorable Mary Frances Berry
July 10, 2001
Page 3 of 3

Commissioner Abigail Themstrom
Commissioner Victoria Wilson
Les Jin, Staff Director
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20423

July 16, 2001

The Honorable Steve Chabot
Chairmen

Subcommittee on the Constitution
Committee on the Judiciary

2138 Rayburn House Office Building
‘Washington, D.C. 20515-6215

Re:  Second Set of Inquiries from House Judiciary Committee’s Subcommittee on the
Constitution

Dear Congressman Chabot:

This letter is written pursuant to the inquiries delineated in your July 10, 2001 letter regarding the
production of data used by Dr. Allan Lichtman in connection with the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights (“Commission™) report entitled “Voting Iregularities in Florida During the 2000
Presidential Election.” (“Report™) As with the responses to your previous inguiries dated June
22,2001, Dr. Mary Frances Berry, the Chairperson of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, has
asked me to respond to your questions as they pertain to the day to day operations of the
Commission for which I am legally responsible. As you know, the Commission operates with
part-lime Commissioners who make policy and a full time Staff Director who manages the civil
service staff.

Your letter refers to a “disagreement” between Chairperson Berry and Commissioner Abigail
Thernstrom over the production of the data used by Dr. Lichtman at the June 27, 2001 Senate
Rules and Administration Committee hearing. The Office of the Staff Director made accessible
to Commissioner Themstrom all readily available information from Dr. Lichtman. The
additional data requested by her is public information that Dr. Lichtman downloaded from the
inteeet, but never to discs. Since the additional data requested by Commissioner Themstrom is
readily available to the public and, in the interest of the appropriate management of the taxpayer
dolfars which finance the activities of the Cormmission, the Office of the Staff Director
determined that it was more economical to refer her to the web addresses cited in Dr. Lichtman’s
report than to pay Dr. Lichtman to download what may otherwise be free information.
Moreover, other scholars have been able to nccess the date with little effort. [Please see the
report of Dr. Philip A. Klinkner, Associate Professor of Political Science of Hamilton College,

78-674 D-4
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“Whose Votes Don’t Count? An Analysis of Spoiled Ballots in the 2000 Florida Election,”
submitted to the United States Senate Committee on Rules and Administration. ]

The Commission is pleased to answer all inquities regarding the employment of Dr. Lichtman as
an expert consultant. My answers cannot account for the process by which Commissioners
Russell G. Redenbaugh and Abigail Themstrom engaged the publicly-acknowledged assistance
of non-cmployees of the Commission, including Professor Stephan Themstrom, Professor John
Lott, and others to perform sactivities related to the dissenting statement to the Report, The
dissenting statement is under review to ensure that the Commission operates in accordance with
its administrative instruction regarding such employment and is in compliance with the
Commission’s statutory provision on employment of experts and consultants. As a result, no
comparison can be made between the process by which Dr. Lichtman was involved with the
Report against any other “consultant™ or “expert.”

Also, your letter purports to quote language used by Dr. Lichtman regarding his analysis
provided to the Commission for the Report. Although your letter does not cite to the source of
the quotations, I presume you are referring to Dr. Lichtman’s report. The answers to inquiries
that include the quotations with no indicated source reflect my understanding that you are
refering to Dr. Lichtman’s report entitled “Report on the Rarial Impact on the Rejection of
Ballots Cast in the 2000 Presidential Election in the State of Florida.™

The Commission’s responses to your inquiries are stated below. The Office of the General
Counsel and the Office of the Staff Director generated alt documents.

Response to inquiry number 1, please find attached a copy of all public documents related to the
employment of Dr. Allan Lichtman by the Commission for the Report. All confidential
information (such as Dr. Lichiman’s date of birth and social security mumber) has been deleted.
The attached documents include the following:

« Applicants for Consultant or Expert Positions Determination of Rate of Pay

» April 23,2001 Memorandum from Edward A. Hailes, Jr., Commission General Counsel
to Les R. Jin, Commission Staff Director; Regarding Justification and Scope of Work for
Dr. Allan Lichtman

» U.S. Commission on Civil Rights Disclosure Form for Voting Rights Project

¢ May 17,2001 Memorandum fom Edward A. Hailes, Jr., Commission General Counsel
to Les R. Jin, Commission Staff Director; Regarding Compensation for Dr. Allan
Lichtman

» Request for Personnel Action

« USCCR Employment of Consultant or Expert Certification Regerding Statement of
Employment and Financial

» Notification of Personnel Action
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» U.S. Commission on Civil Rights Expert Certificate
» Statement of Conditions of Intermittent Appointment
» Appointment Affidavits

s Curiculum Vitze of Dr, Allan Lichtman

Response to inquiry number 2, the process typically used by the Commission to enter into
employment agreements with persons who assist the Commission in drafling reports is outlined
in Administrative Instruction 2-15. The Commission followed the process in Administrative
Instruction 2-15 with the employment of Dr. Lichtman. To my knowledge, this process has been
routinely followed by the Commission in hiring experts and consultants.

Response to inquiry number 3, the methodology used by Dr. Lichtman for the Report is fully
expleined in his separate report entitled “Report on the Racial Impact on the Rejection of Ballots
Cast in the 2000 Presidentinl Election in the State of Florida.” Dr. Lichtman used the
methodology of ecological regression that is described and referenced in his report. He also used
multiple regression analysis, probably the most commonly used methodology in social science.
The regressions were run on the standard statistical software known as Statistical Package for
Social Scicnce or SPSS. A copy of Dr. Lichtman’s SPSS program is not produced, as such a
conveyance may be violative of copyright laws. .

Response to inquiry number 4, the data ysed to.run the regression analysis that “controlled for
the percentage of high school graduates and the percentage of adults in the Jowest literacy -
category™ is available on the internet. As a basis for his analysis, Dr. Lichtman utilized data that
is obtainable from various public sources. These sources are cited in further detail in that section
of the Commission’s report that discusses the racial impact of Flerida's ballot rejections in the
2000 presidential election. Once Ds. Lichtman downloaded this data, he employed statistical
techniques to detcrmine the regression results, which were not stored in the requested formats.
Neither he nor any Commission staff person posscsses a computer diskette version of any
“machine-readable data™ for the regression analyses. Instead, Dr. Lichtman provided the
Comrmission with a printout of all data and indicated where the raw data could be downloaded
from publicly available sources. This information was made available to any of the agency’s
Commissioners who requested it.

In order to comply with the Subcommittee’s request, Dr. Lichtman would have to execute several
tasks at Commission expense, recognizing that the data you are requesting does not currently
exist in the format that you have requested. Dr. Lichtman would have to repeat his analysis,
download the data, and place the information in this format. Aggin, this information is publicly
available and easily accessible as demonstrated by the independently derived study performed by
Professor Klinkner. Moreover, this process would generate an additional and unbudgeted
expense for our agency. Accordingly, we anticipate that the Subcommittec would agree that
satisfying this request would be an inappropriate use of American taxpayers® Funds, since the
undeclying information used in Dr. Lichtman’s analysis is freely available to members of the
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public at minimal, if any, cost. Indeed, the media, other scholars, and the public have already
accessed this data from its original sources, with little effort.

An additional copy of Dr. Lichtman’s report is attached for your convenience. Please refer to the
citations in Dr. Lichtman’s report. ~

Response to inquiry number 5, you request an explanation of the “addition” of Chart 7 to Dr.
Lichtman’s analysis in the Report *{s}ince the Commission’s adoption of the Report at the
Commission's meeting on June 8, 2001.” Chart 7 of the Report was included in the draft of the
Report provided to the Cormmissioners and has not changed. Because of your reference to the
June 8, 2001 meeting, I believe you may be referring to Graph 6 of the Report that compares the
rate of ballot spoilage between Hispanics and African Americans in Dade County. Dr. Lichtman
explained at the June 8, 2001 meeting that he chose Dade County because “if [the ballot rejection
rates] really was education that was driving this, yon would see, not exactly, but a comparably
strong relationship when you Jook at the relationship between Hispanic racial composition of the
precincts and the percent of rejected ballots.™ [Dr. Allan Lichtman, statement before the U.S.
Commission on Civil Rights, meeting, Washington, D.C., June 8, 2001, p. 71.] Dr. Lichtman
found a “negative relationship™ between education and the ballot rejection rate. f{Ibid.] Without
objection, Chairperson Berry moved that Graph 6 and its surrounding analysis be included in the
repart. {Ibid, p.97.] Thus, the majority’s vote to approve the Report “with the understending
that the staff will, as usual, make changes in conformity with the discussion here and editoriat
changes” incorporated not only Chart 7, but also Graph 6.

Response to inguiry number 6, the data used to nin the regression analyses regarding a .
“multivariate ecological regression equation that includes the percentage of Hispanics as well as
blacks” in Dade County precincts and the insertion of data on Hispanics into “county-level
regression equations used for statewide estimates” is available on the internet. As a basis for his
analysis, Dr. Lichtman utilized data that is obtainable from various public sources. These
sources are cited in further detzil in that section of the Commission’s report that discusses the
racial impact of Florida’s ballot rejections in the 2000 presidential election. Once Dr. Lichtman
downloaded this data, he employed statistical techniques to determine the regression results,
which were not stored in the requested formats. Neither he nor.any Commission staff person
possesses a computer diskette version of any “machine-readable data™ for the regression
analyses. Instead, Dr. Lichtman provided the Commission with a printout of all data and
indicated where the raw data could be downloaded from publicly available sources. This
information was made available to any of the agency’s Commissioners who requested it.

In order to comply with the Subcommittee’s request, Dr. Lichtman would have to execute several
tasks at Commission expense, recognizing that the data you are requesting does not currently
exist in the format that you have requested. Dr. Lichtman would have to repeat his 'analysis,
download the data, and place the information in this format. This process would generate an
additional and unbudgeted expense for our agency. Accordingly, we anticipate that the
Subcommittee would agree that satisfying this request would be an inappropriate use of
American taxpayers’ funds, since the underlying information used in Dr. Lichtman’s analysis is
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freely available to members of the public at minimal, if any, cost. Indeed, the media, other
scholars, and the public have already accessed this data from its original sources, with little
effort. Please refer to the citations in Dr. Lichtman’s report.

Sincerely,
LesJin *

Staff Director
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights

Attechments

cc:  The Honorable Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member
Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Yvonne Y. Lee, Commissioner
Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner
Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Abigail Thernstrom, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Comutissioner
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July 20, 2001
The Honorablo Mary Frances Berry .
Chirperson
United States Commission on Civil Rights
624 Ninth Strest, N.'W.
Washington, D.C. 20425
Deer Chairperson Borry:

T appreciate your timaly response to my June 22, 2001 letter, sant on behalf of the
Subcomumittee on the Constitution, u&inamfwmﬂonmﬂdomm&umthgum States
Comemission on Civil Rights (“Commission™) velsting to the report eatitled “Voting Irregularities in
Florida During the 2000 Presidentis] Election” ( Report”), although I take isus with much of your
response. 1 also sppreciate ceceiving Les Jin's letvers dated July 9, 2(0L and July 16, 2001.
However, many of his responges 1o the Subcammittes” smm.nneswmlmdammdunmpoqu

Tbomouofﬁnamummwourmumfn:mhmxﬂonmddommmc
Commission fiiled to provide in its initial responses and to follow up on Mr. lin's cesponges. . The
aumbered requests below comrespond o the raquests from my fune 22, 2001 and July 10, 2001
Isttess.

June 22,2001

Before Mr. Jin addressed the Subcommitteo's specifie requests for information and
docaments, ho stated that he hed enclosed “z set of documents submited to the U.S. Senate
Couznittee ort Rules and Administration on June 27, 2001, which make plain that all Commissionsrs
}ed 2n equal opportunity to invalve themselves in the work oa the Florida Repost.” Mr. Jin provided
the Subcommittes with ssveral memoranda regarding requests for dax used by Profsagor Allan
Lichtmsn. In one mamgrandum from Edward A. Hailes, Jr., General Counisel, to Commissioner
Abigail Themnstrem, which was sent through Mr. Jin and which wes dated Jane 19, 2001, Mr. Hailes
refesred to "2 copy of a disk containing dats that was used by fhamer Commission staff member, Dr.
Rebecca Kraus, who brisfly provided assistance to our office until she luft the agency for a
promiotional opportenity.” Dr. Kraus was referved to again in 2 June 20, 2301 memozandury from
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The Honorable Mary Frances Bary
Tuly 20, 2001
Pegs2of 14

M. Hailes to Commissioner Thernstrom, whick was also sent through My Jin, Please answer the
following questions regarding Dr. Kraus:

a. I what capacity was Dr. Kraus employed by the Commission? What was ths scope
of Dr. Kraus® work for the Commission?

B On what date was Dr. Krana employed by the Commission”? On what date did her
employment tarminete?

c Pleass produce to the Subcommitten all documents and disks related to the
employment of Dr. Kraus. This produstion should inglude, but should not ba limited
to, any cantract between the Cormmission and Dr. Kraus, gny and all deseriptions of
the scope of Dr. Kraws® work, and any and all documents provided to the Commission
by Dr. Kraus regarding her experience and qualifications.

Editori

1 M. Jin claimed that on May 23, 2001, four copies of the draft Report ‘were given to the
QOffice of the Staff Director for editorial polioy revisw and that the editorial policy review
board “performed ths appropriste review.”

The question, howsver, was whether “the editorial policy bourd reviaw[ed] the draft Report
‘to determine tha adequacy and accurscy of the substantive information mthe draft document
(e.z., conceptun! soundness, adherence to Commission policy. quelity of rescarch,
atgimentetion, and documentation of mejor pnln!s), 88 required by Administrative
Instruction 1-6, section 13.”
Stating that ths editorial policy review bogrd “performed the appropriate review™ does nat
adequately answer ths Subcommittes’s question. Please answer the specific question posed
by the Subcommittes,

2 The Subtommittee has no follow-up questions.

3. The Subcommirtee has no follow-up questions.

4, The Subcommittee has no follow-up questions.

Defame and Degrade Raview

s. Mr. Jin rlaimed that tha “staffwithin the Office of Geaeral Counsel performed the defame and
degrade review” and that the sttorneys who conducted the defame and degrade review were
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Instructed “to pay close sitention to any defame and degrads concerns that may arise in the
chaptars agsigned to (them).”

The question, howavar, was whether “a statement [was] appended to [the submitting) office’s
submigelan that ‘(a) states whether, in it3 view, tho proposed report contains materis] which
mny defame, degrade, or incriminets any person; (b) identifies thoss parts of the draft report
that may contain such material; and (c) prezent or makes svailable factual information
necessary for dstermnining whether [dentified material may defame, dograde or incriminate any -
person,’ as required by Administrative Instrugtion 7-1, section 4.62.”

Stating that the attornsys who conducted ths defame and degrade review wereinstructed “to
pay close attention to any defame and degrade concerns that may arise in the chapters
assigned to (them)” does not adequately answee the Subcommittes®s question. Pleass answer
the speclfic question posed by the Subcommittes,

In addition, please produce to the Subcommittee (1) a copy of the May 21, 2001
memorandum fom Commission General Counzel Edward A. Hailes, Jr, to Voting Rights
Team, as described in Mr. Jin's respons, sad (2) coples of any and all drafts of the Report
(and pleage indicats the date of cach draft).

6. Mr. Jinstated that “[t]he General Counsel determined that there were no defams and degrade
concems on May 28, 2001.”” Mz. Jin also stated that “internal documents™ were relied upon
in determining whether the draft Report tended to defame, degrade, or intriminate any
person, but he refiisad to producs such documents to the Subcommittes, citing ths atrarney -
work product doctrine,

Fisst, please explain why the General Counsel made a dererminat:on on the defams and
degradeizmie two days before the editorial policy board review was completed and four days
before the draft Report was revissd pursuant to commeats provided by the editorial palicy
board.

Second, it is well established thet acceptance of a claim of the work-product doctrine rests
in the sound discretion of the Subcommities. The legal basls for Congress'a prerogative in
this area is based upon its inherent constitutiona! prerogative to investigate, which has been
long recognized by the United States Supreme Court 23 extremely broad and encompassing,
and which is at its peak when the subject is fraud, abuse, or meladministradon within a
govemment agency. Eastland v, Upited Statey 3ervicemen's Fund, 421 U.S, 491, 504 n.15
(1975); Watkios v, United Stgies, 354 U.S. 178, 187 (1957); McGssin v. Daygherty, 272
- U.8. 135, 177 (1926).

bt
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Ths Subcommittes does not accept the Commission’s claim of ths work-product doctrine, Please
produce the documments requested by the Subcommittee.

7 Mr. Jin stuted that *all relevimt administrative instructions s well as internal documents were
nliaduponln determining whether tha draft repart tended to defime, degrade or incriminate
any person.” He further stated that intermal documents “offered gnidince, examples,
definitions and analyses regarding ths precedent by which the Commission has determined
whether any of its publications tended to defame, degrade or incriminate any person.”

The question, howaver, was whether “the Commissionlook[ed] 1o Acministrative Instruction
7-1, section 3.01 for guidance in determining whether the draft Report “tendfed] to defame,
degrede, or incriminate any person.™

Statingthat “al] relevant administrative instructions as well as internal documents were relied
upon in determining whether the draft report tended to defams, degrade o incriminate any
person” does not adequately aqswer the Subcormmittee’s quastion.  Please answer the
specific question posed by the Subcommitiee.

As afollow-up question, the Subcommittes asked the Commission ta “explain in detail how
the Commission determined that the draft Report did not contain any statcments “that (2)
allage discrimination based onrace, color, religion, sex, age, diszability, or national origin, (b)
allege commizsion of illegal acts, or {¢) arelikely to damage the business or reputation of, ar
otherwise to injure, the person criticized,” and in dolng 60, to note that Blacke's Law
Dicdonary defines “allege™ in the following mannet: “To state, recite, claim,'assext, or®
* charge; to make an allegation” Black's Law Dictionary 74 (6% ed. 1930). Mr. Jin totally
ignored this question. Pleass also answer this question pased by the Subcammitiee.

Legal Suffictency Review

8. Mr. Jin claimed that the draft Report was submitted to the Office of Ganeral Counsel for
"legal sufficiency review" by May 21, 2001 and that such review was completed by May 28,
2001. He admitted that staff within the Office of Ganeral Counsel worked on both the draft
Report and its “legal sufficiency raview,” but he claimed that such work was not in violation
of Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 14.04 becauss the Genera? Counseal “insured thar
no sttoruey was asgigned to perform alegdsuﬁamymewonmvputofthadmﬁrcpoﬂ
on which they bhad worked.”

Firat, please explain why the Office of General Counsel received the draft Report forit to
- perform the “legal sufficiency review” nine days before the editorial policy board revicw was
completed and aleven days befors the drait Report wes revised pursuant to comments
provided by tha editorial policy board, and please explain why the Office of General Counzet
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10.

complated the “legal sufficiency review” two days before the editorial policy board review
was completed and four days before the draft Report was revised pursuant to comments
provided by the editorial policy board.

Second, it is apparent from ths text of Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 14.04 that the
Commission violated sectlon 14.04 because “the report originate[d] in the Office of Generzl
Comel"md“m&'whoworhdonthnmpon [were] assigned to ity legal sufficlency
revisw.” Tha Office of General Counsal could have avoided commitring this vialation by not-
assigning all the attomeys in the Office to the drafting of the Report. Plesse prov:dem
explanstion for this violetion of section 14.04.

Mr. Jin stated that a “legel suificiensy review” was performed and that “the relevant statutory
provisions along with their legislative history, az well as applicable U.S. Svpreme Court
precedent™ wers considered. Jin also stites that “[t]o the axtent thet lower court decisions
were spplicable to the analydls . . . and were cousistent with tha relsvant statutes and U.S,
Supreme Court precedent, they wers considered ™

The question, however, was "did [the ‘legal sufficiency review'] reflact consideration of tha
ruling of the United States Court of Appenls for the Eleveath Clrouit in Nipper v, Smith, 39
F.3d 1494 (11% Cir. 1994) {regarding the elements of s viclstion of section 2 of ths Voting
Rights Acet).”

Stating that “the relevant statutory provisions along with thelr logislative istory, s well as

- applicable 14.8. Suprems Court precedent” were considered: and that “{tfo the extent that

lower court decisions were applicableto the snalysis. . . and wers consistent with the relevant
satutes and U.S. Suprems Caurt precedent, they were conzidered” does not adequmly
mswer the Subcammittes’s question. Plsass answer the apecific question posed by ths
Subcommittes.

M. JTin claimad that the referenced requirement contained in Administrative Instruction 1-6,
gection 14.06 was inepplicable becanze “the draft report and thelegal sufficiency review were
parformed intra-office.”

First, nowhere in Admipistratve Instruction 1-5, section 14,06 does it state that wheneverthe
sama office within the Commissien both drafts & report and perforrs its “legal sufficiency
review” ths provisions of section 14,06 are inapplicable. Although M. Jin claims that “g)f
attorneys who were assigned to perform the legal sufficiency revisvs provided the General
Counse! with a copy of the portion of the report which they were assigned to review,

- pnnotated with suggested changes and memorandum of comments,” the Office of Genersl

Counsal apparently failed 10 send the memeranda to the Office of the Staff Director. This
failyre constituted aviclation of section 14.06 which statesthat“[a] copy gﬂhe memorandum
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1.

12

13

is sent to the Offce of the Staff Director.” Pleases explyin this violation of section 14.06.

Second, the Commigsion failed to produce to the Subcamniittse coples of the memoranda,
an the Subcommittee had requested. Plezss producs the docmrents requested by the
Subcommittes. To the extent that the Commission does riot read the Subcommittee’s prior
request as & request for such memorands, the Subcommittes hereby makes a request for the
memoranda. In addition, please producs fo the Subcommittes copies of the annotated
portions of the draft Report to which Mr. Jin referred in ks response. .

The Subcommittes has no follow-up questions.

M. Jin claimed that “while changes were made to the drafl ropart s a result of the legal
sufficiency review, these changes were not "substantive’ nd chersfore no additionel
*expedited legal sufficiency revisw,” as provided forin AdministrativeInsiruction 1-6, § 14.08
was required,"”

First, the Subcommittes assumes Mr. Jin meant to clxim that while changer wers made to the
draft Report as a resultof editarial policy or affectsd agency reviaws; thess changes wers not
“substantive.” Second, Blacic's Law Dictionary defines “substantive” in tha Sollowing
manner: “An essential part or constituent or relating to what is esssatinl ” Black’s Law
Dictionary 1429 (6® ed. 1990). The Subconunittee may, therefore, revisit this
Following the Commission’s produstion of documents pursuant to Request No. 10.

cted 4

M. Jin cloimed that “on May 24, 2000 [sic] the Office of General Counsel sent [several
agencies listed by M. Jin] relevant pages of the report™ He purported to have enclosed
capies of the letters and enclosures gent to each such agency. Bachlstrer provided that the
agency had until June 6, 2001 to submit any commsnts and that “[tjhe Commission will
decfine all requests for additional time to submit comments and will only consider comments
received on or before June 6, 2001 for ita final publication.™ Mr. Jin also stated that ths Juns
3, 2001 request of ths Office of the Governar of Florida fora copy of the whole draft Report
‘was denied, but the request of the Office of the Supesvisor of Blections of Leon County for
two additional pages was granted.

First, the Commission failed to produce to the Subcommittes a copy of' the caver letrer and
enclosures sent to the Office of the Guvernor of Florda. Pleass produce thoss documents

to the Subcommiites.

Second, although Administrative Instruction 1-6, section 13.02 provides that “[a]ffected
agency review should usually be completed in 4 weeks,” each agency had less than 2 weeks
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(consisting of only 8 business days becsuse one day was Memorial Day) to submit comments
- even less if one considers the time it took for the Commission’s lefter to reach each agency
and the time it took for sach agency’s submission to reach the Cormisslon. Mr. Jin staited
that the 4-week time period described in section 15.02 refers not to the amount of time each
agency thould be given to submit comments, but rather to “tha time the staff devotes to
affacted agency issues in addition to the time the agencics review and respond to relevant
portions of the draft matecinls.” This is 2 very strained reading of section 15,02, considering
that section 15 is organized into four chranologically-ardered subsections. .

Please answer the following questions:

a Describe all the taaks the Commission performad in devoting time to affected-2gency
issues and describe the epproximate amount of time spent on each tagk.

b. On what date did the Commisajon begin to devote time to aTectod-agency issues?
c. On what date did the Commission 'ﬁni:xh devoting time to affected-agency issues?

d Did the project staff “prepare a memorandum decailing action on afl (somments of
affected agencies] for the information of the Staff Director,” &3 required by
Administrative Instraction 1-6, section 15.037

i If 50, please produce that memorandum to the Subcommittee.

if, If not, please explain why the project staff did not “prepare a memorandum
detailing action on all fcomments of affected agencies] for the information of
the Staff Director,” as required by Administrative Jnstruction 1-6, section
15.03.

"Third, please explain why the Commission denied the June 3, 2001 request of tha Office of
tha Gavemnor of Florida for a copy of the entire deaft Report but granted the cequest of the
Office of the Supervisor of Elections of Leon County for two additiona! pages, considering
that the content of all the pages of a report on alleged voting irreguisrities In Florids must be
said o “pertain” 1o the Office of the Govemor of Florida. In doing so, please note that
Bleck’s Law Dictionary defines “pertain™ in the following manner: “To belong or relate to,
whether by nature, appointment, or custom.” Black’s Law Dictionery 1145 (6* cd. 1990).

14 M. Jin responded to this request by referring the Subcommittee to an excerpt from an Aprl
2000 Commission meeting transeript and the minutes of that meeting, both of which he
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15.

16.

attached. During the April 2000 Commission mesting, the Commission discussed the leak
of the draft report eatitled “Police Practices and Civil Rights in New York City.”

The request, hawever, was for “all documents related 10 the policies regarding pubfic
disslogurs of reports or draft reports of the Commission in effect on Juna 4, 2001.” The
request agked thar the Commission “includs any documents relsted to policies regarding
disclosure of draft reports prior to or at the meeting at which a draft report is tobe considered
by the Commiasion and the publication of draft reports on the Commission website.”

Referring the Subcommittes to a partial transcript and minutes of an April 2000 Commission
meeting does not adsquatzly gnswes the Subcommittes’s roquest. Pleass produce the
documents requested by the Subcommittee.

M. Tin elaimed that “there ara no docurments concerning the prameture public disclosure of
the draft report, including any documents relating to McKinney & MeDowell Associates.”
If any such documents have been created aor have otherwiss eome into the custody, control,
or possessicn of the Conmyission aince the times Mr, Jin mede this rasponss, pleass produce
such dacuments to the Stbcommittea. Moreover, the Subcommittee’s request was inrended
to encampass a request for afl documents relating or referring to McKinnsy & McDows!l
Associates. Plesse produce to the Subcommittes coples of ey end all such documents.

M. Jin claimed to have “examined past episodes of teaks at the Cemmission™ and to have

“gvaiuatcd] all the facts” bafore he “tentatively . . . concluded that finther efforts to identify .
those responsible for leaking the report axe not likely to be successful.” First, please descibe
in detuil how Mr. Jin “evaluatfed] alf the fucts” befora reaching his tentative sonclusion.

Second, please state whether the Office of General Counsel has besan the focus of Mr. Jin's
eveluation, considering that at the Commission’s July 2001 meeting the Chairperson stated,
with no objection from the Offica of General Counsel or anyone else at the meeting, that the
newspapers to which the draft Report was leaked apparently had a preliminary — as opposed
to fingl -- draft of the Report because the newspapers reported & different pagetotal than that
which the fina] draft Report had.

Specifically, did Mr. Jm ask any person in the Office of General Counsel whether he or she
was the source of the leak? If20, whom did he ask and what was the response? Ifnot, why
not? In addition, pleass inform the Subcommittee whether Mr. Jin o- you hava received any
information about the source of the leak. Ifeither of you have such information, what is the

information aad from whom did you receive it?

Although the Com:nission was asked by the Subcormittes 1o provide “s production log

indicating the identity of the person or office fiom whose files esch document wes produced,” Mr.
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Jin did not provide such a log. Flease provide the log requested by the Subcommittee.

duly 10, 2001

Before Mr. Jin addressed the Subcommittes's specific requests for information and
documents, he stated the following with respect to the dissgreement between Commissioner Abigail
Themstrom and Chairperson Mary Frances Berry et the June 27, 2001 Senate Rules and
Administration Cormittes hearing on the issus of ths production of dta used by Professor Allan-
Lichtman in connection with the report entitled “Voting Yrregularitios mFlondaDmmgthaZﬂoo
Presidential Election™ (“Report™): ]

Ths Office of the Staff Director made accessibls to Commissioner Thernstrom all
readily available information from Dr. Licitman, The additional data requested by her
is public information that Dr. Lichtman downlogded from ths interst, but never to
discs, Sinco the additional data requested by Commissioner Thermnstrom is reedily
availgble to the public and, in ths imterest of the sppropriste management of the
taxpayer dollars which finsnce the activities of the Commission, the Office of the Staff
Director determined that it was more economica! to refer her to the web addresses
cited in Dr. Lichtman's report than to psy Dr. Lichtman to download what may
atherwise be free information. Moreover, other scholars have been sble 1o access the
datg with little effort.

The Subcommittes appreciates M. Jin's interest in “the taxpayer dollass which finanee the activities
ofthe Commitsion,” but Commissioner Thernstrom expresaed 2 reasongbla concem over having the
precisa mumbecgused by Professor Lichtman in hismultiplsregression analyses so that Commissioner
Russell Redenbaugh and she could review Professor Lichtman’s work as part of their dissenting
statoment. Referring Commissioner Themstrom to “the web addresses cited in Dr. Lichtman’s
report” would require Commissioner Thernsirom to pick and choose among rumbers that appear at
those web addresses -- something Commissioner Thernstrom has reasonahly resisted.

1F, es M. Jin concedes, “other scholars have been 2bls to eccess the data with little effort,” then it
should take Profeasor Lichtman a short time, and therefore little expensa, to download from the
Internet the precise mumbers he used in his muhiple regression analyses. Thst being so, the
Commission’s refisal to request that Professor Lichtmen perform this task supgests that Professor
Lichtman ig unable to identify the precise numbers he used in his annlyses. If that suggestion is
untzue, as the Subcommittes hopes and expects it is, it would serve ths Commission wall for it to
request that Professor Lichtman download from the Intemnst the precise numbers he used In not onty
his multipla regression analyses, tut ail of his analyses, and to promptly provids such downloaded
data to Commissioner Thernstrom,

Please inform the Subcommittse whether the Commission hes decided to reconsiderits posiion with
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respect to Commissioner Themstrom's request for Professor Lichtman's data and intends to provids
such data to Commissioner Thernstrom. .

L

M. Jin stated that he “sttached a copy of all public documents releted to the employment of
Dr, Allin Lichtman by the Commission forthe Report” and that “[a]ll sonfidentinl information
(such ¢s Dr. Lichtman"s date of birth and social security mumbar) has been deleted”
(Emphasis added.)

Tha request, however, was for “all documents related to the anployment of Professor Allan
Lichtman,” and was, thus, not limited to “public documents.” To the extent ths Commission
has custody, control, or possession of additional documents related to the employment of
Professor Lichtman, the Cemmission should produca such documens to the Subcommittee.

In addition, although the Subcommittes does not object to the Coramiseion’s redaction of
cextzin, confidential information relating to Professor Lichtman, such 2 his date fbirth and
his social security mumber, becauss the Comnission’s document production does not ciearly
indicate the places in which information was redacted, the Subcommmittes has no way of
knowing whar was withheld by the Commission on that ground,

Pleaserepraduce to the Subcommirtes those Bates-stamped pagas or. which information was
redacted by the Commission end please stemp or writs “REDACTED" where such
information was redacted on the page. Furthermore, please answer the following questions:

a  Onsdocument produced by the Commission (Bates-stamped 000006) contained 3
signed disclosure by Professor Lichtonan the he was “designated an 'sxpert’ in the
matter of Coyner v. Harris, a class action lawsuit fled in Leon County, Florida,
claiming *Votomatic® voting machinss are ‘inkerently flawed’ and violata Floridalaw,
in addition to the equal protection rights of Florida voters.” (Footnoteomitted.) The
document, which was dated May 2, 2001, further provided that the defendants in the
Coymer case are “Floride Secretary of State Kathering Harris and other state and
county offieials,”™ Pleass explain indetail whythe Commissior chose to hireProfessar
Lichtman despite the Commission’sknowledgothat Professor Lichtman was working
for litigants in Leon County, Florida 10 provids testimony adverse to “Flarida
Secretary of Stats Katherine Harris and other state end courty officials.”

b. Professor Lichtman's curriculum vitas (Bates-stamped 000015-000035) does not
make reference to his publicly-scknowledged consnlting work for formar Vice
President Al Gore approximately six years ago. Did the Commission know, before
the Commission retained his services, that Professor Lichtman had peeformed
consulting work for former Vics President Al Gore?

i If 5o, please explein in detail how the Commission knew and why the
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Commission chose to hirs Profestor Lichtman dexpite the Commissian’s
loowledge that Profeszor Lichtown had performed consulting work for
former Vica President Al Gare.”

il If not, plsase explein in decail whather lmowing, before the Commission
retained his services, that Professor Lichtman had percbemed consulting work
for former Vics President Al Gore would have changed orin any way affected
the Commission’s decision to retain Profsssor Lichtman's services. .

M. Jin cleimad thar “the process typically used by the Conmuission to enter into employment

agresments with persons who assizt the Commission in drafting reports is outlinad in
Administrative Instruction 2~15" and that “[t]he Commission fellowed the process in
Administrative Instruction 2-15 with the employment of Dr. Lichtman,” My, Jin produced
toths Subcormumittes a copy of Administrative Instruction 2-15. Plegsoanswertha following
questions with respect to the Commission’s campHance with AdminisrativeInstruction 2-15:

-

Section 7 (Compensation), a3 oppased to scttion 7 (Procedures), provides that
“[cJompensation for tha services of eaperts ar consultents will be bazed upon their
expertiss and contributien to the needs of the Commisgion® That section further
provides that “[play will generally be computed at thes first step of the grads in the
General Schedule ranging from G5-11 to 18,” “{e]xceptiona will ba made and the rate
of pay set at & kigher step of & give grade when it would best reflect equal pay for
equal wotk,” and “[tlhe maxinmm rats for any expert or consubtant will oot excsed

. the maxkrmum rate for GS-15 in the General Schedula™ (Emphasis added.) M a-

memorsadum from Edward A, Hallea, Jr., General Counssl, to Les R Jin, St=ff
Director, dated Mzy 17, 2001 and Bates-stamped 000007, Mr. Hailey stated that
“(&]aséd ipon e expartise of Dr. Allan J. Lichtman, aswe!l ax kis contribution to
the negds of the Commissian, I recommend that Dr. Lichtman be compeasated at &
G5-15 {Step 10) lavel in the Geaeral Schedule.” (Footnots omittad and emphasis
added.)

i Why did Mr, Hailes recommend that Professor Lichtman be compensared at
the teath step of the (58-15 grads in the General Schoduls “{blascd upon the
expertise of Dr, Allan J, Lichtman, ag well as his contribution to the needs of
the Commizsion,” whan sestion 7.02 provides that ““exceptions (to section
7.01 which provides that *[p]ay will generally bs computed at the first step of
the grade in the General Schedule ranging from GS-11 to 157 will be made
and the rate of pay sat at a higher step of & given grede whan it would best
reflect equal pay for squal word® (Bmphsgic edded)”

i, ‘What rate of pay did the Commission agres to provide Professor Lichtman?
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b. Section 8.03 provides that “fwjhen there mny questions conceming ths

appropristeness or propriety of the sppointment of an expmt or consultant, prior

appmvﬂdmemofrmmﬂmm(ommbamqmd.“ Did the
Commission seek pricr approval of OFM to retain Professor Lishtman?

L If sq, pleass provide a detziled explanation for why prior approval of OPM
was sought, pleass provide the date(s) the Commissicn sought prior approval:
of OFM, and pleass produce any aand all documents relsted to the
Commission’s efforts in seeking prior approval of 7M.

fi. Ifnot, please provids & detailed explanation for why prior appraval of OPM
wasnot spught. The Commission’s explanation shoud sddseas, among other
things, the Commission"sknowledgethat Profeesor Lishtmanwas working for
lirigants in Leon County, Florida to provide tastimony adverse to “Florida
Secretary of State Katherine Haeris and other state and county officials” and
the Commission’s kmowledge, if any, that Professar Lichtroan had performed
consulting work for farmer Vice President Al Gore.

3. Mr. Jin stated that “the methodology ured by Dr. Lichtman for the Report is Gilly explined
in kis separate report entitled ‘Report on the Racixl Impact on the Rejection of Ballots Cast
iu the 2000 Presidential Election in the State of Florids,™ that “Dr. Lichtman uted ths
methodology of ecological regression that is described and referenced mhisreport,” end thyt

P “he algo uged multiple regression analysis; probably the ﬂwstcommanlymd methedology
in socisl sclence.”

The request, however, was for "all documents and other marecials relsting or referriog to ths
methodology used by Profexsor Lichtman in bis analysis, including the software programused
to run the regressions referred to in his analysis.” The Subcommittes appracistes Mr. Jin’s
identification of the software program used by Professor Lichtman and wederstands the
Commizsion’s reascn for not producing a copy of that progeam. But aside from producing
totha Subcommittes a copy of Professor Lichtman'sroport, ths Com-nission did not produce
a singla document “relating or referring to the methodology wsed by Profussor Lichtman in
bis analysig™

To the extent tha Commission has custody, centrol, or possession ¢f additional documents
“relating or referring to the methodology used by Professor Licktman in bis analysis,” the
Commission should produce such documents to the Subcommittes,

4, Mr. Jin stated that “{iln order to comply with ths Subcommittee’s requast, Dr. Lichtman
would have to execute several tasks at Commission sxpense, recognizing that the data [the
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Subcommittes is] requesting does not currently exist in the format ~hat {tho Subcommittes
has] requested.”

Although ths Subcommittee does not request thatthe Commission create a disk that does not
alraady exist at the Commission or that is not possessed by Profesac: Lichtman, considering
that, by Mr. Jin's own admigsion, the information requested by the Subcommittsa is not only
“publicly sveilabla end easily acesssible” but has been accessed by others “with Ftle effort,”
as stated atove, it would serve the Commission well for it to ragusst that Professar Lichtman
download from the Imternet the precize numbers he usad in not only hs pmiltiple regregsion
analyses, but all of hs snalyses, and to promptly provide such downloaded dmm the
Commission for its records ard to the Subcommittee.

In addition, please produce to the Subcommittee the regression table for the multiple
regression anclygis “that controlled for the percentage of high school gradustes and the
percaimaga of adults in the lowest literacy category,” as well a5 the regression tables for all
other regrassion analyses mentioned by Professer Lichtman in his report.

5. Thoe Subcommittee has no follow-up questions.

6. Like his responss to Request No. 4, Mr, Jin stated that “[i]n order to comply with the
Subcommittee’s request, Dr. Lichtman would haves to exscute several tasks at Commiszian
oxpense, recognizing that the data [the Subcommittes is] requesting does not curvently exist
in the format that [the Subcommittee has) requested.”

Aggin, although the Subcommittes does not requesc that the Commigsion creare & disk that
does not already exist at the Commirsion or that is not possessed gy Professor Lichtmun,
considering that, by Ms. Jin's own admission in response to this request, the information
requesied by the Subcommirtes is “fraely available” and has boen accessed by others “with
hittle effort,” as stated abovs, it would zerve the Commission well for it to request that
Professor Lichtman dowoload from the Internet the precise numbers he used in not only his
multiple regrassion analyses, but ell ofhis analyses, and to promptly provide such downloaded
dats to the Commission for its records and to ths Subcommittes.

In addition, piease producs to the Subcommittee the regression table for the “multivariate
ecological rapression equarion thet inchides the percentage of Hispanios as wel] a3 blacks in
the precincts of Dade County,” s well as the regression tables for all other regrassion
analyses mentioned by Professor Lichtman In his report.

Although the Commission was asked by the Subcommitzee to pravide “a production log
md:cahng the identity of the person or office from whose files eech document was produced,” Mr,
Jin merely stated that “ftThe Office of the Genaral Counse! and the OfiSce of the Staff Director
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generated all documents.” Beazuse Mr. Jin did not indicats theidentity of the person or office from
whose filas each dociment was produced, the Subcommittee has no way of knowing which
documents were produced from the Office of General Counsel and which vrere produced from the
Office of the Staff Director. Flease provide the log requested by the Subcommittss.

- L -

Plagze provide written responses and prodiuce responsive documants (o Keith Ausbrook of.
the Commuttes on the Judiciary at 2138 Rayburn House Offfce Building not later than July 30, 2004.
Documents shonld be consecutivaly Bates-stampsd and produced in duplisate. Please alio provide
the Subcommires with the produstion logs otiginally requested by the Subcommittee indicating tha
identity of the person ar office from whose files sach previously-requested and each newly-requested
document was produced and specifying therequest to which the documents produced areresponsive.

Thank you for your cooperation,

Sincerely yours, _—
Chabot

Chairman

Subcommittes on the Constitution

cc:  The Honorable Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member
Vice Chairparzon Cruz Reynoso
Commissioner Christopher Edley, Jr.
Commissioner Yvonne Y. Les
Commissioner Elsis M. Meeks
Commissioner Ruasell G. Redenbaugh
Commissioner Abigail Thensirom
Commissioner Victoria Wilson
Les Jin, Staff Director



112

CIVR. RIGHTS

July 30, 2001

‘The Honorable Steve Chsabot
Chairman

Subcommiittee on the Constitution
U.S. House of Representatives
H2-362 Ford House Office Building
Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Chairman Chabot:

1am pleased to respond to your latest set of questions relating to the internal management of the
U. 5. Commission on Civil Rights. A detailed response to the specific questions is provided in
the attached letter from our staff director, Les R. Jin, who is responsible for the day-to-day -
operations of the Commission. ’

I remain disconcerted that the Subcommittee's only apparcat interest in the Commission's report
on "Voting Irregularities in Florida During the 2000 Presidential Election” is the day-to-day
details of the Commission's internal management. Given the Subcommittee's jurisdiction and
Iong history in constructing the architecture of our nation’s civil rights laws, I had hoped the
Commission could come before the Subcommittee to discuss the substance of the report.

Aslam sure you know, at the behest of President Dwight Eisenhower, the Congress created the
Commission in 1957, in part, to investigate allegations of voting rights violations that were
occurring in the Deep South. In the Florida investigation, the Commission exercised its authority,
followed the law, abided by its procedures, and in that process uncovered some ugly truths about
the adverse impact of Florida's election system on groups of eligible volers who are protected by
the civil rights laws of our nation. [ certainly hope the Subcommittee plays a role in helping to
remedy the problems illuminated.

I understand the authority of the Subcommittee to provide oversight of this agency. However,
oversight does not, I am sure you will agree, include compromising or interfering with the
Commission's independence. Long before my appointment to the Commission in 1980, I
observed its work and statutory history and know well its longstanding obligation of producing
reports on civil rights violations without interference from the executive or Iegislative branches.
The Commission cannot exercise its statutory mandate to act as a watchdog over the eaforcement
ofour civil rights laws, if it is not free to choose its own experts, write reports without
interference and publish conclusions without fear of reprisal.
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The Commission is entirely satisfied with the work of its expert Dr. Allan Lichtman and has no
need for him to perform additional tasks. Qur work with the Florida report is finished. However,
in deference to the Subcommittee, we will ask Dr. Lichtman to make himself available for any
consultation the Subcommittee requires. Please let our Staff Director know if you require his
services.

Sincerely,

ey Gt
Chairperson

cc; The Honorsble Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member
Vice Chairperson Cruz Reynoso
Commissioner Christopher Edley, Jr.
Commissioner Yvonne Y. Lec
Commissioner Eisie M. Metcks
Commissioner Russell G. Redenbaugh
Cummissioner Victoria, Wilson
Commissjoner Abigail Thernstrom
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHIRGTON, D.C. 20423

OFFICE OF STAPF DIRECTUR

July 30, 2001

The Honorable Steve Chabot
Chairman

Subcommittee on the Constitution
Committee on the Judiciary

2138 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-6215

Re: Third Set of Inquiries from House Judiciary Committee’s Subcommittee on
the Constitution

Dear Congressman Chabot:

This letter i3 in response to the Subcommittee's third request for information outlined in your
July 20, 2001 letter regarding the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights ("Commission”) report
entitled "Voting Irregularities in Florida During the 2000 Presidential Election.” ("Voting Rights
Report™) As with the responses to your previous letters dated June 22, 2601, and July 10, 2001,
Dr. Mary Frances Berry, the Chairperson of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, bas asked me
to respond to this set of questions since it contains inquiries regarding the day-to-day operations
of the Commission for which I am legally responsible. As you know, the Cornmission operates
with part-time Commissioncrs who make policy and a full time Staff Director who manages the
civil service staff.

Before I turm to your specific questions, it appears that the Subcommittee continues to
misunderstand the purpose, intent and legal effect of the Commission's internat Administrative
Instructions. As I explaincd in my initial response, these instructions are for internal management
purposes only and, as such, the Staff Director may use these as guidance, but is free to modify or
deviate from them if it fulfills the mission of the Commission. Administrative Instruction ("Al")
1-1 makes this clear. It provides that the Als are only intended to "supplement, summarize,
clarify and explain somctimes complex managerial or administrative policics as they relate to the
day-to-day operations of the U. S. Commissien on Civil Rights and its employces." In other
words, these Administrative Instructions serve as guidelines for the intemal operation of the
Commission, but are by no means legal mandates. As you are well aware, before the
Commission could adopt legally mandated procedures it would be required to go through the
administrative rulemaking processes requiring public notice of the procedures and an opportunity
for public comment. Accordingly, the Commission’s Als are not legal standards that can be
"viplated” as the Subcommittee mistakenly concludes throughout its third request for
information. This continued mischaracterization of the legal effect of the Commission's Als is
not supported by any lcgal authority and only serves to unnecessarily confuse matters and lead
the Subcommittee's inguiry down & non-productive path.
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The Commission's responses to your specific inquiries are stated below.

The June 22, 2001 Reguests for Infi tio)

Employment of Dr. Rebecca Kraus

In response to inquiry a: The Commission is pleased that the Subcommittee has acknowledged
Dr. Rebecea Kraus' involvement in this important Report. Her expertise, diligence and
cmpﬂaﬁweﬁomwiﬂbemissedbyagmcysmﬁwhohadlheoppoﬁmﬁtymmrkwhhhm D’
Kraus was employed ns a Social Science Analyst, in the Commission’s Office of Civil Rights
Evaluation. The scope of her duties comresponded to those detailed in the enclosed job

description for this particular position (Bates #s 000001 to 000005).

Int response to inguiry b: Dr. Kraus began her employment with the Commission on August 17,
1997. Her employment terminated with this agency on April 7, 2001.

In response to inquiry c: The response ta this inquiry can be found by refeming to a copy of Dr.
Kraus' resume (Bates #3 000006 to GU0008) that details her experience and qualifications. No
disks or employment contracts exist, other than those Federal documents that are required
pursuant to Office of Persorme! Management ("OPM"™) employment guidelines for civil service
employees. These documents were transferred to her new Federal employer when her-
employment ended with the Commission. .

Editorial Policy Board Review

In response to inquiry number 1= The siatement that the Editorial Policy Review Board
performed the appropiiate revisw encompasses the language in Administrative Instruction 1-6,
§13. (Bates #s 000009 to 000025) The Editorial Policy Review Board members were instructed
to read the draft Report and determine its adequacy and accuracy as provided in AY 1-6,513.
Please note, again, that AT 1-6, § 13, as stated within the Commission's Administrative Manual,
"serves to supplement, summarize, clarify and explain® managerial or administrative policies and
"may not stand alone.” [Al 1-1, § 1.02. Ali-1, § 1.03.]

Defame and Degrade Review

In response to inquiry number 5: The statement that the attommeys who conducted the defame
and degrade review were instructed "to pay close attention to any defame or degrade concerns
that may arise in the chapters assigned” is an affirmative response to the question of whether

a statement {was] appended to the [submitting office's] submission that
‘(a) states whether, in its view, the proposed report contains material
which may defame, degrade, or incriminate any person; (b) identifies
those parts of the draft report that may contain such material; and (c)
present or makes available factual information necessary for determining
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whether identified material may defame, degrade or incriminate any
person,' as required by Administrative Instruction 7-1, section 4.02.

The Commissian intexprets Al 7-1, § 4.02, as unnecessary for intra-office communications for
defame and degrade review. The purpose of the aforementioned language in AL 7-1, § 4.02 was
to provide other offices with a mechanism to formally communicate to the Office of General
Cotmnsel about any potential issues with a draft report submitted for review. Since the Office of
General Counsel worked on the draft and the subsequent defame and d:grade review, the above
described memorandum was tnnecessary.

The attorneys assigned to perform the defame and degrade review used the May 16, 2001 version
of the Report. Please find attached a copy of the May 16, 2001 version of the draft repoxt. These
are produced at Bates #3s 000026 to 000185.

In response to inquiry number 6: The question posed regarding the determination by the
General Counsel that the Report contained no defame and degrade concerns prior to the -
completion of the Editorial Policy Review Board's review of the Report is answered by reflecting
on the purpose of both reviews. Editorial Policy Review is mutually exclusive from Defame and
Degrade Review and, thus, is neither interconnected nor reliant upon cach other in any way. As
you will see in Al 1-6, § 13.03, the purpose of Editarial Policy Revisw is “to determine the
adequacy and accuracy of the substantive information in the draft document (e.g., conceptual
soundness, adherence to Commission policy, quality of research, argumentation, and
documentation of major points).” The purpose of Defeme and Degrade Revicw is to "ensure that
Commission reports do not defame or degrade persons named in thern.” [Al 1-6, § 14.04]
Therefore, the compietion of the Editorial Policy Review was not 2 condition precedent to the
General Counsel's determination that the Report contained no defame and degrade concermns.

As to the Subcommittee's request for internal documents besides the Als, which have already
been provided, the Commission relied upon a Juns 24, 1971 Commission memorandum,
*Criteria for Determining When A Person May be Defamed, Depraded, or Incriminated by a
Commission Publication” from John Powell, former General Counsel to former Staff Director,
Howard A. Glickstein, and upon a September 22, 1980 Commission memorandum, “Outline on
section 102(e) ‘Defame and Degrade” Standards and Procedures™ from Eileen M. Stein, former
General Counsel, to OGC attorneys, Bates #s 000186 to 0060517,

In response to inquiry number 7: The statement that "all relevant administration instructions as
well as internal docurnents were relied upon in determining whether the draft report tended to
defame, degrade or incriminate any person” is an affirmative and more encompassing response
to the question of whether the "Commission look[ed] to Administrative Instruction, 7-1, § 3.01
for guidance in determining whether the draft Report 'tend[ed] to defame, degrade, or incriminate
any person.” The Commission deems Al 7-1, § 3.01 to be relevant to defame and degrade
review and, in conformance with usual practice, is used as the standard of review.

Your request for an explanation of how the Commission determined the draft Report did not
contain any statements "that (a) allege discrimination based on race, color, religion, sex, age,
disability, or national origin, (b) allege commission of illegal acts, or {c) are likely to damege the



117

business or reputation of, or otherwise to injure, the person criticized” was not ignored. As
stated in my July 9, 2001 letter, all relevant administrative instructions as well as internal
documents were relied upon in determining whether the draft report tended to defame, degrade
or inctiminate any person. The internal documents offered guidance, examples, definitions and
analyses regarding the precedent by which the Commission has determined whether any of its
publications tended to defame, degrade or incriminste say person. The attorneys assigned to
perform a defame and degrade review of parts of the report which (s)he did not author compared
the draft Report provided against all relevant administrative instructions and the guidance,
examples, definitions and analyses provided in intemnal decuments in the process of determining
whether the draft Report tended to defame, degrads orincriminate any person. The attomeys,
then, informed the General Counsel of their individual detenminations. The General Counsel
determined that there were no defame and degrade concemns on May 28, 2001.

al Sufficiency Revi

In response to inguiry number 8: In my July 91h'2001 response, 1 stated "[t]he draft report was
submitted to the Office of Geaeral Counsel Staff by the General Counsel on May 21st.." The
Subcommittee's request makes it appear that the draft report wes received from some entity
outside of the Office of General Counsel. The Subcommittee’s use of language, "Mr. Jin
claimed that the draft Repart was submitted to the office of General Counsel”(emphasis added),
and "why theOffice of General Counsel received the draft Report”(emphasis in the original)
clearly infers that the report was developed outside of the General Counsel's office and then
submitted to the Office of General Counsel for legal sufficiency review. My initial response
mads it clear, however, that the draft report was developed by the staff in the General Counsel's
office. It is for this very reason that some of the staff that wprked on.the report also performed
legal sufficiency reviews on the draft report but in no case did a member of the Office of
General Counsel Staff perform a legal sufficiency review on any part of the Report on which
they had worked.

This was not a "violation® of the Administrative Instructions since Als are not legal mandates.
As explained in my. initial response, because of the small number of staff, the national interest in
the Commission's investigation and the need to complete the report and investigation ina
reasonable time frame, 2 management decision was made to have all General Counse! staff work
aon some aspect of the report. At the same time, because of the guideline provided in AI 1.6, §
14.04, the General Counsel insured that in doing the legal sufficiency review, no General
Counsel staff member performed a legal sufficiency review on any part of the draft report on
which s(he) had worked.

As to the timing of the legal sufficiency review, because of the desire to keep the process
moving, the draft report underwent legal sufficiency review as soon as it was possible to
complete the review. Because this review was done intra-office it was physically possible to
start this review before copies were distributed for the editorial review process. As soon es
copies were available for editorial review these copies were provided.

In response to inquiry number 9: In response to request number 9-of the Subcommittee's third
request for information, T stand by the Commiission's initial response. By way of further
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response, to the extent that there are lega! principles in Nipper v. Smitk, 39 F.3d 1494 (11th Cir.
1994) that were relevant to the Commission's legal sufficiency review, those principals were
considered.! As I am sure the Subcommittee is well aware, both the triel court and appellate
court accepted the methodology used by Dr. Allan Lichtman, as one of the experts in Nipper.
The court explained "[a}ll of the experts used ecological segression and extreme case analysis to
study the voting behavior in the circuit and county judicial elections. The experts in this case
used substantially the same techniques that were approved {and relied on) by the Supreme Court
in Gingles." Nipper, 39 F.3d at 1505, n. 20. In the statistical analysis he performed for the
Commission, Dr. Lichtman used those precise methodologies —ecological regression and
extreme case analysis. Indeed in Nipper the District Court adopted Dr. Lichtman's statistical
estimates as findings of fact, Nipper, 39 F.3d at 1506. The Appellate Court then found racial
polarization in voting, Nipper, 39 F.3d at 1537-41, but ultimately detenmined that the plaintiffs
were not entitled to relief "because none of the remedies the appellants propose could be
implemented without undermining the administration of justice..” Nipper, 39 F.3d at 1546-47.

In response to inquiry number 10: In Eesponse to request number 10 of the Subcommittee’s
third request for information, there was no "violation" of the Commission's Administrative
Instruction 1-6, §14.06. See explanation abave.

In response to inquiry number 12: In response to request number 12 of the Subcommittee’s
third request for information, because no changes were made to the draft report, which would be
deemed "substantive” within the meaning of the guidance provided by Commission
Administrative Instruction 1-6, § 14.08, there was no additional "expedited legal sufficiency
review."” .

Affected Agency Review

In response o inquiry number 13: 1 apologize that a copy of the cover letter and enclosures sent
to the Office of the Governor of Florida were not included. Those documents are attached and
can be referenced at Bates #s 000518 to 000548,

The Commission addressed the interpretation of Administrative Instruction 1-6, § 15.02 inits
prior letter dated July 9, 2001: "The time frames noted in this Administrative Instruction provide
guidance to the staff on when the staff should finish its work in this area of the project. Itisnot
inteaded for the public; nor does it create an entitlement of a thirty day review period for
agencies.” Again, this phrase, which clearly suggests that the staff should complete the affected
agency review in 4 weeks, should not be read to imply that the affected agencies have 4 weeks to
submit comments. The Commission has interpreted this rule to imply that the agency or

! Nipper v. Smith involved judicial elections. The Nipper court recognized “there are significant differences between
the legistative and judicial arcas", and that *{tjhe unique nature of judicial election™ has its own specinl set of issues.
Nipper, 33 F.3d at 1534-35. The Court continued “{i]n sum, the factors to be considered in the totality of the
circumstances {the test required under § 2 of the Voting Rights Act of 1965 and the Supreme Court's landmark
decision in Thornburg v. Gingles, 478 U.5.30, 106 S.Ct. 2752 (1986)] must be modified to account for the unigue
features surrounding judicial elections.” Nipper, 39 F.3d at 1536. Since the Commission’s Voting Rights Report did
not involve judicial elections, Nipper s di ion of the el of proof required in judicial elections is of
marginal relevance.
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agencics receiving documents have some undetermined amount of time, which is less than 4
weeks, to return comments to the staff, so that the same staff can complete its work within the
suggested 4 week window.

In response to ingairy a: The Commission performed innumerahle tasks while working an
saffected agency issues” ~ including, but not limited to, reviewing the report for specific
references to affected agencies and/or individuals, preparing caver letters for cach agency and
individual "affected” by the report, mailing those letters out to affected agencies and individuals,
collecting responses from affected agencies and individuals, and incorporating comments into
the draft repott.

In response to inquiry b: On or about May 16, 2001, members of the Commission staff
informally began the affected agency review when directed by team leaders to list the pages of
the report, which related to individuals or agencies in their areas of respansibility.

In response to inquiries c and d: Comments received from the affected agencies were
considered and a memorandum, which included changes, was presented to the Staff Director and
the Commissioners on June 8, 2001, Please sce enclosed copy of the memorandum dated June 7,
- 2001, at Bates #s 000549 to 000555.

All of the contents of all the pages of the report on alleged voting irregularities in Florida do not
“pertain” to the Office of the Governor of Florida. The Office of the Supervisar of Elections.of
Leon County made a reasonable request for an additional two pages, which directly related to the
actions of the Leon County Supervisor of Elections, and we granted that request. The
Commission sent the Office of the Governor of Florida those pages which specifically related to
him and his actions,

Public Disclosure Policies

In response to inguiry number 14: All documents related to the policies regarding the
Commission’s public disclosure of reports, or draft reports, have been previously submitted to
the Subcommittee.

Int response to inguiry number 15: The answer [ provided in our July 9, 2001 letter to the
Subcommittec was fully responsive. Since that date, no documents have been created or have
otherwise come into the custody, control or possession of the Commission. We have no
additional documents pertaining to the premature public disclosure of draft reports, including
documents relating or referring to McKinney & McDowell Associates.

In response to inquiry number 16:1 spoke to the General Counsel to determine whether an
investigation to identify the source of the leak might be productive and, if so, the best course to
proceed. 1 specifically asked him whether he had eacountered leaks before and, if so, how he
tried to address them. The General Counsel noted that a number of months earlier, a
memorandurn he sent to his staff had appeared in the Washington Times. In determining how to
proceed, he realized that about all he could do was ask each individual who had received a copy
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of the memorandum whether he/she was the culprit. He had concluded that such an approach
would be ineffective. The General Counsel and I concluded that any effort to identify the .
individual or individuals responsible for the leak would only be demoralizing, wasteful and
ineffective. Additionally, as I noted in my earlier responses, I leamed that earlier aggressive
efforts to identify individuals responsible for leaking documents completely failed after a
considerable expenditure of resaurces. In light of the above, I gave a full report of my efforts and
conclusions to the Commissioners at our July meeting. The Commission endorsed my decision
pedtaining to the fruitlessness of efforts regarding the draft report. [ have not received any
information about the source of the leak.

The July 16, 2601 Request for Information

In response fo the Sabcommittee's discussion of Professor Lichtman's dota: The Commission
remains pleased to answer all inquiries regarding the employment of Dr. Lichtman as an expert
consultant, Other scholars across the nation have been able to easily download this information
and recreate and confinm the results of Dr. Lichtman's analysis. Howsver, as stated in the
Chairperson's letter, the Commission is willing to ask Dr. Lichtman to make himself available to
the Subcommittee in order to respond to any questions it may have regarding the data he relied
upon znd the statistical methodologies he employed.

In response to inquiry number I: Enclosed find al} additional documents related to the
employment of Dr. Lichtman, indicated by Bates #s 000556 to 000566. The Commission has
also reproduced the Bates-stamped pages on which information had been redacted in the last
submission - oow the word "REDACTED" has been written where information was redacted.

In response to inquiry number 1a: The Commission hired Professor Lichtman because he isa
nationally-recognized scholar and expert who is preeminent in his field. Dr. Lichtmanisa
Professor of History at American University in Washington, D.C. He received his Ph.D. from
Harvard University in 1973 in History, with a specialty in Quantitative Analysis of Historical
Information. Dr. Lichtman is the author of numerous books and articles on political history,
quantitative methodology and the application of social science methods to voting rights issues.
He has been a consultant or expert witness in more than sixty federal voting rights and
redistricting cases. Dr. Lichtman has worked for both plaintiffs and defendants in those cases.
He has worked on many cases for the U.S. Department of Justice going back to the early 1980's,
spenning several different Presidential Administrations. Dr. Lichtman hes worked for both
Democratic and Republican interests, including the Republican Redistricting Task Force in
Massachusetts in the post-1990 redistricting and, very recently, Mayor Guiliani's Charter
Revision Commission within the City of New York. Dr. Lichtman applied to the analyses
conducted for the Civil Rights Commission the same methodologies he used in rumerous voting
rights cases, and the same methodologies that have been accepted by the U.S. Supreme Court in
its landmark 1986 voting rights decision, Thomburg v. Gingles.

As for his work in the matter of Coyner v. Harris, the Commission placed it into the context of
the more than sixty federal voting rights and redistricting cases for which Dr. Lichtiman was
either a consultant or an expert witness. The Commission was satisfied that Dr. Lichtman's work
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on Coyner would not conflict with the analyses he would be conducting for the Voting Rights
Project. Dr. Lichtman signed a disclosure form stating that he, too, believed a conflict did not
exist.

In response to inguiry number 1b: As part of the hiring process, Dr. Lichtman was interviewed
by two Commission staff attorneys. Dr. Lichtman was asked during the interview pracess
whether he had worked for any political party’s 2000 Presidential campaign — which would have
caused him to be removed from further consideration. Dr. Lichtman said he had not. He did
make it clear, however, that he hed worked for both Democratic and Republican interests in the
past, and he discussed what those intercsts were. While neither attomey specifically recalls all
the interests Dr. Lichtman mentioned during the interview, both attormneys said the issue of Pr.
Lichtman's working for Vice President Gore approximately six years ago may well have been
discussed during the interview.

In response to inquiries numbers 1 b (i) and (ii): As was stated in response to inquiry number
1b, as part of the hiring process, Dr. Lichtman was interviewed by two Commission staff
attorneys. During that interview process, Dr. Lichtman made it clear that he had worked for both
Democratic and Republican interests in the past, and he discussed what thase interests

were. While neither attorney specifically recalls all the interests Dr. Lichtman mentioned dwring
the intesview, both attorneys said the issue of Dr. Lichtman's working for Vice President Gore
approximately six years ago may well have been discussed during the interview. As to why Dr.
Lichtman was hired despite his having worlked for both Democratic and Republican

interests in the past, please see the Commission’s response to inquiry 1a.

The task given to Dr. Lichtman was to determine the racial impact, if any, of the ballot spoilage
which occurred in Florida. He succeeded in performing the assigned tasks.

In response fo inguiries numbers 2, 2. a.i. /i Dr. Allan J. Lichtman is a noted scholar with a
specific expertise in the arca of statistical analysis that was best suited for the Commission's
investigation into voting irregularities in Florida during the 2000 presidential election. He bas
worked for members of both major political parties, though he did not perform services for any
presidential hopeful during the 2080 election cycle. He has substantial experience, superior
qualifications, and impeccable credentials. After considering the advisory services the
Commission required, the time it would take for an expert in the field to perform these services,
as well as Dr. Lichtman's customary hourly fee, Mr. Hailes determined, in consultation with the
Commission’s Human Resources Department, that Dr. Lichtman's hourly fee (applied over the
projected number of hours it would take to perform these services) would far exceed the
maximum allowable pay computed at the tenth step of the GS-15 level in the General Schedule.
The AI snggests, in part, that the maximum amount of compensation for a consultant or expert is
GS-15, step 10. In order to secure Dr. Lichtman's services for this investigation, Mr. Hailes
recommended that Dr. Lichtman be compensated at the tenth step of the GS-15 grade, since that
amount would more closely parallel "equal pay for equal work” than the general computation at
the first step of the grade in the General Schedule at the GS-11 level.

In determining the appropriate rate of pay for Dr. Lichtman, M. Hailes applied the criteria listed
in the relevant provisions of Administrative Instruction 2-15, both with regard to compensation
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and procedures. His recommendation is consistent with Commission practice in the appointment
of experts. I agreed that the exception was justified,

It response to inguiry number b/ii: There were no questions concerning the appropriateness or
propriety of Dr. Lichtman's appointment as an expert or consultant for this project, pursuant to
Administrative Instruction 2-15, section 8.03. Accordingly, the Commission did not seek OPM's
prior approval before retaining Professor Lichiman. As stated in previous Commission
responses to the Subcommittee's inquiries, Dr. Lichtman was engaged as an expert for this
Report due to his recognized expertise as a professor, scholar, researcher, and consultant in the
area of voting rights. Dr. Lichtman's experience includes projects for the Republican Party in
Massachusetts, as well as the Democratic Party in Michigan. He has also been involved with
votmgnghtscases on behalf of plaintiffs and defendants, and analyzing a variety of voting issues
occurring in Florida, Mississippi, Illinois, Alabama, North Carolina, Maryland, Cannecticut,
New York, South Carolina, Texas, and other states. Dr. Lichtman's professional background did
not create cause for alamm in the Commission, nor should it generste unnecessary concem emong
the Subcommittee’s members. Indeed, his experience serves to complement his overall level of
skill,

In response to inquiry numbers 3, 4, and 6;: Pursuant to items 3, 4 and 6.of the July 10, 2001
letter, the Subcommittee requests the background data upon which Dr. Lichtman based his

-statistical analysis and his methodology for doing his analysis. As the Commission explained in

the July 16, 2001 response, this information is contained in his report, a complete copy of which
has been given to the Subcommittes, or is referenced in his report so it is easily accessible by
anyone reading the report. The Commission has no other disks of background data upon which
Dr. Lichtman's based his report in its possession. As explained in the Chaisperson's letter, the
Commission:is willing to ask Dr. Lichtman to make himself available to the Sub-Committee for

" any consuitation the Committee might require.

We trust this provides the Subcommittee with the information it needs to perform its oversight
functions. All documents were produced by the Office of the General Connsel, mless the
attached production log indicates otherwise,

Sincerely,

Les Jin
Staff Director

@ﬂachmcnts

cc: The Honorable Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member
Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson

Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson

Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
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Yvonne Y. Lee, Commissioner

Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner

Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Abigail Thernstrom, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner
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USCCR DOCUMENT PRODUCTION LIST:
Non OGC DocumenTs®

July 30, 2001 USCCR Response to Subcommittee

BaTES#s Name OF DOCUMENT SOURCE

000001-000005. Social Science Anslyst position description HRD

000006-000008 Resume of Dr. Rebecca Kraus Dr. Kraus
Daocuments related to the employment of Dr. Allan J. Dr. Lichtman,
Lichtman HRD

1YSCCR offices: “HRD™ Human Resources Division; “0GC™: Office of the General Counsel. All other documents
{unless otherwise specified) originated in OGC, '



Jane 37,2001 USCCR Documents Submitted to the U.S. Senate Committee on Rules and
Administration during testimony from Chairperson Mary Frances Berry. The Office of the
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~yUSCCR DocuMENT PRODUCTION LiIST:
NoN O UMENTS'

Staff Director submitted all documents to the Senate Committee.

July 9, 2001 USCCR Response to Subcormittee

BATES #3
000001 - 000003

000009 — 000010
000011-000433
000034-000035
000037

600038

000039

000040
000041

000048-00004%
000051

000052-000054

000055-000067

NAME OF DOCUMENT
Supplements! Statement on USCCR procedures

pertaining to the Florids Voting Rights Report -
Dr. Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson

3/8/01 etter to Governor Bush from
Chairperson Berry, discussing Florida's plans
for elestion refonm

4/13/0t USOCR mezting transcript

6/11/01 Letizr to the Editor of the New York Times,
from Les Yin, Staff Direstor

6/11/01 letter to Les fin, from Commissioner

Abigail Themstrom

6/11701 memorandum to Les Jin, from Chaslie
Ponticelli, Special Assistant to Commissioner Russell
Redenbaugh

6/12/0]1 memorandum to Coramissioner Themstrom,
from Les Jin

6/12/01 memorandum to Charlie Ponticelli from Les Jin

6/12/01 memorandum to Edward Hailes, Jr., General
Counsel, from Commissioner Redenbaugh

6/13/01 memorandum 19 Edward Hailes, Ir., from
Commissioner Thernstrom

6720/01 memorandum to Les Jin from Commissioner
Thernstrom

62001 dum to Commissioner Redeabaugh,
from Les Jin

5/52/00 minutes of monthly USCCR mecting

6/8/01 minutes of monthly USCCR mecting

! USCCR offices: “0OSD": Office of the Staff Director; “ASD™: Administrative Services Division; YOGC": Office of

0sD

osp

osp

¢ issi

Commissiones
Redenhaogh

OsDh

the General Counsel. All other documents {unless otherwise specified) originated in OGC.

78-674 D-5
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m [. F B - .
" August 21, 2001
PzgnZo!'4

o 'I'luCommmun stespunse mﬁxummwmodunﬁadmmﬂmqumdappwsm
" P i déliberate atternpt to coneesl from the Subeommitiee evidencs that the Commission has

spanappmpnaudﬁmdsonMcxmnzy&MchenAssoclwmnwuofm:pmmd .
. under its appropriation sutherity. A recanfarticle by the Seripps Howatl News Serm:l:rq:mts

. that documents that-wers responsive to.the Subcommittes’s request exist;: and that thoss.

. documents reflect payments to McKinney & MeDowell Associates that “are ritore than douhle
lhamnnmthanhepmnluﬂhwedtopaymomdecnnmlm, ancotdmgtoth:nqununenm
ofits 1001 spending allocation from- Cougxm.

oy angushnshumnsaﬂyhmmdtheﬁmds nvaﬂablbmtEéCnmmmnnto

KSR Yend it did so for fiscal year 2001, providing, with respectto its $8.9
tmlhon apprapristion, “that not to exceed £50,000 may be nsed to employ consultants.” Federal
Punding, Fiscal Year 2001, Pub. L. 106-553, 114 Stat. 2762, 2762A~98 (2000). As you also
know, the unasthorized expenditure of appropristed funds is subject to criminal penalties. -Seq
‘31 U.S.C. §1341€a)(1)(A) (probibitiniy expenditures incxcess of the amount availableinan
.. apprcpnmun);:ilUSC § 1350 (imposing 2 fine of not more than $5,000, impritoriment for not
- momthm2mwboﬁ:fnrwolmunsnf3lUSC.§1341(3))

Rk To hrmt thz scope ofthe n:quesl, however, the Subcommmee raquires only thnse
documm&mpunswatoth:mqnzsnhatmamawdonnraﬁ:rccmberl 1998. The
" Stbcommirtec also requests the production at the same time of any and all documents related to -
~th= retention, employment, or payment of any consultants or comtractors during the szme time
.period, including any documents discussing the legality or propriery of payments to consultants
or contractors.

Finally, although thie Subconimittée had previonsly asked for a limited production of
documents related to Brofessor Allan Lichtman, the Subcommitte now asks that you prodnee all-
documents related to or referting to Professor Lichtman, including any documents containing any
reference to the retention of Dr. Lichtman as an intermittent employee as 2 GS-15. According to
documents already praduced to the Subcommittes, Dr. Lichtman's usual rate of pay as a
- consultant is $2400 per day — more than six times the rate of pay of a GS-15.

In eddition, the Conmmission’s conclusions regarding its “defame and degrade” review are
plainly inconsistent with its request that the Attorney Generzl conduct an investigation.
According to documents alteady produced to the Subcommittee, the Commiission’s definition of
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- This Honirablé
- ATgET21, 2001
Pnpsbfl»

defﬂnsanddsmde”mmnmggmngapmﬂdmmsmnluﬂs cndm:aormmﬂm
mdxcanngﬂaatapuson‘huwmmmd ‘anillsgal act” and “ailegations of racial, ethmq,m-wx
. discrimination, evren if the discrimination is not illsgal™ With respect to public oﬂimls,mch
ﬂqmmmdemﬁfmaymemeoﬁmal’sanmmth: cummunhy.. R,

mey apammis ‘jdentifidble in:a’ Cornmission report when "In light of all the un:nmsunas, it .f

-i5 pmbablet!m lheeummmymnld id:nnfy &xedeﬁxmeu the ob;ect ofmncum.

Dapﬂetheﬁaddznepan saiﬂcimoftheGowmmddzeSumyofsu!cof .

"M&e&m!sﬁnfcmdm‘ﬂn&mauddm issues nnder its definitions. Thereforo, -

in light of the Commission’s conclusions that thers was no cvidsace of illcgal scts with respect to
an identifiable person or allegations of dissrimination — legal or illegal - please provide s
~camplete explanstion of the basis for your request that the Attongy General conduct an
" investigation of cvidence that you have already concluded was not evidence of illegal dontinct or;
for that matter, discrimination. .

The Subtommittee also remains conceimed that the Commission arbitrarily disiegirds its
- oun Administrative Instuctions ("Als™). Presumazbly, the Als were developed to provide the

. .Commission with an ordeily and cost-cffective means of conducting its business, amd th give st

__ least other Commissioners a bssic understanding of the process by which the Commission
.condncts its work. The Staff Director's Juiy 30, 2001 lenter, however, claimed that it is

7. peauissible for the Commission ta “modify er deviate from {the Administrative Instroktions} if it -

" fulfills the mission af the Comyrission.” Please explein how ths “devistfions] and
modiffications]” from the Als, as set forth in ths Subcommittez"s July 20, 2001 lenter, “Folfilled
the mission of the Commission.” Also, please produce all documents relating or referting to the
-decision of any person to “modify or deviate™ from the Als in connection with the Flotida -
Report

Finally, the Subcommitics is concerned that the publieation of the dissent in ari appendix
is not consistent with past Commmission practice regarding the publication of dissenting views.
" Therefore, please produce all documents relating or referring to the publication of the dissenting

. ~vi¢ws with Tespect to the Floridz Report. Please also provide all documents related to'the
publication of dissenting views since Qctober 1, 1998.

With the cxception of the documents related to McKinney & McDowell Associates,
please produce all documents and information responsive to this request not later than Tuesday,
September 4, 2001, to the Subconimittes on the Constitution office, H2-362 Ford House Office
Building, U.S. House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. 20515.

.
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- ;,‘rbaaéhmﬁiémry' ary Frinces Berry
- Augnst 21,2001 .

If you have sny questions regarding this request, pleiss contact Subcommittes Chicf
Cotinsel Brad Clantem at 202-226-7680.

‘Sincerely, -

Chabor -

Subcommittes m th Constitution .°
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, N.W. -
COMMISSION OMN Washingtan, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS "
oY

August 28, 2001

The Honorable Steve Chabot

Chairman Subcommittee on the Constitution

Committee on the Judiciary

2138 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-6215

Re: Fomrth Set of Inquiries from House Judiciary Committes's Subcommittee on the
Counstitution

Dear Chairman Chabot:

1 have asked Staff Director Les R. Jin to respond to your latest requests concerning the
management and operations of the Commission. 'We welcome your questions, but I must say that
1 remain puzzled and disappointed by the Subcommittee's apparent Iack of interest in the actual
substance of the Commission's report, *Voting Inregularities in Flosida During the 2000
Presidential Election.” 1am also troubled by the fact that members of the press received your
latest correspondence and obtained comments from your staff, and then contacted my office fora
response before I received your August 21st letter.

1 have the decpest respect for the oversight responsibilities of Congress. However, I am
concerned that the Subcommittee continues to criticize the agency for not producing documents
we have already produced, or for supposedly not providing information that is in the documents
already delivered. This criticism, combined with erronzous complaints about the Commission's
internal procedures, and apparent disinterest in the report’s discussion of the serious problems
that faced disabled and minority voters in Florida, is worrisome. We become concerned when
unwarranted criticism of the agency seems to result from the selection of projects or the '
conclusions reached. We know you agree with us that any interference with the statutory
independence of the Commission as a watchdog over civil rights in the federal government must
be avoided. .

We do not know how the Florida report was prematurely disclosed to the press and are deeply
chagrined that it occurred. Fusthermore, every Commissioner had full opportunity to access
cverything the Commission has in its possession or had available on the details of the study
canied out by Dr. Lichtman for his contribution to the Florida report. The stafT reviewed defame
and degrade concerns in compliance with our usual procedures and statute and regulations.
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Affected agencies were provided an apportunity to review and respond to portions of the report
in compliance with our ususl procedures. Some, including Seceetary of State Katherine Harris,
chose not to respond.

The agency has not suppressed any staternent by any Commissioner including the dissent to the
Florida report, which the Commission decided could not be published in the usual place for
dissents because to do so wauld violate our statute. We arrived at a solution to publish the
material submitted in a Senate hearing that included the dissent in the appendix. This way, it
could be published in the public interest, without violating the law. As you know, our reports are
prepared by civil service steff. But each Commissioner has full opportunity to disciss the work
in progress with staff and to make suggestions about sources and experts. The prohibition
against using uncompensated services I am told applies across the government in the name of
accountability. We have submitted documents previously and are submitting additional ones
today, in response to your latest request, supporting these conclusions.

The Commission, like other government agencics has contracts with private firms and could not
function without them, in the absence of huge increases in staffing. Also, government agencies
a3 you know are encouraged to maximize private sector contracting. The law draws a clear
distinction betwéen consultants and contractors as has our eppropriations bills. As the
government's principal watchdog over civil rights policies, we are pleased that we have been able
to kave a public relations services contract with McKinney and McDowell, a finm that is woman-
owned, minority-gwned and certified under criteria set forth by the General Sexvices
Administration (GSA). We executed the contract with McKinney and McDowell in order to
utilize a cost-effective way of achieving one of our most important functions.

Asa study Commission, without sufficient outreach and public dissemination of our work we
would be totally ineffective. 'We cannot inform the public if we do not possess the tools to do so.
McKinney and McDowell's expertise has permitted us to perform our public service fimction
more effectively.

If you have any additional inquiries, we will be pleaseqd to respond to them.

Sincerely,

] Q/J,W ,//3444, v
Mary Frances Berry
Chairpersan

cc: The Honorable Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member

Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson

Christopher Edley, Commissioner {
Yvonne Y. Lee, Commissioner
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Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner
Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Abigail Thernstrom, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner
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UNTTED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHNGTON, D.C. 20428

August 28, 2001

The Honorable Steve Chabot
Cheirrnan

Subcommittee on the Constitution
Committee on the Judiciary

2138 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-6215

Re: Fourth Set of Inquiries from House Judiciary Committee’s Subcommittee an the Constitution
Desr Congressman Chabot:

Chairperson Mary Frances Berry has asked me to respond to the second part of the inquiries
contained in your letter of August 21, 2001.

The Commission remains pleased to answer all inquiries regarding the employment of Dr.
Lichtman as an intermittent employee. It bears repeating that the Commission hired Professor
Lichtman because he is a nationally-recognized schalar and expert who is preeminent in his feld.
He has been a consultant or expert witness in more than sixty federal voting rights and
redistricting cases. Dr. Lichtman has worked for both plaintiffs and defendants in those cases,
Dr. Lichtman has worked for both Democratic end Republican interests, including the
Republican Redistricting Task Force in Massachusetts in the post-1990 redistricting and, very
recently, Mayor Guiliani"s Charter Revision Comimission within the City of New York.

The Commission requested, received, and reviewed, the required documentation regarding the
selection, retention and compensation of Dr. Lichtman. The Commission followed its -
procedures and requirements relating to the compensated services of Dr. Lichtman to ensure
compliance with the Commission’s statutory pravision on employment of experts and
consultants.

Your letter indicates that you “previously asked for a limited production of documents related to
Professor Allan Lichtman” and the Subcommittee now asks that [the Commission] produce all
documents related to or refeming to Professor Lichtman, including any documents containing any
reference to the retention of Dr. Lichtman as an intermittent employed as a GS-15." 1 am pleased
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to report to the Subcommittee that the Commission previously provided more documents than
perhaps your previous request contemplated. Indeed, the Commission previously submitted to the
Subcommittee the totality of documents in its possession relating to or referring to the reteation
of Dr. Allan Lichtman The documents were generated in the routine course of selecting and
retaining Dr. Lichtman as an intermittent employee in an expest consultent position. We are
submitting all of these documeats again with the hope that the Subcommittee will not further
suggest that the Commission is disregarding the Congress’ constitutional responsibility to
conduct oversight. Since your last request, Dr. Lichtman has prepared a supplemental enalysis of
the dissenter’s submission to the U.S. Senate Committes on Rules and Administration that,
although not requested, is also included.

The documents previously submitted to the Subcommitiee and now submitted again demonstrate
that it was appropriate to retain Dr. Lichtman at the maximum ellowable level of pay. The
documents support the rationale of the Commission to compensate Dr. Lichtman at the tenth step
of the GS-15 level in the General Schedule, as opposed to the first step of the grade in the
General Schedule at the GS-1 level. The Subcommittee’s suggestion that “Dr. Lichtman’s usual
rate of pay &s a consultant is $2400 per day — more than six times the rate of pay of a GS-15"
actually bolsters the Commission’s appropriate determination that he should be compensated at
the maximum and not the lowest allowable level of pay. It is not unusual, of course, for the
Government to compensate a skilled individual at the maximmm rate though it is Iess than the
usual rate of pay for that individual.

You further ask for “a complete explanation of the basis for {the Commission’s] request that the
Atterney General conduct an investigation of evidence that {the Commission has] already
concluded was not evidence of illegal conduct or, for that matter, discriménation.”

Despite the considerable expenditure of Commission resources in responding to previous
requests for documents, it appears that the documents that have been forwarded to the
Subcommittee have not been helpful to your oversight responsibilities. This question about
“evidence of illegal conduct or, for that matter, discrimination,” shows a fundamental lack of
understanding of the role of the Commission, and the differences in its defame and degrade
requirements and its ultimate duty to moke findings and recommendations. The Commissionisa
factfinding agency. The Commission does not adjudicate violations of the law, hold trials, or
determine civil or criminal lisbility. The Attomney General has the responsibility to enforce the
Voting Rights Act of 1965, as amended, which prohibits intentional and unintentional
discrimination. For example, the Commission has been clear in pointing out that uindeniably
large percentages of African American voters were more likely than white voters to have their
ballots rejected in the Florida 2000 presidential election. In stating this finding, the
Commission’s report does not identify a single public official for “illegal conduct or, for that
matter, discrimination.” Instead, the Commission, inderstanding the purpose and reach of the
Voting Rights Act, as amended, recommends that the agency authorized to enforce the Act
should examine the evidence uncovered by the Commission to determine whether violations of
the law occurred.
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As stated in my July 9, 2001 letter, and repeated in my July 30, 2001 letter, all relevant defame
and degrade procedures and requirements were followed, and ail relevant Administrative
Instructions as well as intemal documents were relied upon in determining whether the draft
report tended to defame, degrade or incriminate eny person.  The intemat documents offered
guidance, examples, definitions, and analyses regarding the precedent by which the Commission
has determined whether any of its publications tended to defame, degrade or incriminate any
person. .

The Commission is allowed to use, without triggering statutory defame and degrade
requirements, evidence more critical of government officials than would be permissible where
private persons are involved. Generally, criticism of public entities need not be handled under
these procedures because of prevailing standards of fair comment and public criticism of
government. The General Counsel determined, after considering the careful and comprehensive
review of the proposed report by attorney advisors, that none of the statements or evidence in the
report concemning an identifiable public official went beyond a level of fair exiticism that would
trigger the Commission’s defame and degrade requirements.

Consistent with your previous mischaracterization of the purpose of the Commission’s
Administrative Instructions, you now suggest that the Commission “arbitearily disregards its
Als.” I have been as forthcoming as possible about the authority of the Staff Director to modify
or deviate from them if it fulfills the mission of the Commission. I did not state that the
Commission acts arbitrarily in this mauner. There has been no instance where I have arbitrarily
exercised my authority inder the Commission’s Als. I suggested in my previous response that the
Subcommittes’s mischaracterization of the legal effect of the Commission’s Alz is notsuppo:md
by any legal mﬂmnty angd only serves to unnecessarily confuge matters and lead the
Subcommiittes”s inquiry down a non-productive path. Your renewed attempt to chastise the
Comimission based upon a fundamentally flawed understanding of the purpose of the Als
confirms my earlier predictions on this subject. There are no documents for the Commission to
produce relating or referring to the decision of any person to “modify or deviate™ fiom the Als in
connection with the Florida Report.

I am pleased to provide you with all of the relevant documents regarding your final concerns
about the publication of a dissenting statement in an appendix to the Florida report. I presume
your final concern is in regard to the well-established statutory prohibition on the use of
voluntary services and the relationship of that prohibition to the appropriate concers of the
Commission regarding its publication responsibilities. No matter what others have done or may
do, I will not permit the Commission to violate this statutory provision or any other on my watch,

Youmay recall that in my July 9, 2001 response to you, I pointed out that I could not sccount for
the process by which Commissioners Russell G. Redenbaugh and Abigail Thernstrom engaged
the publicly-acknowledged, uncompensated assistance of non-employees of the Commission,
including Professor Stephan Thernstrom, Professor John Lott, and others to perform activities
related o the production of the dissenting statement to the Report. 1 can tell you that they did not
ask to meet with staff to give advice on the Report or suggest experts while the work wasin
progress although all Commissioners were reminded that they should do so if they had any
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concerns. Ican also tell you-that they did not inform me that they wished to engage expert advice
and seek my guidance on how that may be accomplished legally.

Sincerely,

i

Staff Director
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights

Attachments

cc:  The Honorable Jerrold Nedler, Ranking Member
Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Yvoone Y. Les, Commissioner
Elsie M. Mecks. Commissioner
Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Abigail Themstrom, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WABSHINGYONM, DC, 245

CFRCE OF STAFF DIAECTOR

August 28, 2001

The Honorable Steve Chabot
Chatrman

Subcommittee on the Constitution
U.S. House of Representatives
H2-362 Ford House Office Building
‘Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Chabot:

Chairperson Berry has asked me to respond to your questi ng the operations and management of the
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights (‘Cnmnﬂssxon")mmuwchon with our Florida Report.

First, let me clarify that, despite your assertion, the Commission has naver deliberately atternpted to conceal
evidence pertaining to any matter, including the services of McKimey and McDowell Associates. In your
previous letter, the Subcommittee sought documents on the premature disclosure of draft reparts as it might
relate to McKinney and McDowell. As stated earlier, we have no documents on premature disclosure. We are
now forwarding all documents in the Commission’s pesseasion that relate to McKinney and McDowell as
requested in your Avgust 21st letter.

The Commission has not extceeded the $50,000 limitation on employing consultants nor have we exceeded our
appropriztion authority. Our appropsiation language provides “That not to exceed $50,000 may be used to
emplay consultantx ™ The word “employ” usad in our appmpl{anon {anguage is commonly understoad to
refer only to employees end the employ hip. Employee, as defined in 5 U.S.C. 2105,
mesns an officer ot individual who is appomted under a delegated avtharity, is engaged in the performance of
a Federal function, and is subject to the supervision of an officer or employee of the Federal Govesnment. As
you know, employees are subject to different laws and regulations than those of a contractor. McKinney and
McDowell Associates has never been employed by this sgency. The Commission has entered into purchase
ordes arangements with the firm McKinney and McDowell Associstes, which we are providing as well as
other purchase orders from October 1998 to the present. This submission does not includs interagency

mede for the procurement of goods and services such as Lexis-Nexis and travel. With the
exceplion of Professor Lichtman, the Commission has no other intermittent appointees.

Consistent with other government agencies, the Commission executes numerous purchase orders for supplies
and services exch fiscal year. In fact, similar to other government agencies we would not be able to function
without their use. In the spirit of OMB Circular A-76 which states, “the Federal Government shall rely an
commercially availzble sources to provide commercial products and services™ and the FAIR Act of 1998, as
passed by Congress emphasizing the use of commercial sources whenever feasible,” the Commission believes

T Public Law 106-353, Depastments of Commerce, Justice, and State, the Jodiciary, rnd Relatcd Agencics Appropriation Act,
2001, United States Public Laws 106™ Cong., 20d Sess. {Dec, 21, 2000).

2 Amdunmt 2, Circular Namber A-76, E: ive Office of the President, Office of M snd Budget, Performance of
Commercial Activitles (Revised 1999).

3 public Law 105-270, Federal Activities Inventory Reform Act of 1998, United States Public Laws 105% Cong,, 2d. Sess. (Oct.
19, 1998).
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it was acting in the best interest of the government when it sought to contract for public relations services from
the private sector. Finelly, 48 C.F.R. 17.101(b) states, “agencies shall generally rely on the private sector for
commercial services.® We have been advised that McKinney and McDowell s a small, minority- and women-
owned and disadvanteged firm. Furthemore, we understand that McKinney and McDowell is a qualified 8(2)
firm in the Small Business Administration program as well 23 a contractor approved for use by the General
Services Administration to provide press relations to all government agencies when needod. For your
taformation, we are also forwarding the checks representing the disbursements made to McKinney and
McDowell.

The Commissioa’s purchase orders with McKinney and McDowell are for nonpersonal services. Nonpersonal
services, as defined by the Federal Acquisition Regulations, (“FAR™) “meats & cantract under which the
personne! rendering the services are not subject, cither by the contract’s terms or by the manner of its
administration, to the supervision and contyol usually prevailing in relationships between the Government and
its cmrployzes.™* The FAR also stats that the uss of nonpersansl service contracts are proper.® In compliance
with the FAR, the Commission acquired the advisory and assistsnce sexvices of McKinney and McDowell by
contract. Subpart 37.2, section 37.203(a) of the FAR states:

The acquisition of advisary and assistance services Is s legitimate way to improve

Govemment services and operations. Accordingly, advisory and assistance services

may be used at all gzganizational levels to help managers achieve maximum effectiveness or economy
in their operations.®

The issues surrounding the Commission’s uso of commescial suppliers and services are not new. In fact, in
Fiscal Years 1987 — 1990 the Commission’s appropriation specifically stated that “not to exceed $20,000 may
be used to employ consultants: Provided further, That oot to exceed $185,000 may be used to employ
temporary or specinl needs appointees: ... Provided further, That not to exceed $40,000 shall be available for
new, cantinuing or modifications of contracts for performance of mission-related extemnal services ...”

These eanmarks wers inserted by the Congress in response to a 1986 report by the General Accounting Office
(GAO), which criticized the Commission’s hiring practices. The GAO presented its findings during & bearing
before the House Judiciary Committee’s Subcomumittee on Civil and Constitutional Rights on March 25, 1926,
In a statement submitted to the Subcommittee, the General Govemment Division Director for GAO reported
that, “During fiscal yemrs 1984 and 1985, the Commission obligated a total of $930,291 on 622 mission-related
contracts.,.From the beginning of fiscal year 1983 through December 31, 1985, the period coversd by our
roview, the Commission made 212 noncareer appointments vs. 60 carcer appointments. The total of 212 was
composed of 151 temporaries, 41 consultants, and 20 Schedule Cs.™

4 48 CFR 37.101, Title 48-Federal Acquisition Regulations System, Chapter 1, Subchapter F, Part 37, Subpart 37.1,37.101,
Code of Federal Regulations.
548 CFR 37.203, Title 48-Federal Acquisition Regulations System, Chapter |, Subchagter F, Part 37, Subpart 37.2, 37203,
‘Codc of Federa) Regulations.

Thid.

7 public Law 99-391, Departments of Commeree, Justice, and Statz, the Judiciary, and Related Agencies Appropriation Act,
1987, Unitzd States Public Laws 99 Cong., 2d. Sess, (Oct. 36, 1986);

Public Law 100-102, Depertments of Commerce, Justice, and State, the Fudicizry, snd Related Agracics Appropriation Act,
1988, United States Public Laws 100™ Cong,, 1st Sess. (Dec. 22, 1987); Public Law 100459, Departments of Commeree,
Justics, exd State, the Judiciary, and Related Agencies Appropriztion Act, 1989, United States Public Laws $00™ Coog., 2d,
Sess. (Oct, 1, 1988); Public Law 101-162, Departments of Commerre, Justice, and State, the Judiciasy, and Refeted Agencies
Appeopriation Act, 1990, United States Public Laws 101™ Cong,, st Sess. (Nov. 21, 1989).

®1.S. Commission an Civil Right/GAO Audit: Hearings Before the Subcoman, on Civil and Constitutional Rights of the House
Comm. on the Judiciary, 99th Cong,, 2d Sess. 12 {1986).
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in light of thest severe management problems in the 1980s, Cangress recognized the federal government-wids
distinctions and fimctions of consultants and contractors, and subsequently imposed limitations on the
Commission’s use of these sexvices. The limitation on servicc contracts was removed in the Commiasion’s FY
1991 appropriztion and has not appeared in subsequent years®-As you know, the Commission’s current
sppropriation does not mention the use of contractors.'® Thus, your letter’s reference to the Commission®s
unauthorized expenditure of appropriated funds is inapplicable.

As astudy commission whose statutory duties include serving as a “liaison with private groups, public groups,
znd the media to provids civil rights information to Government officials, organizations, and the public,” the
Commission’s use of McKinney and McDowell represents a prudent management decision ta effectively
increass and promote the dissemination of information relating to our activities and publications. The purpose
of obtaining the services of any media relations firm are in no way selated to a simple desire to imprave the
image of the agency. Rather, the decislon reflects our effort tn comply with our dusty to inform the public of
critical civil rights issues in America.

Sincerely,

Les Jin
Staff Director

Attachments

cc: The Honorable Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member
Mxy F Berry, Chairg

CruzReynoso, Vice Chairp

Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner

Yvomne Y. Lee, Commissioner

Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner

Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner

Abigail Themstrom, Commissioner

Victotia Wilson, Commissioner

? Public Law 101-515, Departments of Commerce, Justice, and State, the Judiciary, and Relted Agencics Appropriation Act,
1991, United States Public Laws 101th Cong,, 2™ Sess. (Nav.'S, 1990).

** public Law 106-553, Departments of Commeree, lustice, end Statz, the Judiciary, and Related Agencics Appropristion Act,
2001, United States Public Laws 106™ Cong., 2nd Sess. {Dex. 21, 2000).
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February 14, 2002

The Honorable Mary Frances Berry

Chsir _

Uhited States Commission an Civil Rights

624 Ninth Steoet, NLW.

Washington, D.C. 20425
Dear Chair Berry:

As Chainman of ths Subcommittes an the Constitution, it is my respensibility, as you know, to
canduct oversight of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights which you chair. 1am desply
troubled by reports of the Commission’s activities that continue to undermipe public. confidence
in the Commission. The Washington Post's February 11 editorial page reflects the public dismay
over the Commission’s activities.

Fnﬂ,lamm:mcdbyarepoﬂmtheWaahmgtunPoston]mmaryu 2002, that you decidad to i
suppress University of Maryl Profr Christopher Fi Jr's. review cf Boston. t
University Professor Glenn Loury’s book, “The Anam:ny of Reciel Inequality’”” becanse the

review favarably mentioned Copumiasioner Abigril Themstrom. In a January 22 letter to

Christopher Forejuan, Staff Director Les Jin stated that the *‘general practice”™ of the journal is to

delete all “referencos to sitting Commissioners.™ Past issues of the Journal, however, contain

nurnerons references to Commissioncers, aotably 8 1999 intcrview with Conmmissioner Elsie

Meeks, The report raises serious questions about the basic faimess of the Comumission and its

ability to cansider the different perspectives of all involved in the Commission’s work.

Other press reports echo such concerms about the Commission. On January 25, 2002, The
Washington Times reported that the Commission had issued subpoenas to Transportation
Secretary Norman Y. Minetz, Housing and Urban Development Secretary Mel Martinez,
Secrotary of Interior Gale A. Norton, and Administrater of the Eavirommental Protection Agency
Christic Whitman, for the Commission's February 8 hearing on environmental justice.
Subpoenaing cabinet members is an unprecedented and unnecessary move when expert testimony
from the EPA and other officials would suffice.
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The Honorable Mary Frances Bery
Fehruary 14, 2002
Page2of8

Furthermor, 1 bave serious doubt that the Chair of the Commission has the antl‘m:ity’tn isgue
subpoenas without a vote oftheCommissian.Theplainlanguageof@aComnm:amn s
anthorizing statute clearly provides only that “the Copimission,” not just the Chair, may issue -
subpoenzs, 42 US.C. § 1975a(e}(2). ‘While I am aware that Cunnmssmnmglﬂahans provide for
jsguance of subpaenas by the Chair, I question the Commission’s authority to issue s:_u:h a
rogulation given the plain langusge of the statute Limiting that authority. Pleass provide all
yecards, including logal opinions or mamoranda, referring or yelating to the Commrission’s
anthority to issus subpoenas.

1 am also disturbed by reports of the Commission’s mistrsatment of Presidential appointee,
Commyissiones Peter Kirsanow. 1 strangly shject to the distict court’s nuling which erroneaualy
focused on ons part of the 1994 stetute and ignored Jegislative history. Congress intended in the
1594 reanthorization 1o meintain the scheme of regularly staggered tormms established in the 1983
legislation, which you, yourself, sought, cleiming -~ conlrary to your current position — that such
staggering would preserve the independence of the Commission, H. Rep. No. 98-197 a4
(1583). Evenif there wers any ambiguity in the 1994 legislation, the coust shonld defer to the
President’s interpretation of the appointment power that is entrusted to him, not ta the
Cominission, by ths statute. Chevion A Inc. v. Natural Resources Defense Couneil, Ine,
467 U.S. 837 (1984). I am confident that the appeals court will overtum the ruling and grant
Commissioner Kirsanow his rightful seat on the Commission.

3

A. D s

These reports axd incidents raise sarious questions concerning the acutrality and basic faimness of
the Commission. Accordingly, 1 plan to continue the Subcommittes’s oversight of the
Commission to ensure that the Commmission conduets its wark in a fair and proper manner.
Pursuant to Rules X znd XI of the House of Representatives, please provide a1l information and
documents responsive to the following requests:

GAO Report Compliance

In July 1997, the GAO issued 2 report entitled “U.S. Commission on Civil Rights: Agency Lacks
Basic Managemsnt Controls” The GAO Report characterized the Commission a3 “an agency in
disarray”, pointing oul “broad management problems,” The Report concluded that the
Commission lacked accountability for resources and failed to maintain appropriate
documentation of agency operations. As part of my oversight respansibilities, I intend to review
the Commission’s progress. Please provids an explanation as to what the Commission has done
in response to the 1997 GAO findings.

3

[
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The Honorable Mary Frances Berry
Febmary 14, 2002
Page3 of 8

1.

5.

Tn 1997, the Commission had not updated its depiction of its organizational structurs as
required under the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA). Has the Commission copplied
with FOIA? Pleass provide final approved documents establishing the following:

g Current organizational structure

b. Cormumission procedures

€. Progrem processes of the Commission
The GAO report noted that Commissian officials could not provids costs and information
on job functions for Commission officcs. Please provide detailed information on the
costs and functions of each departmental unit within the Commission.
The Report found that the Commission had not updated its Administrative Maneal in ten
years. Has the Commission updated inteensl management guidance so that staff are
agsured that their efforts comply with the administrative policics of the Comnmission,
applicable legislation, and federal tules and regulations? If 50, please provide all relevant
records. .
The Repert concluded that the Commission could not provids the amount or percentage
of the budget used by various Commission offices or functions. Please provide a cost
‘breakdown of the following activities for Fiscal Years 1997-2001:

a. Complaint referrals;

b. Clearinghouse activities;

c. Regional operations;

4. Report publication and dissemination;

e. Public service announcements.
The Report found that Commission projects were poorly managed and often take years to
complete. Please provide a list of all projects completed in the last five years. Please
produce the following documents related to each project:

a. Documents assigning cach project to an office;

b. Documents approving the project;
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The Honorahle Mary Frances Berry kY
February 14, 2002
Page4of 8

¢. Concept paper,

d. Propossl;

e. Documents authorizing the egtablishment or postponement of any hearing date;
f. Documents approving the report.

6. The Repart roted that the Cornmission Jacked a formal mechanism to inform
Commissionars about €hs status of projects. The GAD recommended that the
Coramission estzblish 2 msnagement information system for Cormmmissioners and staff to
use in plenning projects and tracking progress

2. Has the Commission adopted an internal management policy? Please provide
documents establishing such a policy.

. b. Who assigns staff prajects? 5

c. When are Commissionsts notified that a project has been started?

d. Do Commissioners receive information on the costs of projects, time frames,
staffing levels, and completion dates? Please praduce all documents reflecting
the tramsmission of such information to other Commissioness since January 1,
1998.

7.  'TheReport found that the Commission uses three different offices 1o disseminats project
reparts, but a lack of coordination among thesc offices raises the potential for duplicative
work,

a. Are scparate mailing lists atill maintaed by the office responsibls for
conducting the project, the Congressional Affairs Unit, and the Office of
Management?

b. Has the general mailing list been updated?

c. Ifso, how often has it been updated?

d. Who is in chargs of making updates?
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The Honorable Mary Frances Berry
February 14, 2002
Page5of8

¢ Have the various lists been purged to eliminate duplication?

£ Ifso, when was this complet=d?
Public Affairs
T 2m deeply concerncd about unnecessary expenditures for an outsids public relations firm when
the Commission has a Public Affairs Unit (“PAU™) that should be performing the same or similar
functions. On Angust 16, 2001, 2 Scripps Howard aticle reported that the Commission paid
$135,000 to McKinney & McDowell Associates of Washington, while at the same tims paying
the full-time selaries of two people in its own press office. 1am sware that the Commission
contimies to pay McKinney & McDowell to bandle 2 large sharc of its public affairs work.
Fuarther, it has come to my attention that the Commission bas rerouted the phone lines from the
PAU to Staff Director Les Jin’s office. Accordingly, I would like answers to the following.
questions regarding fthe rols of the PAU within the Commission:

8.. . lunderstand that two employees cumently work in the PAU. Please provide me with the
following information:

a. Job descriptions;
b. Length of employment;
c. Pror media background,

9. ‘What are the PAU™s responsibilities? Please pm‘nde copics of all PAU work product for
the past five years.

10.  Charles Rivera resigned as Director of Public Affairs in 1998. Hes the commission
replaced him?

a. Has the Commission advertised the position? Please provide documentation.
b. If o, how many applications have beon received?
c. Has the Commission interviewed any applicants? If so, who?

d: Have EEO complaints been filed against the agency by any of the applicants?
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February 14, 2002
Page 6of 8

1. How is the PAU able to perform its duties when the telephons lines haveheen rerouted to
the Staff Director’s office? Have the duties of the PAU changed?

& Who fields media calls?
b. Is a media list compiled?
i. Who compiles it?
ii. Isitupdated?
ii. Ifs0, who updates the list?

c. Who and by what means are media notified about news briefings, hearings,
etc?

d. Who follows up with media after events?

12 Howhavethe me.punsibiliﬁ's of the Public Affairs Unit changed since Stummer 2600
when the Commission hired the public relations firm of McKinney & McDowell?

13. The McKinney & McDowell contract infarmation seat to the Subcorumittes in Summer
2001 is incomplete.

a Pleass submit missmg contracts for June, July, and August 2000.

b. Expenses for January totaled $18,473, yet McKimsy & McDowell billed in
three increments of $7,500, $7,500, and $10,000. Plcase explain the
discrepancies.

c. Contracts provided are devoid of work descriptions. Please submit all
Comumission billing records for McKinney & McDowell showing days,
dates, and hours worked and sorvices provided.

d Please provide copies of official records for all Commissioners showing the
days and dates worked since Jamuary {, 1998,

14. CuTune23, 2000, McKimmey & McDowell submitted an extensive paper entitled:
“Review of the Public Affairs Unit.”

2. How much did the Commission pay for completion of this study?
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b. Were any of the recommendations implemented by Public Affairs personnel?
c. 1fso, which recommendations?
Shredding of Docuwments

I have also received information that Commission has shredded documents that may be required
to be preserved and erchived ju accordance with the Federal Records Act. 44 US.C.A- § 2901.
No recards or other documents of the Commission may be disposed of except as authorized by
the National Archives and Records Administration under the General Records Schedule. To
assist the Subcommmittee in evaluating the Commission’s compliance with the Federal Records
Act, please answer the following questions:

15. Has the Commission acquired a shredder in the last six months? If so, please describe the
the shredder end the purpose for which it was acquired?

16. How does the Commission determine which documents to shred and under whose
authority?

17. How many documents has the Commissjon shredded in the Iast six months?

18.  What types of documents have been shredded? Please describe documents in detail.

19.  Has the agency regularly sent documents to the Natiopal Archives and Records
Administration in compliance with the General Records Schednle? Please provide
documentation.

Draft Procedures

It has come to my attention that the Commission is drafting new procedures on hearings and
investigations.

20.  What clements will be incorporated in the new procedures? Pluase provids all
informatiop and documents relating to these draft procedures.

Ploass provide written responses and responsive documents by courier to Oversight Counsel
Kristen Schaitz in H2-362 Ford House Office Building no later than 5:00 P.M.on Friday,
February 22, 2002. Documents should be consecutively Bates-stamped and produced in.
duplicate. Please also provide the Subcommittes with a praduction log indicating the identity of
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the person or office from whose Hles cach document was produced and specifying the roquest to
which the documents produced are responsive,

Thank you for your cooperation.

Sincerely,

s wr el

Cheirman
Subcommittee on the Copstittion

cc: The Honorable Jerrold Nadler
Vice Chair Cruz Reynoso
Commissioner Abigail Themnstrom .-
Commissionar Christopher Edley, Jr_ ’ .
Commissioner Jenmifer C. Braceras
Commissioncr Peter N. Kirsenow
Commissioner Eisie M. Meaks
The Honorable Les Jin, Steff Director
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHINGTOM, D.C. 20425

February 22, 2002

The Honorable Steve Chabot

Chairman

Subcommittee on the Constitution
Committee on the Judiciary

U.S. House of Representatives

H2-362 Ford House Office Bldg.

‘Washington, DC 20515

Dear Mr. Chaiyman:

This letier is in response to the Subcommittee’s request for information outlined in your letter of
February 14, 2002, regarding the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights (Commission). Dr. Mary
Frances Berry, the Chairperson of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, has asked me to respond
to this set of questions since it contains inquiries regarding the day-to-day operations of the
Commission for which I am responsible. As you know, the Commission operates with part-time
Commissioners who make policy and a full-time Staff Director who manages the civil service
staff. .

In your correspondence, you expressed concern over media criticism of the Commission.
Certainly, there are those who have negative views of the agency, such es the enclosed 1981
editorial suggesting that the Commission hag completed its work and as replied to by then
Republican Chair Arthur Flemming. (See Attachment A& B.) We also refer you to the attached
letter from Mr. William Taylor who is a former Geperal Counsel (1963 to 1965) and Staff’
Director (1965 to 1968) of the Commission. (See Attachment C.) Mr. Taylor cumrently serves as
vice chairman of the Citizens’ Commission on Civil Rights.

Your letter also referred to a book review. This review noteq the work of Commissioners
Christopher Edley and Abigail Themstrom. I was greatly concemed that sitting Commissioners
had, in varying degrees, inappropriately become part of the bock review. In my view, this is very
different from the 1999 example discussed in your lctter where 8 Commissioner was interviewed
for the Journal. My concemn had nothing to do with whether the review favorably or unfavorably
mentioned either Commissioner. Ultimately, I decided to leave the decision on whether to
include references to the Commissioners with the Journal's writer-editor, who had been working
with Dr, Foreman. As a result, the writer-editor decided to leave in the references to
Commissioners Edley and Themnstrom in the book review.

As to the concern you raised 'about subpoenaing cabinet members, the Commission has a long-
standing practice of subpoenaing all witnesses that are within its jurisdiction whenever a hearing



149

is held. This applies to government and non-government witnesses regardless of whether the
individuals arc willing or reluctant to appear. This practice means that no value judgments can be
drawn on a witness’s willingness or unwillingness to testify since all witnesses are compelled to
testify by subpoena. The practice applies to all department and agency heads, inchuding cabinet
members, because they generally are in the best position to speak to the policies of their
department or agency. -

The suggestion contrined in a referenced article that we have never subpoenacd cabinet members
is inaccurate. At least twice in the past, the Commission has subpoenaed agency heads who
‘appeared before ths agency. Furthermore, once a subpoena is issued, it is not uncommeon far
depertment or agency officials, after discussions with the Commission, to designate other staff to
appear as the more appropriate spakesperson. Finally, the Commission agrees that it, and not the
Chairperson, has the Jegal authority to issue subpoenas. When the Commission approvesa ™
hearing it approves the issuance of subpoenas. The Chairperson’s signature on the subpoens, a
ministerial act, reflects the Commission’s decision to issue subpoenas and hold & hearing in
. accordance with the Commission’s practice. The Chairperson’s signatore is required by -
regulanon4SCFR_§7024(c) o
. W'thmpecnoU&v Wilson, webehevathattlnfedmﬂdnsmctmmdodcouecﬂy However, -
Ihcmscmpmdmgmﬂmfedaalappeakmmﬁandth:@mmmxonhaxakmﬂysmdmu
wxllofcom'seabxdebytheﬁmldmonofthecomt.

Further, we note that the 1997 GAO report is not the-first GAO report to find inadequacies with -
the Commission. Moreover, the 1957 report did not tell the full story. The management and
administration of the Commission were ongoing problems as discussed in the 1988 GAO report,
US. Comumission on Civil Rights: Concerns About Commission Operations. As reflected in
1988, the Commission’s Administrative Manual was issucd in 1975 and not updated until 1982.

nlike the 1988 GAO report, the 1997 report discussed in your letter found no management and
administrative improprieties. Additionally, following the 1997 report, the Commission
" addressed the three recommendations made by GAO. The actions taken by the Commission to
address the 1997 GAO recommendations are more fully discussed in the attached letters provided
in response to inquiry pumber 1.

The following are responses to your other questions and requests for documents:

In response to inquiry 1: The Commission has successfully responded to the management
initiatives recommended by GAO in a July 1997 audit report. The Commission is ane of the
smallest agencies in the Federal government and remains very accessible to the public. In 1999
the Office of General Counsel, consistent with the GAO recommendation that the Commission
provide more information on its structure, submiited to the Federal Register proposed revisions
to the Code of Federal Regulations to provide public access to current organizational structure,
procedures and program processes. The revisions were retumned to the agency for technical non-
compliance with the Office of Federal Register’s rules and procedures and the process of
finalizing the revisions is still underway. In the interim, the Commission has provided
information about the agency to the public through other means. Our Web site posts public
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information about the Commission and describes the Commission’s FOIA process. Additionally,
the Commission is preparing to submit revised information on its structure and how the public
may contact the Commission to the National Archives for inclusion in the U.S. Governmenr
Manual. ’

Please see attached 1999 letters.to Representative Chatles Canady and to GAO from Staff
Director Ruby Moy on the Commission’s implementation of the GAO recommendations.

In response to inguiry 2: The Commission, based on its size, has found that it is more efficient
to maintain a central budget. However, within this centralized budget, the Commission may track
expenses by department and project. Unfortunately, in 1997 the GAO auditors did not request
and were not provided this information. Responsive to the Subcommittee’s request, attached are
documents describing the fanctions and cost of each department.

In response to inquiry 3: As reflected in the 1988 GAO Report, the Commission’s
Administrative Manual was issued in 1975 and not updated until 1982. However, in response 1o
the 1997 GAO report, the Commission established a task force to review and, where applicable,
rewrite the Administrative Instructions used to provide management guidance to Commission
staff. Several changes hnve since been made to the Administrative Manual,

Responsive to this request, attached is a copy of the Commission’s Administrative Instructions
Manual, which was reissucd on April 15, 1999.

In response to inquiry 4: Responsive to this request, atiached are documents providing cost
breakdowns.

In response to inquiry 5: As a result of GAO recommendations in 1997, the Commission
instituted @ management information system to assist in tracking the status of Commission
projects. Based on the use of this system, as well as other measures, Commission projects
approved subsequent to the 1997 GAO report were completed within a period of 12 10 18 months
after final project approval. The Commission has completed the following reports since 1997.
This list does not include 37 State Advisory Committee reports, 12 bricfings and 2 staternents on
various civil rights topics since 1997.

2001

» Voting Irregularities in Florida During the 2000 Presidential Election*

» Federal Efforts to Eradicate Employment Discrimination in State and Local
Governments: An Assessment of the U.S. Department of Justice's Employment Litigation
Section

» A Bridge to One America: The Civil Rights Performance of the Clinton Administration*

» Racial and Ethnic Tensions in American Communities: Poverty, Inequality, and
Discrimination—Volume VII: The Mississippi Delta Report

o Election Reform: An Analysis of Proposals and the Commission’s Recommendations for
Improving America’s Election Systems

» Funding Federal Civil Rights Enforcement: 2000 and Beyond
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Revisiting Who Is Guarding the Guardians? A Report on Police Practices and Civil
Rights in America®

Skaring the Dream: Is the ADA Accommodating All? -

Overcoming the Past, Focusing on the Future: An Assessment of the U.S. Equal
Employment Opportuiity Commission’s Enforcement Efforts

Police Practices and Civil Rights in New York City*

Equal Educational Opportunity and Nondlscrimination for Girls in Advanced
Mathematics, Science, and Technology Education: Federal Enforcement of Title IX
The Crisis of the Young African American Male in the Inner Cities

Toward an Understanding of Percentage Plans in Higher Education: Are They Effective
Substitutes for Affirmative Action?

Racial and Ethnic Tensions in American Communities: Poverty, Inequality, and
Discrimination—VYolume VI: The New York Report

Racial and Ethnic Tensions in American Comntunities: Poverty, Inequality, and
Discrimination—Volume V: The Los Angeles Report

The Health Care Challenge: Acknowledging Disparity, Confronting Discrimination, and
Ensuring Equality, Volume 1, The Role of Governmenital and Private Health Care
Programs and Initiatives

The Health Care Challenge: Acknowledging Disparity, Confronting Discrimination, and
Ensuring Equality, Volume H, The Role of Federal Ctvil Rights Enforcement Efforts
Equn! Educational Opportunity and Nondiscrimination for Minority Students: Federal
Enforcement of Title VI in Ability Grouping Practices

Helping State and Local Governments Comply with.the ADA: An Assessment of How the
United States Department of Justice is Enforcing Title I, Subpart 4. of the Americans
with Disabilities Act

Helping Emplayers Comply with the ADA: An Assessment of How the United States
Equal Employment Opportunity Commission is Enforcing Title I of the Americans with
Disabilities Act

Schools and Religion

Equal Educational Opportunity and Nendiscrimination for Students with Disabilities:;
Federal Enforcement of Section 504

Equal Educational Opportunity and Nondiscrimination for Students with Limited English
Proficiency: Federal Enforcement of Title VI and Lau'y. Nichols

Racial and Ethnic Tensions in American Comnunities: Poverty, Inequality, and
Discrimination—Volume IV: The Miami Report

A Community Meeting on Race Relations in Ruleville, Mississippi

Discussion of Race Relations Issues in Greene County, Alabama
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* Denotes reparts not included in ennual program planning documents because they were
. apmoved by the Commission as civil rights issues requiring immediate attention and with the
understanding that formal program planning was not necessary.

In response to inquiry 5a—-¢: Responsive to this request, attached are program planning
proposals and corresponding meeting transcripts from 1997 10 2002.

In response to inquiry 5f: Commission projects are approved at Commission meetings.
Responsive to this request, attached are minutes from Commission meetings.

In response to inquiry 6a: Responsive to this request, see attached Administrative Instruction I-
3 titled Monthly Office Activity Report/Monthly Project Report. The Staff Director issued this
Administrative Instruction to Commission staff on April 15, 1999.

In response to inquiry 6b: The Commissioners determine the agency’s policies and programs
and staff mernbers implement their decisions with day-to-day directions coming from managers
under the supervision of the Staff Director.

v In response to inquiry 6¢: Each month the Commissioners receive the Staff Director’s report,
which contnins information on the status of ongoing projects. In addition, each month the Staff
Director’s report is listed as 8 meeting agenda item in order to enable the Commissioners to ask
any questions they may have as nmﬂtofreadmgth:Staﬂ'Duectotsrcponoronanyoth:r
matter.

"r.ln response to ingniry 6d: Commissioners receive in-depth information on Commission
projects during the annual program planning meeting and subsequent discussions of the agency’s
appropriations requests. (See attached program planning proposals, transcripts, and budget
materials.) Upon request, Commissioners have received more detailed information on agency
projects.

In response to inquiry 7a-f: The Congressional Affairs Unit and the Office of Management
maintain separate mailing lists. Congressional Affairs meintains a list of Congressional members.
Under the Office of Management, the Administrative Services and Clearinghouse Division has a
general public mailing list. Additionally, project offices will create a meiling list specific to a
project. When a report is issued, the investigating office sends a copy of the report to persons
involved in providing research information for that specific report. Each office updates its
mailing list as time and resources permit. The general mailing list was updated in 1998 and we
are not aware of any duplication contained in our lists.

In response to inquiry 8a: While your letter noted an understanding that two employees work in
PAU, three are assigned to the unit. Responsive to this request, attached are the job descriptions.

.- In response to inquiry 8b & c: The supervisory public affairs specialist, writer-editor, and
public affairs assistant have been employed respectively by the federal government for 32 years,
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3 years, and 7 years. Thesupcxvxsorypubhcaﬁ'mrsspeclahsthasapnorbaskgm\mdm
personnel, and the writer-editor has prior work expericnce involved in writing and editing for

various publications.

Current staff in PAU have no prior media expertise. As discussed in our response to inquiry 9,
the Commission unsuccessfully conducted a search for a Director of Public Affairs.
Consequently, we believe that using McKinney and Associates (McKinney), formerly known as
McKinney and McDowell, to address the Commission’s many medis relations components
represents an effective use of Commission resources.

In response to inguiry 9: Responsive to this request, see attached Administrative Instruction 9-1
titled Public Affairs Unit for the duties and responsibilities of that office. In my August 28,2001,
Jetter o you, | explained that the agency’s use of McKinney represents a prudent management
Jecision, and that continues to be my view. I believe that this public relations firm has been able
1o supplement the productivity and in many instances fill a critical void in the Public Affairs
Unit. (See attached PAU work product from 1997 to 2002. Daily press clippings and Iocal civil
rights activitics campiled by the unit are not included in the attachments.)

In response to inquiry 10a: Yes, the Commission advertised the vacancy twice. (See attached
VECAancy announcements.)

. In response to inquiry 10b: Fifteen and 13 applicants were rated ehglb[e and referred to the
sulecting officizl from the first and second vacancy announcements.

In response to inquiry 10c: No applicants were interviewed as a result of the firat vacancy
anmountement. Thirteen applicants were interviewed from the second announcement We
understand your request for the names of applicants but release of their names and other personal
information appears to raise confidentiality and privacy issues.

In response to inquiry 10d: Yes, one applicant filed an EEO complaint. On May 30, 2001, the
EIZ0C affirmed that no discrimination occurred.

In response to inquiry 11: The Public Affairs Unit remains responsible for preparing the Civil
Rights Journal and Update, public service announcements, routine press releases, daily press
clippings, specialty month activities for the agency, bricfings for international guests, reports on
lotat area activities that relate to civil rights issues, and other duties assigned by the Staff
Director. Each PAU staff member continues to have his or her own telephone line and the
rerouting of one telephone line hes not hindered members of PAU from performing the above
listed activities.

In response to inquiry 11a: Press inquiries are given to the Office of the Staff Director, which
answers questions or forwards callers requiring further information to McKinney or PAU staffas
appropriate.
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In response to inguiry 11b: The manner in which media lists are compiled varies depending
upon the subject matter and timing of the Commission project. Each month, the PAU prepares a
press sign-in form for those who attend the monthly Commission meeting. The form is given to
the Office of the Staff Director and subsequently forwarded to McKinney, which maintains
media contact lists of reporters and pecialty press that have expressed an interest in Commission
activities or specifically cover a particular subject matter.

In response to inguiry 11c: Media notification of Commission activities is a joint effort

between the Public Affairs Unit and McKinney. The Commission has used the PR Newswire for
many years to distribute press releases and advisories. McKimney utilizes the AP Daybook and its
own database of media sources to notify the press about upcoming Commission activities.

In response to inguiry 11d: Depending on the subject matter and amount of media interest,
follow-up is performed by McKinney, a special assistant in the Office of the Staff Director, or
PAU staff.

1In response to inquiry 12: As previously stated in answer 11, the Public Affairs Unit remains
responsible for preparing the Civil Rights Journal and Civil Rights Update, public service
announcements, routine press releases, daily press clippings, specialty month activities for the
agency, bricfings for international guests, reports on local area activitics that relate to civil rights
issues, and other duties assigned by the Staff Director.

In response to inguiry 13a: Responsive to this request, attached is a purchase order for services
from McKinney covering June and a portion of July 2000. The above-referenced purchase order
with McKinney ended on or about July 10, 2000. No purchase order existed for a portion of July
and the month of August 2000, nor was the Commission billed during that imeframe.

In response to inquiry 13b: We are nnable to verify information in your request, specifically the
un-referenced January $18,473 expense. However, Commission records previously sent to the
Subcommittee reflect that the Commission was billed $25,000 in installments of $7,500, $7,500,
and $10,000 pursuant to a purchase order agreement. The Commission, therefore, is not aware of
any discrepancy in the purchase order with McKinney.

In response to inquiry 13c: As mentioned in 13a and b and as reflected in our August 28, 2001,
submissions to the Subcommitiee, we executed purchase orders with McKinney covering
specific time periods. The purchase orders required that McKinney provide its professional
services, as appropriate and necessary, during the specified timeframes. The purchase orders
were not based on an hourly billing system. Please also refer to the documents submitted in our
August 28, 2001 response.

+In response to inquiry 13d: The attached minutes show the days and dates each Commissioner
“worked” or was present for a Commission meeting. Also attached are available time sheets that
have been submitted by Commissioners to date.
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In response to inquiry 14: The cost of the study was included in the fixed price purchase order
existing in early 2000 and as a result, the cost related to the study versus other work cannot be
segregated.

In responze to inquiry 14b & - The recommendations prepared by McKinney arc contingent
upon the revamping of PAU personnel and additional financial and human resources. As
discussed in response 10, the search for a qualified candidate to serve as the Director of Public
Affairs was insuccessful, and the nse of McKinney has proven to be a cost effective use of
Comntission resources for one of our most important fimctions. Moreover, these services can be
terminated at will, an important advantage for an agency such as the Commission, whose budget
bas been flat-lined for eight consecutive years. In recognition of the above, the Commission has
relied on McKinney to fulfill some of the recommendations.

In response to inquiry 15: The Commission purchased 2 new shredder in January 2002 to
replace a 13-year-old shredder that waes no longer serviceable. The unit purchased was to
safeguard privacy information on documents submitted by Commissioners, staff, State Advisory
Committec members, and anyone clse submitting documents containing Privacy Act information.
- This safeguard serves to protect individuals from *“jdentity thet” by professional criminals who
search through discarded and unshredded documents looking for such information.

In respouse to inquiry 16: Commission policy, as reflected in its Administrative Instruction (Al
4-8) on records management, is to provide for the “systemic maintenance, review, disposition
and control” of Commission records consistent with federal law and regulations. The
Commission may shred duplicate documents that are po longer needed, dociments not required
for retention in accordance with the General Records Schedule, or documents containing Privacy
Act information. Each office at the Commission has the responsibility for file maintenance.

In response to inquiry 17: The Commission does not keep records or count the total number of
documents shredded.

In response to inquiry 18: In the past six months, the Commission shredded the following types
of documents: travel authorizations, travel vouchers, documents supporting travel authorizations,
transaction lists supporting travel and payroll transactions, and duplicates of these listed
documents. In each instance, the documents contained social security numbers, credit card
information, payroll information, or personal financial institution information that would readily
Iend itself to identity theft or inappropriate use.

Additionally, dated materials collected from hearings, consultations, or briefings were shredded.
Specifically, the Commission shredded documents pertaining to the internal structure and
operations of various financial companies. At the request of the Commission, these companies
produced these documents, marking them as confidential, in response to a Commission
investigation into employment practices. Also, informational booklets and catalogues about
organizational gronps appearing before a Commission hearing or briefing were shredded.
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In response to inquiry 19: Yes, please see attached FY 2001 records accessions to the National
Archives and Records Administration and the Commission’s records schedule currently in effect.

In response to inquiry 20: The Commission is currently reviewing whether to draft new
procedures on the hearing process. Because this process is in a preliminary stage, there are no
dotuments concerning what elements, if any, will be incorporated in the hearing process.

‘We trust this provides the Subcommittee with the information it needs to perform its oversight
fimctions.

Sincerely,

2 (
Les Jin
Staff Director

Euclosures

cc: The Honorable Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member
Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Jennifer C. Braceras, Commissioner
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Elsie Meeks, Commissioner
Abigail Themnstrom, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner
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March 7, 2002
The Honorable Les Jin
" ; 0 .
United States Commission en Civil Rights
624 Ninth Strest, NJW.
Waeshington, D.C. 20425
Dear Staff Dixector Jin:

1:am deeply disappointed by your respanse to my Febtnary 14, 2002 Ietter requesting informnation
and documents regerding fhe day-to-day operations of the U.S. Commiszion an Civil Rights
(“Commission"). Your Februsry 22, 2002 response, which was delivered to the Sob jttcs
onthe Constitation thres days after the deadline, Wwas both evasive and incomplets, renewing my

concemns that the agency is poorly maneged end its actions ceantinns to undermine public trust in
the Cammission and its work.

First, I was distarbed by your lack of conceyn aver the racent media criticism of the C:

Your reliancs on the Commission’s past disregard of such criticism does nat allay my concerns
about curent criticisw of the Commission. Recusring criticism has the effect of eroding public
confidence in the Commission lsading many, including this Subcommittee, to question its
continued existence. Continued criticism also raises the question of whether the Comimission's
substantia] expenditures on 8 public relations firm have resulted in any benefit to the

Commmissien.

1t is impossibls to evaluate your asserted nterpretation of the Commission’s authority to issue
subpoenas when you have disregarded the request for documents. Your concession that the
Chair has no lcgal authority to jssue subpoenas sppears fo contradict the Chair’s practica of
subpoeneaing witnesses without a Cororaission vots, notably the Chair’s recent subposueing of
four Administration cebinetheads. I question your implication that ths Commission need not
epprove the issuance of subpoenas because “when the Cammission approves a hearing it
approves the issuance of subpoenas.™ Please explain the legal authority for this position and
provide, as previonsly requested, all records, including legal opimions or memoranda, referting or
relating to the Conmission’s anthority to issue subpornss. Plense also provide all records related

to the specific procedure followed by the Cominission in authorizing the recent subpoenas of the
Administration cabinet heads.

78-674 D-6
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1 also maintain that the United States District Court for the District of Columbia ruled incorrectly
when it allowed the Commission to intervens in Upited States, et al. v. Wilson, No. CA 01-2541
GR (D.D.C. Jen, 27, 2002)(Ksssler, J.). The court’s decision is plainly contrary to the Atborney
General®s exclusive and plenary statutory authority to conduct litigation an behalf of the United
States, its agencies, and officers. 28 U.S.C. §§ 516, 519.

In response to my request, the General Accomnting Office issued au opinion on Febmary 27,
2002 that “the Commission doss not have statutory antharity to use its appropristed funds to hire
outside counsel.” Letter from Anthany H. Gamboa, General Counsel, General Accounting
Offics, to The Honoreble Steve Chabot at 1 (Feb. 27, 2002). Ihave relayed the GAO's findings
1o Solicitor General Theodore B. Olsop as he maintains the govermment's appeal of the
intexvention erder. I strongly urge you to read the attached eopy of the GAO opinion in light of
GAO"s conclusion that the Cormnisgion lacks authority to litigate and thet no appropristions ere
aveilahls for your continued retention of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton, and Gartnison for
litigation fu opposition to the position of the United States. In deference to the court’s decision,
however, GAQ bas suspended any action pending the outcome of the appeal

Your incomplete responses to my requests the faiture to produce all requssted documents raises
setious questions concerning the operations and administration of the Commission. Accordingly,
1 plm to contitue the Subcommittes’s oversight of the Commission to ensure that the
Comrnission conduscts its werk in a fair and proper manner. Pursuant to Rules X and X1 of the
House of Representatives, please provide all information and documents responsive to the
following requests:

GAO Report Compliance

In addressing the 1997 GAO Report findings, you meke the plainly incorrect statement that the
Report, entitled U.S. Commission on Civil Rights: Agency Lacks Busic Management Controls,
“found no manggement and administrative improprieties,” Although you state that the
Commission has addressed the GAO’s recommendations, you fail to show that the Commission
has implemsmted many of these policies — five yexrs aftey GAQ made its recommendations.

1. I was disappointed to lemrn that the proposed ravisions of the Commission’s structure
submitted to the Federsl Register in 1999 were “returned to the agency for technical non-
compliance” and “the process of finalizing the revisions is stil} underway.” The letter you
produced, sent by Staff Director Ruby Moy to the Subcommittes on January 29, 1999,
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states that Commission staff expected 10 be in compliznee “by the end of the celendar

yeat.

2 WhntifmypmmhastheConnnissiunmadcainle%inmvisiqgthe
agency’s structurs to comply with the Federal Repister? Pleass provide
documents establishing such progress.

b. When does the Cormission intend to resubmit its structure to the Federal
Register?

c Please explain your statement that the Commission is “preparing”™ to submit
revised information for inclosion in the U.S. Government Manual. How far along
axe you in this process? Please provide dociuments establishing such preparation.

2. Your answer to inquiry 2 of my request wes completely unresponsive. You provided a
description of the functions of each department but provided no breakdown of sgency
costs by department. You state that the Commission tracks departmental costs within its

- cexntral budget.

a. Again, pleasc provide cost data for each of the Commission’s departments.

N Ifsuch data does not exist, pledse provide documents establishing that the agency
tracks costs of individual depertments within its central budget.

3. In response ta inguiry 3, you refer to the enclosed Administrative Mumual reissued on
Agpril 15, 1999 and statc that “several changes have since been mede” but fail to identify
and explain these changes. Again, what changes have been made o internal management
guidance to assure staff that their cfforts comply with administrative policies and the law?
Please identify and provide an cxplanation of all chenges 1o the Coramission Als since
1999.

4.  Inresponseto inquiry 4, you provided a cost breakdown for all activitics except
clearinghouse activities. Aguin, please provide this cost data.

5. ‘Your answer to inquiry 6 was incomplete. Many of the project reports submitted omit
information on project costs, time frames, staffing levels, 2and completion dates.
Similarly, the staff director reports produced in the form of Commission meeting
transcripts, commonly omit detailed project information.

e If detailed project information is omitted from project reports and staff director
Teports, how does the Commission notify Cornrnissioners of project status?
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b. You state, “Upan request, Coromissioners have received more detailed
information on agency projects.” Are you snggesting that Commissioners can
only obtain certain project information by request?

6. I was disappointed to leam thet the Commission continues to maintain separate mailing
lists creating the potential for duplicative wark thet concemed the GAO in 1997. You
neglected to answer whether the Commisaion purges its lists stating, “we are not
aware of any duplication contained in our lists."

a Again, has the Commmission purged its lists?

b. If so, when was this completed?

c. ‘Why has the Commission not updated its general mailing list since 19987

d Do you plan to update the general mailing list in the near foture? If 50, when?

Public Affairs
2. 1 was surprised to learn that the Commission hired MeKinney & Assoc. becanse it could
- pot fill the position of Director of Public Affairs, although yon rdmit in your responss to
inquiry tea that 28 eligible candidates applicd. (Note: These questions do not require you
to reveal any privacy fuformation.)

a ‘Why did the Commission fail to interview any of the 15 eligible candidates who
applied after the first vacancy announccment?

b. ‘Why did the Commission roject the 13 applicants interviewed after the second
vacancy announcement?

8. Ifound it unusual that Comnmission news rcleases list a variety of press contacts including
Gwen McKinney, Kim Alton, your personal assistant, and even you, yourself.

a ‘Why does the Commission designate a diffevent contact for each release?
b. How does the Commission determine who to list as the press cantact?

c. Why do several releases omit contact information entirely? Does the Commission
not wish to be contacted concerning the substantive issues of these relcases?
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9.

10

You state ﬂmnhchmngnchKmnsynndthnmuhngnfth:PAUphone lines to your
office “has not hindered” PAU employees from performing their activities.

a You state that PAU staff prepares “routine press releases.”

i How do you define “routine press relcases” for purposes of disseminating
work to the PAU?

i ‘Who makes this determination?

b. You state that PAJ staff are also charged with crganizing “specielity month

gctivities™ and facilitating “briefings for international guests.™

i ‘What are “speciality month activities™? Please provide examples and
supporting dosuments.

i. How often docs the Connuission hold “bricfings for international guests™
Please provide examples and supporting documents.

1 was dismayed to see that in response 1o inquiry 13, yon provided only one McKitmey
imvoice (dated May 25, 2000) and one purchase order (dated March 13, 2000).

a The Subcommittes has mads three requests for the complete set of McKingey
contracts. At present, we possess incomplete records for the period of June 2000-
June 2001. Again, plmc provide ALL respansive documents for the period of
Jume 2000-March 2002, in order by date, matching documents attached, including
documnents previously submitted since our records remain :hmrdzred and
incoroplete, consisting of:

i Invoices;

ii. Purchase opders;
fii.  Scopeof work for engagement documents;

v, Statements of work.

b. ‘You note that McKinney does not bill on an hourly basis, but fail to explain

McKinmey's billing method.

i Is McKinney billed in accordance with a retainer agrecment?
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it If 50, what i3 the retainer peried and amount. Please provide a copy of the
agreement. h

Shredding of Documents

11.  Iwas disturbed to leamn that no central anthority regalates Commission shredding.
How does the Commission ensure that individual offices are not shredding documents
that should be retrined and or forwarded to the National Archives and Records
Adminiatration (“Archives™)?

12.  Iwas surprised to discover that the Commission “does not keop records or count ths total
mmber of documents ghredded.”

a ‘ Why doesn't the Commission keap records of agency shredding?

b. Again, jsn’t the Commission concermed about destroying documents that are
roquired by law to be forwarded to the Archives?

13. You provided records showing that the Conumnissian transmitted docurments to the
Archives on February 16, 2001 and Marych 16,2001. .

a Did any trensmittals occur priar to or after Spring 2001, in compliance with the
General Records Scheduls?

b. If 50, please provide ALL records relating to transmittals of documents to the
Archives since January 1, 2000.

14.  Inrespanse to questiop 20, yon state that no documents exist relating to the new
procedures on hearings and investigations. Iem aware thet a draft docernent exists.
Please supply the draft.’!

~

Cunningham Report

15. Inthe Pebruary 6, 1998 Commission meeting transcript, Chair Berry vefers to the

! Your suggestion that there is no such document when I have information that a draft
exists suggests that youn did not consider my request for this {or, for that matter, any other
document) to include a request for any drafts. That view is incorrect —~ my document requests
included any drafls, notes, or other written or electronic record responsive to the request.
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Cunningham report which explsins the scheme of uniform staggered Commission terms
established in the 1983 legislation. Please provide a copy of the Cunningham report.

Pending Litigation

16.  Are there any EEOC complaiuts pending sgainst the Commission?
e. If so, how mamy?
b. 'When were the complaints initisted?
. What iz the status of these complaints?

Please provide written respanses and responsive documents by courier to Oversight Counsel
Kristen Schmltz in H2-362 Ford House Offics Building no later than 5:00 P.M, on Wednesday,
Mearch 13, 2002. Documents should be consecutively Bates-stamped and produced in duplicate.
Plesse algo provide the Subconmmittes with 2 production log indicating the identity of the person
or office fram whose files each document was preduced and specifying the request to which the
documents produced are regponsive.

Thenk you for your cooperation.

Sincerely,
e
ifrpan

Subcommittce on the Canstitution

cc: The Honorable Jerrold Nadler
The Hunorable Mary Frances Berry
The Honorable Cruz Reynose
The Honorable Abjgail Thernstrom
The Honorable Clistopher Edley, Jr.
The Honorable Jennifer C. Braceras
The Honorable Peter N. Kirsanow
The Honorable Elsic M. Meeks

Enclosure
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United States General Accounting Office
‘Washingtor, DC 20648

B-289701

February 27, 2002

The Honorable Steve Chabot

Chairman, Subcommittee on the Constitution
Comumittee on the Judiciary

House of Repregentatives

Dear Mir. Chairman:

This responds ta your letter of January 15, 2002, regarding whether the 1.8,
Commission on Civil Rights (Cormmission) may use appmprlated funds to employ
outside legal counsel to intervene in United States v, Wilsop' and to pay the salary of
a Comission member, Victoria Wilsan, past November 20, 2001. Subsequent to your
request, the U.S. District Court fox the District of Columbla granted tha Commission’s
motion to intervene. The order granting the Commission’s motion, however, did not
address the availability of the Commission’s appropriations to employ outside
counsel to Yeprasent it in tha litigstion. The court, in addition, ruled on the merits of
the case in favar of Victoria Wilson. The Departmnent of Justice (Justice) then filed a
motion to appeal both cowxt orders.

In our opinjon, the Comrmission does not have statutory autharity to use its
asppropriated funds to hire outside coimsel. However, given the court’s order
granting the Commission’s motion to intervene and Justice’s appeal of the court’s
order, we plan to take no action with respect to the Commission’s use of
appropriated funds to pay outside counsel pending resolution of the appesals from the
district court's ruling. I the appellate court upholds the district court order granting
the Commission's motion to intervene, we will take no further ection. Tn addition, the
district court ruled that Ms. Wilson's term doas not expire yntil January 2008. Given
the district court’s xuling on this polnt, the Commission may use it3 appropriation to
continue to pay Ms. Wilson's salary pending resolution of the appeals from tha
district comt’s ruling.

! Na. 01-CV-2641 (D.D.C. filed Dec. 7, 2004).
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BACKGROUND

This matter arisos as 2 result of a dispute over the expiration of Commissioner
Wileon's texm in office. On December 6, 2001, President Bush appointed Peter A
Hirsanow to a 6-year term on the Commission. According to Justice, the Kirsanow
appuintment was to fiil a vacancy created by the expiration, on November 29, 2001,
of Ms, Wilson's tarm. When Mr. Kirsanow arrived for the next scheduled Commission
meeting on December 7, 2001, the Commission, by a vote of five to three, refused to,
geat him. The Commission Chsir and four other commission members (including
Ms. Wilson) contended that Ms. Wilson's term hed not expired on November 29 and
vrould not expire until January 2006 Motion to Intervene on Behalf of Commission
at4.

Jaatce asserts that Ms, Wilson was appointed solely to complete the remainder of
Conxradssianer A. Leon Higginbotham's term. Complaint at 1-2. President Clinton had
appointed Ms. Wilson to the Commission in January 2000 to fill s seat that had been
vacant for just over a year as a result of Judge Higginbotham's death in December
1998. Id. Judge Higginbotham's 8-year term would have expired on November 29,
2001. Ms. Wilson and the Commission argue that Ms, Wilson is entitled to 2 full 6-year
term, expiting in Januexy 2006. Defendant’s Memorandurm in Opposition to Motion
for Summary Judgment at 2; Intervenor's Memorandum in Opposition to PlaintifPs
Motion for SummaryJudgment at 2,

When the Connuission refused to seat Mr. Kirsanow, Justice filed suit in the U.S.
Distxict Court for the District of Coltummbia against Ms. Wilson seeking a declaratory
Judgment that Mr. Kirsanow is entitled to a seat on the Cormmisslon and that
Ms. Wilzon Is no longer entitled to a seat. Complaint at 7. The Commission staff
director retained the law firm Paul, Welss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrisan (Paul, Weiss)
10 intervene on behalf of the Comumission in the lawsuit betwesn the United States
and Ms, Wilson Memorandum from Les Jin, Staff Director, Commission on Civil
Rights, to the Cammission, Dec. 21, 2001. OnJanuary 27, 2002, the court granted the
- Commission the right to intervene but did not address the availability of the
Comyuission’s use of appropriated funds to employ outside counsel to represent it in
Iitigation. Order Granting Intervencrs’ Motion to Intervene as Defendants at 1.
Subsequently, on Fehruary 4, 2002, the court held that Ms. Wilson's texm does not
expire until January 2006. Order Granting Defendant’s Motion for Summary
Judgment, Feb. 4, 2002. Justice filed 2 notice of appeal on that same day, appealing
both the court’s order granting the Commission’s motion to intervene and the court's
order on the merits. Plaintiif's Notice of Appeal, Feb. 2, 2002.
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It is ‘well established that unless otherwise authorized by law, Justice has suthority
over the supervision and conduct of all litigaticn in which the United States, its
agencies, or its officers hve an interest. See. eg, ET.C. v. Guignon, 350 F.2d 323,
324 (8* Cir. 1988) (the Federal Trade Commission may nop seek anforcement of its
uwnsuhpomazs!natedemldlst:ictcnurtwthoutﬁxeddorconsentofﬂxemomey

General); Mehle v, Ame) gneg m, 172 F. Supp. 2d 203, 208 (D.D.C. 2001)
(descﬂhesthesmmmrygmmornﬂgaﬂonmtmmwmﬂwAwOmemeas
’leﬁ')' Lcenn B st Litigation, 600 E.Supp. 1285, 1239 (SDNY 1930)
(absent wthozizaﬂonorconsentoﬂmﬂce, the Federal Maritime Cormission is
without anthority to move fudependently to intervene).

The heazt of Justice's authority Is 28 U.S.C. § 516: "Except as otherwise antharized by
law, the conduct of Htigation in which the United States, an agency, or officer thereaf
is a party, oris interested, . . . {3 reserved to officers of the Departrnent of Justice,
under the direction ofﬂ'LeAttomeyGenamL" Since 1870, Justice has had by statute
nezxly exclusivs antherity to perform orprovidn]iﬂgnﬁve services to agencies and
their employees. See Act of June 22, 1870, §§ 5, 14-17, 16 Stnt. 162 (naweoﬁﬁedat
28 U.8.C. §§ 515519, 643.547'5USG.§3106)- Initad States
Co., 485 U8, 693, 705 n.8;(1988) (sections 516 and 517 'create a genezal m.lethat
applies unless contradicted 1n soma other provision™).! We have interpreted these
statutes generally to preciude the use of appropristed funds, other than thoze
appropriated to Justice, to employorhneamumeysmrepmentthagcvemems
intervest in a court actian, unless otherwise authorized by statute. 70 Comp. Gen. 647,
849-650 (1091); 55 Comp. Gen. 408, 411 (1975).

As relevant to the facts and circumstances here, thera are two silations in which an
ggency may use its appropriztions to hire outside counsel for the conduct of
litigation: (1) if the agency has specifie statutory suthority to litigate or hire outside
counsel, or (2) If the Aftorney Generil declines to provide the agency representation
but agrees that representaiion i3 appropriate and approves the agency's hiring of
outside counsel for representation.

1The Coammission is an agency for purposes of 28 U.S,C. § 616. S8ea b U.8.C. § 105.

8, 586 F.2d 609, 515 (D.C. Gir.
1593), the cowrt of appea!a fmmdﬁas tha Pnstal Service could bring suit even though Justice
refused to repreaent it or congent to the Postal Service's use of outside counsel. Howsver, in
that case, the conrt of appeals specifically found that the Postzl Service's governing statute
permitted it to seek fudieial review of specified ratas. Accordingly, the court found that the
Postal Service was otherwise authorized by law to conduct lifgarion in these circumstances,



https://appxoprlat.ed
https://int.eipret.ed
https://codified.at
https://Commisli.on

167

J’he present circumstances satisfy neither of these conditions. The Comimission did
jat cite statutory authority permitting it to conduct litigation in its own behalf or
atherwise to hire outside ¢ounsel for litigative purposes. In our survey of the
Commission's stetutary authoritles, we identified ho authority that would permit the
Commission o hire outside counsel for the conduct of litigation. The second
clrcumstance in which sn agency may engage ontside counsel also is absent here.
Justice expresaly disagreed that outside representation is appropriate when it advised
ﬁmConmdsaionﬂmtithadnosmmryauﬁmﬂwmlﬂmPanLWeis. Letter from
Assistant Attarney General, Robert D. McCallum, Jr., Civil Division, Justice
BDepartment to Commission Chair, Dec. 8, 2001

%‘le have recognized that in some instances, an agency may use its appropriations to
hire ontside counsel If Justice epproves. For example, we held that the Smalt
Busainess Administration (SBA), with Justice approval, conld use its appropriations to
Kire outside counsel to represent an SBA employee who was sued for acts performed
withir the scope of his employment. 55 Comp. Gen. 408 (1875) (Justice assigned a
H.8. Attorney to the matter, but the U.S. Attomey had to withdraw from the case for
gdministrative reasons). Nevertheless, our case law does not suppott an agency’s use
¢f it= appropuistions to pursue its own litigative policles that are inconsistent with the
Htigative policy of Justice. The Conurnission’s litigative policy in this instsmce Is
inconsistent with Justice’s. Sgg Motion to Intexvene on Behalf of Comunission at 6
{the Comoisslon stated that #t has am interest in protecting Ms. Wilson from improper
removal and preventing improper removal of its officers in the future). Section 516 of
title 28 of the United States Code clearly reposes in the Attorney General the
discretion and authoxity to define the Ntigative policies of the United States. Thus,
the Commission lacks statrtory authority to engage outside counsel for the conduct
of Hiigstion.

]

On Januexy 27, 2002, the Unitad States district court granted the Comumission’s
motion to intervene. Order Granting Intervenors' Motion to Intervene as Defendants
at 1. While it is somewhat anomalous to find an agency litigating = position infmical
to ithe interests of the United States as deflneqd by Justice, the court has recognized
the Commdssion as a party to the lawsnit. The cowrt’s oxrder does not reach the issues
before us, however, that is the gvailebility of the Commission's appropriations to
engage outside counsel to represent it in litigation. Nevertheless, given the present
posture of this case and in deference to the court and the judicisl system, we plan no
action concerning this matter pending resolution of any appeals. If the appellate
court upholds the district court arder granting the Commission’s motion to intervene,
we would take no further action.

The district court ruled on February 4, 2002, that pursugat to the Civil Rights
Commission Amendments Act of 1894, Pub. L. No. 103-119, 108 Stat. 4338,
Ms. Wilson's appointment to the Commission is for a six-year term, not solely to fll
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|
the remsaining years of Comndssioner Higginbotham’s term. As a result, Ms. Wilson's
term will not expire until Jaauary 2006

The Commission's appropriation for salary and expenses is available only to pay the
dalary and expenses of a commissioner. Apprapriations shall be applied only to the
objects for which the appropriations were made except a5 otherwise provided by law.
31 USC. § 1301(a). Each member of the Commission, who is not otherwise in the
savhedtheUniﬁedS@es,receivasasumeqntvalmbﬂmwmpensﬁonpddat
level IV of the Executive Schedule. 42 U.8.C. § 1975b(h). An Individual who is not a
commission member mey not receive this compensation. Given the district court’s
ruling on Ms. Wilson's term as 2 commisgianer, the Comiuission may continue to use
13 eppropriation to pay Ms. Wilson's salary, pending resclution of the appeals from
the distxict court's riling.

éoucwsxon

Beansethedishwtcomtgrmbedﬁw%mnﬁssionsmoﬂmtointemene, we
viﬂdloldmrobjecﬂonstoﬂwcomnmi.onsuse of appropriated fands to retain
outside counsel to intervene in United States v, Wilson, ¥ the appellate court upholds
the district court order granting the Commission’s motion to intervene, we will take
x';o further action. ' Further, pending resolution of the appeals of the district’s court’s
mlingonﬂxaexpmﬁnnost.Wﬂsonstem;,&eCommssionmayusehs
dppropriation to continve to pay Ms. Wilson's salary. Under separate cover, we will
notify the Commission and its fiscal officers of our findings. We trust that this
Tesponds to your request. Should you have any questions, please contact Ms. Susan
Paling at (202) 512-2667.

Yfe are sending coples of this letter to the Ranking Minority Member, Subcommittee
on the Censtitution; Chairman, House Comumittee on Judiclary; Ranking Minority
Bember, Housa Commiﬂee on Judiciary; Chairman, Senate Committee on Judiciary;
Ranking Minority Member, Senate Gommittse on Judiciary, and other appropriate
cungresaonal parties. .

Smcerely yours,

Anﬂm:wH. amboa
General Counsel
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHMOTON, D.C. I0ATS

March 13, 2002

The Henorable Steve Chabot

Chairman

Subcommittee on the Constitution
Committee on the Judiciary

U.S. House of Representatives

H2-362 Ford House Office Building

‘Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

I a2m responding to the sixth request for information and documents that you have submitted to
the Commission in less than a one-year period. However, I disagree with yoor characterization
of our February 22, 2002 response. I have responded appropriately to all of the inquiries, as I
understand each request. Additionslly, despite your assertion, my Febmary 22, 2002, reply was
faxed to your office on that due date. Moreover, my office was also prepared to forward to you
on that date the 1,942 pages of documents that correspond to my response.

In my February 22" letter, I responded to your questions regarding the Commission’s subpoena
authority and practices. Again, the Commission’s approval of a hearing permits the staff to

begin to properly exccute the project through the. gathering of background research materjals and
data and the subsequent issuance of subpoenas. The Commission staff identifies the appropriate
individuals to be subpoenzed and the Chairperson, acting pursuant to the already expressed
anthority of a majority of the Commission, signs the subpoenas recommended by the staff. Thus,
the staff is authorized by the Commission to prepare for a hearing once the project has been
approved. Our statute and regulations do not require any additional vote by the Commission on
the execution of the project or more specifically, the use of subpoenas.

The Commission has continued to make significant improvements in its operations and
management and I believe that the increase in work-product over the past few years is evidence
of these positive changes. Ireiterate that, unlike the 1988 GAO report, the 1997 report found no
mansgement end administrative improprieties.

Please find below the answers to your March 7, 2002 letter.

1n response to inquiry 1a,b,c: The Commission staff has made revisions based on the requests
received from the Federal Register and is scheduled to resubmit this information by Friday,
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March 15, 2002. A proposed submission of the information to be included in the U.S.,
Government Manual has been forwarded to the National Archives. See attached document.

In response to inquiry 2: This question was answered in the February 22, 2002 response. See
document titled U.S. Commission on Civil Rights Breakout of Departmental Obligations (bates #
001825.)

In response to inquiry 3: Since 1999, the following Administrative Instructions (AI) have been
transmitted to Commission staff: Al 1-18B, Order of Precedence; Al 4-18, Information
Technology and Systems Management; Al 4-19, System Security and Disaster Preparedness; and
Al 4-20 Information Systems Security and Disaster Prepareduess Plan. All of these Als were
forwarded to you as part of my February 22 response.

AI 1-18B was reissued to ensure that day-to-day administration of the Commission would be
uninterrupted in the absence of the Staff Director.

Al’s 4-18, 4-19, and 4-20 were created to provide Commission employees guidance on the use of
information technology resources in accordance with federal regulations, policies and guidelines.

In response to inquiry 4: Clearinghouse activities are not segregated into a budget category but
are included in the costs categorized under the Commission’s Administrative Services and
Clearinghouse Division (ASCD).

In response to inquiry 5a & b: As previously stated in my February 22 response, each month
the Commissioners receive the Staff Director’s report, which contains information on the status
of ongoing projects. In addition, each month the Staff Director’s report is listed as a meeting
sgenda itern in order to enable the Commissioners to ask any questions they may have as a result
of reading the Staff Director's report or on any other matter. Commissioners receive in-depth
information on Commission projects during the annual program planning meeting and
subsequent discussions of the agency’s appropriations requests. Therefore, I believe that the
Commissioners are adequately apprised of our activities and that ample opportunity is available
at each meeting in order to clarify any issues.

We are not suggesting that "Commissioners can only obtain certain project information by
request” To the contrary, staff makes every effort to anticipate and inform the Commissioners
in the Staff Director’s report of any information that Commissioners may need concerning any
ongoing project. To the extent that staff is unable to anticipate desired information by the
Commissioners, Comnmissioners are free to make requests for more detailed information.

In response to inquiry 6a-d: The mailing lists maintained by the Commission each serve a
distinct purpose that has worked well in the past for each individuat unit The Commission has
not purged its mailing lists but plans to merge the lists once our local area network (LAN) is
completely installed. Prepamations are currently underway to install the LAN. Because the GAO
andit found no duplication of our mailing lists, staff efforts to purge or merge the lists were
postponed until the LAN was installed and operational.
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In response to ingniry 7a & b: Please be assured that the federal rules and regulations that
pertain to hiring were followed as the Cormission sought to fill the public affairs position. The
first vacancy announcement failed to emphasize that candidates should possess experience with
civil rights issues. Thus, a second vacdncy announcement was created that provided more
detailed information on the knowledge, skills and abilities required for the position.
Unfortunately, efter interviewing thirieen applicants, none of them were of a sufficiently high
quality to be considered suitable for the position.

In response to inquiry 8a-c: As stated in my Februery 22, 2002 response, the cuarent staff in
PAU have no prior media experience. 'With this Jimitation in mind, a press contact is designated
for piress releases and advisories based upon my determination of the person maost knowledgeable
and able to communicate the subject matter contuined in the release. The Commission’s press
releases are printed on letterhead paper that contains a telephone number where more
information can be obtained.

In response to inguiry 9a i-fi: Each year the Commission issues routine press releases in
recognition of special emphasis month celebrations such as Black History Month, Womea’s
History Month, and Asian Pacific American Month. PAU staff are reminded by OSD staff to
prepare the appropriate release.

In response to inguiry 9bi: Each year PAU staff organizes the ageucy’s celebration of special
emphasis month activities (e.g., Black History Month, Women's History Month, and Asian
Pacific American Month). Typically, the Deputy of PAU will form a committes of staff
members to create an agenda for the program. Past programs have included distinguished
speakers, presentations by a Commissioner and staff members as well as a sampling of different
types of foods. The staff person with sole responsibility for this activity has been on leave and 1
Icamned today that she resigned, effective last week. Other staff members in her office indicate
that they do not have knowledge of this function. Therefore, we were unable to obtain the
documents you requested but if we locate the documents responsive to this request we will
forward them to you.

In response to inquiry 9bii: The staff person with sole responsibility for this activity has been
on leave and I learned today that she resigned, effective last week. Other staff members in ber
office indicate that they do not have knowledge of this function. Therefore, we were unable to
obtain the documents you requested but if we locate the documents responsive to this request we
will forward them to you.

In response to inguiry 10a: See attached documents. At the Subcommittee’s request, we are
resubmitting documents previously provided to the Subcommittee in our August 28, 2001
response as well as new documents received after our August 28 response.

In response to inguiry 10b: After work has been performed by the contractor, the contractor
invoices the government in accordance with the instructions contained in the purchase order.
The contractor’s use of the word retainer is an invoice misstatement, as no retainer agreement
exists. Rather, payment is made to the contractor in amears of the services rendered.
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In response to inquiry 11& 12: As previously stated in my February 22, 2002 response, the
Commission acts in accordance with the General Records Schedule and Al 4-8, Records
Management, in maintaining, reviewing, and disposing of Commission records. Office heads
consult with the agency’s records management contact in order to comply with the General
Records Schedule and Al 4-8.

In addition, the documents that have been shredded are non-records materials (i.e., drafls,
duplicates) that do not require the creation of a log or other record keeping mechanism. We are
confident that the only documents that have been shredded were non-records materials that are
not required to be forwarded to the National Archives and are not considered to be either

permanent or temporary records of the agency.

In response to inquiry 13a: Yes, transmittals did occur during that time period in compliance
with the General Records Schedule.

In respense to inquiry 13b: See attached records accessions to the National Archives and
Records Administration.

In response to inquiry 14: There is no draft document. However, staffers in the Office of the
General Counscl have been tasked to review the chapters and they have prepared comments on
the introduction and three of the chapters that have not been reviewed by anyone. Enclosed are
the introduction and three chapters.

In response to ingairy 15: Regarding this question, we have only been able to locate one.
“report’ apparently, prepared by Cunningham that relates to the topics discussed at the February
6, 1998 meeting. This “report” does not purport to explain any system of “uniform staggered
Commission terms established in the 1983 legislation.” See attached document.

In response to inguiry 16a: Thera are five EEO matters pending with the Commission.

In response to inquiry 16b: The complaints were filed on or about November 13, 1995, April
29, 1996, May 21, 2001, May 24, 2001 and April 10, 2001.

In response to inquiry 16c: November 13, 1995 complaint — on appeal by both parties; April
29, 1996 complaint — pending in district court; May 21, 2001 complaint — pending a hearing;
Mzy 24, 2001 complaint - report of investigation by independent third party found complaint to
be unfounded and complainant requested a hearing; April 10, 2001 - report of investigation by
independent third party found complaint to be unfounded.
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We trust this provides the Subcommittee with the information it needs to perform it oversight
functions.

Sincerely,

LesJin
Staff Director

Enclosures

cc; The Honorable Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member
Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Jennifer C. Braceras, Commissioner
Christopher Edley, Jr.,.Commissioner
Elsie Meeks, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner
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USCCR DoCUMENT PrRODUCTION List!

Marca 13, 2002 USCCR RESPONSE T0 SUBCOMMITTEE

NAME oF DOCUMENT
U.S. Government Manual Submission

U.S. Commission on Civil Rights
Breakout of Departmental Obligations

USCCR Records Schedule

Staff comments to introduction
and three chapters

Timing of Commissioner Appointments
Under 4,5 and 6 year terms

McKinney Documents

SoURCE
0GC

BFD

ASCD

0GC

BFD

QUES #

10a

VUSCCR offices: “0OSD":; Office of the Staff Director; “OGC"; Office of the General Counsel; *BED"™: Budget and
Finence Division; and “ASCD": Administrative Services and Clearinghouse Division,
? This document is numbered with a bates stamp number (001825) from our February 22, 2002 submission
and consequently is not in numerical order with this submission.
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHINGTOR, D.C. 28423

OFFICE OF STAFF OIRECTOR
March 25, 2002

The Honorable Steve Chabot

Chairman

Subcommittee on the Constitution
Commiltee on the Judiciary

U.S. House of Representatives

H2-362 Ford House Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Please find attached the documents that are responsive to questions 9bi and 9bii from your
March 7, 2002 letter. The answer to question 9bi was provided in my March 13 response.

In response to inquiry 9bii: The PAU deputy director conducted approximately 12-17 bricfings
per year.

We trust this provides the Subcommittee with the information it necds to perform its oversight
functions.

Sincerely,

£ed

Staff Director

Enclosures

cc: The Honorable Jerrold Nadler, Ranking Member
Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Jenmifer C. Braceras, Commissioner
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Elsie Meeks, Commissioner
Abigail Thernstrom, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner
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USCCR DocuMENT PRODUCTION List!

Magcn 22, 2002 USCCR. RESPONSE 10 SUBCOMMITTEE

NAME oF DOCUMENT SQURCE
USCCR Special Emphasis Mouth PAU
Materials

USCCR PAU Briefing Materials PAU

9bi

9bii
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Miscellaneous Documents Submitted by Mr. Les Jin, Staff Director, U.S.
Commission on Civil Rights

THE FLORIDA ELECTION REPORT:

DISSENTING STATEMENT BY COMMISSIONER ABIGAIL THERNSTROM AND
COMMISSIONER RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGH

FINAL REVISION, AUGUST 17, 2001

The United States Commission on Civil Rights, charged with the statutory duty
to investigate voting rights violations in a fair and objective manner, has produced
a report that fails to serve the public interest. Voting Irregularities Occurring in
Florida During the 2000 Presidential Election is prejudicial, divisive, and injurious
to the cause of true democracy and justice in our society. It discredits the Commis-
sion itself and substantially diminishes its credibility as the nation’s protector of our
civil rights.

The Commission’s report has little basis in fact. Its conclusions are based on a
deeply flawed statistical analysis coupled with anecdotal evidence of limited value,
unverified by a proper factual investigation. This shaky foundation is used to justify
charges of the most serious nature-questioning the legitimacy of the American elec-
toral process and the validity of the most recent presidential election. The report’s
central finding—that there was “widespread disenfranchisement and denial of vot-
ing rights” in Florida’s 2000 presidential election—does not withstand even a cur-
sory legal or scholarly scrutiny. Leveling such a serious charge without clear jus-
tification is an unwarranted assault upon the public’s confidence in American de-
mocracy.

The statistical analysis in the report is superficial and incomplete. A more sophis-
ticated regression analysis by Dr. John Lott, an economist at Yale Law School, chal-
lenges its main findings. Dr. Lott was unable to find a consistent, statistical signifi-
cant relationship between the share of voters who werée African Americans and the
ballot spoilage rate.

Furthermore, Dr. Lott conducted additional analysis beyond the report’s param-
eters, looking at previous elections, demographic changes, and rates of ballot spoil-
age. His analysis found little relationship between racial population change and bal-
lot spoilage, and the one correlation that is found runs counter to the majority re-
port’s argument: An increase in the black share of the voting population is linked
tg; slight decrease in spoilage rates, although the difference is not statistically sig-

ificant.

Nothing is more fundamental to American democracy than the right to vote and
to have valid votes properly counted. Allegations of disenfranchisement are the fer-
tile ground in which a dangerous distrust of American political institutions thrives.
By basing its conclusion on allegations that seem driven by partisan interests and
that lack factual basis, the majority on the Commission has needlessly fostered pub-
lic distrust, alienation and manifest cynicism. The report implicitly labels the out-
come of the 2000 election as illegitimate, thereby calling into question the most fun-
damental basis of American democracy.

‘What appears to be gartlsan passions not only destroyed the credibility of the re-
port itself, but informed the entire process that led up to the final draft. At the Flor-
1da hearings, Governor Jeb Bush was the only witness who was not allowed to make
an opening statement. The Chair, Mary Frances Berry, was quoted in the Florida
press as comparing the Governor and Secretary of State to “Pontius Pilate . . . just
washing their hands of the whole thing.” On March 9, six commissioners voted to
issue a “preliminary assessment”—in effect, a verdict—long before the staff had
completed its review of the evidence.

e report claims that “affected agencies were afforded an opportunity to review
applicable portions™; in fact, affected parties were never given a look at the prelimi-
nary assessment, and had only ten days in which to review and respond to the final
report, in violation of established procedures and previous promises.

Most recently, a request for basic data to which we—and indeed, any member of
the public—were entitled was denied to us. The Commission hired Professor Allan
Lichtman, an historian at American University, to examine the relationship be-
tween spoiled ballots and the race of voters. We asked for a copy of the mac%.ine-
readable data that Professor Lichtman used to run his correlations and regressions.
That is, we wanted his computer runs, the data that went into them, and the re-
gression output that was produced. The Commission told us that it did not exist—
that the data as he organized it for purposes of analysis was literally unavailable.
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Professor Lichtman, who knows that as a matter of scholarly convention such data
should be shared, also declined to provide it.

Even now, five weeks after our first request, we still have not received the mul-
tiple regressions and the machine-readable data that were used in them. They are
the foundation upon which the Commission’s report largely rests.

At the June 13 monthly Commission meeting, members of the commission staff
and some commissioners argued that this document is not a proper “dissent” but
a “dissenting report,” and that the commission cannot allow the preparation of a dis-
senting report. In a July 10 memo, the staff director stated that the Commission
“does not envision any Commissioner “engagling] in a complete reanalysis of the
staff's work.” But it is obviously impossible to write a thorough dissent without re-
analyzing the quantitative and other evidence upon which important claims have
been based.

Perhaps no previous member of the commission has felt the need to write quite
such a lengthy critique of a report endorsed by the majority. But the explanation
may be that the Commission has never written an important report that so de-
manded elaborate critical scrutiny. In any event, it is curious that an agency de-
voted to the protection of minority rights should show so little respect for the free-
dom of expression of its own members who happen to disagree with the majority
on an issue.

Process matters. And that is why it is important to examine, with integrity, pos-
sible violations of the electoral process in Florida and other states. When the process
is right, participants on another day can revisit the outcome—use the procedures
(fair and thus trusted) to debate policy or to vote again. But when the process is
corrupt, the conclusions themselves (current and future) are deeply suspect. The
Commission investigated procedural irregularities in Florida; it should have gotten
its own house in order first.

Had the process been right, the substance might have been much better. The
Commission’s staff would have received feedback from Florida officials, commis-
sioners, and other concerned parties, on the basis of which it might have revised
the report. It should be consulting with commissioners in the course of drafting a
report, including those who do not share the majority view. As it is, at great ex-
pense, the Commission has written a dangerous and divisive document. And thus
it certainly provides no basis upon which to reform the electoral process in Florida
or anywhere else.

SUMMARY

I. The statistical analysis done for the Commission by Dr. Allan Lichtman does not
support the claim of disenfranchisement.

The most sensational “finding” in the majority report is the claim that black vot-
ers in the Florida election in 2000 were nine times as likely as other residents of
the state to have cast ballots that did not count in the presidential contest. Dr.
Lichtman’s work does not establish this dramatic claim.

(a) Disenfranchisement is not the same thing as voter error. The report talks about
voters likely to have their ballots spoiled; in fact, the problem was undervotes and
overvotes, some of which were deliberate (the undervotes, particularly). But the rest
are due to voter error. Or machine error, which is random, and thus cannot “dis-
enfranchise” any population group. It was certainly not due to any conspiracy on
the part of supervisors of elections; the vast majority of spoiled ballots were cast
in counties where the supervisor was a Democrat.

(b) The ecological fallacy: The majority report argues that race was the dominant
factor explaining whose votes counted and whose were rejected. But the method
used rests on the assumption that if the proportion of spoiled ballots in a county
or precinct is higher in places with a larger black population, it must be African
American ballots that were disqualified. That conclusion does not necessarily follow,
as statisticians have long understood. This is the problem of what is termed the eco-
logical fallacy.

We have no data on the race of the individual voters. And it is impossible to de-
velop accurate estimates about how groups of individuals vot: (or misvote) on the
basis of county-level or precinct-level averages.

(¢c) The failure to consider relevant explanatory variables: The Commission’s report
assumes race had to be the decisive factor determining which voters spoiled their
ballots. Indeed, its analysis suggests that the electoral system somehow worked to
cancel the votes of even highly educated, politically experienced African Americans.

In fact, the size of the black population (by Dr. Lichtman’s own numbers) accounts
for only one-quarter of the difference between counties in the rate of spoiled ballots
(the correlation is .5). And Dr. Lichtman knows that we .cannot make meaningful
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statements about the relationship between one social factor and another without
controlling for or holding constant other variables that may affect the relationship
we are assessing.

Although Dr. Lichtman claims to have carried out a “more refined statistical anal-
ysis,” neither the Commission’s report nor his report to the Commission display evi-
dence that he has successfully istﬁated the effect of race per se from that of other
variables that are correlated with race: poverty, income, literacy, and the like. A
complex model applied to the Florida data by our own expert, Dr. John Lott, enables
us to explain 70 percent of the variance (three times as much as Dr. Lichtman was
able to account for) without using the proportion of African Americans in each coun-
ty as a variable.

In fact, using the variables provided in the report, Dr. Lott was unable to find
a consistent, statistically signigcant relationship between the share of voters who
were African American and the ballot spoilage rate. Further, removing race from
the equation, but leaving in all the other variables only reduced ballot spoilage rate
explained by his regression by a trivial amount. In other words, the best indicator
of whether or not a particular county had a high or low rate of ballot spoilage is
not its racial composition. Other variables were more important.

(d) The obvious explanation for a high number of spoiled ballots among black vot-
ers is their lower literacy rate. Dr. Lichtman offers only a perfunctory and superficial
discussion of the question, and fails to provide the regression results that allegedl
demonstrate thatqiteracy was irrelevant. This claim is impossible to reconcile wit!
the Commission’s own recommendation that more “effective programs of education
for voters” are needed to solve the problem. Moreover, the data upon which he relies
are too crude to allow meaningful conclusions. They are not broken down by race,
for one thing.

(e) First time Voters: An important source of the high rate of ballot spoilage in
some Florida communities may have been that a sizable fraction of those who
turned out at the polls were there for the first time and were unfamiliar with the
rules of the electoral process. Impressionistic evidence suggests that dispropor-
tionate numbers of black voters fell into this category. The majority report’s failure
to explore—or even mention—this factor is a serious flaw.

() The Time Dimension: Most social scientists understand that the interpretation
of social patterns on the basis of observations at just one point in time is dan-
gerously simplistic. But that is all the majority report offers. It focuses entirely on
the 2000 election returns. . )

Dr. Lott, by contrast, did two analyses that take the time dimension into account.
He looked at spoilage rates by county for the 1996 and 2000 presidential races, and
compared them with demographic change. A rise in a county’s black population did
not result in a similar rise in spoilage rates, suggesting, again, that race was not
the causal factor at work.

Dr. Lott also examined ‘data from the 1992, 1996, and 2000 races, and found that
the “percent of voters in different race or ethnic categories is never statistically re-
lated to ballot spoilage.”

(g) County-level Data v. Precinct Data: The Commission’s report, as earlier noted,
estimates that black ballots were nine times more likely to be spoiled than white
ballots. And it presents some precinct-level data, providing estimates based on
smaller units that are likely to be somewhat closer to the truth than estimates
based on inter-county variations. The report ignores the fact that the county-level
and precinct-level data yielded quite different results. Ballot rejection rates dropped
dramatically when the precinct numbers were examined, even though comparing
heavily black and heavily nonblack precincts should have sharpened the difference
between white and black voters, rather than diminishing it. Dr. Lichtman obscures
this point by shifting from ratios to percentage point differences.

Dr. Lichtman’s precinct analysis is just as vulnerable to criticism as his county-
level analysis. It employs the same methods, and again ignores relevant variables
that provide a better explanation of the variation in ballot spoilage rates. No vari-
abgis other than race and the type of voting system were even considered in this
analysis.

(h) Whose Fault Was It? The majority report lays the blame for the supposed “dis-
enfranchisement” of black voters at the feet of state officials—particularly Governor
Jeb Bush and Secretary of State Katherine Harris. In. fact, however, elections in
Florida are the responsibility of 67 county supervisors of election. And, interestingly,
in all but one of the 25 counties with the highest spoilage rates, the election was
supervised by a Democrat—the one exception being an official with no party affili-
ation.

The majority report argues that much of the spoiled ballot problem was due to
voting technology. But elected Democratic Party officials decided on the type of ma-
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chinery used, including the .optical scanning system in Gadsden County, the state’s
only majority-black county and the one with the highest spoilage rate.

(1) The Exclusion of Florida’s Hispanics: Hispanics are a protected group under
the Voting Rights Act. Moreover, the majority report speaks repeatedly of the al-
leged disenfranchisement of “minorities” or “people of color.” One section is headed
“Votes in Communities of Color Less Likely to be Counted.” And yet the crucial sta-
tistical analysis provided in Chapter 1 entirely ignores Florida’s largest minority
group—people of Hispanic origin. The analysis in the Commission’s report thus ex-
cluded more Floridians of minority background than it included.

The analysis conducted by Dr. Lichtman treats not only Hispanics, but Asians and
Native Americans as well as if they were, in effect, white. He dichotomizes the Flor-
ida population into two groups, blacks and “nonblacks.”

In the revised report, Dr. Lichtman did add one graph dealing with Hispanics in
the appendix, but this addition to his statistical analysis is clearly only an after-
thought. At the June 8 Commission meeting, Dr. Lichtman stated he looked at this
issue only at the last minute. This is a strange and regrettable omission.

II. THE TESTIMONY OF WITNESSES FAILS TO SUPPORT THE CLAIM OF SYSTEMATIC
DISENFRANCHISEMENT

Based on witnesses’ limited (and often, uncorroborated) accounts, the Commission
insists that there were “countless allegations” involving “countless numbers” of Flo-
ridians who were denied the right to vote. This anecdotal evidence is drawn from
the testimony of 26 “fact witnesses,” residing in only eight of the state’s 67 counties.

In fact, however, many of those who appeared before the Commission testified to
the absence of “systemic disenfranchisement” in Florida. Thus, a representative of
the League of Women Voters testified that there had been many administrative
problems, but stated: “We don’t have any evidence of race-based problems . . . we
actually I guess don’t have any evidence of partisan problems.” And a witness from
Miami-Dade County said she attributed the problems she encountered not to race
but rather to inefficient poll workers: “I think [there are] a lot of people that are
on jobs that really don’t fit them or they are not fit to be in.”

Without question, some voters did encounter difficulties at the polls, but the evi-
dence fails to support the claim of systematic disenfranchisement. Most of the com-
plaints the Commission heard in direct testimony involved individuals who arrived
at the polls on election day only to find that their names were not on the rolls of
registered voters. The majority of these cases were due to bureaucratic errors, ineffi-
citincies within the system, and/or error or confusion on the part of the voters them-
selves.

11I. THE COMMISSION’S REPORT FAILED TO DISTINGUISH BETWEEN BUREAUCRATIC
PROBLEMS AND ACTUAL DISCRIMINATION

Other witnesses did offer testimony suggesting numerous problems on election
day. But the Commission, in discussing 51ese problems, failed to distinguish be-
tween mere inconvenience, difficulties caused by bureaucratic inefficiencies, and in-
cidents of possible discrimination. In its report, the complaint from the voter whose
shoes were muddied on the path to his polling place is accorded the same degree
of seriousness as the case of the seeing-impaired voter who required he(lf in reading
the ballot, or the African American voter who claimed she was turned away from
the polls at closing time while a white man was not.

ere were certainly jammed phone lines, confusion and error, but none of it
added up to widespread discrimination. Many of the difficulties, like those associ-
ated with the “butterfly ballot,” were the product of good intentions gone awry or
the presence of many first-time voters. The most compelling testimony came from
disabled voters who faced a range of problems, including insufficient parking and
inadequate provision for wheelchair access. This problem, of course, had no racial
dimension at all.

IV. THE REPORT’S INTERPRETATION OF THE VOTING RIGHTS ACT DISTORTS THE LAW

The report essentially concludes that election procedures in Florida were in viola-
tion of the Voting Rights Act, but the Commission found no evidence to reach that
conclusion, and has bent the 1965 statute totally out of shape.

The question of a Section 2 violation can only be settled in a federal court. Plain-
tiffs who charge discrimination must prevail in a trial in which the state has a full
opportunity to challenge the evidence. To prevail, plaintiffs must show that “racial
politics dominate the electoral process,” as the 1982 Senate Judiciary Committee Re-
port stated in explaining the newly amended Section 2.
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The majority’s report implies that Section 2 aimed to correct all possible inequal-
ities in the electoral process. Had that been the goal, racially disparate registration
and turnout rates—found nearly everywhere in the country—would constitute a Vot-
ing Rights Act violation. Less affluent, less educated citizens tend to register and
vote at lower rates, and, for the same reasons, are likely to make more errors in
casting ballots, especially if they are first time voters. Neither the failure to register
n01i the failure to cast a ballot properly—as regrettable as they are—are Section 2
violations.

Thus, despite the thousands of voting rights cases on the books, the majority re-
port cannot cite any case law that suggests punch card ballots, for instance, are po-
tentially discriminatory. Or that higher error rates among black voters suggest dis-
enfranchisement.

There is good reason why claims brought under Section 2 must be settled in a
federal court. The provision requires the adjudication of competing claims about
equal electoral opportunity—an inquiry into the complex issue of racial fairness. The
Commission is not a court and cannot arrive at verdicts that belong exclusively to
the judiciary. Yet, while the majority report does admit that the Commission cannot
determine if viclations of the Voting Rights Act have actually occurred, in fact it
unequivocally claims to have found “disenfranchisement,” under the terms of the
statute.

V. THE REPORT MISTAKENLY HOLDS FLORIDA STATE OFFICIALS RESPONSIBLE FOR THE
CONDUCT OF ELECTIONS

The report holds Florida’s public officials, particularly the governor and secretary
of state responsible for the discrimination that it alleges. “State officials failed to
fulfill their duties in a manner that would prevent this disenfranchisement,” it as-
serts. In fact, most of the authority over elections in Florida resides with officials
in the state’s 67 counties, and all of those with the highest rates of voter error were
under Democratic control.

The report charges that the governor, the secretary of state and other state offi-
cials should have acted differently in anticipation of the high turnout of voters.
What the Commission actually heard from “key officials” and experts was that the
increase in registration, on average, was no different than in previous years; that
since the development of “motor voter” registration, voter registration is more of an
ongoing process and does not reach the intensity it once did just prior to an election;
and that, in any event, registration is not always a reliable predictor for turnout.

The majority report also faults Florida state officials with having failed to provide
the 67 supervisors of elections with “adequate guidance or funding” for voter edu-
cation and training of election officials. at the report pointedly ignores is that
the county supervisors are independent, constitutional officers who make their
budget requests to the boards of county commissioners, not to the state.

VI. THE COMMISSION'S ANALYSIS OF THE FELON LIST IS SLANTED

The report asserts'that the use of a convicted felons list “has a digparate impact
on African Americans.” “African Americans in Florida were more likely to find their
names on the list than persons of other races.” Of course, because a higher propor-
tion of blacks have been convicted of felonies in Florida, as elsewhere in the nation.
But there is no evidence that the state targeted blacks in a discriminatory manner
in constructing a purge list, or that the state made less of an effort to notify listed
African Americans and to correct errors than it did with whites. The Commission
did not hear from a single witness who was actually prevented from voting as a re-
sult of being erroneously identified as a felon. Furthermore, whites were twice as
likely as blacks to be placed on the list erroneously, not the other way around.

The compilation of the purge list was part of an anti-fraud measure enacted by
the Florida legislature in the wake of a Miami mayoral election in which ineligible
voters cast. ballots. The list for the 2000 election was over-inclusive, and some -super-
visors made no use of it. (The majority report did not bother to ask how many coun-
ties relied upon it.) On the other hand, according to the Palm Beach Post, more than
6,500 ineligible felons voted.

Based on extensive research, the Miami Herald concluded that the biggest prob-
lem with the felon list was not that it wrongly prevented eligible voters from casting
ballots, but that it ended up allowing ineligible voters to cast a ballot. The Commis-
sion should have looked into allegations of voter fraud, not only with respect to in-
eligible felons, but allegations involving fraudulent absentee ballots in nursing
homes, unregistered voters, and so forth. Across the country in a variety of jurisdic-
tions, serious questions about voter fraud have been raised.
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VII. THE REPORT’S CRITICISM OF FLORIDA LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICIALS IS
UNWARRANTED

. Despite clear and direct testimony during the hearings, as well as additional in-
formation submitted by Florida officials after the hearings, the report continues to
charge the Florida Highway Patrol with behavior that was “perceived” by “a number
of voters” as “unusual” (and thus somehow “intimidating”) on election day. In fact,
only two persons are identified in the report as giving their reactions to activities
of the Florida Highway Patrol on election dagf. One testified regarding a police
checkpoint, and the other testified that he found it “unusual” to see an empty police
car parked outside of a Polling facility. Neither of these witnesses’ testimony indi-
cates how their or others’ ability to vote was impaired by these events.

VIII. PROCEDURAL IRREGULARITIES AT THE U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

Procedural irregularities have seriously marred the report. The Commission ig-
nored not only the rules of evidence, but the agency’s own procedures for gathering
evidence. By arguing that “every voice must be heard,” 'while in fact stifling the
voice of the political minority on the Commission itself, it is guilty of gross. hypoc-
risy.

Among the procedural problems in the drafting of the report:

. Republican-aptpointed commissioners were never asked for any inﬂ_lt in the
composition of the witness list or in the drafting of the report itself. In fact,
at one point, we were denied access to the witness lists altogether prior to
the hearing. An outside expert with strong partisan affiliations was hired to
do a statistical analysis without consultation with commissioners.

o At the hearings in Florida, the secretary of state and other Republican wit-
nesses were treated in a manner that fell far short of the standard of fair,
equal and courteous.

¢ The majority reached and released its verdict, in the form of a “preliminary
assessment,” long before the analysis was complete/

e Florida authorities who might be defamed or degraded by the report were not
given the proper time to review the parts of the report sent to them—to say
nothing of their right to review the report in its entirety.

» Affected agencies were not given adequate time to review applicable provi-
sions, and a draft final report was made available to the press that included
no corrections or amendments on the basis of affected agency comments.

¢ Commissioners were given only three days to read the report—one less day
than three major newspapers had—before its approval by the Commission at
the June 8 meeting. This and other aspects of the process were contrary to
théa1 schedule, and made careful, detailed feedback at the time literally impos-
sible.

In its efforts to investigate procedural irregularities in Florida, the Commission
has clearly engaged in serious procedural irregularities of its own. By consistently
violating its own procedures for fair and objective fact-finding, the Commission un-
dermines its crediﬁility and calls into question the validity of its work.

1. THE STATISTICAL ANALYSIS DONE FOR THE COMMISSION BY DR. ALLAN LICHTMAN
DOES NOT SUPPORT THE CLAIM OF DISENFRANCHISEMENT

The most sensational “finding” in the majority report, and the one that received
most attention in the press, is the claim that black voters in the Florida election
in 2000 were allegedly nine times as likely as other residents of the state to have
cast ballots that did not count in the presidential contest, and that 52 percent of
all disqualified ballots were cast by black voters in a state whose population is only
15 gercent black. This charge made the headlines, but it is nothing more than a
wild guesstimate

Dr. Lichtman’s statistical analysis is badly flawed, strongly slanted to support
preconceived conclusions that cannot withstand careful scrutiny. The assertion that
votes by African Americans were nine times as likely to be rejected as those by
whites, we will show in detail below, is completely unsubstantiated. Dr. Lichtman’s
other estimates are not much more reliable, and he fails to examine the impact of
variables that were of great importance in determining the outcome.

Below we provide a broader and more sophisticated regression analysis prepared
for us by an econometrician, an analysis which clashes with that provided in the
majority report on virtually every important point.
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Disenfranchisement is not the same as voter error.

It is important to mote at the outset that the majority report’s account of Dr.
Lichtman’s findings employs language that serves to obscure the true nature of the
phenomenon under investigation. These pages are filled with references to the “dis-
enfranchisement” of black voters, as if African Americans in Florida last year were
faced with obstacles comparable to poll taxes, literacy tests, and other devices by
which southern whites in the years before the Voting Rights Act of 1965 managed
to suppress the black vote and keep political office safely in the hands of candidates
committed to the preservation of white supremacy.

Black votes, we are told again and again, were “rejected” in vastly dispropor-
tionate numbers. “Countless Floridians,” the report concludes, were “denied . . .
their right to vote,” and this “disenfranchisement fell most harshly on the shoulders
of African Americans.”? In a particularly masterful bit of obfuscation, the majority
report declares that, “persons living in a county with a substantial African Amer-
ican or people of color population are more likely to have their ballots spoiled or
discounted than persons living in the rest of Florida.” This alleged fact, the reader
{)s t:llld, 2“starts to prove the Florida election was not ‘equally open to participation’

y all.”

Let us be clear: According to Dr. Lichtman’s data, some 180,000 Florida voters
in the 2000 election, 2.9 percent of the total, turned in ballots that did not indicate
a valid choice for a presidential candidate and thus could not be counted in that
race. Six out of ten of these rejected ballots (59 percent) were “overvotes™—ballots
that were disqualified because they indicated more than one choice for president.
Another 35 percent were “undervotes,” ballots lacking any clear indication of which
presidential candidate the voter preferred.3 (The other 6 percent were invalid for
some other unspecified reason. Since they are ignored in the majority report, they
will be here as well.)

Hence the chief problem in Florida was voters who cast a ballot for more than
one candidate for the same office, and the second most common problem was voters
who registered no choice at all. Ballots were “rejected,” in short, because it was im-

ossible to determine which candidate—if any—voters meant to choose for presi-
ent.

Some of these overvotes and undervotes, it should be noted, may have been the

result of deliberate choices on the part of voters. In fact, Chair Mary Frances Berry
remafked at the hearing in Miami that she herself has sometimes “over-voted delib-
erately.”
_ Chair Berry cannot be the only voter in the United States to make such a choice.
According to the exhaustive investigation of the ballots conducted by the Miami
Herald, 10 -percent of all the overvotes in the state showed votes for both Bush and
Gore.* Some of these voters, it is reasonable to assume, were attempting to convey
the message that either candidate would be equally acceptable. Some voters in Cit-
rus County put giant X’s through the names of all presidential candidates, perhaps
to indicate “none of the above.”5 )

Similarly, some of the undervotes under discussion here must been recorded by
people who could not settle on a choice for president but who turned up to register
their preferences in other contests. We know from the Miami Herald’s inspection of
the 61,111 undervoted ballots in the state that almost half—46.2 percent—had no
markings at all for president.® It seems reasonable to assume that many of them
did not intend to register a choice among the presidential candidates, and had come
to the polls to vote for other offices. According to exit polls in Miami-Dade County,
1 percent of the voters made choices for other offices, but not in the presidential
race.” If so, that would account for 56 percent of all the undervotes in Miami-Dade.

1Report, 154.

2Report, 18.

3Report, 21. Note that later in the report, on page 148, the majority asserts that it was highly
anomalous that 63 percent of spoiled ballots in Palm Beach County were overvotes, and blames
the alleged anomaly on the infamous butterfly ballot. The pattern, according to the report, was
“just the. opposite of what we normally observe, which is five percent or less of the spoiled bal-
lots.” How could the author of this passage possibly think that 5 percent or less was the norm
for overvotes in Florida when the Lichtman figures cited earlier in the report reveals that fully
59 percent of all the spoiled ballots in the state were overvotes?

4Martin Merzer, The Miami Herald Report: Democracy Held Hostage (New York: St. Martin’s
Press, 2001), 194

5Tbid., 195.

6Ibid., 230-231.

7Richard A. Posner, Breaking the Deadlock: The 2000 Election, the Constitution, and the
Courts (Princeton, N.J: Princeton University Press, 2001), 61.
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If half of these unmarked ballots in Florida were produced by voters who really
did not want to make a choice for president, that would reduce the number of so-
called “spoiled ballots” in the state from 180,000 to less than 150,000. It would be
interesting if we could make a similar statistical estimate of the proportion of over-
voters who did it deliberately; unfortunately that is impossible.

What is clear is this: In these instances, overvoting and undervoting are not
“problems” that require “remedies.” And they certainly are not evidence that anyone
is being “disenfranchised.” They represent the actual preferences of the voters in
question, and it is misleading to label them “spoiled” ballots at all.

The majority would have us believe that “countless” numbers of Floridians who
were legally entitled to vote had their ballots “spoiled.” In fact, we are not talking
about “countless” ballots. We are talking about 180,000 invalid ballots, minus those
that did not indicate a clear presidential choice because the voter had not decided
on a presidential preference. Thus the 180,000 figure, 2.9 percent of the total, is an
upper bound estimate of the true figure, which i1s undoubtedly smaller by an un-
known amount. The county-by-county figures on so-called spoiled ballots are like-
wise exaggerations, biased upward to an unknown amount.

Still, there are overvotes and undervotes that undoubtedly did not reflect the will
of the voters. What accounts for them? The opening paragraph of the introduction
to the majority report suggests that the issue is whether “votes that were cast were
properly tabulated.”® What does this mean? Are we to believe African Americans
cast their ballots correctly on election day, but that many of their ballots were incor-
rectly tabulated by the machines, or the people who conducted manual recounts in
some counties? There is no-evidence whatsoever to support that implication.

Some of the 180,000 rejected ballots may have the result of machine error, of
course—but very few. Machine error, according to experts who have studied it, is
rare, involving at most 1 in 250,000 votes cast.9 And machine error is obviously ran-
dom, and thus cannot “disenfranchise” any population group. No one has yet shown
that a VotoMatic machine can be programmed to distinguish black voters from oth-
ers and to record votes by African Americans in such a way as to facilitate their
rejection.

There is only one other explanation of what the Commission tendentiously de-
scribes as “disenfranchisement.” The problem is voter error, a term that astonish-
ingly appears nowhere in the majority report. This is the central fact the majority
report attempts to obscure. Some voters simply did not fill out their ballots accord-
ing to the instructions. They failed to abide by the very elementary rule that you
must vote for one and only one candidate for the office of president of the United
States, and therefore their attempt to register their choice failed. Their ballots were
rejected, and their votes did not count.

The Ecological Fallacy

Did African American voters in the 2000 Florida election have more difficulty
completing their ballots correctly than did other citizens of the state, and hence
have a higher rate of ballot rejection? Quite possibly so, but Dr. Lichtman’s esti-
mates upon which the Commission relied are open to very serious doubt. At best,
they are highly exaggerated, and strong evidence (Dr. Lott’s research, discussed
below) suggests they are entirely wrong.

How can we figure out whether there were major racial differences in the rate
of voter error or ballot spoilage in the 2000 election? We have no data whatever on
the race of those individuals who cast invalid ballots. We have secret ballots in the
United States, and accordingly cannot know how any individuals actually voted.
Thus we cannot know with any precision how particular ethnic or racial groups
voted, or at what rate their ballots were actually counted.!® Whatever conclusions
we draw about the matter must be based on estimates that will be susceptible to
error. The question is whether the analysis and interpretations offered in the major-

8Report, 1.

9Ac£ord.ing to the Caltech/MIT Voting Project, “state and federal voting machine certifications
tolerate very low machine failure rates: no more than 1 in 250,000 ballots for federal certifi-
cation and no more than 1 in 1,000,000 in some states.” The problem, according to these inves-
tigators, has to do with “how people relate to the technologies. . . .” See the Caltech/MIT Voting
Project, “% Preliminary Assessment of the Reliability of Existing Voting Equipment,” February
1,2001, 13.

10Exit polls are commonly used to estimate how particular groups voted, and even they are
far from perfect. One flaw is that absentee voters are not represented at all. In any event, we
can’t tell from an exit poll whether someone failed to complete a valid ballot; if they thought
they had erred, presumably they would have had it invalidated and have received another.
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ity report are at least pretty good approximations of reality. There are many reasons
to doubt that they are.

The majority report attempts to draw conclusions about this important matter by
examining county-level, and to a limited extent, precinct-level data. It argues that
race was the dominant factor explaining whose votes counted and whose votes were
rejected. The method employed to reach that conclusion rests on the assumption
that, if the proportion of spoiled ballots tends to increase across counties or across

recincts as the proportion of black residents in those counties increases, it must
Ee African American voters whose ballots were disqualified. This simple method-
ology may seem intuitively appealing—but it is well established that it is often
wrong.

Statisticians have long understood the difficulty of making such inferences due to
a phenomenon that is known in the social science literature as the “ecological fal-
lacy.” The classic discussion of this issue is in an article that was published half
a century ago in the American Sociological Review.1! In that paper, W.G. Robinson
reported that he had examined the correlation between the proportion of a state’s
population that was foreign-born and the state’s literacy rate. He found, surpris-
ingly, a positive correlation between the literacy rate and the proportion of immi-
grants in the population. Contrary to the conventional wisdom, the larger the for-
eign-horn population, the higher the overall literacy rate was in a state. The correla-
tion was .53, a bit higher than the one found by Dr. Lichtman between race and
ballot spoilage rates.

Did tﬁat really prove that Americans born abroad were more literate, on the aver-
age, than those born within the United States? Robinson chose this case because
he had reliable data against which to check the ecological estimate; census data
were available for individuals. When Robinson analyzed it, he found that country
of birth was negatively correlated with literacy; the actual figure was —11. Immi-
grants were actually significantly less likely than natives to be literate, despite the
strong state-level correlation suggesting just the opposite.

The state-by-state correlation gave a completely false picture, because it happened
that the states with highly literate populations were also more developed economi-
cally and attracted more immigrants because jobs were available there. New York,
for example, was more literate than Arkansas. It also had a higher fraction of immi-
grants in its population, but not enough to pull the state average literacy rate down
very much.

A more recent example derives from the work of an eminent mathematical stat-
istician at the University of California at Berkeley, David A. Freedman.1? Using
data from the 1995 Current Population Survey, Freedman found that the correlation
between the proportion of immigrants in the population of the 50 states and the pro-
portion of families with incomes over $50,000 in 1994 was .52. Foreign-born Ameri-
cans, judging from this ecological correlation, were considerably more affluent than
their native-born neighbors. But the evidence also allowed Freedman to look at in-
comes on the individual level. When you do that, it turns out that in the nation as
a whole, 35 percent of native-born American families were in the $50,000 and over
income bracket—but only 28 percent of immigrant families were. The true correla-
tion between being foreign-born and having a high family income was not the .52
estimated from state-level data; it was instead a mildly negative correlation of —0.05.

In this instance, too, estimates based on ecological correlations were not just a bit
off, a little imprecise but still close enough to the truth for most purposes. They
were way off the mark, and indeed had falsely transformed relationships that were
actually negative into positive ones.

The problem of the ecological fallacy afflicts all of the statistical analyses Dr.
Lichtman did for the majority report. We must remember that counties do not vote.
Precincts do not vote. Only individuals vote. It is impossible to develop accurate es-
timates about how groups of individuals vote (or misvote) on the basis of county-
level or precinct-level averages.

In his appearance before the June 8, 2001 meeting of the Commission on Civil
Rights, Dr. Lichtman sounded a note of caution about his findings. He declared that
a correlation does not “by itself prove” that there were “disparate rates” at which
ballots by African Americans and “non-African Americans” were rejected.13 That is
certainly true. But he went on to claim that the “more advanced statistical proce-

11'W.G. Robinson, “Ecological Correlations and the Behavior of Individuals,” American. Socio-
logical Review, vol. 15 (June, 1950), 351-357.

12D A, Freedman, “Ecological Inference and the Ecological Fallacy,” University of California
at Berkeley Department of Statistics Technical ‘Report No. 549, Oct. 15, 1999, This paper will
appear as a chapter in the forthcoming International Encyclopedia of the Social Sciences.

13Transcript of June 8, 2001 meeting, 42.
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dures” he employed could reliably do so. Unfortunately, that is not true. The use
of ecological regression techniques does not solve the problem of the ecological fal-
lacy, because it depends upon exactly the same aggregated data as simple correla-
tional analysis, and makes the same, ofien incorrect, “constancy assumption.” It as-
sumes that there is no relationship between the composition of geographical areas
and the relationship in question, when in fact there often is.

If the information utilized in an analysis is based on averages for geographical
units, whether they are counties or precincts, the results will necessarily be impre-
cise and they may be just plain wrong, as in the example of immigrant ]gteracy ev-
els given above. When David Freedman did an ecological regression of state-level
data to assess the relationship between immigration and family income, he found
that it estimated that fully 85 Eercent of foreign-born American families had 1994
family incomes above $50,000. But the true figure, from individual-level data, was
really only 28 percent.14 Ecological regression, in this case, yielded results that were
wildly mistaken. In another paper, Freedman provided a similar critique of ecologi-
cal regression estimates of pelitical behavior specifically, in instances in which indi-
vidual-level data happened to be available, and he found ecological regression esti-
mates to have been highly unreliable.15

In sum, inferences about individual behavior on the basis of the average distribu-
tion of some characteristic across geographical units are sometimes wildly inac-
curate. They must be examined with great caution and ske}ﬂ;icism. The majority re-
port does not display the necessary caution about what the facts reveal. A more
searching analysis, summarized below and spelled out in Appendix I, demonstrates
how misleading Dr. Lichtman’s findings are.

The Commission’s Failure to Analyze Factors Other Than Race

Was race itself a decisive factor in determining which voters spoiled their ballots
in the 2000 election in Florida, as the majority report contends? Did the electoral
system somehow work in such a way that even highly educated, politically experi-
enced African Americans, for example, cast ballots that were somehow spoiled in
some unspecified and mgsterious way? The majority report claims that the answer
was yes, though it provides no indication of how the process worked to produce that
result. Dr. Lichtman’s statistical analysis, the report claims, demonstrates that such
was the case.

It does nothing of the sort, even if we set aside for the sake of argument the seri-
ous doubts most statisticians have about the accuracy of any estimate based on an
ecological regression or correlation. The report begins with the simple correlation be-
tween the percentage of African American registered voters in Florida’s counties and
the percentage of spoiled ballots. That correlation is .50.16 Speaking in statistical
shorthand, that “e}‘r‘plains” 25 percent of the total variance across the counties. (It
doesn’t necessarily “explain” anything in ordinary language, we shall see later).

In other words, if you want to know why some Florida counties have a high and
some a low rate of spoiled ballots, knowing their racial composition only accounts
for one quarter of the difference.

Social scientists know that a simple correlation of about .5 between two variables
has very little meaning. We cannot make meaningful statements about the relation-
ship between one social factor and another without controlling for or holding con-
stant other variables that may affect the relationship we are assessing. Since no
other variables are included in this correlation, anyone who ever took Statistics 101
would realize that it is of just about zero value.

The Commission’s report acknowledges the need for “a more refined statistical
analysis” of this matter. It notes that “an obvious question” was “presented” by the
findings of the simple correlation. “Is there some other factor that better explains
this dis;;‘arity of ballot rejection rates?” That certainly is a crucial question. e an-
swer,” the commission assures us, “ is no.”

The first thing to note about this key passage is that it doesn’t sound like any-
thing a sophisticated social scientist would write. To say that the issue is whether
“some other factor better explains” a disparity implies that the analyst, like a voter
casting a ballot for president, must pick one and only one candidate. The question
that a “refined statistical analysis” would ask is not whether some of other single

14 The explanation is that immigrants tend to be attracted to the richer states—California and
New York rather than Tennessee and Mississippi. Thus their presence is associated with high
a_‘:ﬁ-a%fi iﬁcomes at the state level, but that does not mean that their average incomes are espe-
cially mg:

15D, A, Freedman, S. P. Klein, M. Ostland, and M. Robert, “On *Sclutions’ to the Ecological
Inference Problem,” Journal of the American Statistical Association, vol. 93 (December 1998),
1518-1523.

16 Report, 21.
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factor “better explains” something. It would ask what combination of factors best ex-

lains the phenomenon, and what causal weight may be attributed to each of these
gactors. Such a complex determination is precisely the purpose of multivariate re-
gression analysis.

Furthermore, the claim that there “no other factor . . . better explains” the dis-
parity in ballot rejection rates implies that many possibly relevant factors have been
analyzed by Dr. Lichtman. The report states explicitly that he did a regression that
“controlled for the percentage of high school graduates and the percentage of adults
in the lowest literacy category.” It also claims that he did a similar regression anal-
ysis for counties that used punch card or optical scanning technology recorded cen-
trally. The discussion clearly implies that various other factors were also considered,
but were found to be of no significance—not worth mentioning. Appendix I of Dr.
Lichtman’s report gives county-level values for such variables as median income and
percent living in poverty, and the reader naturally assumes that all of these were
examined in his “more refined statistical analysis.” Perhaps they were, but since Dr.
h};:lhtman Lclloes not provide the actual results of the regression analyses, it is impos-
sible to tell.

This failure to spell out necessary details is in striking contrast to a new book
about the Florida election by Judge Richard Posner. Although Breaking the Dead-
lock is aimed at a general audience, unlike Dr. Lichtman’s report, Judge Posner
nonetheless includes seven tables that provide the complete details of the regression
analyses that he performed to determine the sources of the undervotes and over-
votes in Florida.

The “refined statistical analysis” provided by Dr. Lichtman, we conclude after
careful study, consists of nothing more than adding two measures of education (very
inadequate measures, we shall argue below) and controlling for voting technology.
And we have to take Dr. Lichtman’s word about even those results, since he does
not supply the details. Competent social scientists can have long arguments about
the interpretations of the results of a regression analysis. It is regrettable that the
Civil Rights Commission expects us to take its claims on faith.

What about all the other variables that might have influenced rates of ballot
spoilage? Poverty levels would be one 1good example. Senator McConnell asked Dr.
Lichtman specifically about the possible role of poverty at the June 27 hearing of
the Senate %ommittee on Rules and Administration, and received a completely non-
responsive answer that dealt not with poverty but with education..This seemed puz-
zling to us. Dr. Lichtman, after all, is no absent-minded professor who has never
learned to listen to questions carefully. He has served as an expert witness in fed-
eral court on more than five dozen voting rights cases. We could be wrong, but we
suspect that the honest answer to the question was that Dr. Lichtman had no idea
whether poverty influenced ballot 'spoilage rates because he had failed to include it
as a variable in his regression analysis.

The supposed refinements in Dr. Lichtman’s regression analysis did not include
using (ﬁoverty rates as a variable, as far we can tell. Nor did they include measures
of median family income, population density, proportions of first-time voters, or age
structure, to name a few about which census data is readily available. So when the.
report declares that the answer to the question of whether other factors could have
produced the ballot is “no,” it is deceptive. In fact, Dr. Lichtman has no idea what
role “other factors” like poverty may have played, because he did not take them into
account in his analysis.

Although the commission refused—and still refuses—to provide us the machine
readable data Dr. Lichtman used in his analysis, we were able to assemble the nec-
essary material for our own analysis. We were fortunate in being able to enlist the
help of a first-rate economist, Dr. John Lott of the Yale Law School. Dr. Lott agreed
to evaluate the work of the commission and of Dr. Lichtman, and even to gather
additional data of his own to further extend the analysis. Dr. Lott’s report, with ac-
companying figures and tables, appears as an appendix to this statement.

Dr. Lott ran a series of regressions, varying the specifications in an effort to rep-
licate Dr. Lichtman’s results. Using all the variables reported in Appendix I in the
majority report, he was unable to find a consistent, statistically significant relation-
ship between the share of voters who were African American and the ballot spoilage
rate. He found that the coefficient on the percent of voters who were black was in-
deed positive, but it was statistically insignificant. The chance that the relationship
was real was only 50.3 é)ercent, just about the chance of getting tails to come up
on any one coin toss and far below the 95 percent significance level commonly de-
manded in social science.

Furthermore, when Dr. Lott analyzed the data using a specification that implied
that the share of African American voters in a county was significantly related to
the level of ballot spoilage, he found that it explained hardly any of the overall vari-
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ance. Removing race from the equation but leaving in all the other explanatory vari-
ables only reduced the amount of ballot spoilage explained by his regression from
73.4 percent to 69.1 percent, a mere 4.3 percentage point reduction (see Lott’s Table
3 in the attachment).

Indeed, in none of the other specifications provided in Dr. Lott’s Table 3 did tak-
ing racial information out of the analysis but leaving in other variables reduce by
more than 3 percent the amount of variance in the spoiled ballot rate that is ex-
plained. Consequently, it simply is not true that the best indicator of whether or not
a particular county had a high or low rate of ballot sgoila e is its racial composition.
Dr. Lichtman’s claims to the contrary attppear to be asef on a very narrow and in-
complete analysis that failed to control for hardly any variables but race.

Was Education the Problem?

Although it does not take aFl"lliﬁh level of literacy to follow the instruction, “Vote
for ONE of the following,” or “Fill in the box next to the name of the candidate you
wish to vote for,” it does take some reading ability. We know that some Americans
today, regrettably, find it extremely difficult to understand even the simplest writ-
ten instructions. And, unfortunately, this group is disproportionately black. The U.S.
Department of Education’s 1992 Adult Literacy Study found that 38 percent of Afri-
can Americans—but only 14 percent of whites—ranked in the lowest category of
“prose literacy,” which was defined as being unable to “make low-level inferences
based on what they read and to compare or contrast information that can easily be
found in [a] text.”17

Black Americans, the study found, were 2.7 times as likely as whites to have the
lowest level of literacy skills. Likewise, the 1998 National Assessment of Edu-
cational Progress found that 43 percent of African American 12th-graders had read-
ing skills that were “Below Basic,” as compared to just 17 percent of whites.18 Black
students were 2.5 times as likely as whites to lack elementary reading skills. Among
adults employed full-time, blacks are 4.1 times more likely than whites to be in the
lowest prose literacy category.1®

National studies provide no data on Florida specifically. However, we know from
the National Assessment of Educational Progress that black 4th- and 8th-graders
in Florida (no state-level data is available for 12th-graders) are no better readers
than their counterparts elsewhere. Indeed, their scores are below the national aver-
age for African Americans.?? No fewer than 57 percent of Florida’s black 8th-graders
in 1998 were Below Basic in reading, 10 ]l:)loints above the national average for Afri-
can Americans, and 2.7 times as high as the white figure.

The majority report, though, denies that racial differences in literacy levels could
be the source of the problem. It devotes only a brief ;])Jaragraph to the matter, claim-
ing that “a multiple regression analysis that controlled for the percentage of high
school graduates and the percentage of adults in the lowest literacy category failed
to diminish the relationship between race and ballot rejection.” 21

But the regression results themselves are not provided for the critical reader to
assess. When one turns to Dr. Lichiman’s actual report for greater illumination, one
finds nothing more than the exact language used in the commission report. This is
a cavalier way to treat an issue as serious as this one. We have specifically and re-
peatedly asked the commission to provide us with the details of this regression anal-
ysis performed by Dr. Lichtman and the data on which it was based. But our re-
quests have been denied.

Anyone uncomfortable with being asked to take at face value Dr. Lichtman’s
claim that literacy is irrelevant in explaining ballot spoilage should examine the
very different analysis of the question presented in Judge Richard Posner’s new
study. Describing the results of his regression analysis in full detail, Judge Posner
reaches the conclusion that it was “not because black people in Florida are racially
distinct, but because they are poorer and less literate on average, that they are like-
ly to enco;znter greater difficulty than whites in coping with user-unfriendly voting
systems.”

17National Center for Education Statistics, Adult Literacy in America: A First Look at the Re-
sults of the National Adult Literacy Survey, National Center for Education Statistics (Wash-
ington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1993), 18, 113.

18National Center for Education Statistics, NAEP 1998 Reading Report Card for the Nation
and the States, NCES 1999-500 (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Education, 1999), 70.

19National Center for Education Statistics, Literacy in the Labor Force: Results from the Na-
tional Adult Literacy Survey, NCES 1999-470 (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Edu-
cation, 1999), 57.

20 NAEP 1998 Reading Report Card, 260, and data from the NAEP website.

21 Report, 22; Lichtman Report, 6.

22 Posner, Breaking the Deadlock, 81.
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The claim that the incidence. of ballot spoilage .or voter error is unrelated to edu-
cation is counter-intuitive. It is .also extremely puzzling, because just a few pages
later in the same chapter the report addresses possible solutions to the problem. It
urges the adoption of optical scanning systems with immediate feedback, what the
report terms a “kick out” feature to advise the voter that the ballot is not com-
plete—that it gave no vote or too many votes for president, for example.23 The point
of a “kick out” system is thus to reduce voter error, although the Commission Report
studiously avoids any mention of that term. Voters who are able read and follow
the simple directions on the voting machine do not need any “kick out” system to
advise them of their mistakes.

The report then goes on to say that even this reform would not completely “elimi-
nate the disparity between the rates at which ballots cast by African Americans and
whites are rejected.” It estimates that it would only cut the disparity by about half.
What else could be done? The Commission’s answer is “effective programs of edu-
cation for voters, for election officials, and for poll workers.” 24

The commission majority seems to be declaring both that:

1. The lower average level of literacy among Florida’s blacks has nothing to do
with the allegedly higher rate of voter error by blacks; and

2. The solution to this problem is for the state of Florida to launch a huge new
program designed to educate black voters on how to vote successfully, and
to better instruct election officials and poll workers how to assist them.

The logic eludes us.25

How Many of the Spoiled Ballots Were Cast by First-time Voters?

A closely related and complementary explanation of what the majority report
claims was a racial difference in rates of ballot spoilage is that an unusually high
proportion of the blacks who voted in Florida in 2000 were first-time voters. Accord-
ing to estimates widely cited in the press, as many as 40 percent of the African
?mericans who turned up at the polls in Florida in November had never voted be-
ore.

It is not clear whether this was indeed true. Recently released figures from Flor-
ida’s Division of Elections indicate that 10 percent of the voters who cast a ballot
in November 2000 were African American, up only slightly from the 9.5 percent in
1996.26 Earlier estimates that blacks accounted for as much as 15 percent of the
electorate were based on exit polls conducted by the Voter News Service, yet another
indication of the fallibility of estimates coming from that organization. This evidence
suggests that if an unusually large number of blacks voted for the first time in
2000, their numbers must have been largely offset by a unusually large drop in the
numbers of more experienced black voters turning out, which seems unlikely.

23 Report, 37.

24 Report, 34.

25Tt should be noted that the data that are available on literacy as so crude that it is hard
to draw any solid conclusions by looking at variations across counties. The data are “synthetic
estimates of adult literacy proficiency” derived from the U.S. Department of Education’s 1992
National Adult Literacy Survey, available in National Institute for Literacy, The State of Lit-
eracy in America: Estimates at the Local, State, and National Levels (Washington, D.C.: 1998),
and on a number of web sites. The best electronic source for them is <http:/www.casas.org>,
where they may be found by doing a search for adult literacy. The estimates for Florida counties
are “synthetic,” because the 1992 NALS did not include enough sample members living in Flor-
ida to allow for any conclusions about the state, much less about individual counties.

They have wide confidence intervals—an average of 6 percent. More important, the literacy
data are not broken down by race. So they cannot tell us anything about whether the small
fraction of a county’s voters who failed to cast a ballot successfully were people who had dif-
ficulty reading and what the racial composition of that group might be. Remember that the high-
est rate of ballot spoilage in any county was 12.4 percent, and that it was below 5 percent in
nearly two-thirds of the counties. So we are talking about a very small group, and one whose
presence is not likely to show in county-wide averages. Palm Beach County, for example, led
the state in the number of spoiled ballots—nearly 30,0000. Some 6.4 percent of all the ballots
cast there were invalid. The prog;)rtion of Palm Beach residents who ranked in the bottom lit-
eracy category was 22 percent, a little below the state average of 25 percent. And the proportion
who had attended college was 48 percent, again above the state average. But this does not. allow
us to conclude that the 6.4 percent of Palm Beach voters who failed to complete their ballots
successfully were not primarily people who had difficulty in reading, comprehending, and fol-
lowing ballot instructions. The only reliable way of assessing the impact of literacy on ballot
spoilage would be to administer the 45-minute NALS test to a representative sample of voters
in each geographic unit used in the analysis,

Juzls Firank Ji Murray, “Florida’s Black Voter Turnout Grossly Overstated,” Washington Times,
y 11, 2001.
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Nevertheless, Dr. Lichtman did not know what the figures only released in July
of 2001 would show. He must have been aware of widespread reports in the press
that a flood of inexperienced black voters came to the polf; in Florida last year, and
that many had problems figuring out how to cast their ballots. It is thus startling
and revealing that neither the majority report nor Dr. Lichtman’s report even men-
tion this as a possible source of voter error, much less choose to investigate it. Cer-
tainly, it was a variable of possible relevance, and there were data available that
could have been used in a regression analysis.

The Missing Dimension: The Failure to Analyze Change Quer Time

All of the statistical analysis developed by Dr. Lichtman concerns one moment in
time-election day, November 2000. It is purely “cross-sectional” analysis. Most social
scientists and historians recognize that the interpretation of social patterns on the
basis of observations at just one point in time is fraught with peril. Relationships
suggested by such analyses often do not hold up when the dimension of change over
time is added. Earlier data concerning the same phenomenon should be examined.
It is curious that a professional historian like Dr. Lichtman did not choose to place
the 2000 election results in broader perspective by examining prior Florida elec-
tions. Surely he did not think that there was never an undervote or an overvote in
Florida before Bush v. Gore.

Dr. Lott did two analyses that take the time dimension into account. First, he
looked at spoilage rates by county for the 1996 and 2000 presidential races and
asked how they might have been affected by changes in the racial demographics of
those counties.

If the Commission’s report’s simple link between race and “disenfranchisement”
were true, counties that had a sharp rise in the proportion of African American resi-
dents would be expected to also see a strong increase in rates of ballot spoilage, and
those in which the black ¥opulation was shrinking proportionally would be expected
to have a declining rate of ballot spoilage.

But when you look at the scatter plots in Dr. Lott’s report (Figures 1-4), the pic-
ture looks quite different. There appears to be little relationship at all between ra-
cial population change and ballot spoilage, and the one correlation that he finds
runs counter to the majority report’s argument: An increase in the black share of
the voting population is linked to a slight decrease in spoilage rates, although the
difference is not statistically significant.

For a second analysis, Dr. Lott compiled data on voting in the 1992 and 1996 as
well as 2000 presidential elections. In the set of regressions he provides in his Table
5, the “percent of voters in different race or ethnic categories is never statistically re-
lated to ballot spoilage.” In the analysis sugplied in his Table 6, which groups voters
by age and sex and well as race, he found a very complex picture, with a positive
link between the size of black population in five of ten age and sex categories, but
just the opposite with the other five. To explain this strange pattern would require
further research. Suffice it to say here that it is hard to imagine how discrimination
could work against African American females in the 30-39 age bracket but in favor
of black males of the sameage.

Are the Precinct-level Estimates Any More Reliable? And What Do They Reveal?

Dr. Lichtman devotes considerable space to a discussion of precinct-level vari-
ations of in rates of ballot spoilage for three of the Florida’s largest counties. His
machine-readable data was not made available to us, regrettably, despite our re-
peated requests for it, and neither were we provided the details of his regression
analysis. We suspect that if we had been able to reanalyze Dr. Lichtman’s tredtment
of precinct-level data, we would have found it just as problematic as his work at
the county level. But even in its absence we can offer a number of critical obsérva-
tions.

First, the only variables considered in this analysis are race (crudely dichotomized
into the categories “black” and “nonblack”) and voting technology. Dr. Lichtman has
no precinct-level data at all on poverty rates, literacy levels, years of school com-
pleted, or other socioeconomic variable. So what he is really doing is the equivalent
of his county-level simple correlations of race with rates of ballot spoilage, with no
controls for any of the many other variables that could have influenced the pattern
observed. The method is too simplistic to yield meaningful results with county-level
data, and the same objection applies when it is employed with precinct-level data.

The precinct-level analysis presented in the majority report, we have already
noted, can yield mistaken ang misleading results, because it also depends upon
averages calculated for geographic units and yields findings tainted by the ecological
fallacy. However, precincts are much smaller units than counties and are usually
more homogeneous, so the results are likely to be somewhat closer to the truth than
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estimates based on intercounty variations. The report claims that the precinct-level
analyses Dr. Lichtman conducted for Duval, Miami-Dade, and Palm Beach counties
simply confirm the estimates derived from county-level data. A careful comparison
of the figures, however, yields a quite different conclusion.

If the results of the precinct-level regression analysis in three counties are as-
sumed to be accurate—and we repeat the caution that they too are open to serious

uestion—we note that they show something quite interesting. They indicate that
the racial disparity in rates of ballot rejection was apparently much smaller than
it appeared from the county-level analysis.

As the table below indicates, using county-level data produces the estimate that
black ballots were nine times as likely to be rejected as those cast by non-blacks.
This estimate was given much play in the report and in press reports about it. But
when you apply a more high-powered microscope to the election returns, and exam-
ine the evidence as reported by precinct, it turns out that this disparity was no-
where near nine to one. Instead, it ranged from 2.7 to 4.3. Thus it was from 52 per-
cent to 70 percent lower than the statewide estimate about which so much was
made in the report.

Estimated Racial Disparities in Ballot Rejection Rates: Percent Votes Rejected by Race
and Ratio of Black to Non-Black Rejection

County-level estimates

Black Non-Black  Ratio

Florida 144 1.6 9.0

Precinct-level

Duval 23.6 5.5 43

Miami-Dade 9.8 32 31

Palm Beach 16.3 6.1 27

Extreme Case Precinets (90%+ black vs. 90%+ non-black precincts) N
Duval 22.1 5.8 38

Miami-Dade 9.1 32 2.8

Palm Beach 16.1 6.2 2.6

[Derived from Tables 1-2 and 1-3 of Majority Report]

Further, the racial disparity ratios are narrower still in the precincts Dr.
Lichtman examined as “extreme cases”—precincts that were 90 percent black (or 90
percent “non-black”). This is noteworthy. First, extreme case analysis should get us
closer to the truth because it gets us closer to measuring the variable of interest—
in this case, race. If almost everyone in these select precincts is black, the problem
of the ecological fallacy intrudes much less. That the relationship of ballot spoilage
with race weakens instead of growing stronger is very telling.

In addition, extreme case analysis tends to sharpen and exag%frate estimated
group differences. Blacks who live in all-black or virtually all-black neighborhoods
are likely to be poorer and less educated, for example, than African Americans in
precincts that have a broader racial mix, and are thereby more likely to spoil their
ballots. And nonblacks who live in areas with few black neighbors may be above av-
erage in their income and educational levels, and less likely to make a mistake vot-
ing for that reason. If these factors were taken into account in the analysis, the ra-
cial difference might well vanish altogether.

Remarkably, Dr. Lichtman managed to discuss the relationship between his coun-
ty-level and his precinct-level findings at the June 8, 2001 meeting of the Commis-
sion without ever calling attention to these striking (and inconvenient) facts. After
Jnentioning the much publicized nine-to-one estimate that was so prominently fea-
tured in the report, he declared before turning to the precinct-level results that he
didn’t “like dealing with ratios because they don’t tell you about people.”2? This is
a very curious statement, since the report’s best sound bite—that blacks were nine
times as likely as nonblacks to cast ballots that were rejected—is a statement about

27 Transcript of June 8, 2001 Meeting, 44.
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a ration. Dr. Lichtman’s report is filled estimates of the alleged relationship between
race and ballot rejection rates without reference to a shred of evidence about the
experience of any individual person.

stead of considering the ratio of estimated ballot spoilage for black and non-
black voters, Dr. Lichtman chose to look at percentage point differences. The esti-
mated difference for the state as a whole was 12.8 points (14.4-1.6); for Duval it
was 18.1; for Miami-Dade it was 6.6; for Palm Beach it was 10.2. Dr. Lichtman ap-
Farently averaged these when declared that the difference was “about 13 percent.
t was a “double digit difference,” he declared.28 However, Miami-Dade’s 6.6 percent-
age points is not a “double digit difference.” More important, shifting the focus from
ratios (9 to 1) to percentage point differences served to obscure a crucial fact: If pre-
cinct-level analysis yields better estimates than county-level estimates, the actual
racial disparity in rates of ballot spoilage in Florida as a whole was far below nine
to one. In fact, it was about three to one, and thus corresponded closely with the
racial gap in literacy rates that we called attention to earlier.

Whose Fault Was It?

A reader of the majority report would be led to think that many tens of thousands
of Floridians tried to register their vote for president and failed to have it count be-
cause Governor Jeb Bush and Secretary of State Katherine Harris didn't want their
votes to count and failed in their responsibility to ensure that they did. “State offi-
cials,” the report declares, “failed to their duties in a manner that would pre-
vent this disenfranchisement.” Chair Berry, introducing the report at the June 8
meeting of the Commission, charged that the Governor and Secretary Harris had
been “grossly derelict” in fulfilling their responsibilities.

But which officials were responsible for the conduct of elections in Florida’s con-
stitutionally decentralized system of government? Power and responsibility were
lodged almost entirely in the hands of county officials, the most important of them
the 67 county supervisors of elections. If anyone was intent on suppressing the black
vote or to “disenfranchise” anyone else, it would have required the cooperation of
these local officials.

Thus, it seems natural to inquire about the political affiliations of Florida’s super-
visors of elections. If the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights seeks to show that the
presidential election was stolen by Republicans, led by the governor and the sec-
retary of state, it would be logical to expect that they had the greatest success in
those counties in which the electoral machinery was i the hands of fellow Repub-
licans. Conversely, it is very difficult to see any political motive that would lead
Democratic local officials to try to keep the most faithful members of their party
from the polls and to somehow spoil the ballots of those who did make it into the
voting booth.

The report never asks this question. though it seems an interesting hypothesis to
explore. The data with which to e}gfllore it are readily available. When we examined
the connection between rates of ballot spoilage across counties and the political af-
filiation of the supervisor of elections, we Qund precisely the opposite of what might
be expected. There was indeed a relationship between having a Republican running
ﬂil'e cc:llzénty’s election and the ballot spoilage rate. But it was a negative correlation
of —.0467.

Having a Democratic su;frvisor of elections was also correlated with the spoilage
rate—by +0.424. Dr. Lott has found that the ballot spoilage rate in counties with
Democratic supervisors were three times as high as in those with Republican super-
visors (see Lott’s Table 3). Should we conclude that Republican local officials were
far more interested than Democrats in making sure that every vote counted?

Of the 25 Florida counties with the highest rate of vote spoilage, in how many
was the election supervised by a Republican? The answer is zero. but one of the
25 had Democratic chief election officers, and the one exception was in the hands
of an official with no paﬁ.:]‘tf affiliation.

Dr. Lott provides a er examination of the possible impact of having a Demo-
cratic supervisor of elections in his Table 3, and adds another related variable—
whether or not the supervisor was African American. Having Democratic officials
in charge increases the ballot spoilage rate substantially, and the effect is stronger
still when that official is African American. (All African American supervisors of
elections are Democrats.) Lott estimates that a 1 percent increase in the black share
of voters in counties with Democratic election officials increases the number of
spoiled ballots by a striking 135 percent.

We do not cite this as evidence that Democratic officials, for some bizarre reason,
sought to disenfranchise blacks, and that black Democratic officials were even more

287bid, 44.
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eager to do so. That is manifestly absurd. It is worth noting for two reasons. First,
it nicely illustrates the limitations of ecological correlations. Would anyone want to
draw the conclusion from this correlation that the solution was to elect more Repub-
lican supervisors of elections?

Second, it has important bearing on the question of who is to blame for the large
numbers of spoiled ballots in minority areas. The majority report argues that much
of the problem was due to voting technology—the use of punch card machines or
optical scanning methods that did not provide feedback to the voter produced a
higher rate of ballot spoilage. But who decided that the voters of Gadsden County
(the state’s only black-majority county and the one with the highest rate of spoiled
ballots) would use an optical scanning system in which votes were centrally re-
corded? Who decided that Palm Beach and Miami-Dade county voters would use
punch card machines? Certainly it was not Jeb Bush or Katherine Harris. Nor was
it Lawton Chiles. It was Democratic local officials in those heavily Democratic coun-
ties who made those choices.

It is worth noting that after these findings were mentioned at the June 27, 2001
hearing of the Senate Committee on Rules and Administration, the Chair of the
Commission on Civil Rights professed to feeling no surprise. The Commission’s Re-
port, she maintained, had noted that local as well as state officials had responsi-
bility for the conduct of the election. The report, though, devotes far more attention
to Governor Jeb Bush and Secretary of State Katherine Harris than to county su-
pervisors of elections who have primary responsibility for election day procedures.
Furthermore, there is no hint in the report that the local officials in those counties
that accounted for a large majority of the spoiled ballots were Democrats who had
no conceivable interest in suppressing the black vote. It is true that the party affili-
ation of Governor Bush and Secretary of State Harris are not mentioned either. But
that hardly matters because everyone knows what party they belong to, while few
are aware of the fact that Florida’s electoral machinery is largely in the hands of
county officials who are Democrats.

It is easy, of course, to say with hindsight that Florida should have had a uniform
system of voting and a common technology for all elections. The Commission rec-
ommends that. But if Governor Bush and Republican legislators had proposed
adopting such a system before the 2000 election, we can imagine the outcry from
their political opponents, who would have seen such a move as an improper attempt
by the governor to control election procedures. Indeed, it might well have been ar-
gued that such a decision would have:had a disparate impact on minority voters,
since centralizing the electoral system would have diminished the power of the
Democratic local officials they had chosen to put in office. It could even have been
argued that this transfer of power from officials who had the support of most minor-
ity voters would be a violation of the Voting Right Act, yet anoaler attempt to de-
prive minorities of their opportunity to exercise political power!

Furthermore, it is inappropriate to be playing the blame game when there is no
evidence that anyone understood that the use of certain voting technologies might
increase the rate of voter error for some groups. Those who charge that African
Americans were “disenfranchised” in Florida have never asked why it is that no one
raised this issue before the election. If punch card balloting, for instance, has a ra-
cially discriminatory effect, why had not the NAACP, the Urban League, or any
other organization belonging to the Leadership Conference on Civil Rights ever ut-
tered a peep about it before November 2000? If civil rights leaders had understood
that different voting systems are conducive to different rates of voter error, and that

-some can serve to disadvantage groups with below-average literacy skills, why didn’t
they raise the issue publicly and demand electoral reforms? If they did not grasp
this fact, it is hard to see why we should assume that public officials did.

The Exclusion of Hispanies

The majority report speaks repeatedly of the alleged “exclusion” and “disenfran-
chisement” of “minorities” or “people of color.” One section is headed “Votes in Com-
munities of Color Less Likely to be Counted.” 2% But what information are we actu-
ally given about all those “communities of color”? We were amazed and disturbed
to find that the crucial statistical analysis provided in Chapter 1 is narrowly focused
on just one of the state’s “communities of color—African Americans. The discussion
completely ignores Florida’s largest minority group—people of Hispanic origin.

This is revealing of the Commission’s constricted vision. The 2000 Census counted
2.3 million African Americans in Florida, approximately 15 percent of the total pop-

29 Report, 141.
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ulation. But the state had 2.7 million Latinos, almost 17 percent of its population.3?
Astonishingly, Hispanics hardly get a mention in the majority report. How many
Hispanics in Miami cast. ballots that were “rejected”? An obviously important ques-
tion that the authors of the report never asked. They include a few hasty references
to correlations between the total minority population of the counties and the rate
of ballot spoilage. But they provide no separate analysis at all of the state’s largest
minority group, or of any other minority group except African Americans.

Indeed, the analysis conducted by Dr. Lichtman treats not only Hispanics but
Asians and Native Americans as well as if they were, in effect, part of the majority.
He dichotomizes the Florida population into two groups, blacks and “nonblacks.”
The “nonblack” population includes, in addition to whites, the 2.7 million Hispanics,
and almost half a million other residents who listed their race as Asian American
or American Indian.3!

A federal agency devoted to the protection of minority rights.and to the inclusion
of all thus seems to have an extraordinarily narrow and exclusive conception of who
belongs in the minority population. In this report, the Commission majority in fact
has excluded more Floridians of minority background—quite a lot more—than it has
included. Whenever the report speaks broadly about “minorities,” it must be remem-
bered that the supporting statistical analysis it provides ignores all minorities but
blacks, and indeed merges most Floridians of minority background into the
“nonblack” category along with the white majority.

examination of the role of race in election procedures in the Florida 2000 elec-
tion that completely ignores the voting experience of Hispanics, Asian American and
Native Americans cannot be considered a valid investigation. From the perspective
of the majority report, anyone who is not African American is just an undifferen-
tia&d part of the vast “nonblack” population, which comprises 85 percent of the
total.

In presenting his findings at the June 8, 2001, meeting of the Commission, Dr.
Lichtman remarked that after he concluded his report he had made an effort to ex-
amine the Hispanic vote. But, as of this date, the statistical analysis in the majority
report still ignores Hispanics completely and retains its simplistic dichotomy be-
tween black and “nonblack” Floridians. It includes in an appendix one new graph

roduced by Dr. Lichtman (Apgendix II-F), and yet makes no comment on it. Igr.
ichtman’s revised report includes only one new paragraph on the subject. In sum,
any attention given to Florida’s Latinos was only as an afterthought.

II. THE TESTIMONY OF WITNESSES FAILS TO SUPPORT THE CLAIM OF SYSTEMATIC
DISENFRANCHISEMENT

The report includes anecdotal evidence based on the testimony of a handful of in-
dividuals. It maintains that is has made a prima facie case that many Floridians
were denied the right to vote, African Americans in particular.

These claims are not supported by the testimony the Commission received in Flor-
ida. The Commission heard from a total of 26 fact witnesses, representing only 8
of Florida’s 67 counties. During the post-hearing review, local election officials pro-
vided information which discredited significant portions of that testimony, but those
corrections and clarifications were usually ignored in the final report.

Nonetheless, based on witnesses’ limited (and mostly, uncorroborated) accounts,
the Commission majority insists that there were “countless” allegations involving
“countless numbers” of Floridians who were denied the right to vote. Without verifi-
able and quantifiable evidence to support its predetermined conclusion that “dis-
enfranchisement” took place, the report falls back on vague assertions that, “it is
impogsible to determine the total number of voters who were unable to vote on elec- ,
tion day.”

There is no question that some voters did encounter difficulties at the polls, as
would doubtless be the case with any election in which six million people cast a bal-

307.S. Census Bureau, Profiles of General Population Characteristics, 2000 Census of Popu-
lation and Housing: Floride, May 2001, Table DP-1. We state that the black population was
approximately 15 percent of the total because its exact size depends upon the definition you use.
Some 14.6 percent of Floridians reported that their sole race was black. If you add in people
who considered themselves both black and something else, the figure increases to 15.5 percent,
still substantially smaller than the Hispanic population. .

31Tbid. In addition to the 2.7 million Hispanics and the 450,000 Asians or American Indians,
another 697,000 Floridians reported that they were of “other race,” meaning other than white,
black, American Indian, Asian, or Pacific Islander. Most of these “other race” respondents were,
in all likelihood, Latinos, and thus cannot be fairly added to the total excluded from attention
because it would entail double counting. All Hispanics were excluded from the Commission’s
ana]ﬁixis unless they identified as African Americans on the census race question, which hardly
any did.
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lot. But not a shred of evidence found by the Commission suggests any systematic
attempt to deprive any voter, minority or otherwise, of his or her right to vote.

Most of the complaints the Commission heard in direct testimony at the two hear-
ings involved individuals who arrived at the polls on election day to find that their
names were not on the rolls of registered voters. The majority of these involved bu-
reaucratic errors (a lack of proper assistance from misinformed or understaffed poll
workers); inefficiencies within the system (insufficient phone lines to ‘'verify registra-
tion status); and/or error or confusion on the part of the voters themselves. Some
voters did not know the location of their precinct before going to vote. Some did not
bring proper identification to the polling station. Others were confused or uncertain
about their right to request and receive assistance or to ask for another ballot if
they believed they had made a mistake.

According to the testimony of a majority-of the witnesses at the hearings, there
was no “systematic disenfranchisement or widespread discrimination” in Florida. Al-
though the following facts are either buried in the text of the report or omitted alto-
gether, they are representative of the testimony the Commission heard throughout
the three days of hearings:

 Florida’s Attorney General testified that of the 2,600 complaints his office re-
ceived on the election, 2,300 were related to the confusing butterfly ballot,
and only three alleged discrimination on the basis of race.

¢ An expert on voting rights and election law, Professor Darryl Paulson, testi-
fied that the problems in Florida were due to “a system failure without sys-
temic discrimination.” He also observed that “across the United States, there
were 2.5 million votes that were not counted. And whenever you have an elec-
tion system that requires 105 million people to vote essentially in a span of
12 hours, you have created a system guaranteed to have voting problems.”

o Professor Paulson later added: “If the intent of state officials was to discrimi-
nate against African-Americans, I would argue it was a dismal failure. The
1990s have . . . seen a tremendous explosion in the number of black elected
officials throughout the state. We now have a record number of African-Amer-
icans in the state legislature [and on] city councils, school boards, [and] coun-
ty commniissions. Florida now has a competitive two-party structure that . . .
in many ways makes it extremely difficult for a systematic type of discrimina-
tion to occur.”

* A representative of the League of Women Voters testified that there had been
many administrative problems, but stated: “We don’t have any evidence of
race-based problems, well actually I guess don’t have any evidence of partisan
problems.”

¢ Florida’s Commissioner of Agriculture, a designee to the Elections Canvassing
Commission, testified regarding the relationship of voting problems to race
and ethnicity: “I don’t think it’s a party issue or a racial issue. I think it’s
a breakdown in the system.”

e A witness from Miami-Dade County, who said she attributed the problems
she encountered not to race but rather to inefficient poll workers, stated: “I
think [there are] a lot of people that are on jobs that really don’t fit them
or they are not fit to be in.”

¢ Another witness from Miami-Dade claimed she could not vote because poll
workers were unable to find her name on the voter list: “In light of everything
that’s come out it’s kind of hard for me to say whether or not it was discrimi-
natory or whether or not it was just an inadvertent mistake.”

¢ A witness from Broward County who alleged she was not allowed to vote by
affidavit because her name was not on the list of registered voters said : “I
don’t think it was a racial situation. [The poll workers] were mostly white and
they were still trying to help me. [The system] was just not equipped to han-
dle the job that we had over there a lot of people were misinformed and were
not being helped. It was like a big chaotic place over there. It was not about
a racial thing.”

III. THE COMMISSION’S REPORT FAILED TO DISTINGUISH BETWEEN BUREAUCRATIC
PROBLEMS AND ACTUAL DISCRIMINATION

Other than the “quantitative evidence” of its flawed statistical analysis, the report
claims that, “the only evidence that exists is the testimony of those who have stated
publicly that they were denied the right to vote and the credibility of their testi-
mony.” However, while the first-hand accounts of witnesses were helpful in describ-



196

ing election-day problems, they did not point to what the majority report calls a
“disturbing trend of disenfranchisement.”

The majority of those witnesses who experienced problems and who came before
the Commission testified that they were ultimately able to cast their vote, despite
the problems they described; only a handful were not. The majority report fails to
distinguish between mere inconvenience, difficulties caused by bureaucratic ineffi-
ciencies, and instances of possible discrimination. For instance, a complaint from a
white male voter who got mud on his shoes on the path to his polling place is ac-
corded the same degree of seriousness as the case of the seeing-impaired voter who
required—but was denied—assistance in reading the ballot, or the African American
voter who claimed she was turned away from the polls at closing time while a white
man was not. .

For the most part, those who testified before the Commission told of problems in
voting, not of being prevented from voting. The most frequent problems mentioned
included the following:

1. Inability of some poll workers to confirm eligibility status

The report argues that in the last election, “many people arrived at their polling
flaces expecting to cast their ballots for the candidates of their choice, but many
eft frustrated after being denied this right.” To support this charge, the report
points to “consistent, uncontroverted testimony regarding the persistent and perva-
sive inability of election poll workers to verify voter eligibility during the November
7 presidential election.”

It is true that the Commission heard several complaints about jammed phone
lines that, in many cases, prevented poll workers from getting through to head-

uarters to confirm the eligibility of voters whose names did not appear on the rolls.

ome voters found that their names had been left off the voting lists because of bu-
reaucratic error and through no fault of their own. In a perfect world, things like
this would never happen. But we know of no state in which problems of this kind
are utterly unknown.

Furthermore, many of these complaints were were from voters who failed to verify
the location of their assigned precinct or polling place before going to vote on elec-
tion day. Some had failed to notify their elections board of a change in address.
Some neglected to bring the necessary proof of eligibility to vote, and still others
did not correctly fill out their mail-in applications through “motor voter” registra-
tion.

Neither voters nor poll workers testified that the problems they experienced
amounted to widespread disenfranchisement in Florida. In fact, according to re-
searchers at the Miami Herald, some poll workers who struggled with insufficient
phone lines admitted that they erred on the side of including, rather than excluding
voters. When they were unable to get through to headquarters, they simply went
ahead and let the person vote despite the questions about their status.

What we learneg in Florida was that all of these factors can contribute to an over-
loaded communications system on election day, and that there is no substitute for
greater voter awareness and better trained elections staff to handle inquiries.

2. Polling places closed early or moved without notice

The Commission received no evidence that this was more than a trivial problem.
There is absolutely no evidence upon which to conclude, or even suggest, that there
was a pattern of closings or movement designed to disenfranchise voters. One coun-
ty supervisor testified that in some cases there are urgent reasons for moving a poll-
ing facility—for example, one polling place had burned down on the Saturday before
election day. But the public is notified of the change in all such cases. The Palm
Beach County supervisor testified that, ‘Nobody has come to me to give me specifics
on which precinct they were turned away from so that I could do the investigation
to see what exactly happened.”

The Commission did hear testimony from one poll worker about a gated commu-
nity where the gates had shut automatically at 6:15 p.m. and had to be reopened
by police officers. The Palm Beach supervisor asserted that this incident was “never
reported” to her but that it did not seem likely, given that the facility in question
was located at a water works facility that would have had a government staff person
there to open the gates. As the supervisor explained, “I've heard many people tell
me things and then I asked them whether they themselves experienced it and they
said, no, they heard it from somebody else. And I wonder if this person [the witness
about the gated community] actually experienced that themselves.”

In a letter to the General Counsel during the affected agency review, David
Leahy, the Supervisor of Elections for Miami-Dade has challenged the testimony of
several witnesses, including one (Felix Boyle) who insisted that his voting place had
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been changed without prior notice. After investigating this matter, Mr. Leahy af-
firmed in a letter that “Felix Boyle stated that the polling place for Precinct #36
was in a different building than was used in the 2000 primary election. The same
building was used for both elections.” Ignoring this rebuttal altogether, the report
cites Mr. Boyle’s case as an an instance of “polling places moved without notice.”

If the Commission had been truly interested in the important issue of uniform
polling-place hours, it might have made more than a single, passing mention of one
of the more widely-publicized problems that emerged during the last election: the
announcement by afl five television networks at 7:00 p.m. Eastern time that the
polls in Florida had closed, when the polls in the Panhandle counties were still open
for another hour. There is no way of knowing exactly how many voters were discour-
aged from going to the polls because of this misinformation, but a close Teview of
the turnout figures by John Lott estimates that it likely cost George W. Bush at
least 10,000 votes.22 The majority’s lack of interest in exploring this issue suggests
that its research was shaped by its preconceptions and political predispositions.

3. Accessibility issues

Some of the most compelling and direct testimony in Florida were accounts of the
problems of accessibility for disabled voters. Although the disabled voters who testi-
fied before the Commission claimed that they themselves ultimately voted, they de-
scribed a range of difficulties facing the disabled on election day, including insuffi-
cient parking, inadequate provision for wheelchair access; and other difficulties in-
volving ballots and voting technology. The barriers they described appear to con-
stitute a long-standing problem that was not just confined to Florida or to this presi-
dential election. It is unfortunate that the report does not examine the ongoing ef-
forts of Florida state officials Governor Bush’s ADA working group and a task force
working under the Secretary of State to address these concerns.

In the same chapter on “accessibility issues,” the report addresses allegations that
an “overwhelming number” of Haitian-American voters, “many Latino voters,” and
“many persons who were not literate” were “denied adequate assistance” in casting
their ballots. Here, the discussion of accessibility problems is much less clear. Much
of the testimony was from advocacy group and based on second-hand, anecdotal in-
formation.

For instance, the Commission heard from a representative of a Haitian-American
organization in Miami-Dade that, in addition to the problems of long lines and
understaffed polling facilities, there were problems regarding a lack of bilingual bal-
lots. However, few details were presented to help gauge the extent of this problem,
andb lno attempt was made to properly investigate the seriousness of these alleged
problems.

‘When the Miami-Dade County supervisor was questioned about the allegations of
this witness, he referred to a county ordinance that requires the supervisor to deter-
mine which precincts have a significant Haitian American voter population and to
provide bilingual ballots in those precincts. He testified that, for purposes of the No-
vember 2000 election, he determined there were 60 precincts with a significant Cre-
ole %opulation. In addition to providing bilingual ballots, Miami-Dade also did sam-
ple ballots in English and Creole and publicized those in Haitian-American news-

apers. The Miami Dade supervisor maintained that the earlier witness might have
ived in a precinct that did not have a significant Haitian American population. The
report makes no attempt to explore the issue more deeply.

4. “Motor Voter” Problems

The report asserts that “lmlany Floridians alleged that they registered to vote
through the Department of Motor Vehicles (DMV) and learned later that they were
not registered. Many of these disappointed citizens filed complaints with the attor-
ney general’s office and/or the Democratic Party.” The allegation here appears to be
that Republicans in Florida somehow engineered a “motor voter” conspiracy. There
is no evidence to support that claim. The report itself concedes that, according to
the testimony of the (firector of the Division of Driver Licenses, problems arose be-
cause voters failed to complete their motor/voter applications correctly and/or in a
timely manner. References to one such individual were stricken from the report
when the affected agency’s responses determined that this individual had submitted
an incomplete registration form. The report does not mention the concern that the
“motor voter” system frequently tends to err on the side of letting voters vote when
in fact they are not be eligible.

32John R. Lott, Jr,, “Documenting Unusual Declines in Republican Voting Rates in Florida’s
Western Panhandle Counties in 2000,” unpublished paper, May 2001.
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5. Confusing Ballots

Although some witnesses testified about the confusion caused by the “butterfly
ballot” in Palm Beach County, no evidence was presented that the butterfly ballot
was targeted to particular groups, as the Commission originally suggested in its
“preliminary” report of March 9. During the hearings, the Commission heard vary-
ing accounts regarding “defective” ballots. A rabbi from Palm Beach County testified
that when he spoke with a group of 500 people within his congregation in Palm
Beach County, about 20 percent complained that they had problems with the but-
terfly ballot (“their arrows did not line up with the holes”); the rest of the group
experienced no such problems and “simply laughed.”

e supervisor of elections for Palm Beach. County later testified that, in some
cases, it appeared that voters using the butterfly ballot failed to properly line up
the ballot in the voting machine. The supervisor also explained that certain commu-
nity groups may have mistakenly instructed voters to “punch the second hole” for
Gore “when he was not the second hole; he was the third hole.” Others had been
told to “vote for Lieberman,” but “if they followed the line where Lieberman’s name
was, it punched another hole down because the President and Vice President are
grouped together.”

The supervisor also testified that, “In Palm Beach, sample ballots were sent out
to all registered voters,” and she contested earlier charges regarding defective bal-
lots. She explained that she herself had never been alerted to or received any com-
plaints about the actual card not fitting into the machine properly: “The ballot cards
are all purchased from the same company and they’re all printed at the same time.
They aﬁ) come off the same press. They're all printed on the exact same size paper.
You've got the candidate’s name, the arrow pointing to the number and then the
hole if you follow straight across then you’ll hit the hole.”

In Palm Beach County, the major problem was a ballot printed in large type for
the benefit of older voters. In Duval County, a major problem was faulty instruc-
tions to voters by Democratic party workers, provided with the intention of maxi-
mizing Democratic votes lower down on the baﬁot. The biggest problem with ballots
of all kinds was the fact that there were ten candidates on the ballot for President,
compared with only three or four in previous years.

Another significant issue, which the report virtually ignores, concerns the prob-
lems of first-time voters, many of whom received faulty how-to instructions from the
very groups that urged them to vote in the first place. As Isiah Rumlin, head of
the NAACP in Duval County, has recently stated: “We didn’t do any voter edu-
cation. We didn’t know we needed to. In retrospect, we should have done a better
job.”

As a result of the election-day confusion in Florida and many other states, there
is a new emphasis on voter education initiatives and the role that can be played
by advocacy groups and community organizations. In Broward County, for example,
the new supervisor of elections, Miriam Oliphant, has launched a program to in-
volve local churches in the efforts to better educate voters, recruit new ones, and
prevent many of the difficulties that occurred during the 2000 election.

IV. THE MAJORITY REPORT’S INTERPRETATION OF THE VOTING RIGHTS ACT DISTORTS
THE LAW

The majority report argues that election procedures in Florida violated the Voting
Rights Act. Its interpretation bends the 1965 statute totally out of shape.

It is absolutely correct, as the Commission report asserts, that violations of the
1965 Voting Rights Act do not need to involve intentional disenfranchisement. Sec-
tion 2 of the act was amended in 1982 in an effort to circumvent the Supreme
Court’s decision in Bolden v. City of Mobile, 1980. Bolden, in insisting that plaintiffs
in an equal protection suit demonstrate discriminatory intent, had brought the stat-
ute in conformity with Fourteenth Amendment standards in general. The amended
provision allowed minority voters nationwide to challenge methods of election on
grounds of discriminatory “result.”

The concern at the time was that plaintiffs, in the wake of Bolden, would have
to find a smoking gun—unmistakable evidence that public officials deliberately,
knowingly set out to deprive minority voters of the Fourteenth and Fifteenth
Amendment rights.

No witness, however, from the civil rights community argued that all voting
mechanisms or procedures with a disparate impact on black or Hispanic voters
would violate the law. Thus, the 1982 Senate Judiciary Committee Report, in ex-
plaining the newly amended Section 2, defined a jurisdiction in violation of the law
as one in which “racial politics dominate[d] the electoral process.” At the 1982 Sen-
ate Hearings, a distinguished civil rights attorney testified that claims of voter dilu-
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tion would rest on “evidence that voters of a racial minority are isolated within a
political system . . ’shut out, i.e. denied access . . . [without] the opportunity to
participate in the electoral process.”

Ir a]f voting procedures with a disparate impact on minority voters violated the
statute, then a]f registration processes, in jurisdictions with black and Hispanic resi-
dents, would be legally questionable. As you know, less affluent, less educated citi-
zens tend to register and vote at lower rates, and many of those educationally and
economically disadvantaged citizens are members of those minority groups.

Voter error is analogous to low registration rates; it is more likely to occur among
the less educated and the less affluent. And thus, despite the thousands of voting
rights cases on the books, the majority report cannot cite any case law that suggests
punch card ballots, for instance, are potentially discriminatory. Or that higher error
rates among black voters suggest disenfranchisement.

The disparate impact test is actually very complicated, and always has been. For
instance, a multimember district in which whites are a majority may have a dis-
parate impact on minority voters. But as the Supreme Court has said (Whitcomb
v. Chavis, 1971), the candidates supported by black voters may consistently lose, but
that disparate impact upon black representation (and officeholding) is not nec-
essarily a violation of minority voting rights. In Whitcomb, black voters were Demo-
crats in a Republican County. It was not exclusion, but the process of party competi-
tion and the principle of majority rule that denied blacks the representation they
sought. Political party, not race, determined the electoral outcome.

This same logic still runs through the complicated process by which a judicial de-
termination is made in a section 2 Voting Rights Act case. Courts must determine
whether minority voters have had “less opportunity” to participate in the electoral
process, a finding that requires plaintiffs to meet:a multifaceted test. Plaintiffs must
show, for instance, that there has been “a significant lack of responsiveness of the
part of elected officials to the particularized needs of the members of the minority
group”; that “political campaigns have been characterized by overt or subtle racial
appeals; and that voting is “racially polarized.” These are just a few items off the
list of so-called “factors” to which courts are instructed to refer in judging the merits
of a vote dilution suit; disparate impact alone never settles the “equal opportunity”
question.

There is another important point. The question of a Section 2 violation can only
be settled in a federal court. Plaintiffs who charge discrimination must prevail in
a trial in which the state has a full opportunity to challenge the evidence. There
is a reason why, in contrast to Section 5 in the Act, Section 2 requires a trial in
a federal court. Section 5 claims can be settled in the Justice Department itself,
through the process of administrative review. That is because they pose simpler
questions—namely, whether a new election procedure or practice is clearly inten-
tionally discriminatory, or whether its impact is such as to leave minority voters
worse off than they had been. A typical Section 5 question would thus be: Are newly
drawn redistricting lines likely to result in fewer black officeholders than before?

Section 2, on the other hand, demands an inquiry into the complex issue of racial
fairness. Adjudicating competing claims about equal electoral opportunity, as the
Supreme Court has noted, requires an “intensely local appraisal™—the specific, de-
tailed knowledge that only a court can.obtain. And it demands the chance that only
a trial can 1grovide for the challenged jurisdiction to answer the charges. As the
Chair herself has conceded many times, the Commission is: “not a court” and cannot
arrive at verdicts that belong exclusively to the judiciary. Yet, while the majority
report does admit that the Commission cannot determine whether violations of the
Voting Rights Act have actually occurred, in fact it unequivocally claims to have
found “disenfranchisement,” under the terms of the statute.

The Commission’s findings are likely to inspire some people to call for federally-
mandated election procedures of one sort or another. This would be a grievous error.
The architects of the Constitution left matters of suffrage almost entirely in state
hands, although subsequent Amendments prohibited a poll tax and denial or abridg-
ment of the right to vote on account of race, gender, or age (after eighteen). It is
true that in 1965 the Voting Rights Act broke with constitutional tradition, but that
was a uniquely draconian response necessitated by the persistent and egregious in-
fS'ringﬁments of basic Fifteenth Amendment rights that pervaded the Jim Crow

outh.

None of the Commission’s findings establish that we are confronting a national
emergency in any way resembling that in 1965. Florida itself (unlike the states of
the Deep South in the 1960s) has readily acknowledged the need for reforms to its
voting procedures, and has already acted to remedy problems evident in the Novem-
ber election. State action is appropriate; federal intrusion is not.
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More voter education is clearly needed—a job for the states themselves, for polit-
ical parties, and for other interested organizations. Donna Brazile, Al Gore’s cam-
paign manager, recently lamented the inadequate voter education in preparation for
the last election. “I take full responsibility for the lack of voter education resources
that could have helped us,” she said.33 While we think Ms. Brazile blames herself
excessively, we do look forward to a greater effort to prepare voters to cast their
ballots in the future. That effort is not mandated by the Voting Rights Act, but is
certainly much to be desired.

V. THE REPORT MISTAKENLY HOLDS FLORIDA STATE OFFICIALS RESPONSIBLE FOR THE
CONDUCT OF ELECTIONS

The Commission’s report makes a highly politicized attack against Florida state
officials. As previously noted, the report asserts that “State officials failed to fulfill
their duties in a manner that would prevent this disenfranchisement,” and calls on
the U.S. Department of Justice to “mstltute formal investigations . . . to determine
liability and to seek appropriate remedies.”

The charges the majority has directed against the Governor and the Secretary of
State and other officials in Florida are particularly disturbing. At the Commission’s
interrogation in Tallahassee, the Governor was the only witness during the entire
set of hearings to be denied the opportunity to make an opening statement. The re-
port criticizes the Governor for giving too much deference to local authorities. If, in-
stead, Governor Bush had before the election had called for a more centralized elec-
toral system with greater power for state officials , he undoubtedly would have re-
ceived criticism from the same political quarters for trying to grab power in order
to manipulate the election returns to favor his brother.

The majority report admits grudgingly that it found no “conclusive evidence” of
a state-sponsored conspiracy to keep minorities from voting. But as several inde-
pendent observers have pointed out, this is maliciously misleading phrasing, since
there was in fact no evidence whatsoever of a conspiracy at all, conclusive or other-
wise.

Contrary to what the majority has asserted, state and local officials have refuted
in detail the serious allegations the Commission has made against them.

The testimony in Florida clearly explained and delineated the delegation of au-
thority and decentralized responsibility for elections, under Florida’s constitution.
Testimony from all the public witnesses with jurisdiction over these matters pro-
vided no evidence of criminal misconduct in connection with the Florida 2000 elec-
tions. Testimony also revealed the seriousness accorded to the work of the Gov-
ernor’s bipartisan task force on election reform. Ignoring all of this available evi-
dence, the Commission insists that Florida state officials are guilty of “gross ne-
glect” in fulfilling their responsibilities regarding election matters. This charge in
the majority report again violates fundamental concepts of due process. Not only are
its conclusions not based upon evidence contained in the record of the hearings.
They are in direct conflict with the testimony of the witnesses who were most
knowledgeable about such matters.

The report refuses to accept a key point that emerged in testimony during the
hearings—that the elections supervisors are “independent, constitutional officers.”
That is why, as a recent piece in The Economist points out, “laying so much blame
on the governor and secretary of state is unrealistic.”3¢ The article goes on to ex-
plain that, “Most of the key decisions were made in Florida’s 67 counties rather
than in Tallahassee,” and, “Many of the counties with the highest number of voter
errors were under Democratic control.” Indeed, our statistical analysis reported
above makes plain that the problem the Commission report focuses on was very
largteilsy confined to counties in which the electoral machinery was in Democratic

an

The majority report criticizes Governor Bush for having “apparently delegated the
responsibility” for the conduct of the election. It fails to grasp that this is precisely
what Florida law provides. The Secretary of State is criticized for having taken a
“limited” role in eFectlon oversight, supposedly contradicting the position she took
before the Supreme Court” in Bush v. Gore. The majority report fails to explain,
however, that Bush v. Gore (which addressed the issue of “recounts” and the certifi-
cation of the results of the election) had nothing to do with the authority of county
officials over the conduct of elections at the local level in Florida. The report glosses
over the inconvenient fact that, under Florida law, Governor Bush has virtually no

33Stan Slmpson I{:rt Inspires Gore Aide,” Hartford Courant, June 11, 2001.
34“Unfair, Ag Economist, June 9, 2001.
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authority over the voting process, and the Secretary of State’s role is mainly to pro-
vide non-binding advice to local officials.

The report’s claim that the governor and other officials are to be blamed (and in-
vestigated) for not having taken full responsibility for all of the problems that oc-
curred during the Florida election cannot be reconciled with the.actions of Commis-
sion’s own general counsel in conducting the “affected agency” review. On June 8,
when questioned as to why state officials were given only portions of the report to
review, the general counsel explained that, “we selected the portions that are rel-
evant . . . based on activities and responsibilities.” The general counsel went on to
say that, “we just thought it would be a bad idea [to send the full report] because
there are responsibilities and activities that don’t pertain to the governor’s office.”
Since the general counsel sent the governor only about 30 pages of a 200-page re-
port, this would seem a tacit recognition that in fact the governor’ responsibilities
for the conduct of elections are quite limited .

It is also ironic that the Chair chose to berate Secretary Harris during the Talla-
hassee hearing for not having assumed more responsibility for the problems that oc-
curred on election day. At the hearing, the Chair explained that, even though Com-
mission on Civil Rights delegates to the staff director the authority to run the day-
to-day operations of the Commission, she herself—as Chair—must assume ultimate
responsibility for everything that happens at the Commission. That explanation
stands in stark contrast to the statements issued by the Chair in the wake of the
unauthorized leak of this report, when the Chair asserted that she was “only one
vote” on the Commission.

The report charges that the governor, the secretary of state and other state offi-
cials should have acted differently in anticipation of the high turnout of voters.
What the Commission actually heard from “key officials” and experts was that the
increase in registration, on average, was no different than in previous years; that
since the development of “motor voter” registration, voter registration is more of an
ongoing process and does not reach the intensity it used to just prior to an election;
and that, in any event, registration is not always a reliable predictor for turnout.

One expert who has studied voter turnout and participation for 25 years testified
that, “The Florida turnout was not particularly high"—only 2.2 percent over 1996.
Several supervisors of elections testified that the highest turnout occurred in 1992
(which had an 80 percent turnout compared to the 64 percent turnout in 2000).

The majority report also faults Florida state officials with having failed to provide
the 67 supervisors of elections with “adequate guidance or funding” for voter edu-
cation and training of election officials. It fails to mention the Commission also
learned that, under Florida’s Constitution, requesting and allocating resources is a
local responsibility, one which belongs to the supervisors of elections. The county su-
pervisors are independent, constitutional officers who make their budget requests to
the Boards of county commissioners. It is up to the county commissioners to approve

or reject those requests, and there is currently no process for appealing to the state

government. The majority of the supervisors of elections who came before the Com-

mission testified that they themselves did not request additional resources prior to

the election but, that even if they had, such a request would have properly been

gll'lrected to their county commissioners, not to the governor or to the Division of
ections.

VI. THE COMMISSION’S ANALYSIS OF THE FELON LIST QUESTION IS SLANTED

The Majority Report suggests that one important instrument of black “disenfran-
chisement” was the so-called “purge list,” a list of persons who should be removed
from the voting rolls because they had a felony conviction. Regrettably, the list sup-
plied to state officials by the firm hired to do the work mistakenly included the
names of some persons who had no felony convictions.

The Majority Report implies that this was no innocent mistake, but another effort
to suppress the black vote. The sole piece of supporting evidence it cites is a table
with data on Miami-Dade County. Blacks were racially targeted, according to the
report, because they account for almost two thirds of the names of the felon list but
were less than one-seventh of Florida’s population.

This might seem a striking disparity. But it ignores the sad fact that African
Americans are greatly over-represented in the population of persons committing
felonies—in Florida and in the United States as a whole. The Majority Report never
bothers to ask what the proportion is. Without demonstrating that considerably less
than two-thirds of the previously convicted felons living in Miami-Dade County were
f&frica.n American, the racial disproportion on the felon list is completely meaning-
ess.
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It is not only meaningless but irrelevant. The vast majority of the people on the
felons’ list were properly listed. It was illegal for them to vote according to Florida
law. The Commission may not like that law, but it is not its business to opine on
the matter.

The only possible civil rights violation. here is the allegation that disproportion-
ately large numbers of African Americans were put on the felon list falsely. Had
the Commission bothered to examine its own data supplied in the report, it would
have found that the truth was just the opposite of what it claims.

The table reveals that 239 for the 4,678 African Americans on the Miami-Dade
felons’ list objected when they were notified that they were ineligible to vote and
were cleared to participate. They represented 5.1 percent of the total number of
blacks on the felons list. Of the 1,264 whites on the list, 125 proved to be there by
mistake—which is 9.9 percent of the total. Thus, the error rate for whites was al-
most double that for blacks.

If we accept the conspiratorial view that the errors on the felons list must have
been targeted so as to reduce the voting strength of some group, it was whites, not
blacks, who were targeted. The error rate for Hispanics was almost as high as that
for whites—8.7 percent. Since the data are from Miami-Dade, with its huge His-
panic population, one might conclude that someone hoped to suppress both the the
non-Hispanic white vote and the Hispanic vote.

Why was a “purge list” created in the first place? At the hearing in Miami, the
Commission received testimony from DBT/Choicepoint, Inc., the company which pro-
vided the state with a list of individuals who might be convicted felons, registered
in more than one county or even deceased. The compilation of the list was part of
an anti-fraud measure enacted by the Florida legislature in the wake of Miami’s
%21917 mayoral election, in which at least one dead voter and a number of felons cast

ots.

The Commission heard from DBT that approximately 3,000 to 4,000 non-felons
(out of approximately 174,000 names) were mistakenly listed on this so-called
“purge” list provided to the state. The list identified 74,900 potentially dead voters,
57,770 potential felons, and 40,472 potential duplicate registrations. Under Florida
law, the supervisors of elections were required to verify the ineligible-voter list by
contacting the allegedly ineligible voters. Some supervisors believe the list to be un-
reliable, and did not use it to remove a single voter. It is regrettable that the Com-
mission made no effort to determine how many of the 67 supervisors of elections
did or did not use the list. According to recent studies, the total number of wrongly-
purged alleged felons was 1,104, including 996 convicted of crimes in other states
and 108 who were not felons at all. This number contradicts the Commission’s claim
{.lhat “countless” voters were wrongly disenfranchised because of inaccuracies in the

ist.

Most notably, the Commission did not hear from a single witness who was pre-
vented from voting as a result of being erroneously identified as a felon. One wit-
ness did testify that he was erroneously removed from the voter list because he had
been mistaken for another individual on the felon list whose name and birth date
were practically identical to his. However, he was able to convince precinct officials
that there had been a clerical error, and he was allowed to vote.

In pursuing its attack on the purge list, the Commission completely ignored the
bigger story. Approximately 5,600 felons voted illegally in Florida on November 7,
approximately 68 percent of whom were registered Democrats. On June 8, General
Counsel Hailes was asked why the report failed to address the issue of ineligible
voters who cast ballots on election day. His response was: “That’s not part of the
scope of our report.”

Based on extensive research, the Miami Herald discovered that, “among the felons
who cast presidential ballots, there were “62 robbers, 56 drug dealers, 45 killers,
16 rapists, and 7 kidnappers. At least two who voted were pictured on the state’s
on-line registry of sexual offenders.” According to the Herald, the biggest problem
with the felon list was not that it wrongly prevented eligible voters from voting, but
rather that it ended up allowing ineligible voters to cast a ballot:

Some . . . claim that many legitimate voters—of all ethnic and racial groups,
but particularly blacks—were illegally swept from the rolls through the state’s
efforts to ban felons from voting. There is no widespread evidence of that. In-
stead, the evidence points to just the opposite—that election officials were most-
lylperg%issive, not obstructionist, when unregistered voters presented them-
selves.

35Merzer, Miami Herald Report, 105.
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The Palm Beach Post conducted its own extensive research into the problems with
the flawed exceptions list.36 The Post’s findings, which corroborate the major conclu-
sions of the Herald’s investigation, include the following:

» Most of the people the state prevented from voting probably were felons.

e Of the 19,398 voters removed from the rolls, more than 14,600 matched a
felon by name, birth date, race and gender.

e More than 6,500 were convicted in counties other than where they voted, sug-
gesting they would not have been found by local officials without the DBT
List. '

¢ Many of these felons were convicted years ago, and they had no idea that they
did not have their civil rights [to vote].

o Many had been voting and unwittingly breaking the law for years.

The report’s message is that nobody in authority did enough data verification. But
the Commission itself failed to verify key arguments made in its report. The letter
(submitted per the affected agency review) from Michael R. Ramage, General Coun-
sel for the Florida Department of Law Enforcement, provides a lengthy clarification
of the FDLE’s role in verifying the felon status of voters whose names had been for-
warded by the local supervisor. (Note that, according to Mr. Ramage’s letter to Mr.
Hailes, the FDLE was allowed to review only three pages of the 200-page report,
despite the prominence the report gives to this controversial issue.) In his letter to
QGeneral Counsel Hailes, dated June 6, 2001, Mr. Ramage maintains that the Com-
mission’s findings are “wrong and based on erroneous assumptions,” and places
undue emphasis on “anecdotal examples of problems.” His letter later goes on to de-
tail FDLE’s efforts regarding verification of the “exceptions” list:

[Tlt is important to note that during the pertinent time frame, FDLE responded
effectively to nearly 5,000 voters whose names matched those of convicted felons
in Florida’s criminal history records. (It is not unusual for criminals when ar-
rested to use a name, date of birth, address, social security number, etc., other
than their own.). . . . A number of those who believed they had been wrong-
fully identified as not being able to vote were ultimately found to be incorrect.
They were, in fact, not eligible to vote. Likewise, a number of those who raised
a concern were ultimately found to be eligible to vote. The process worked to
resolve issues. Of those voters who contacted FDLE to appeal the notice from
a local supervisor of elections that they were ineligible to vote, approzimately
50 percent were confirmed to be Florida convicted felons, and 50 percent were
determined not to have a conviction in Florida for a felony.

While the General Counsel on June 8 indicated that some revisions would be
made to acknowledge the “extraordinary efforts” by the FDLE, no revision has been
made in the conclusions, which are still wrong and based on erroneous assumptions.
Certainly, no eligible voter should be wrongly prevented from doing so, but at the
same time, election officials have a compelling interest in preventing voter fraud
committed by convicted felons. The Commission majority failed to look at all the
facts regarding the felon list. Instead of focusing on what it calls “the reality” of list
maintenance, it uses anecdotes to support its call for an extensive and unwarranted
investigation by the U.S. Department of Justice.

There is also the additional question of voter fraud. On June 8, the Chair ex-
plained ‘that the report did not look at the issue of voter fraud, since “fraud does
not appear to be a major factor in the Florida election,” and that, in any event, this
was “beyond the scope” of the Commission’s investigation. Thus, the report single-
mindedly pursues only one kind of vote dilution (allegations that eligible voters were
denied the tight to vote) while completely ignoring the other (allegations that ineli-
gible voters were allowed to vote).

Only in the report’s introduction is there a brief mention of Complaints of Voter
Fraud, “listed along with the Western Florida Time Zone Controversy and Absentee
Military Ballots as “other factors” that “could have contributed to voter disenfran-
chisement in Florida.” (In other words, the main concern is with voting irregular-
ities that could be interpreted as having a disparate impact on Democratic voters.
Factors that were more likely to have had a disparate impact on Republican voters
were simply shoved aside.) The report then goes on to explain that, “while recog-
nizing that the above factors do raise concerns of voting irregularities, the Commis-
sion did not receive many complaints or evidence during its Tallahassee and Miami

36 Palm Beach Post, “Felon Purge Sacrificed Innocent Voters,” May 27, 2001.
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heaFJ‘:Iingg pertaining to how these issues created possible voter disenfranchisement
in Florida.”

This explanation is incorrect and disingenuous. . . . First of all, at the Commis-
sion’s meeting of December 8, 2000, when the Commission reached its decision to
conduct an investigation of the Florida election, there was lengthy discussion of the
Commission’s statutory responsibility to investigate “any patterns or practice of
fraud.” Chair Berry herself explained that “if there are people who engaged in fraud
or violated the laws, we would hand them over for prosecution.” The Chair assured
Commissioners that, “[e]very single allegation should be systematically pursued.”

Second, if the Commission “did not receive” evidence regarding fraud, it is be-
cause, confrary to the Chair’s assurances in December, it chose not to seek any tes-
timony on the widely-publicized allegations of fraud. Given the report’s emphasis on
the so-called purge list, this is an egregious omission. In Florida, there were various
reports regarding thousands of ballots cast by ineligible felons and unregistered vot-
ers, fraudulent absentee ballots in nursing homes, and precincts where more ballots
were cast than the number of people who were registered. That the Commission
made no effort to look at these problems is unconscionable.

VII. UNWARRANTED CRITICISM OF FLORIDA LAW ENFORCEMENT

The Commission report discusses at length a motor vehicle check conducted in
Leon County on election day, and portrays the police presence there as an effort to
intimidate prospective black voters in the area and keep them from going to the
polls. This is a wildly distorted interpretation of what actually happened.

As the chief of the Florida Highway Patrol, Colonel Charles C. Hall, testified in
Tallahassee, there was one motor vehicle checkpoint, in Leon County on election
day. That checkpoint was not adequately authorized and resulted in one complaint.
The equipment checkpoint operation lasted about 90 minutes (between 10:00 a.m.
and 11:30 a.m.) and occurred more than two miles away and on a different roadway
from the nearest polling facility. Of the approximately 150 cars stopped at the
checkpoint, a fotal of 18 citations or notices of faulty equipment were issued to 16
different individuals, 12 of whom were white. The citizen who lodged the complaint
testified that she had contacted the NAACP after she returned from voting, but she
refused to meet with the FHP to assist their investigation. Despite this one highly
publicized incident, there has been no evidence whatsoever of police intimidation of
voters.

Writing in response to the affected agency review, the general counsel for the
State of Florida’s Department of Highway Safety and Motor Vehicles, Enoch J.
Whitney, has supported the account given by Colonel Hall at the hearing:

Colonel Hall’s testimony conclusively demonstrates that there was no intent by
members of the Florida Highway Patrol to delay or prohibit any citizen from
voting on Election Day. All pertinent evidence shows that in fact no one was
delayed or prohibited from voting by virtue of the equipment checkpoint oper-
ation.

The Commission majority’s willingness to perpetuate a gross misperception of this
issue is a disservice to the public’s confidence in America’s electoral and law enforce-
ment systems, and an insult to the dedicated officers of Florida’s law enforcement
community.

VIII. PROCEDURAL IRREGULARITIES AT THE U.S COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

In writing this report, the Commission majority has ignored not only the rules of
evidence, but the agency’s own procedures for gathering evidence. The procedural
issues are important to the extent they relate to the policy and politics driving this
report. By pretending to investigate procedural irregularities while engaging in pro-
cedural irregularities of its own, the Commission majority undermines its credibility
and diminishes the value of its work. By arguing that “every voice must be heard”
while in fact stifling the voice of others, the Commission is guilty of hypocrisy.

Republican and Independent Commissioners were never asked if they would like
to call witnesses. Hearings were completely controlled by the Chair and the General
Counsel, and commissioners did not even know who the witnesses were to be at one
Miami hearing; thus they could not properly prepare questions.

When the hearings failed to provide any evidence of widespread voter disenfran-
chisement, the ‘Chair unilaterally approved a last-minute procurement of the serv-
ices of an outside “statistician,” Professor Allan Lichtman. Commissioners were
never asked to approve this arrangement, nor were they contacted regarding any
suggestions they might have for additional or alternate experts.
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At its June 8, 2001 meeting the Commission voted that Dr. Lichtman would be
asked to prepare a rejoinder to any dissent that was filed, and that the dissent was
not to be made available on the commission’s web site until it could be accompanied
by Dr. Lichtman’s response. It is astonishing and unprecedented that the commis-
sion would take the position that the views of its minority members could not be
circulated to the public until a rebuttal of them was prepared. Is the dissent a docu-
ment that is too dangerous for the public to read unless accompanied by an imme-
diate rebuttal? Furthermore, to date, Dr. Lichtman’s rejoinder has not materialized,
and it was stated at the July 13, 2001 meeting of the commission that it was not
clear whether he would be writing any response to this dissenting opinion, with un-
clear consequences for the fate of the dissent.

At the July 13 monthly Commission meeting, members of the commission staff
and some commissioners argued that this document is not a proper “dissent,” and
that the commission should not allow its publication. One commissioner asserted
that a “bwo or three or five page statement” would be an acceptable dissent, but
something more than that would be out of bounds. In a July 10 memo, the staff
director stated that the Commission “does not envision any Commissioner
“engagling] in a complete reanalysis of the staffs work.” But it is obviously impos-
sible to write a thorough dissent without reanalyzing the quantitative and other evi-
dence upon which important claims have been based.

As a result of such objections, at its July 13, 2000 meeting the Commission major-
ity refused to authorize the publication of our work pending further negotiation.
Whether it will actually appear under the Commission’s imprimatur remains an
open question at this time. Astonishingly, many of the commissioners seem to be-
lieve that it is appropriate for them to dictate the form any disagreement with their
views should take.

We feel fortunate to be living in a time in which technological iprogress renders
futile the attempts of those in power to silence the expression of minority views.
Any interested member of the public can already find our a full draft on our dis-
senting opinion on the Web, onq)oth the Manhattan Institute and the National Re-
view web sites. And of course it will be available in print in the published hearings
of the Senate Committee on Rules and Administration. But it is nonetheless deeply
troubling that a body whose mission is to explore unpopular truths would keep from
public scrutiny a dissenting opinion written by two of its duly-appointed members.

1. Failure to follow statutory requirements for fair and objective proceedings

Under the Commission’s regulations, all proceedings are to be conducted in a fair
and objective manner. During its hearings in Florida, however, the Commission
failed to ensure fair, equal and courteous treatment of witnesses. The secretary of
state was treated in an insulting manner, and the governor was the only witness
during the proceedings who was denied the opportunity to deliver an opening state-
ment.

2. Conclusions issued before all of the evidence was received

The Commission reached its verdict long before it had even completed its review
of the evidence. On March 9, the Chair introduced a “preliminary assessment” that
was not shared with Commissioners beforehand and that did not provide Florida of-
ficials with an opportunity to respond to the charges against them. These proce-
dures are sadly reminiscent of Alison in Wonderland’s court of the Red Queen: “Ver-
dict first, trial later!”

3. Denial of “defame and degrade” review

Section 702.18 of the Code of Federal Regulations requires the Commission to give
parties that might be defamed or degraded by its regorts a chance to respond. The
majority report states that “the Commission followed its procedures by conducting
a defame and degrade review.” It fails to state that the Commission’s general coun-
sel denied the governor’s request to be given the requisite 30 days, under defame
and degrade, to review the report in its entirety (instead of select portions) and the
requisite 20 days to submit a “timely, verified response.” The general counsel’s ex-
planation on June 8 was that there was “no statement [in the report] that would
constitute defame and degrade.” In light of the Chair’s statement on June '8 that
the governor, the secretary of state, and other state officials were “grossly derelict
in fulfilling their responsibilities,” the general counsel’s decision appears to indicate
that the Commission has been “grossly derelict” in its treatment of those who assist
its investigations.

4. Inadequate affected agency review and consideration of affected agency comments

_The report also claims that “affected agencies were afforded an opportunity to re-
view applicable portions.” The Commission’s project management system normally
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requires at least 30 days for affected agency review, yet the governor and other offi-
cials were given only 10 days to review the report, and the report was given to the
press before affected parties could respond. In an interview with the New York
Times, the general counsel claimed that anyone wishing to respond to the Florida
report would have 20 days to do so. Few of the affected agency comments have actu-

y been factored into the final report.

To compound the seriousness of these procedural improprieties, the Commission
handed out copies of the draft report at the June 8 meeting and posted the draft
on its web site, thereby widely disseminating a version of the report that included
none of the affected agency comments or any of the corrections and amendments
discussed at the June 8 meeting.

Affected agency review is an essential procedure to ensure fairness and accuracy
of Commission reports. Contrary to the Chair’s statement on June 8, it is not a mere
“courtesy” that is granted or denied at the whim of the Chair or the staff. In this
case, the procedure was mooted by the leak to the press and the public dissemina-
tion of a preliminary, uncorrected draft.

5. No management controls for this agency in disarray

A 1997 investigation by the GAO found the Commission to be an “agency in dis-
array” and cited, in particular, the lack of communication and effective management
controls regarding the Commission’s projects. Pursuant to the GAO investigation,
the Commission implemented its management information system to specify
timelines for completion of the Commission’s work product. In the case of the Flor-
ida report, however, no clear or consistent timeline has been maintained for this
project and Commissioners’ inquiries to both the Chair and the staff director have
been routinely ignored.

‘For example, at the March 9 meeting, instead of taking up a status report on the
project (as the agenda announced), Commissioners were asked to approve, without
any advance notice at all, the Chair’s own personal statement of preliminary find-
ings. At the same meeting, the Chair advised Commissioners that, “in April we ex-
pect to have the draft of the voting rights in Florida, the actual draft, in front of
us.” In April, however, Commissioners were given only an “Outline of the Final Doc-
ument” and were advised that the draft report would be considered at the June 8
meeting. At no time were Commissioners advised they would be given only three
days to read the report prior to the June 8 vote. The Chair dismissed any criticism
in this regard, asserting that Commissioners should have known “that we would re-
ceive it wien we did receive it.”

Instead of taking responsibility for the question of agency leaks, the Chair now
proposes to legitimize the premature disclosure of Commission reports, by sug-
gesting a change in policy for Commission reports. Specifically, the Chair proposes,
for future reports, “that we release the draft of the report publicly as soon as it’s
available without waiting [until] even when we give it to the Commissioners.” While
releasing drafts of a report as they are written makes much sense, since it would
allow commissioners to discuss the findings with the staff before the document is
finished, it’s not clear why the Chair would give the press, but not the commis-
sioners themselves, copies of such a draft.

6. Selection of Allan Lichtman as the Commission’s Sole Statistical Analyst for the
Florida Report

As we have argued, we believe that a rigorous statistical analysis of the available
data clearly and convincingly contradicts Dr. Lichtman’s alleged findings. Dr.
Lichtman’s conclusions are so unsupportable, in fact, that it is first worth pausing
to discuss the Commission’s selection of him as its sole statistical analyst fo carry
out such crucial work.

The choice of Dr. Lichtman to carry out this work is problematic. When he ap-
peared at the June 8, 2001, meeting of the commission to present his findings, he
took pains to present himself as a scholar above party, who had “worked for Demo-
cratic interests . . . and for Republican interests.” 37 At the time, the American Uni-
versity web site identified him as a “consultant to Vice-President Albert Gore, Jr.” 38
His partisan commitment was evident in his media appearances throughout the
campaign and the period of post-election uncertaintg.

Moreover, although Dr. Lichtman claimed (at the June 8 Commission meeting)
that he began his study of possible racial bias in the Florida election with an open—
even “skeptical”—mind, in fact, evidence suggests the contrary. As early as January

37 Transcript of United States Commission on Civil Rights meeting, Washington, D.C., June
8, 2001, 46.
38 <httpy//www.american.edw/cas/faculty.shtml#HISTORY. WMA>.
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11, at the very beginning of his investigation and prior to conducting any detailed
statistical analysis of his own, Dr. Lichtman stated publicly that he was already
convinced, on the basis of what he had read in the New York Times, that in Florida
“minorities perhaps can go to the polls unimpeded, but their votes are less likely
to count because of the disparate technology than are the votes of whites.” He con-
cluded: “In my view, that is a classic violation of the Voting Rights Act.”3° Long
before he examined any of the statistics, Dr. Lichtman had already concluded that
Florida had disenfranchised minority voters and violated the Voting Rights Act.

A social scientist with strong partisan leanings might conceivably still conduct an
even-handed, impartial analysis of a body of data. Unfortunately, that is not the
case in the present instance.

CONCLUSION

America’s journey on the road to racial and ethnic equality is far from over. We
have traveled far, and still have far to go. But the Commission’s majority report
positively sets us back. By crying “disenfranchisement” where there was confusion,
bureaucratic mistakes, and voter error, the report encourages public indifference.
Real civil rights problems stir the moral conscience of Americans; inflated rhetoric
depicting crimes E)r which there is no evidence undermines public confidence in civil
rights advocates and the causes to which they devote themselves.

The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights was once the moral conscience of the nation.
Under the direction of the Chair, Mary Frances Berry, it has become an agency
dedicated to furthering a Elartisan agenda. After six months of desperately searching
for widespread disenfranchisement in Floridd, the Commission produced a 200-page
report based on faulty analysis and echoing vague and unsubstantiated claims.

The shoddy quality of the work, its stolen-election message, and its picture of
black citizens as helpless victims in the American political process is neither in the
public interest nor in the interest of black and other minority citizens. Do we really
want black Americans to believe there is no reason to get to the polls; elections are
always stolen; they remain disenfranchised? There is important work the Commis-
sion can do. But not if its scholarly and procedural standards are as low as those
in this Florida report.

THERNSTROM-REBENBAUGH REJOINDER TO LICHTMAN
SEPTEMBER 3, 2001

We are pleased that, in his July 16, 2001 statement to the Committee on Rules
and Administration of the United States Senate, Dr. Lichtman has, very belatedly,
made available some of the details of his analysis that we have been seeking for
months. When a majority of the members of the United States Commission on Civil
Rights voted on June 8, 2001 to endorse his conclusions about the Florida 2000 elec-
tions, Dr. Lichtman’s statistical report—which was absolutely central to the Com-
mission’s report—was grossly inadequate. It failed to provide the regressions that
he claimed to have done, regressions that any scholar would require before they
could assess the quality of his analysis.

This material was not made available to us until very recently, despite our re-
peated request, in violation of current scholarly norms in the social sciences. And
what finally appeared on the Commission’s web site on August 10 is dated July 16
but was never sent to us when it was first completed. Why not? Why keep informa-
tion pertinent fo an ongoing controversy from its own members who have advanced
serious criticisms of its report? The answer, we suggest, is that the Commission
fears that providing us with this document will allow us to advance additional un-
welcome criticisms

It is also noteworthy that much of the analysis Dr. Lichtman describes here was
apparently done long after his original inadequate statistical report and his oral
presentation of his findings at the Commission meeting of June 8. The Commission’s
report was not based on what is to be found in Dr. Lichtman’s July 16 statement.

It is not clear when this additional work was done. At a hearing of the Senate
Committee on Rules and Administration on June 27, we were struck by Dr.
Lichtman’s very odd response to Senator McConnell’s question about the possible in-
fluence of poverty on rates of ballot spoilage. In answering the Senator, Dr.
Lichtman spoke at length about his analysis of the significance of education, not of

Zo‘z)f’lfl‘ranscﬁpt of U.S. Commission on Civil Rights hearing, Tallahassee, Florida, January 11,
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poverty. As a highly experienced expert witness, Dr. Lichtman surely knew the im-
Eortance of listening carefully to questions in such situations, and we suspect that

e was being deliberately evasive. Could it be that as late as the end of June Dr.
Lichtman had not yet in fact run any regressions that used county-level poverty
rate.s;t g}s a variable, for example, despite suggestions to the contrary is his original
report?

Dr. Lichtman’s rejoinder is very brief, and it fails to address most of the objections
we raised about his June report. We had neither the advantage of being able to ob-
tain assistance of the Commission’s sizable staff or the abili&y to hire experts of our
own. Nonetheless, we developed a thorough critique of the Commission’s statistical
analysis, running to more than 8,000 words, more than a third of our entire long
document. We had ected that Dr. Lichtman’s rejoinder would address our chief
criticisms of statistical issues. To our surprise and disappointment, it fails even to
mention many of them. Before we assess what Dr. Lichtman has to say now, it will
be useful to sum up the major points that he has not ever attempted to refute.

These matters, it should be noted, involve only a portion of our dissent. Close to
two-thirds of the dissent is devoted to other flaws in the Commission’s report. None
of these criticisms has been answered by the authors of the report, although we be-
lieve that they are sufficient to lead any disinterested reader to conclude that the
report is riddled with error and that its main conclusions are unproven.

I. KEY POINTS IN OUR CRITIQUE OF HIS STATISTICAL ANALYSIS THAT DR. LICHTMAN
CHOSE TO IGNORE

Apparently uncontested, at least for now, are the following, spelled out in detail
in our dissenting opinion on the Commission’s report.

1. When a voter who turned in a ballot at the November election failed to reg-
ister a valid vote for President of the United States, it is absurd to conclude
that this proves that he or she was “disenfranchised.” A good many voters
do not vote for all offices on the ballot, and some deliberately abstain from
making a choice in the presidential race. Substantial numbers also delib-
erately vote for more than one candidate for some bizarre reason. Indeed,
Civil Rights Commission Chair Mary Frances Berry herself has said in pub-
lic that she sometimes deliberately “overvotes.”

2. Undoubtedly, though, substantial numbers of Floridians who wanted to reg-
ister a choice in the presidential contest and actually cast a ballot failed to
turn in one that included a presidential vote that was actually tabulated.
This is a common feature of elections everywhere. What could explain this?
Amazingly, both the Commission report and the report of Dr. Lichtman on
which it heavily rests studiously avoid the term “voter error,” even though
‘that is the only credible description of what happened. The Commission tries
to absolve such voters of all blame by referring to ballots that were “rejected”
or “spoiled,” as if someone or something had improperly “rejected” or
“spoiled” these ballots. But the long and elaborate investigation the Commis-
sion conducted in Florida yielded not a shred of evidence to contradict the
obvious fact that the only people who “spoiled” any ballots cast in Florida
last November were the individual voters who failed to fill them in in compli-
ance with established electoral procedures. Their ballots were “rejected” be-
cause they were not properly completed.

3. We cannot determine with any precision exactly who cast the ballots in
which a valid choice for president could not be determined by the counting
machines, or in many places by canvassing boards conducting manual re-
counts. Dr. Lichtman tries to draw conclusions about the matter by looking
at variations from county to county in rates of ballot spoilage and then relat-
ing those variations to variations in other characteristics of those counties,
chiefly as their racial composition. Counties, though, are crude units for
analysis, and his method is highly vulnerable to what statisticians term “the
ecological fallacy.” Many leading statisticians and social scientists, some of
them cited in our dissenting report, believe this method yields unreliable
conclusions. Dr. Lichtman. regrettably, has chosen to pretend this serious
methodological issue does not exist.

4. The estimate in the Commission report that received most attention in the
press is the sensational claim that black voters were nine times as likely as
whites to cast votes that did not count; in some places it even claims that
the figure is ten to one. That figure was an absurd extrapolation that failed
to control for any other variables that may have been correlated with race,
such as poverty and literacy rates. We note with great interest that this esti-
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mate does not reappear in Dr. Lichtman’s July 16 statement, and that the
author fails fo provide any explanation as to why it does not reappear. His
claim that the racial disparity in ballot spoilage rates was nine to one has
been silently abandoned.

5. In addition to county-level data, Dr. Lichtman also originally examined pre-
cinct-level for three Florida counties. Although precincts are much small
units than counties and superior in that respect, the difficulty with this part
of the analysis is that no socioeconomic variables other than race were exam-
ined by Dr. Lichtman. No sophisticated social scientist would ever draw con-
clusions about how race influenced some social phenomenon from an analysis
that used race as the only independent variable, The pro;l)er ‘question is what
effects may be attributed to race when other possibly relevant variables are
held constant in the analysis. Dr. Lichtman made only a feeble stab at doing

this in his analysis of county-level data; he failed to do it at all in his pre-

cinct analysis. In his July 16 statement, Dr. Lichtman reports on the find-
ings of his subsequent analysis of two additional Florida counties—Broward
and Escambia. This new material has Ii:'secisely the same glaring defect as
his earlier work on precinct data: it looks only at the relationship between
race and ballot spoilage without taking other variables into account.

6. One of the oddest, and o us most offensive, features of the analysis that Dr.
Lichtman did for the Commission was his decision to dichotomize the Florida
population info the categories of black and “non-black.” We would have
thought that everyone today understood that there are very significant dis-
tinctions between non-Hispanic whites, Hispanics, Asian Americans, and
American Indians. Casually lumping all these groups together as “non-
blacks” obscures important cultural differences that we would expect the
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, of all bodies, to recognize and respect.
After all, people of Hispanic descent outnumber African Americans in Florida
today, and the state has sizable numbers of Asian Americans and American
Indians as well. It is incredible, but readers of the Commission’s report
would never know that. Dr. Lichtman’s July 16 statement offers no expla-
nation for this egregious failure, and indeed presents further estimates that
employ the indefensible “non-black” category.

7. In a separate statistical analysis, Dr. Lichtman examined the so-called
“purge list” used by some county officials to remove from the registration
lists persons convicted of a felony and hence ineligible to vote by law. Our
dissent examined his data carefully, and concluded that it proved just the
opposite of what the Dr. Lichtman and the Commission claimed. On this
issue too, Dr. Lichtman has not provided any answer to our critique

Any thoughtful reader with an open mind, we believe, would find these unan-
swered criticisms extremely damaging to the case the Commission attempted to
make. They won't go away simply because defenders of the report pretend they don’t
exist.

II. LICHTMAN’'S ARGUMENTS IN HIS JULY 16 STATEMENT

We now turn to matters that Dr. Lichtman’s July 16 document does address.

First, it should be noted that some of these issues are highly technical, and that
readers without advanced training in statistics will find them very difficult to sort
out. Our own. expert, Dr. John Lott, goes into these matters in detail in his August
25, 2001 “Response to Lichtman’s Comment.” We will allude to some of Dr. Lott’s
main arguments below, but his observations should be read in their entirety.

‘What new evidence is presented in Dr. Lichtman’s July 16 statement? Its opening
pages report on his further work on precinct-level data from Broward and Escambia
counties. As we have already observed above, Lichtman’s failure to examine any so-
ciaoleconomic or demographic variables other than race renders this exercise of little
value.

Furthermore, Lichtman’s discussion focuses on extreme cases—precincts that
were either 90 percent or more African American or 90 percent or more “non-black,”
to use Lichtman’s awkward and offensive term. As pointed out in our original dis-
sent, this method exaggerates differences between groups. Florida blacks who live
in nearly all-black neighborhoods cannot be assumed to be representative of the
state’s black population as a whole. They very likely are poorer and less educated,
on the average. And whites or other “non-blacks” who lived in neighborhoods with
very few or no African American residents may not be representative of the state’s
white population either. No careful scholar would extrapolate a statewide pattern
from inspection of such extreme cases.
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Perhaps most important, even his extreme case analysis—which clearly exagger-
ates differences—does not support his estimate that black voters were nine times
as likely as non-blacks to cast invalid ballots. The extreme case analysis he has
done in five counties, in fact, show that the average disparity was not nine fo one
but three to one (3.1:1 to be precise). We offered this criticism in our dissent, and
Dr. Lichtman has provided no answer to it. The precinct-level data from the two
additional counties does not alter the results at all.

In addition, Dr. Lichtman provides three regression tables that he claims support
his contention that race alone is what determined the pattern of ballot spoilage in
the 2000 election in Florida. Dr. Lott has examined these very carefully, and finds
many flaws in them. The findings are very sensitive to the precise specifications
used, and Dr. Lott argues that those specifications are arbitrary and lack adequate
explanation and justification. Even when Dr. Lott reran the numbers using Dr.
Lichtman’s specifications, his results come out significantly different than those re-
ported by Dr. Lichtman. Dr. Lott’s own regressions are technically superior, we be-
lieve, and they yield entirely different conclusions.

Other experts will have to assess the technical aspects of this controversy. Instead
of plunging into it more deeply, we will now shift ground and explore two vital
issues that should be fully comprehensible to the lay reader. These involve the role
of education and literacy levels in explaining rates of voter error, and the effect of
the partisan affiliations of election officials

III. THE QUESTION OF EDUCATION AND LITERACY LEVELS

Qur original report argued that the voters who mistakenly spoiled their ballots
in the November election were largely eo%Ie who had trouble reading and following
the simple instructions provided with Sle allots. African Americans would fall into
this category in disproportionate numbers, because the average literacy level of the
black population is much lower than that of whites. The 1992 National Adult Lit-
eracy gtudy found that 38 percent of African Americans ranked at the lowest level
in “prose literacy,” Level 1. Persons at level one were defined as lacking the reading
skill to be able to “make low-level inferences based on what they read and to com-
pare or contrast information that can easily be found in [a] text.”? Since blacks were
nearly three times. as likely as whites to be at the lowest literacy level, it would
not be surprising to find that greatly disproportionate numbers of them were unable
to meet the challenge of figuring out how to register a choice for a particular can-
didate. It hardly seems coincidental-that the racial disparity in the Florida ballot
spoilage rateand in levels of illiteracy nationally are so similar.

Dr. Lichtman maintains that his regressions disprove that hypothesis. He claims
to have measured the effect of literacy by using two county-level measures—the pro-
portion of county residents who were classified at the lowest literacy level and the
proportion who had less than nine years of schooling. However, the most sophisti-
cated regressions in the world will not yield meaningful results if the underlyin,
data they employ are inadequate measures of the phenomenon they are supposeg
to represent. In this case, the data are grossly deficient for a number of reasons.
We pointed out some of their deficiencies in our dissent, and it is disappointing that
Dr. Lichtman ignores the issue altogether, blithely proceeding to crank out numbers
that obscure rather than illuminate reality.

It is astonishing that Dr. Lichtman would use county-level estimates of the pro-
portion of residents reading at Literacy Level 1 without telling his readers that the
1992 survey from which the data were drawn did not include enough cases from
Florida to permit direct estimates of literacy levels. What he relied upon was a se-
ries of “synthetic estimates” that amount to guesses about what the level would be
in light of each county’s demographic characteristics.

Even worse, the way Dr. Lichtman that uses these county-level estimates ignores
the crucial fact emphasized above—that African Americans are far more likely than
whites to be at the lowest literacy level. If we had good data that would be permit
county-level estimates of literacy broken down by race, we are confident that a “per-
cent black at Literacy Level 1” would prove highly significant in a regression equa-
tion.

A similar objection applies to Dr. Lichtman’s other related variable, the proportion
of county residents with less than nine years of schooling. These figures are not bro-
ken down by race, so they are useless for testing the proposition that racial dif-
ferences in literacy levels are the major cause of the disparities in ballot spoilage.

1 National Center for Education Statistics, Adult Literacy in America: A First Look at the Re-
sults of the National Adult Literacy Survey, National Center for Education Statistics (Wash-
ington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1993), 18, 113.
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Furthermore, this is a poor measure because less than a tenth of Florida’s popu-
lation (9.6 percent) had this little education at the time of the 1990 Census, the data
Lichtman uses, and the figure would have been even lower in 2000. Very few people
under the age of 50 have so little education these days.

Dr. Lichtmar’s introduction of this variable is very puzzling. His original report
and the Commission report both claim that he did a regression that included both
literacy and percent who were not high school graduates as variables. We have re-
peatedly rec%msted to see the actual regression, to no avail. We still do not have
it, because Dr. Lichtman has changed the schooling variable from “percentage of
high school graduate” to “percent under 9th grade” education. Why the switch? Do
these two measures yield different results? Surely the matter requires some expla-
nation.

In denying that literacy and educational levels have anything to do with the pat-
tern of non-voting he is attempting to explain, Dr. Lichtman would have us believe

that prosperous and well-educated African Americans living in the suburbs or rel-
atively integrated neijhborhoods were just as likely to cast spoiled ballots as those
living in inner mtﬂ‘ ums and voting in precincts that were 90 percent or more
black. How could this possibly happen? We can only imagine two scenarios in which
this might be true:

a. It could be true if local election officials had somehow figured out which bal-
lots were cast by black voters and how to alter them behind the scene so as
to render them invalid, This seems frankly impossible, and the Commission
never found a shred of evidence even hinting at such fraudulent manipula-
tion of ballots in its long investigation in Florida. This scenario is even hard-
er to take seriously when we recall that the vast majori?' of spoiled ballots
were cast in jurisdictions in which Democrats controlled the electoral ma-
chinery (a point Dr. Licthman denies unconvincingly as we shall see shortly).
These officials lacked both the means and the motive to carry out such a
scheme. The idea is simply ludicrous.

b. That leaves voter error. Dr. Lichtman apparently believes—or at least would
like us to believe—that well-educated ican Americans do no better than
functional illiterates when confronted with the challenge of reading ballot in-
structions and following simple directions like “VOTE FOR ONE AND ONLY
ONE.” This proposition is also ludicrous.

IV. THE PARTISAN AFFILIATIONS OF LOCAL ELECTION OFFICIALS

We have criticized the Commission report for its partisanship. Its errors, distor-
tions, and dubious interpretations all have same slant. The report, quite simply, was
clearly designed to support the “stolen election” theory. George W. Bush only won
Florida, and hence the presidency, it holds, because “countless numbers” of black
residents of Florida were somehow “disenfranchised.” It was all the fault of Gov-
ernor Jeb Bush and Secretary of State Katherine Harris, who supposedly orches-
trated the effort. The Commission report concluded that its investigation had not
uncovered “conclusive evidence” that state officials were involved in a conspiracy to
keep minorities from voting. This formulation makes the Commission’s bias unmis-
takable. In fact, the Commission not only found no “conclusive evidence”; it found
no evidence whatever to supgort this lurid charge.

In our dissent, we went beyond this obvious point and reported that Dr. Lott’s
statistical analysis had yielded very important findings that were impossible to
square with the “stolen election” theory. We noted that in 24 of the 25 Florida coun-
ties with the highest rates of ballot spoilage, the electoral machinery was in the
hands of Democratic local officials, and in the 25th the supervisor of elections was
an Independent. The choice of voting technology and of counting procedures, that
is, had nothing to do with Governor Bush and Secretary of State Harris. It was
made by people with the same partisan affiliations as more than nine out of ten
African Americans who were allegedly disenfranchised. The same holds when you
look at all the state’s 67 counties, as Dr. Lott did. Having a Democrat in charge
of the election sharply increased the ballot spoilage rate; having a Republican in
charge lowered it dramatically.

This is such a damning blow to the stolen election theory suﬁ)orted by the Com-
mission report that Dr. Lichtman could not ignore it. One of his new regressions,
reported in his Table 2, does include the political party of the supervisor of elections
as a variable. But taking the party of the supervisor into account, he assures us,
“has no discernible influence on ballot rejection rates.”

Why do Dr. Lott’s regressions show a very powerful influence for this variable and
Dr. Lichtman none at all? The answer is Dr. Lichtman engages in a nice bit of sta-
tistical legerdemain here. He does it by slyly introducing, along with the party of
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the supervisor of elections, another new variable—the proportion of Democratic vot-
ers in the county. Adding this into the equation removes the effect of party of super-
visor that Lott found. Why? Because the percent Democratic among voters is, of
course, very strongly correlated with the likelihood that the supervisor was Demo-
cratic. Dr. Lichtman is thus saying, in effect, that “the ballot spoilage rate was
much higher in counties in which Democrats controlled the electoral machinery, but
they controlled the elections only because there were so many Democratic voters in
those counties.”

True, but utterly irrelevant. This does nothing to undermine Dr. Lott’s orginal
analysis. Dr. Lott pointed out a devastating weakness in the argument that the
black vote was diluted, in some unknown fashion, by the actions of Republican state
officials. It happens that the ballot spoilage rate in general, and the estimated spoil-
age rate for black voters, was highest in places where the people who ran the elec-
tions—the only ones in a position to do anything to discourage voters or deface bal-
lots—were from the same party as the overwhelming majority of the state’s African
American voters. The fact that those same counties tended to be heavily Democratic
does nothing to alter that undeniable fact.

V. CONCLUSION

Our harsh assessment of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights’ report on the Flor-
ida elections in 2000 remains unchanged. In its earlier history, under very different
leadership, the Commission did distinguished work that was applauded by people
of widely different political persuasions. The imprimatur of the Commission carried
weight, and deservedly so.

The Florida report, alas, lacks credibility, and further tarnishes the Commission’s
once-splendid reputation. Beneath the patina of scholarship provided by Dr.
Lichtman, it nothing more than a tendentious brief written to support preconceived
partisan conclusions. It consistently distorts data and ignores evidence that does not
fit its argument.

Furthermore, the Commission has failed miserably in its responsibility to give a
respectful hearing to the voices of Commissioners who disagree with its present
leadership. Repeated requests for information, most notably Dr. Lichtman’s ma-
chine-readable data and the regressions he performed using it, have been
stonewalled. We have been told that Dr. Lichtman had no data in his possession,
suggesting either that he made up his statistical estimates out of whole cloth or that
he unaccountably destroyed all his statistical files once he had done his calculations.
Testifying before the Senate Rules Committee on June 27, 2001, Commission Chair
Mary Frances Berry suggested that Dr. Lichtman had obtained all of his data from
the Web, and that it had somehow flown back up to the Web once he had produced
his tables, an absurdity no one familiar with quantitative social science could pos-
sibly believe. A few weeks later, when the material was still not forthcoming, we
heard another excuse from Chair Berry. Dr. Lichtman did have what we sought, but
it was scattered on four or five different computers and would be too much trouble
to assemble for us. These were simply pathetic efforts to conceal the truth: that the
commission sought to shelter Dr. Lichtman’s shoddy and slanted analysis from the
severe criticism it so richly deserved.
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Strest, N\W.
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS .-

April 2, 2002

Memorandum for Les Jin, Staff Director

e
From: Commissioner Abigall Themstrom ‘@Y"‘\"‘ 3

Re:  Your response to my memorandum dated March 20

[ received your memorandum dated Aprit 1 which was written in response to my memorandum
dated March 20.

Your memorandum alludes to my being "confused about the nature and purpose of briefings.” {
am not, | believe, confused about the nature of briefings. Further, | agree with you that a
“briefing is meant to inform members of the Commission on the current debate on this topic.”
My asking for adequate notice only reflects my desire to understand issues fully. We are now
eleven days away from the briefing and | have yet to receive any preparatory materials nor the
name of the expert or speaker conducting the briefing. And, as I said in my memorandum to
you, IDEA is an enormously complicated issue. .

It is obviously true that “there is no expectation [on your part] that Commissioners have
prepared beyond the work the Commission staff has completed on a briefing memo that will be
given to you.” But 1 find this extraordinarily low expectation a betrayal to the noble beginnings
of this Commission and condescending to the Commissioners who are willing to prepare
adequately, contribute, learn and listen to all sides.

Further, if the agency is so understaffed, why not use the expartise of all the Commissioners?
Please do call, write or e-mail and ask me for names and suggestions for upcoming briefings.
1t would take a five-minute phone call from one of your three special assistants to my special
assistant to do this. Or simply e-mail me directly, | am always happy to reply right away. it
seems apparent that some commissioners are left out of the planning process because the
leadership of the Commission has no interest in a variety of opinions, not because the
Commission is understaffed or underfunded.

For instance, on March 8, Commissioners Edley, Braceras and ! offered to help in various
different ways to plan an educational accessibility hearing, briefing or forum. Our offer was
rejected. However, Commissioner Edley suggested that "the report be prepared In a process
that...enables the commissioners to react to a draft.” He further suggested that the staff
“circulate in advance a list of some of the experts with whom the staff is going to have a
conversation in preparing it so that commissioners have an opportunity to make other
suggestions. The Chairperson said this system was already in existence. If so, the system has
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never been ptt into use in the time I have served at the Commission. Would you please
indicate the best manner to contact the staff. | have many times made suggestions and no one
on staff has availed themselves with the opportunity to talk to me whether on the phone orin
person about any substantive matter.

You state that “the briefing is merely an update for the Commission and a possible basis for
deciding what else we might do on this subject.” How can we decide what to do on this
complicated subject with three-week notice and perhaps seven days to read a briefing memo |
have yet to receive? That is an example of bad management and planning that no amount of
appropriation increase would remedy. If there is indeed a tight budget, why not plan ahead
rather than try to catch up?

Your answer to my memorandum is also incomplete. Please address the following five issues
which were included in my last memorandum:

1. Please inform the Commissioners why, in spite of several on the record statements
about having thirty-day notice before any briefing, the Commission has decided for the
second time this year to ignore this. Also, the Chairperson said the bioterrorist expert
was a “speaker” rather than a briefer. Yet, the agenda stated that he was conducing a
“briefing.” Please indicate the difference between the two.

2. Please inform the Commission about the status of the briefing on welfare reform
which was originally scheduled for March 8.

3. Please indicate what other briefings you project holding this year.

4. The Chairperson has stated repeatedly that any Commissioner can request a
briefing. 1 would like to request a balanced briefing on educational accessibility. | would
like to contribute names to this briefing and have it composed of more than one
advocate proposing one side. Which members of the staff should | contact regarding
this matter?

5. If the Commission is thinking of hiring an expert or consultant to help it prepare any
aspect of the report on education, | want a full discussion of the matter at a regular
Commission meeting. Has the Commission hired a consultant, expert or other outside
source to assist with the education report? And, if so, at what cost. There are aiready
educational experts at the Commission itself.

Finally, on an administrative note, | have yet to have a dedicated fax line installed in my house.
1 am more than happy to do without a fax machine, but the Commission insists on not using e-
mails. And, the Chairperson herself suggested during the January meeting that | request a
dedicated fax line. | sent you a memorandum on this matter on January 14. 1 have since
received a fax machine but have yet to get an answer on why it is taking so long to set up the
line. The only response my assistant received was that Administrative Services were “working
on it.” Could you please ask the staff to at least explain to me what is taking so long?

Thank you.
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, NW.
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

March 20, 2002

Memorandum for Les Jin
From: Commissioner Abiggil Thernstrom \04”"6“] HacnoTotrn

Re: Briefing on IDEA

1 received your memorandum dated March 19 indicating that there would be a briefing on IDEA
on April 12. This is less than three weeks advance notice and brings up a number of issues having
to do with management and balance.

Clearly, this is not the manner in which the Commission should be addressing this complicated and
important topic.

First, once again, the Commission has decided to hold a briefing without adequate notice. On at
least two other occasions, when Commissioners have protested changes in the agenda or last
mimute briefings, the chairman has stated unequivocally that all commissioners will have at least
one full period between Commission meetings to prepare.’

Furthermore, before the last Commission meeting we were told that there would be a briefing on
welfare reform, but a week before the meeting we received a memorandum informing us of 2
briefing on bioterrorism instead. Both the agenda and the press release characterized this asa
briefing, which requires 30 days notice. However, the chairperson said it was “a speaker.” I
would like to know the difference between the two.

! On Friday, November 15, 1996, Chairperson Berry stated: “Well, you will know at least at the meeting
before the meeting, if there’s some emergency thing added.” Commissioner George asked: “So nothing
will be added unless it’s added at a meeting before that meeting at which the briefing will be held.” And the
Chairperson replied: “Yes, Yes. And if it’s an emergency and we have to for some other way do it that
way, somebody will cali you and tell you. Okay? The staff director. How’s that?™

On June 18, 1999, Chairperson Berry stated: *“There may be emergencies from time to time, or items that
happened and that Commissioners would be notified when they occurred... .we will iry to make sure that in
the future... .the staff director will be instructed to make sure that people know a month in advance if there
is a briefing scheduled for already for something.” She reiterated: “So the general rule then, as ¥
understand it, will be that Commissioners will be notified a month in advance.”
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As to IDEA, it is an intellectual outrage to cover such 2 serious topic in a one-day briefing. A
proper look at IDEA, an immensely complicated statute, requires months of work, and all
Commissioners should have the opportunity to prepare fully for such an inquiry. Moreover, the
panel assembled to address the issue should have a wide spectrum of views. Last month the
Commission voted to do away with incredibly important and potentially beneficial hearings on
education because the staff had not time to prepare for hearings. Yet, the staff found time to
invite a speaker (or speakers) on IDEA.

These once-over-lightly briefings on issues that professionals in the field can barely get their arms
around further undermine the credibility of the Commission.

Please inform the Commission about the status of the briefing on welfare reform. Also, please
indicate what other briefings you project holding this year. I would like to request a balanced
briefing on educational accessibility. And if the Commission is thinking of hiring an expert or
consultant to help it prepare any aspect of the report on education, I want a full discussion of the
matter at a regular Commission meeting. We should not be embarrassed by the appearance of
another consultant of whom we had no notice.

Finally, in spite repeated memoranda and verbal and on the record requests, it still takes too long
to get transcripts. I have yet to receive the February 8 transcript on Environmental Justice or the
March 8 Commission meeting transcript. Surely, it does not take twelve days to verify a three-
hour meeting transcript.

Thank you.
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, N.W.

COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

March<l, 2002

Memorandum to Les Jin
From: Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom .C?Jn/jvu-? m"”

Re:  Agenda for Commission meeting March 8

I was stunned to receive the agenda today—exactly a week before our next meeting--and
discover that you decided to unilaterally change the topic of the briefing from “welfare
reform” to “bioterrorism and access to heaithcare.”

Since 1995, it has been a well-established practice at the Commission that
Commissioners should have at least one month before a briefing in order to prepare and
make contributions. The only exception to this 30-day notice, as X understand it, is an
emergency. Although bioterrorism is an interesting topic, it hardly qualifies as an
emergency since this is something this nation has faced for the last six months.

Please inform me:

1. When precisely was the speaker invited?

2. ‘Which staffer became ill and why didn’t you call the Commissioners or send
us an e-mail or a quick fax notifying us of the change?

3. In January, it was determined that this month we would have a hearing on
education. What is the status of that hearing?

4. ‘Why wasn’t I contacted after I suggested small changes to the Senator
Daschle’s letter. At a minimum I should have been called and told there were
no plans to make changes. Further, if the Commissioners did not unanimously
approve the letter as written, the phrase “for the Commissioners” at the end of
the Ietter should have been deleted.

Some of these questions I have addressed in previous memoranda. I can’t help but think
that every artempt I make at communication with your office is met with either hostility
or inefficiency or both.
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, N.W.
COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTB

February 25, 2002

Memorandum for:  Les Jin, Staff Director

From: Commissioner Abigall Thernstrom .&&\ :—}__‘\

Re: Transcript for Febnuary 8 mesting, letter to Senator Daschie and press
clippings.

Two weeks have passed since the last Commission meeting and | have yet to receive any'
version of the transcript. Please e-mail the February 8 transcript to themnsir@fas.harvard.edu.

On February 18, | sent you suggsstions and a vote on the latter to Senator Daschie, however, |
have never been notified about the final resolution nor sent a copy of the final version of that
letter.

In two weeks we will be having a briefing on welfare reform. Commissioner Bracsras and | sent
you a list of experts to be invited. Pracisely which experts were invited to attend?

Finally, | appreciate all the hard work that goes into clipping and photacopying all the arlicles
related to civil rights issues. From now on, | would like to receive, via e-mail, a list with the tilles
of the articles and a link to that article. This could reduce dramatically the amourtt of paper
used every week and the cost to mail an average of two reams of paper, every week, to eight
commissioners. Once again, 1 remind you that most organizations are now using e-mail to save
staff time, mafl costs and paper usage.

Thank you very much.


mailto:lhemstr@fas.harvard.edu
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UNITED STATES €24 Ninth Street, N.W.
COMMISSION OR Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

February 19, 2002

Memorandum for Les Jin N R
B B b B
From: Commissioners Abigail Thernsttom and Jennifer C. Bra (o e

Re:  February 2002 letter addressed to Senator Tom Daschle on election reform

First, thank you for running this letter past us before sending it out.
‘We request some small changes which would enable us to sign on to this letter.
Paragraph 2, last sentence, change to:

Congress should act to address this problem in order to ensure that the right to vote and
subsequently have that vote counted is secured for all citizens throughout the nation.

(That is, we are eliminating the phrase: “Regardless of why this disparity exists;” we are
changing “must” to “should;” and deleting “ultimately eliminate.”)

2. Paragraph 3, last sentence change to:”

We hope Congress can formulate a strategy that includes greater responsiveness to the
voting rights of all Americans.

(That is, we are eliminating:“We hope that these two reports have assisted the
Congress.”)

Thank you very much.
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UNSTED STATES 624 Ninth Streel, N.W.
COMMISSION ON Wastington. D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

February 14, 2002
TO. LeslJin
Staff Director

FR: Commissioner Jennifer Braceras
Commissioner Abigail Themstrom

RE: SUGGESTED EXPERTS ON WELFARE REFORM and WELFARE-TO-WORK

We would like to recommend the following experts for the March 8, 2002 briefing on
Welfare Reform:

COMMUNITY-BASED WELFARE EXPERTS

Clarence Carter Eloise Anderson
Director, Office of Community Services Director, Program for the American Family
Dept. of Health and Human Services Claremont Institute
* Former Scry. of Community Services for 1127 11th Street, Suite 206
Commonweadth of Virgmiu Sacramento, CA 95814

Phone: 916-446-7924
Robert L. Woodson Sr. Fax: 916-446-7930
President. National Center for * Advised former Governor Pete Wilson on
Neighborhood Enterprise welfare issues
1424 16th Street. N.W.. Suite 300
Washington, DC 20036 ' Star Parker
Phone: 202-518-6500 President, Coalition for Urban Renewal
Fax: 202-588-0314 6033 West Century Boulevard, Suite 400
E-mail: infoi@ncne.com Los Angeles, CA 90045

Phone; 945-361-1647
Fax: 949-361-6567


https://infor�-ncne.com
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POLICY EXPERTS

Douglas Besharov

Professor, University of Maryland
Resident Scholar, American Enterprise
Institute

1150 17th Street, N.W.

Washington, DC 20036

Phone: 202-862-5504

Fax: 202-862-7177

Edward Potter

President, Empioyment Policy Foundation
1015 15th Street, N.W., Suite 1200
Washington, DC 20005

Phone: 202-789-8618

Fax: 202-789-8684

E-mail: epotter@epf.org

® EPF evaluates employment trends, non-
traditional work, welfare-to-work programs

ACADEMIC

Bradley Schiller Ph.D.

Professor, School of Public Affairs
American University

4400 Massachusetts Avenue, N.'W.
Washington, DC 20016

Phone: 202-364-1138

Fax: 202-364-8501

78-674 D-8

Robert Rector

Senior Research Fellow

The Heritage Foundation

214 Massachusetts Avenue, N.E.
Washington, DC 20002

Phone: 202-608-5213

Fax: 202-544-5421

E-mail: info@heritage.org

Michael Tanner

Director of Health and Welfare Studies
Cato Institute

1000 Massachusetts Avenue, N.W.
Washington, DC 20001

Phone: 202-842-0200

Fax: 202-842-3490

E-mail: mtanner@cato.org


mailto:mtanner@cato.org
mailto:info@heritage.org
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UruiEu SMED L IV W B stises
COMLMISSION ON Washingtan, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

January 29. 2002

Memarandum for~  Les Jin, Staff Director
_ . ~é§vo_\._ )
From: Commussioner Abigail Themstrom
A
Re: Access to documents and timefiness in delivery

During the last Commussion meeting 1 brought up the subject of timeliness in handiing
Commission transcrpts and other documents. Eighteen days have passed since the last
Commission meating and | have yet to receive a copy of the transcript. 1 know you obtain
copies of the transcnpts a day or two after the meeting. Even though I have been told the
reporter took longer than expected this time, you could have circulated the mesting portion of
the transcript and then the longer afterncon hearing portion. | can only conelude that my
repeated requests are ignored purpasefully. Not only are the transcripts necessary to prepare
for the following meeting, the hearing racord closes on February 11. | would like to have
adequate time to prepare questions for the hearing participants.

This is not the only problem I have had this month accessing documerntation in a timely manner.
I have repeatediy requested to receive copies of press relaases before they are issued. | just
found out about a press release the Commission issued for Martin Luther King day over seven
days ago. | never received a copy of the press release nor was | ever informed my name wouid

be included.

A week ago. Chairperson Berry sent a letter, on behalf of the Commission, to Governor John
Ellis Bush. The letter 1s dated January 14. Your office has yet to send a copy of the letter to

the Commussioners.

Finally, on January 28 someone called the main number in your offica to ask for my assistant's
telephone number. This person was treated rudely and was given the wrong extension. She
had to call again to find out the right extension. This is nat the first time this has happenad. On
September 14. another person called your office and asked for my assistant's extension. She
was told your office did not have it. Oniy after explaining why she was calling was she given my
assistant’s telephone number., My assistant addressed this informally with Kim Alton and was
assured that this was an anomaly and it wou'd not happen again. 1 find it disrespectful that any
caller—whoever it is—would be treated with disdain and be given the wrong extension,
seemingly deliberately. ! doubt your staff treats calls directed to any of the other assistants in

this fashion.

—

——
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UNITED STATES €24 Nirth Stroel, N.W.

@ COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS -
January 17, 2002
MEMORANDUM FOR LES JIN
Staff Director
DEBRA A. CARR

FROM

RE:

To avol
Florida

Deputy General Counsel

: Cornmissioner Abigail Themnstrom =
Commissioner Jennifer C. Braceras [} ity (7
Commissioner Peter Kirsanow s fta (/¥esnn v /i

Environmental Justice draft report timeline

id the series of misunderstandings that occurred during the hearings and drafting of the
report, we hereby:request that you submit to us in a timely manner your written answers

to the following nine questions.

1.

When will we get a transcript of the January 11 Commission meeting? As per Chairman

‘Bemy's directive at the last Commission meeting, please provide us the machine-

© @N ombswpN

readable version of this and the other transcripts we have requested.

How much time do we have to submit questions to the speakers?

Who has been asked to testify at the next hearing?

Who issued those subpoenas and under whose authority?

What is the anticipated schedule for a full draft report?

What is your precise projected timeline for-this process? We expect to receive the draft
report at least a month before we vote on it.

When precisely does the record close for eachof the hearings held?

Does the Commission intend to issue a preliminary report before the record is closed as
it did for the Florida report?

How does this change the projected schedule for this year? Specifically, when will the
educational hearing take place and who has been invited to participate?

Thank you.

AR
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UNITED STATES . 624 Ninth Sireet, N.W.

COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS
i

January 14, 2002 N

Memorandum for Les Jin, Staff Director (\.
From: Commissioner Abigail Themnstrom

Re: Dedicated fax line and plain paper fax

At Chairperson Beiry's suggestion during the January 11 Commission meeting, | am writing to
request the installation of a dedicated fax line and the purchase of a plain paper facsimile
machine.

Please advise me of any further steps | should take arrange for the line and facsimile.

i still need to receive the machine-readable discs for Commission meeting transcripts for July,
September. October, November and December 2001. Are those discs misplaced or lost? In
your last memorandum you note that Kim Alton responded to this request. However, the only
massage my assistant got from Kim Alton is that Audray had given the dises to her “sometime
before Thanksgiving® and that she would give them to my assistant. She has not received

them as of today.

Thank you.
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Sireat, N.W.
COMMISSION ON washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

January 4, 2002

Hon. Mary Frances Berry
Chairman

U.S. Commission on Civil Rights

624 9th Streer, N.W.

Washington, D.C. 20425

Dear Chairman Berry:

I write on behalf of myself and Commissioners Braceras and Kirsanow, both of whom
have authorized me to send this joint letter. In light of the pending litigation in the U.S. District
Court for the District of Columbia concerning Victoria Wilson’s refusal to acknowledge that her
statutory term of membership on the Commission has ended, we hereby request that you
postpone the meeting of the Commission currently scheduled for January 11, 2002 at 8:30 am.

As you may know, all parties to the litigation and the presiding judge have agreed to an
expedited briefing schedule. Final briefs are due to be filed on January 14, 2002, Holding a
meeting on January 11, just days before a court will be asked to reach 2 final decision on this
matter, would clearly not be in the best interest of the Commission or the public we are charged
with serving.
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Hon. Mary Frances Berry
January 4, 2002
Page 2

In light of the consensus among independent observers, expressed most recently by the
career staff of the non-partisan Congressional Research Service, that Ms. Wilson’s term has
ended, convening a meeting with Ms, Wilson participating would serve only to sow discord. We
should instead be working to forge a bipartisan alliance. We therefore urge you to postpone the
January 11 meeting.

Sincerely,
Abigail Thernstrom

cc:  Jennifer Braceras, Esg.
Peter Kirsanow, Esq.
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20478

FFICE OF BTAFF DIRECTOR

January 4, 2002

MEMORANDUM FOR COMMISSIONER ABIGAIL THERNSTROM

K
FROM: LES JlN.-lrg
Staff Director
SUBJECT: Response to December 19, 2001 Memorandum

| regret that your busy schedule will make it difficult for you or your special assistant to
meet with me and/or the appropriate Commission staff members to discuss the status of
the upcoming environmenial justice and education hearings. Despite. this being the
holiday season, appropriate staff and | have been available to meet during the entire
period since | wrote you on December 17. in the event that your schedule may change,
my office is available to set-up a conference call or in-person mesting to discuss your
views and receive your input.

As the Staff Director, ! work to achieve the goals outlined and approved by the
Commission. My responsibility is to implement the decisions and prioriies of the
Commission as a body. My role is to serve the Commissioners as a group, as opposed
to working for individual Commissioners. This was discussed at length at our April 2001
meeting. Nevertheless, | ailso try to accommodate individual Commissioner requests,
and disagree with the assertions contained in your December 19 memorandum
regarding my responsiveness o your requests.

In fact, many instances where you claim 1 have failed to respond appear to be situations
where the responses were in the form of conversations between Kim Atton, one. of our
special assistants, and your assistant, Kristina Arriaga. That our responses are often
verbal, either directly to the Commissioner or indirectly through his/her special assistant,
is not unusual. | can assure you that you and the other Commissioners are treated
similarly in this regard. This approach is consistent with past Commission practices and
was discussed at our April 2001 meeting also.

1 regret that you disapprove of how | have managed the Comrnission. | hope you will
change your mind once you have a chance to review this letter. Regardless, however,
as noted during prior discussions at Commission mestings, my job is not to respond to
the preferences of individual Commissioners, but rather to ensure that | am responding
appropriately to the Commissioners as an entity. Unfortunately, this does leave open
the possibility that, at any given time, one or more Commissioners would disapprove of
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how | handle my duties. Certainly, if the Commissioners as an entity determine that |
have incorrectly judged its guidance and need to make changes, | assure you that | will
make those changes immediately. Thus, if you remain dissatisfied with my general
performance or with any specific matters, ! can only suggest that you take the matters
up with the Chairperson or the Commissioners, in conformity with Commission policy.

In the meantime, my suggestion that we schedule a meeting to discuss the upcoming
hearings remains open and | do hope that your schedule will permit such a meeting to
take place in the near future. Regardless, | assure you that the dedicated Commission
staff will continue to work over the upcoming weeks and months to ensure that these
projects are ready for presentation at the appointed time.

- cc: Mary Frances Bernry, Chairperson

Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Jennifer C. Braceras, Commissioner
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner

Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Sgost. N.W.
W, L BXC. 204

3 COMMISSION ON ashingtan, G.C. 20428
CIVIL RIGHTS

January 3, 2002

BY FAX AND REGULAR MAIL

The Honorabie [ v Bin

Staff Dircetor

U.S. Cammussion on Civii Rights
624 9th Strect, N W
Washington. D.C Z0423

Re  \Mutreorio [nicrvene in Kirsanow v. Wilson. CN, 1:01-CV-02541-GK,
28 Distruez Courr jar the District of Columbia

Dear Mr. Jir:

[ write on behait of myself and Commissioners Peler Kirsanow and Abigail Thernstrom
in response to vour memorandum of December 21, 2001 {a copy of which I artach) and the °
subscquent [iing o 1 mation to intervene on behalf of the Commission in the above-refercnced
lawsnit against Vicore Wilson. '

i

Specifically. vou claim in your memorandum that the Commission voted at its December
7. 2001 meeting to “rearfirm[] its position” tha “all Commissioners serve six-year terms” anid
that “Victoriz Wilson’s 1erm did not expire on November 29, 2001.” You further indicate that
someone {unnamed) has retained the New York law firm of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton &
Garrison to “vindicate” the “Commission’s position™ on this matter. Paul, Weiss has now filed a
‘motion on behalt’ ol the Commission to intervene in the Iawsuit between Ms. Wilson and
Commissioner Kinsmow currently pending in the U.S. District Court for the District of !
Columbia. In 1aking these actions, vou have acted far outside the scope of your suthority as saff
director, and we strenuously object.

To begn with. we believe you have mischaracterized the record. The Commission ditt
not votc prior to December 7. 2001 on the length of Commissioners’ terms or on Ms. Wilsen’s
tenure at the Commission (nor is the Commission empowered to muke sucha deu:rmina!ion!;,
Your suggestion. thercfore, that the Commission had ever taken a “position” thut could have|
been “reaffirmed™ is incorrect. In uth. the Commission has never voted on the question of |
when Ms. Wilson's term expired and. indeed. it is not authurized to do s0. Moreover, the |
Comumission was not properly constituted pursuent to 42 U.S.C. § 1975 ef seq. when it i
purportedly met on December 7. 2001. Accordingly, any vote relating to this matter in which
Ms. Wilson's view was registered is non-binding and witra vires.

]
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UNITED STATES €24 Ninth Straet, N.W. i
COSMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425 .
CIVIL RIGHTS .
January 3, 2002
BY FAX AND REGULAR MAIL

The Honorabie Les Jin

Staff Director

U.S. Commission on Civii Rights
624 9th Street. N.W
Washington. D.C. 20425

Re* Marion to intervene in Kirsanow v. Wilson. C.N. 1:01-CV-02531-GK,
U.S. District Courr for the District of Columbia

Decar Mr. Jin:

1
1 write on behall’ of myself and Commissioners Peter Kirsanow and Abigail Th:mstrpm

in response 1o your memorandum of December 21, 2001 (a copy of which 1 attach) and the *
subscquent (iling of a motion to intervene on behall’ of the Commission in the ubuvc~rci‘=r:uc:d

lawsuit against Victoriz Wilson. '

]

Specifically. vou claim in your memorandum that the Commission voted at its Dec:ﬂlztb:r
7. 2001 meeting to “reaffirm[] its position” that “all Commissioners serve six-year tenms™ amd
that “Victoria Wiison’s term did not expire on November 29, 2001." You further indicate that
someone (unnamed) has retained the New York law firm of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton &
Garrison to “vindicate™ the “Commission’s pusmnn" an this matter. Paul, Weiss has now filied a
motion on behalt of the Commission to intervene in the lswsuit between Ms. Wilson and
Commissioner Kirsanow currently pending in the U.S. District Court for the District of |
Columbia. In aking these actions, you have acted far outside the scope of your authority as staff
direstor, and we strenuously object.

To begin with. we believe you have mischaracterized the reeord. The Commission ditt
not votc prior to December 7, 2001 on the length of Commissioners’ terms or on Ms. Wilson’s
tenure at the Commission (nor is the Commission empowered to muke such a determination
Your suggestion. therefore, that the Commission had ever taken a “position™ that could have
been “reaffirmed™ is incorrect. In truth. the Commission has never voted on the guestion of
when Ms. Wilson's term expised and. indeed, it is not authorized (o do 30, Mowover, the
Commission was not properly constituted pursuant to 42 U.S.C. § 1975 et seg. when it
purportedly met on December 7. 2001, Accordingly, any vote relating to this matter in which
Ms. Wilson's view was registered is non-binding and ultra vires. |
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uurrén STATES 624 Ninth Suest, N.W. i
COMMISSION ON Washingion. D.C. 20425 .

CIVIL RIGHTS !

'

January 3, 2002 :

BY FAX AND REGULAR MAIL t

The Honorabic I vx lin

Sttt Directer

U.S. Cammission on Civil Rights
624 9th Street, N b

Washington. D.C 20423

Re  Muorian tor Intervene in Kirsanow v. Wilson. C.N. £:01-CV-0254]1-GK,
{28 Dusriet Caurt jar the District af Columbiu

Dcar Mr. Jin: H

1 write on behalf of myself and Commissioners Peler Kirsanow and Abigail Thcms‘lr;m
in response 1o your memorandum of December 21, 2001 (n copy of which I attach) and the *
subscquent filing of a motion 1o intervene on behall of the Commission in the above-refemxccd
lawsnit against Victors Wilson.

Specifically. yvou claim in your memorandum that the Commission voted ot its December
7. 2001 meeting to “reatfirm(] its position” that “all Commissioners serve six-year terms™ anid
that *Victoriz Wilson's term' did not expire on November 29, 2001." You further indicate that
somenne (unnarmed) has retained the New York law ﬁrm of Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton &
Garrison to “viadicate™ the “Commission’s position™ on this matter. Paul, Weiss has now fileda
motion on behalf of the Commission to intervene in the lawsuit between Ms. Wilson and
Commissioner Kirsanow currently pending in the U.S. District Court for the District of
Columbia. In 1aking these actions, you have acted far outside the scope of your authority as staff
director, and we strenuously object.

To begin u.uh we believe yan have mischaracterized the record. The Commission dl
not vole prior to December 7. 2001 on the length of Commissioners’ terms or on Ms. Wilso
tenure at the Commission (nor is the Commission empowered to make such a dct:nmnanon‘;.
Your suggestion. thercfore, thart the Commission had ever taken a “position™ that could have!
been “reaffirmed™ is incorrect. In truth. the Commission has never voted or the question of l
when Ms, Wilson's term expired and. indeed. it is nut authorized to do 0. Moreover, the
Commission wus not properly constituted pursuant to 42 U.8.C, § 1975 et seg. when it
purporiedly met on December 7. 2001, Accordingly, any vate relating to this matter in whicl
Ms. Wilson's view was registered is non-binding and ultra vires.


https://REGf.'L-1.Jl

232

UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Strest, NW.

COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CiVIL RIGHTS

December 19, 2001

Memorandum to Les Jin, Staff Director

c —_
From: Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom -.Q_._\_ o m—

RE: Memorandum date December 17, 2001

I am writing in reference to your memorandum dated December 17 entitled “Upcoming
Briefings.” You invite me or my special assistant 1o meet with you or appropriate staff
members to discuss an environmental justice briefing that will take place roughly three
weeks from now--with the holidays in between and everyone extremely busy or away.

On April 17--eight months ago!-I sent you a memorandum suggesting two names for the
environmental justice briefing. T never received a response to that memorandum nor was
1 ever informed if the suggested participants were ever approached. Further, on August
29, T sent you another memorandum regarding the environmental justice briefing.! 1
never received an answer. Considering the fact that the briefing has been postponed
several times, there has been plenty of opportunity to invite the suggested speakers.

On September 23, I sent a memorandum regarding the educational hearing.? I have yet to
hear from anyone on staff who is actually working on this project. Nor have you
answered any of my specific questions regarding the hearings.

! Excerpt from August 19 memorandum for Les Jin from Commuissioner Themstrom: On July 19%
Commissioner Themstrom sent 2 memo requesting specific information abogt the Environmental Justice
bﬂ:ﬁngwhmhlnsbe:nrepmnﬂyr:sd;ednledmdﬁmﬂymwdfm%mber““ On July 27°
Commissioner Th ived a call from yoar office confirming the briefing would take
place and was told mamdmﬂswuefmheomng. Last week and this week she Jeft messages requesting
the additional information to no avail. Since April 17 we bave expressed in writing a particular interest in
this topic and have sent the biographical informatian of two experts. Have these experts been invited? Is
the Environmental Justice bricfing taking place?

In addition. is anyone else invited to speal, participals or pressat A report or paper at the forthcoming
Commission meeting on any topic? Has the Commission retained any consultants in association with any
upeoming project?

? Excerpt from September 23 memotandum for Les Jin from Commissioner Thernstrom: 1 would lce the
Commission to invite the following expert to participats in the upcoming edocation heating to take place in
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Your memorandum of December 17 is thus ridiculously late, as well as willfully
incomplete.

Moreover, this is not a first. For the last nine months I have sent memoranda to you
suggesting the names of participants for various hearings.

On October 5, I sent you a detailed list of experts on immigration for a projected briefing
on October 12. You never responded to my memorandum nor invited any of the

suggested experts.

In addition, you failed to respond to any of the other issues addressed in the
memorandum I sent you on December 4, 2001. For instance, I have repeatedly® requested
the Commission meeting transcripts either be available on-line on the USCCR website or
be sent to me in machine-readable form. However, I have yet to receive discs for July,
September, October and Novemnber. Iknow that transcribers and coust reporters
routinely have these transcripts ready a few days after the Commission meeting. Why
this is even an issue I shoild have to bring up repeatedly is baffling. Our last
Commission meeting took place December 7, I do not understand why it would take
weeks to get a copy of a transcript.

Nor do I understand why you would want to run an office that is literally the worst-run in
my long experience dealing with agencies and organizations across the political
spectrum.

Pilease respond to this memorandum in writing or have someone in your staff e-mail me
with answers to the specific questions I have asked. The Commission is in the business
of bringing & balanced view to the public, I do not understand why there is resistance to
include differing academic opinions on the important topics the Commission is about to
consider.

Suggesting that my special assistant meet with yours is futile since I cannot even get the
most basic information from your office.

My e-mail address is thernstr@fas. harvard.edu

December. Ms. Kati Haycock/ Director/ Education Trust/ 1725 K Street, NW/ Suite 200/ Washington,
D.C. 20006/ Tel. (202) 293-1217/ Ber assistant’s name is: Ivy Herndon

I understand your office is working on setting up this hearing. This is a topic of particular interest to me.
Please let me know iu which ways I can assist your office in preparing a balanced panel for this hearing.

ExcerptﬁvaugustS?mﬂnm-andum As Commissioner Themstrom has noted before, it would save
the Commission resources if these transcripts and commission meeting transcripts were posted on-line on
the website. Which office is handiing maintenance of the website, Has this or any other service associated
to the website provided by an outside entity? Commissioner Thernstrom would be happy to contact the
transcriber services directly and request that her transcripts be sent by e-mail.


mailto:themstr@fas.haryard.edu
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Thank you.

CC: The Honorable Steve Chabot
The Honorable Jerrold Nadler
The Honorable Dick Armey
Mary Frances Berry, Chairman

Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairman

Jennifer C. Braceras, Commissioner
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner
Peter Kirsanow, Commissioner
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UNITED STATES COMAISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS -
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20428

SFPICE OF STAFF DIRECTOR

December 17, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR COMMISSIONER ABIGAIL THERNSTROM

FROM: LES JIN /%
Staff Direclo
SUBJECT: Upcoming Hearings

In response to vour requests for information on the upcoming environmental justice and
education hearings, I invite vou and/or your special assistant to meet with me and/or the
appropriate Commission staff members to discuss the status of these two projects.

Please have your speciai assistant contact Kim Alton in my office with convenient meeting dates
and times and I will work to have this scheduled as soon as possible.

Thank you.

cc: Hon. Steve Chabot
Hon. Jerrold Nadler
Hon. Dick Armey
Mary Frances Berry. Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso. Vice Chairperson
Jemnifer C. Braceras. Commissioner
Christopher Edley. Jr.. Commissioner
Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner
Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson. Commissioner
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UMNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, N.W.
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS
December 4, 2001
Memorandum for Les Jin
From: Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom -S_\J-“"\\
Re: Various

1 Commisslon meeting franscripts

Since | arrived to the Commission in January, I have repeatedly asked that materials,
particularly meeting transcripts, be sent to me electronically. it seems to me that this is
a simple and reasonable request.

| am missing the machine-readabie version of the transcripts for July, September,
October and November. | have besn requesting these transcripts through my special
assistant since July and reiterated my request in writing an November 2.

1 would also like to request electronic versions of the transcripts for the years 1985
through present.

1 have repeatedly asked why these transcripts are not posted on the USCCR website for
easy access but your office has never answered.

2. Upcoming hearings

In your memorandum dated November 19, you indicate that the planning meeting will
take place in Dacamber. How does this rearrange the schedule for next ysar?

a Briefing on Environmental Justice
If there is going to be a hearing or a briefing in January, no doubt you started planning
this aiready. 1s the environmental briefing taking place in January? If so, who has been
invited?

b. Educational hearing and subpoenas
Have there been any subpoenas sent out to request witnesses or documentation for the
education hearing? If so, under whose authority wers these issued?

c. Request for list of witnesses invited
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Please send alt Commissioners a list of the witnesses invited for these hearings and the
list of documentation requested while planning the hearings rather than a few days
before the hearing when it would be impossible to make any suggestions.

For every single hearing or briefing that has taken place this year, your office has sither
denied me access to a witness list until a few days before the brisfing or hearing or
simply ignored any suggestion | have made with regard to speakers. | have a particular
interest in the education hearing and have offered in writing to participats in the planning
process.

No one on staff has availed himself of the opponumty to meet, speak, or e-mail me on
any planning aspect of the educationat hearing in splte of my explicit offer to assist and
my interest and knowiedge of this topic.

Press releases

I have never received an answer to my repeated requests to remove my name from any
press release sent out by the Commission without my previous approval. Pleass
address this issus in writing.

The Honorable Steve Chabot, Chairman, Subcommittee on the Constitution, Committee
on the Judiciary

The Honorable Dick Armey, House Majority Leader

Chairman Mary Frances Bemry

Vice Chairman Cruz Reynoso

Commissioner Christopher Edisy

Commissioner Elsie Meaks

Commissioner Russell Redenbaugh



UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, N.W.
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

November 2, 2001

TO: Les Jin, Staff Director
FROM: Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom O’h\‘o{«q .FWI Lo

Re: Various
I request your assistance on the following matters:

1. Letter to the subcommittee on the Constitution. On Friday, October 26, after 6:00
pm, I received a copy of a letter sent to the Subcommittee on the Constitution. I
would like to know why this letter was sent to the Subcommittee. Was it in
response to a request for information?

2. Verification of receipt. On an administrative note, as I travel often, 1 would like
these communications to be preceded by a phone call or an e-mail to verify
receipt. In addition, I would like my special assistant to receive copies of all the
documentation I receive by fax.

3. Commissioner Redenbaugh’s assistant, As you know, presently Commissioner
Redenbaugh does not have an assistant. Ms. Arriaga will be helping him until he
finds a new assistant and should receive all communications directed to him.

On Monday, October 29", Ms. Arriaga asked your staff why she had not received
the fax dated October 26® , which had been sent to Mr. Redenbaugh former
assistant. She was told she must put in writing that she was now functioning as
Mr. Redenbaugh’s assistant. 1 find it curious, however, that before she was asked
to notify you of her new duties, your office had already assumed she would help
him fill out forms (the foreign gifts form), and yet did not make any attempt to
communicate with her on the more substantive matter of the letter to the
subcommittees.

4. Commission meeting transcripts. I reiterate my request to receive all Commission
transcripts in electronic form. 1 am presently missing transcripts for September
and October. As I have also asked in the past, why are these transcripts not
posted on the website for easy access.
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5. Press Releases. I also repeat my request that all press releases be sent to me
before they are issued. I have seen older press releases that reflect consensus
building and previous notice. I often find out days later that the Commission has
issued a press release. I am sure that someone in the staff director's office has e-
mail. This seems to be a simple, inexpensive and effective way to communicate,

Even press releases that seem uncontroversial should be run past me before my
name is appended to them. Imay be in disagreement with them. For instance,
there was a release recently that made some reference—as if it were fact—-that the
American population in 2050 would be majority-minority. As a social scientist,
such statements offend me. The Census Bureau has no idea what the composition
of the population will be a half century from now. It cannot predict immigration
rates, fertility rates, or patterns of self-identification on the part of respondents to
census questionnaires. I do not want my name associated with intellectually
incorrect assertions.

6. As of 10:30 am this morning I have yet to receive the agenda for next Friday
meeting.

Thank you.
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, N.W.
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425

October 9, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR LES JIN
Staff Director

ik
FROM: RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGH 7% @2, ey pr

ABIGAIL THERNSTROM
Commissioners

SUBJECT: Poll Vote on “Education Acconntability Project”

In response 1o your memorandum dated Qctober 3, 2001, we hereby vote “no” on
the “Education Accountability Project,” as proposed.

We strongly support a Commission hearing on education issues, but this proposal
is firndamentally misguided.

First, the problems to which the proposal refers are not just “alleged” or based on
“general perception”; they are real and backed up by hard evidence. America’s
public schools are, indeed, "failing,” as demonstrated by “declining test scores”
and “studies that show American children lagging behind in knowledge
acquisition compared to their peers in other developed countries.” American
students, particularly those who are biack and Hispanic, are not being prepared for
the world of work or further education in the K-12 years. Black and Hispanic
students, on average, at the end of high school read at a junior high level. The
picture is not fimdamentally different in other subjects.

This is a national scandal, a national crime, a moral failing. But rather than
addressing these problems head-on, the proposat would have us attack the
messenger: standards-based systems and accountability testing.

Second, the proposal appears to reach what we regard as a profoundly mistaken
foregone conclusion--namety, that support for accountability testing is antithetical
to basic civil rights, In fact, as Secretary Rod Paige said in an address to the
NAACP: "The scores speak for themselves. These are OUR children who are
being left behind...If you think test scores are overrated, let me ask: Are good
jobs overrated? Let me ask another question: How many young people in your
communities are getting jobs in the high-tech sector?”
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UNITED STATES €24 Ninth Strest, NW.

COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

Qctober 10, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR LES JIN

Staff Director

FROM: COMMISSIONER ABIGAIL THERNSTROM w}f‘aﬂ""z [i:‘*"‘” :;;“7 po—

SUBJECT: REPORTS OF "ETHNIC INTIMIDATION"

On October 8, the Associated Press reported that from “Sapt. 11.to Oct. 4, the U.8. Commission
on Clvil Rights received 381 reports nationwide of ethnic intimidation aimed &t Arab-Americans.

In ab of September 2000, 106 such complaints were reported.”

Hnweve?. AP also reported in a [ocal wire: "Naticnaily, the U.8. Commission on Civil Rights
received 882 reports of ethnic intimidation of all types between from Sept. 11 to Oct. 1, Ofthem,
381 were aimed at Arab-Americans, compared with 108 complalnts during all of September
2000°

| would like to prepare for our next Commission mesting by looking at the complaint reports.
Coutd you have your office photocopy them and send them to me by Federal Express for eary
morning arrival. Also, piease indicate the methodology used to gather these reports and the
amount of phone calis that were referred to ather agencies.

If it Is not passible to send me thse repoits, plaase amange for my assistant {o ook at them on
Thursday, October 11 before close of business.

As always, | would appreciate a copy of any press release sent on this or any other matter before
1 have to read the report in the press.
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, N.W.
COMMISSION ON Washington. D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

September 23, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR LES JIN, Staff Director

FROM: Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom -@T&\—-

RE: Hearing on Education

1 would like the Commission to invite the following expert to participate in the upcoming
education hearing to take place in December.

Ms. Kati Haycock
Director

Education Trust

1725 K Street, NW
Suite 200

‘Washington, D.C. 20006

Tel. (202) 293-1217
Her assistant’s name is: Ivy Herndon
I understand your office is working on setting up this hearing. This is a topic of

particular interest to me. Please let me know in which ways I can assist your office in
preparing a balanced pane] for this hearing,



UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Strest, NW.
COMRMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425

August 30, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR LES JIN
Staff Director

FROM: ABIGAIL THERNSTROM
RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGH

Commissioners
SUBJECT: Preparations for September 14, 2001, Commission Meeting

Tc'; assist our preparations for the Commission’s upcoming meeting on September 14, we
ask that you provide us with the following:

Status report on the Environmental Justice briefing — On July 19, Commissioner
Thernstrom sent a memo requesting specific information about the Environmental Justice
briefing which has been repeatedly rescheduled and finally announced for September 14.
On July 27 Commissioner Thernstrom’s assistant received a call from your office
confirming the briefing would take place and was told that additional details were
forthcoming. Last week and this week she left messages requesting the additional
information, to no avail. Since April 17, we have expressed in writing a particular
interest in this topic and have sent the biographical information of two experts. Have
those experts been invited? Is the Environmental Justice briefing taking place on
September 14, as announced at our July meeting?

Status report on the Commission’s budget request 10 OMB ~ Last Friday we sent you 2
memo detailing our questions and concerns on the budget preparation process. We have
received no acknowledgement of or response to our questions. Considering the
requirement that the Commission’s budget request and annual performance plan must be
sent to OMB in Septembser, it is imperative that Commissioners receive adequate time to
review these materials before our discussion on September 14.

Additional materials for the Florida report — Commissioner Thernstrom also previously
requested copies on July 19® of any further reports that Dr. Lichtman has submitted to
the Commission. We note that the USCCR website features work beyond his
presentation on June 8. Please provide Commissioners with a copy of all reports that Dr.
Lichtman has sent to be posted on the website and/or any report he has sent 1o the
Commission beyond June 8. We intend to respond to his remarks on our dissent.
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The August 23-24 State Advisory Committee forum in Alaska — We have followed the
recent Alaska meetings with great interest. We were puzzled to see, however, that
several press reports characterized the SAC forum as a “Civil Rights Commission
meeting.” On August 25, the Anchorage Daily News stated: “Discrimination victims at
a federal hearing on racism in Alaska criticized the U.S. Civil Rights Commission for
letting invited panelists testify for hours but doling out only minutes to the general
public.” Even though we were assured by the Chair and your office that this was not a
Commission meeting, was there a statement made about the nature of this meeting and
the Commission’s participation? Please send us a copy of the transcript of the Alaska
meeting.

Updating the Commiission’s website — As Commissioners have previcusly discussed, it
would save the Commission resources if the transcripts of all Commission meetings and
discussions could be posted on-line, on the Commission’s website. Which office is
handling maintenance of the website? Is this or any other service associsted with the
website being provided by an outside entity?

Additional topics for September 14 meeting —In addition to the matters listed here, are
there any other topics that will be discussed on September 14? Has anyone been invited
to speak, participate or present a report or paper at the September 14 meeting on any
topic? Has the Commission retained any additional consultants or contractors in
association with any upcoming project?

We thank you for your prompt attention to these questions and look forward to your
response.

cc:  Chairperson Mary Frances Berry
Vice Chair Cruz Reynaso
Commissioner Christopher Edley
Commissioner Yvonne Lee
Commissioner Elsie Meeks
Commissioner Victoria Wilson



246

. UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street. N.W.
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

August 25, 2001

MEMORANDUM FORSﬁ JIN . /\Z A

FROM: RUSSELL G. REDENBAS(&I'I“P Jr k‘ﬂ»ﬁ;«lﬂm

ABIGAIL THERNSTRO)
Commissioners

SUBJECT: Budget Preparation Reguirements

We bave several questions and concems regarding the status of ths Commission’s budget
preparation process.

According to Administrative Instruction 3-1 (Section 2), Cammissioners are to “approve the final
version of the Commission Budget for submission to the Office of Management and Budget
(OMB). They also approve the Strategic Plan and the Annual Performance Plan fmandated by
the Government Performance and Resuits Act] for submission to both OMB and the Congress.”

Under the timeline specified in the AI's (Section 4), the agency's proposed budget and the
Annual Performence Plan program proposeis-+should be submitted to the Commissjoners for
approval” during June. The proposed budget “should reflect the Commissioners’ decisions
regarding the scope, content, performence, and quality of programs proposed to meet the
agency’s goals and objectives.” The Annusl Performnance plan proposals “should be submitted to
the Commission clearly showing for each program the issues, the resources needed, realistic
milestones, and the cost of each program. Programs should be prioritized by the Commissioners
so that if the actual amount sppropriated by Congress is smaller than ths amount of the proposed
budget, modifications and adjustments to the plan can be made efficiently and effectively.” The
AT’s go on to stipulate that Commissioners’ approvel of the final OMB request should occur in
July. In accordance with OMB Circular No. A-11, the budget estimate and Annnal Performance
Plan must be sent to OMB in September.

Contrary to these guidelines governing the budget preparation process, the Commission held no
discussion in June regarding the proposed budget and Annual Performance Plan, nor was there
any program planning discussion at all in July. With the September 14 meeting only a few weeks
away, Commissioners have yet to conduct the kind of in-depth project analysis that is essential
before this agency can submit its annual budget estimate to OMB.

We ask that you provide Commissioners with a full status report regarding the agency's budget
and Annual Plan. We also ask that you provide Commissioners with a copy of all budget
materials now being prepared for OMB,
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UNITED STATES 624 Nireh Sumet, N.W.

COMMISSION ON Washington. D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

August 22, 2001
MEMORANDUM FOR RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGH AND
ABIGAIL THERNSTROM
Commissioners
THROUGH: Lmn.xmk%) [k
St=ff Director
FROM: EDWARD A, HAILES, IR W,
Genoral Counsal o
SUBJECT: Aungust 17, 2001 Memorzndum frum Commbssioners
Rausssll G. Redenbaugh 2nd Abigail Thernstrom

I regret that you are offended by my attempt to speak clearly about the plain meaning of
the sutocy prohibition on the use of voluntary services. I stand by my legal opinion on
this subject. 1 take note of your request to seek #n opinion on this matter from the Office
of Legal Counsel of the U. S. Department of Justice. This request constitureas a policy
manter that i3 beyond the purview of the Office of General Counse!? 1o address. Moreover,
it is inconsistent with the mission and independence of the Commission.

c5: Mazy Frances Berzy, Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Christopher Ediey, J1.
Yvonne Y. Lee
Eisie M. Meeks
Victoris Wilson
Hon. Raiph Boyd, Assistant Attorney Gensral for Civil Rights,
U. 8. Depxrunent of Justice
Office of Lagal Counssl, U. S. Department of Justice
Hon. Dick Army
Hon. Steve Chabot
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UNITED STATES €24 Ninth Street, N.W.
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

Aupust 17, 2001

Memorandum for Edward A. Heiles, Jr., General Counsel

Through: Les Jin, Staff Director p—
M — J e
From: Russell G. Redenbaugh and Abigail Thernstifom, ioners

Subject: August 10, 2001 Memorandum from Edward A. Hailes, Jr. through
LesR. Jin. N

We are deeply offended by the patronizing tene of your August 10, 2000 memorandum, and by
the suggestion that we consider ourselves above the law. We are also astonished and
outraged by the statement on the Commission web site that we have falled to avail ourseives of
the opportunity to "work" with you to resolve this issue.

We do not, and never have, considered ourselves above the law. We differ in how the statutory
provision in question should be interpreted and applied, and we mmain unaware of any case
law supporting your position. The repetition of your prior position does nothing to add to its
validity. Indeed, at stake here is not a particutar dissent or the substance of its argument, but
the rule of law itself.

We have a suggestion for resolving this dispute: the Commission should ask the Office of Legal
Counsel of the U.S. Department of Justice for an opinion on the matter. Again, there is no case
law and no precedent in practice suggesting that your interpretation is the comect one; we do
not beliave it is, and have received much legal advice on the question. But we would be happy
to agree to be bound by the intarpretation of the OLC, provided you also agree to be so bound.

As long as this dispute remains unresolved, one of us is acting outside the law, and we think we
can all agree that is not a desirable state of affairs. Moreover, if Dr. Berry and others in the
past have violated the [aw, we certainly want that history clarified, so that we can make sure it
does not happen again.

Your unprecedented and highly doubtful reading of the statutory provision, if allowed to stand,
would set an appalling precedent, as we stated in our letter published August 186, 2001 in ths
Wall Street Joumnal. The commission's majority wouid continue to employ its chosen experts
and pay for their services. Members with different views in the future will be unable to obtain
help from other scholars who volunteer their time. Nothing could do more to discourage high-
level debate about the complex issues with which the commission deals.
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If future Commission reports are on a long-established, well-wom topic such as busing or
minority sef-asides, there will be an existing fiterature to turn to, and no need to use
"uncompensated” help. But that was not the case with respect to the Florida report, and would .
not be the case any time the Commission wanted to work on a topic that had not been already
thoroughly covered by scholars. if the Commission's rule {(no uncompensated experts) govems
today and in the future, the hands of all commissionars who wished to examine closely a report
that deals with a fresh question will be tied.

And thus, if the Commission, in the future, were to hire a statistical expert to work on a question
on which there is no scholarly literature, a commissioner who wanted to write a dissent would
have no way of responding to that expert work uniess the commissioner himsalf or hersetf
happened t¢ be a statistician.

You have offered to publish the dissent as part of the Senate Rules Committes record. To do
so, hownver, is to strip the dissent of its legitmacy as a dissent, published in the space that
dissents belong in. Publication in an appendix denies our work the imprimatur of a dissent.
And the next time, of course, there will be no Senate record from which to draw, and a dissent
that is an important contribution to the nationa! dabate on a civil rights issue will be totally
unavailable to those looking for i in the official Commission publication and on its web site.

Your offer thus amounts to another form of suppression. This is a matter on which we will not
negotiate.

You seem 1o belisve, however, that we should have entered into negotiations: “The
Commission provided the dissenting Commissioners with an opportunity to work with the
General Counsel to address the illegality so that a dissenting statement could be included, but
the Commissioners did not avail thamsaives of the opportunity,” you state on the web site. As
you well know, we have been in constant contact via memoranda with you; in other words, we
have bean "working® with you. At no point, in any of your communications, did you suggest that
our dissent was being suppressed because we had failad, in some mysterious manner, to
“work" with you. The Commission should post accurate statements on its web site.

cc: Hon. Ralph Boyd, Assistant Attorney General for Civil Rights, U.S. Department
of Justice
Office of the Legal Counsel, U.S. Department of Justice
Rep. Dick Armey, Majority Leader
Rep. Steve Chabot, Chairman, Subcommittee on the Constitution
Chairperson Mary Frances Berry
Vice Chair Cruz Reynoso
Commissioner Christopher Edley
Commissioner Yvonne Lee
Commissioner Elsie Meeks
Commissioner Victoria Wilson
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, N.W.
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

August 17, 2001

Memorandum for Edward A. Hailes, Jr., General Counsel

Through: Les Jin, Staff Director )
M Y2 CIAT‘( fﬂ! 7s
From: Russell G. Redenbaugh and Ablélﬂ Thernstroik, Commissionery F~—

Subject: August 10, 2001 Memorandum from Edward A. Hailes, Jr. throngh
Les R Jin.

We are deeply offended by the patronizing tone of your August 10, 2000 memorandum,
and by the suggestion that we consider ourselves above the law. We are also astonished
and outraged by the statement on the Commission web site that we have failed to avail
ourselves of the opportunity to meet with you and resolve this issue.

We do not, and never have, considered ourselves above the law. We differ in how the
stanxtory provision in question should be interpreted and applied, and we remain unaware
of any case law supporting your position. The repetition of your prior position does
nothing to add to its validity. Indeed, at stake here is not a particular dissent or the
substance of its argument, but the nule of law itself.

We have a suggestion for resolving this dispute: the Commission should ask the Office of
Legal Counsel of the U.S. Department of Justice for an opinion on the matter. Again,
there is no case law and no precedent in practice suggesting that your interpretation is the
correct one; we do not believe it is, and have received much legal advice on the question.
But we would be happy to agree to be bound by the interpretation of the OLC, provided
you also agree to be so bound.

As long as this dispute remains unresolved, one of us is acting outside the law, and we
think we can all agree that is not 2 desirable state of affairs. Moreover, if Dr. Berry and
others in the past have violated the law, we certainly want that history. clarified, so that
we can make sure it does not happen again.

Your unprecedented and highly doubtful reading of the statutory provision, if allowed to
stand, would set an appalling precedent, as we stated in our letter published August 16,
2001 in the Wall Street Journal. The commission's majority would continue to employ its
chosen experts and pay for their services. Members with different views in the future will
be unable to obtain help from other scholars who volunteer their time, Nothing could do
more to discourage high-level debate about the complex issues the commission deals
with.


https://LesR..Tm

251

If future Commission reports are on a long-established, well-wom topic such as busing or
minority set-asides, there will be an existing literature to turn to, and no need to use
*uncompensated” help. But that was not the case with respect to the Florida report, and
would not be the case any time the Commission wanted to work on a topic that had not
been already thoroughly covered by scholars. If the Commission's rule (no
uncompensated expefts) govemns today and in the future, the hands of all commissioners
who wished to examine closely a report that deals with a fresh question will be tied.

And thus, if the Commission, in the furture, were to hire a statistical expert to work on a
guestion on which there is no scholarly literature, a commissioner who wanted to write a
dissent would have no way of responding to that expert work unless the commissioner
himself or herself happened to be a statistician.

You have offered to publish the dissent as part of the Senate Rules Committee record. To
do so, however, is to strip the dissent of its legitimacy as a dissent, published in the space
that dissents belong in. Publication in an appendix denies our work the imprimatur of a
dissent. And the next time, of course, there will be no Senate record from which to draw,
and a dissent that is an important contribution to the national debate on a civil rights issue
will be totally unavailable to those lookmg for it in the official Commission publication
and on its web site.

Your offer thus amounts to another form of suppression. This is 8 matter on which we
will not negotiate.

You seem to believe, however, that we should have entered into negotiations: “The
Commission provided the dissenting Commissioners with an opportunity to work with
the General Counsel to address the illegality so that a dissenting statement could be
included, but the Commissioners did not avail themselves of the opportunity,” you state
on the web site. As you well know, we have been in constant contact via memoranda
with you; in other words, we have been "working™ with you. At no point, in any of your
communications, did you suggest that our dissent was being suppressed because we had
failed to meet in person with you. The Commission should post accurate statements on
its web site,

cc: H;In Ralph Boyd, Assistant Attomey General for Civil Rights, U.S. Department
of Justice
Office of the Legal Counsel, U.S. Department of Justice
Rep. Dick Armey
Rep. Steve Chabot
Chairperson Mary Frances Berry
Vice Chair Cruz Reynoso
Commissioner Christopher Edley
Commissioner Yvonne Lee
Commissioner Elsie Meeks ~
Commissioner Victoria Wilson
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UNITED STATES 624 Nerh Sraet, NW.
@ COMMBSION ON Washingtan, D.C. 20425
. CIVIL RIGHTS
August 16, 2001
MEMORANDUM FOR RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGH AND
’ ABIGAIL THERNSTROM
Commissioners

THROUGH: LESR.JN [ Ve
St D

FROM: EDWARD A. HAILES, JR. W %,
Genaral Counsel 7

SUBJECT: August 8, 2001 Memorsndum from Commissicners
Russell G. Redenbaugh and Abigail Thernstrom to
Chairperzon Mary Frances Berry

Chairpersan Mary Frances Berry asked me to xespond 1o the ebove-captioned
memorandurm, 2 copy of which was forwarded to me. The memorandum includes an
awkward interpretation of the stanntory prokibition on the use of sarvices by volumary
and uncompensated persons. {42 U,S.C. 1975 smres: The Commission shall not accept or
use the services of volumtary or wnsompensated persans.] You sppear to argue that the
vohmtery services that were secured to 233ist in the preparetion of your dissenting
starement are not covered by the statute becsuse these services were not divectly provided
10 the Commission.

It iy fundamental that & commissioner acting in his or her capacity as £ member of the
Commission is bound by the statutes and sules governing the Commission. Members of
the Commission 2rs clothed with the indisia of the Commissien. They cannot strip
themselves of the responmbility of complying with & statwie ¢hat does not provide a
distinetion between the Commission exd its members in the context of the use of
voluntary services.

The question hicre, moreover, is not whether the swted prohibition applies to individual
mewmbers of the Commission; rather, the question is whether the prohibition applies to
the officia) xes of the Commission with regerd 10 its publication responsibilities. The
Commission decided that it would not serve the best interests of the agency to ratify your
actions with regand 1o the prohibited use of volumary services, Ratification of your acts
would constitne offizial ection by the Commission. This decision against publishing
your dissenting statement 25 a pxet of the official Commission report concems your acts,
not your viewpoints.
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“The following points must also be made. The Commission is not hidebound to past
practices, panticuiariy thiose that do ot confonn to its governing statute. We do not know
how publcstion decisions were mede in 1588 involving “The Economic Status of
Americans of Asian Descear: An Bxplmoq Investigation. We hope, however, thar the
Commission did not receive voluntary services in violarion of the law. We do kmow that
in 1988, the Govermment Acesumnting Office (GAO) reported that the Comemission
suffered from “management and administrative improprieties.” [Sas 1988 GAO Report:
“U.S. Commission on Civil Rights: Cencerns About Commission Operations.”}

In your memorandum you mention that “Commissioner Redenbaugh fled 2 dissent in the
¥2000 publication entitled “Revisiting Whoss (sic) Guarding the Guardians, in which he
explicitly cited 1o wark that was specifically performed for him by uncompensated
Heringe Foundation experts.” Commissioner Redenbaugh did not acknowledge =t the
time that be was assisted by the voluntary services of the Heritage Foundstion: In a singie
foomnote of his digpenting statement, there is & benign raferenss to “Heritsge Foundation
calenlations based cn dats from the Federal Burear of Investigatian's Uniform Crime
Reporting Program...." Theze is 80 reference to voluntary services provided o
Commissioner Redenbaugh in his digsenting starzment. Therefore, the Commission had
no notice upon which to raise any questions about these services. The fact that his
dissenting statemem was published demonstrates that the Commission routinely publishes
statements of Commissioners wien there are no discemible viclations of & statate.

In the finas anaiysis, members of the Commission are not abova the iaw. Members of the
Commission shonld forcefully stawz their views within the bourdaries of the law.

cc: Mary Francss Berry, Chairpsrson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Choirperson
Christopher Edley, Jr.
Yvorne Y. Les
Elsic M. Meeks
Victoria Wilson

78-674 D-9
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UNITED STATES 624 Nirth Strest, N.W.
COMMISSION DN Wastungton, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS
August 8, 2001
TO: Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson '-Qv&-\—('—-}\"\‘
From: Commissioners Abigail Themstrom and Russefi Redenbaugh G,w“'u’ /M‘

RE: Response to your August 1, 2001, Memorandum to Russefi Redenbaugh & Abigail
Themstrom regarding publicatian of the dissent to the Florida Report.

This memorandum is in respanse to your refusal to publish our complete dissenting statement
in the Florida Report and to include it on the Commission's website. Your proposal to pubiish
“portions” of the Senate Report including our dissent in the appendix to the Flotida Repott is
unacceptable to us.

Your claim that publication in the Florida Repart of our dissenting statemant would violate the
"statutory obligation to avaid the use of volunteers” is not persuasive. The provision in
question, 42 U.S.C. § 1975b{c), states that "the Commission shall not accept or use the
services of voluntary or uncompensated persons.” (emphasis added). We are not "the
Commission.” As the Commission's own regulations maks ciear, “The Commission is
compased of eight membars, not more than four of whom may be of the same palitical party.”
42 C.F.R. § 701.10(a). We are not aware of any authority suggesting that tha actions of two
Commissioners constitute the officials acts of the Commission. indeed, we very much doubt
that you would accept the position that any two Commissioners are abfe to invoke the power of
“the Commission” to issue subposnas under 42 U.S.C. § 1875a(e)(2). it is therefore difficult to
see why the same word should be read differently for purposes of § 1875b(c).

Moreover, the Civil Rights Commission has a long history of allowing Commissioners to rely on
reports by uncompensated exparts. Indeed, Commissioner Thernstrom's hushand, Stephan
Themstom, has on many occasions provided services to members of the Conmynission without
compensation. For example, he provided substantial voluntary support for the study that
resulted in the 1988 publication The Economic Status of Americans of Asian Descent: An
Explanatory Investigation. Likewise, Commissioner Redenbaugh filed a dissent in the 2000
publication entitied Revisiting Whoese Guarding The Guardians, in which he explicitly cited to
wuork that was specifically parformed for him by uncompensated Heritage Foundation experts.
it also should be pointed out that our dissent parallels the statement you filed to the 1988
report, in that you explicitly referred to—and appended—what you described as "materials
prepared by Professor Amado Cabezas of the University of Califomia at Berkeley.” The
malerials in question were a detailed critique of the statistical analysis of the repart, very similar
to the critique provided by Professor Lott There is no evidence to suggest that the
Commission allocated funds to a minority member to hire Professor Cabezas.
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For these reasons, the assertion by the Commission’s majority that we are prohibited from
publishing our dissent as written, and the request that we water it down so as to compietely
erode its impact, is untenable. Given the Commission’s prior practice, its refusal to publish our
complete dissent in the Florida Report is a naked pokiical act of silencing the voice of dissenting
members of the Commission.

cc. Les Jin, Staff Director
Christopher Edley
Yvonne Y. Lee
Elsias Meeks
Cruz Reynoso
Victoria Wilson
Les Jin, Staff Director
Edward Hailes, Jr., General Counsel
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UNITED STATES 5£2¢ Ninth Stmet, N.W.
CORMMSSION ON
e Washingion, D.C. 20425

August 7, 2001 ¢

TO: Les Jin, Staff Director
From: Commissioner Abigail Themstrom S—\-—'\.

Re: Request for information

Jea

in the process of preparing & responss to your memorandum dated August 1, | have come
across a 1988 study entitled “Ths Economic Status of Americans of Asian Descent: An

Exploratory investigation.”
I would liks to know if Professor Amado Cabezas was compensated In any way for his review of

the report which is appanded to a dissenting statement made by then-Commissioners Mary
Francas Betry, Francis S, Guess and Blandina Cardenas Ramirez.

in consideration to tha fact that | must respond to your memorandum by tomorrow, | request
that this information be made available today. Please fes! free to call me at home, (781) 861-
7834, or send me an e-mail.

Thank you.
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UNITED STATES I ——
@ CotMsSION oW Washingian, D.C. 20426
August 1, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR COMMISSIONERS RUSSELL REDENBAUGH

ABIGAIL THERNSTROM
FROM: MARY FRANCES B %“?/g"""j
Chairparson
SUBJECT: Your Dissent from the Fiorida Report

in the evant that you do not submit a revisaed copy of your digsent to the Staff Director
by the August B, 2001 due dats, | have asked that he publish portions of the Senasts
Rules and Administration Hearing Report which contain your dissenting Statement,
akang with the cthar materials, in the Appsndix to the Commission's Fiorida report. In
this way we wili avoid any impression that the Commission Is interasted in suppressing
your visws, Taeking sdvantage of the Repott of the Senate Commitiee on Rules and
Administration, on this occasion, will permit the Commission to avoid violating the
statute while serving the public intarest.

The statutory cbligation to avoid the use of voluntesrs, who may simply come from
advoeacy groups, and 1o requirs that anyone who produces a Cammission work
product & » Commission employee was enacted by Congress upan the establishment
of the Comrnission. | hope you share my view that, whether an individual agrees with a
particular law or nict, It is the law, and unless and until Congress changes it we must all
abids by t.

ce: Christopher Ediey
Yvonne Y. Lee
Elsle Meoks
Cruz Reynoso
Victoria Wiison
Les Jin, Staff Dirsctor
Edward Hailes, Jr., General Counss!



258

UNITED STATES COMMISS:! O CIVIL MGHTS
WATHNGTON, D.C. 20425

®

OFRCR OF STAFF DIECTOR

August 1, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR THE CHAIRPERSON

VICE CHAIRPERSON
COMMISSIONERS

FROM: LES Jﬂ:ﬂ
Staft D

SUBJECT: Additional Statemants to the Fiorida Raport

Please fing attached & memorandum from the General Counssi on the legal issus
sunounding the dissenting statement submitted by Commissioners Redenbaugh and
Thamstrom. Any and all Commission staternarnits will be submittad to our copy editor
naxt Wednecday, August 8, for final editing and formatting, and the entire report will be
sent to the printer ss soon as that editing is compieted.

Pursuant to the legal analysis contained in the General Counsel's memorandum, the
Commission will only pubiish Commissioners Redenbaugh and Themstrom's dissent if
@ copy, revised in accordance with the enalysis, is recoived in ths Office of the Staff
Director by 5 P.M. E.S.T. August 8, 2001. Otherwiss, the repornt will note the violation of
the Commission's statutory prohibltion to explain Its abssnce.

Any Commissionsr who has qusstions or concsms about these matters should contact
the Gensral Counssl immadiately.
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UNSTED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WADENGTON, B.C. 33 =

DMESTOR
Tuly 27,2001
MEMORANDUM FOR LES R JIN
Staff Dirscior .
/
FROM: EDWARD A. HAILES, JR. %M /‘
Gansral Counsel -
SUBJECT: Scparate Seatement of

Commissioners Redenbaugh and Thernstrom

1spoke by telephenc last week with Commissionss Russell G. Redenbaugh, who hatl
erranged this telephane conferencs followipg the July 13, 2001 Commission meeting. At
that mesting, Commisdoners agreed that Commissioners Redenbsugh and Abigail
Themstrom would meet with the General Counsel 1o discuss any revisions to their
separate sutement thet sre necessary £or it 1o be 2 part of tho Commissjon's publication,
consistent with the statutory prohibition on the use of voluntary and uncompensared
services.

1indicatsd 10 Commissioner Redenbaugh thet the Office of General Countel found no
case law that contradicted theplain mesning of the prohibition on the vae of voluntery or
uncompensated services by ths Commission found in 42 U, 8.C. § 1975. This statute
governs the operations of this agenty and provides in pertinent part: 7he Commission
shall not aceept or use the services of voluniary or uncompansated persons. As e general
rule, govemment sgencies are prohibited from accepring voluntary services under 31
U.S.C. § 1342). There is an exception to the geratal prohibition on the use of voluntary
services that iy found fun S ULS.C. § 3111, but that exception does not 2pply to the uss of
volumary experts by individual compmissioners. Rather, the exception permits the head of
the agezey o acoept vohmiary servics for the United Sutes if the service — (D is
performsad by & student... as part of an agancy program established for the purpose of
providing educations] experiences for the student; -(2) is to be uncompensated. ..” See 60
Comp. Gen. 456 (1981). The Comptrolier General emphasized in that decision that “in
the absenee of spacific statutory authority. Federal agencies are prohibited from
accepting voiwary service from individuals except in certain emergencies.”

In addition, ths Jegisiative history of § 1978 in instrustive 2s In the intent of Congress in
applying this prebibition 1o the Cormission. The hill 1o esablish the Commission was
reponed out of the House Committes on the Judiciary authorizing the use of up 1o 15
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volunteers. Several members of the House and Seaste disapproved of the Conmnission's
mmmmﬁqwummmmmofm@u;w
groups would occupy thess positiops and attempt to influ=nce the Commission.

In response to these concerns, an smendment was introduced which stated, “The
Corumission shall not accept or utilize services of veluntay or uncompensatad
personnel.™ Serator Knowland stazed in introducing this amendment:

“The iutent of that wmendment is to make sure persons

who might have & particular intérest in some phase of the
problem ... will not be employed by the Commission on 8
voluntary basis in cormestion with something that should be
impartial, and that any perscas employed on a voluntary basis
will carry on their work on an impartial basis. That is the
rezson for that amendment. ™

1t is clear, therefore, that beyond the general protestion against budgetary deficiencies thot
{s afforded by the government-wide ben on voluntary sarvices, Congreas intended to
ensure that employees and not volunteers performsd the work of the Commission.

The procedures and requirements for the appointment of experts and consultants 1o assist
with the work of the Commission are sct forth in Adminigtrative Instruction 2-15. These
procedures were followed and these requirements ware met in the appointment of Dr.
Allan 1. Lichtman 10 perform the services nseded by the Commission for its voting rights
investigation. Tho same procedures were not followed, nor were the same requirermenty
met in conmection with the scknowledged aasistance provided to Commissioners
Redenbaugh end Thernstrom by Dr. John R. Lott, Jr. and ather volurtary persons whose
assistance iq not self evident.

In owr telephone conversation, 1 saked Commissioner Redenbaugh 1o identify portions of
the sepazate statement in which volumery assistance had been provided. He indicated
that he would report this request to Commissioner Thernstrom. To date, T bave not
receivad a respomse 1o this request.

Alter a cxrnful consideration of the foregoing peints, 1 submit that the ssparate ststement
of Cormissioners Redenbaugh and Thernstrom should not be included in the
Commission’s published kexring report, Voting Irregularities in Florida during the 2000
Presidential Election, unless the portions of their statement: that were prepares with the
aszistange of voluntary persons are identified and removed.

! RR. Rep. No. 281, §5* Cong.. 1 Soms. At 20 (1957).
214, Ards,
? 103 Cong. Rec. 132,450 1957).
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Memorandum

To: Les Jin and Edward Hailes
From: Abigail Thernstrom and Russell Redenhangh

July 23, 2001

We received your memo addressed to Abigail Thernstrom and faxed to both of us at 6:50
p.m., July 20

The facts as stated in that memo are incorrect.

You say that "you [CommissionerThernstrom] did not participate in the meeting General
Counsel Hailes had yesterday [July 19] with Commissioner Redenbaugh....”

In fact, there was no meeting between Commissioner Redenbaugh and the General Counsel.
There was a brief, preliminary phone conversation, at the end of which Commissioner
Redenbaugh said he would convey the substance to Commissioner Thernstrom.

The purpose of that brief preliminary phone conversation (which the two of us agreed on
beforehand) was to obtain the General Counsel's considered Iegal opinion after he had
reviewed the case law, which he had not done at the time of the Commission meeting,

We have not yet prepared our response, nor could we have done so until after one of us had
had a preliminary conversation with the General Counsel.

We both object strenucusly to your characterization of this phone conversation asa
"meeting.” -

We also object strenuously to the staff director’s conclusion that "any dlscussxon [we]’
wanted on the matter had to occur this week. .. The deadline has passed...”

On that matter you-direct us to see the transcript on page 131; there is nothing relevant on
that page. However, on pages 112-113 there is the following statement by Chairperson
Bemy:

CHAIRPERSON BERRY: Ifyou wish However, also, we had that issue laying on
the table of Lichtman analyzing the dissent, but that will depend upon how the
dmeutnmmnomethmdmmm!mvegonefommﬂmdnmewofthem
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As you can see, Chairperson Berry simply states what she would "like,” "if possible," so that
"we're not talking about next year or some time like that” to "at least begin the discussion.”
There is no reference to an immediate deadline of any sort, as is readily evident. There is
only a wish to "begin" the conversation—which we have done—and to make sure it didn't
drag into "next year or some time like that.”

Thus, we have conformed precisely to her wishes. No "deadline has passed.” And indeed to
decide the matter this week would conflict directly with the Chairperson's explicit directive
on this matter.

The next step, in our view, should be 2 memo from the General Counsel outlining his
interpretation of the statute and the reasoning behind that interpretation. The matter was
discussed briefly in the phone conversation, but obviously it needs further elucidation. We
will respand to that interpretation.

We can then discuss the question further. Armrangements should be made through our
assistants. Further conversation would certainly have to be with both us together.
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UNITED STATES C2m2ISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHINGTOM, D.C. 30425 R

July 20, 2001

Memorandum for COMMISSIONER ABIGAIL THERNSTROM

FROM: LES JIN,
Staff Diretibr
SUBJECT: Meeting with OGC on Florida Voting Rights Dissent

In your July 16, 2001 memorandum to me, you requested a transcript of the July
13 Commission mesting so that you could prepare for a meeting with the General
Counsel and Commissionar Redenbaugh “in the next few days.” As noted in
your July 19 memorandum, we provided the transcript to you immediatsly.
However, ) just leamed that you did not participate in the mesting Gensral
Counsel Hailes had yesterday with Commissioner Redenbaugh, nor have you
otherwise met or sought to meet with Mr. Halles this week.

As you know, the Commissioners agreed at its July 13 mesting that time was of
the essence and that the legal issues pertaining to the dissent had to.be
addressed expeditiously so that the full report could be finalized and printed.
This meant that any discussion you and: Commissioner Redenbaugh wanted on
the matter had to occur this week. (See transcript, at page 131.)

Since the deadline has passed, please contact the General Counse} immediately
as he will be rendering his final decision on the matter by the end of next week.

cc: Chairperson Berry
Vice Chairparson Reynoso
Commissioner Edley
Commissioner Lee
Commissioner Meeks
Commissioner Redenbaugh
Commissioner Wilson
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UNSTED STATES 624 Ninth Street, N.W.
. COMMISSION ON Washingion, D.C. 20425
) CIVIL RIGHTS

July 19, 2001

Memorandum for Les Jin

Oj}\'%,y.:-g —r}:‘-%‘bfg“" / AA_

From: Comumissioner Abigail Thernstrom

Re: Various issues

Thank you for your time on Monday and for sending me the July 13th transcript so quickly. And
thank you for calling this moming in response to my question, posed in a phone call on July 17,
about releasing that transcript.

Today I received a package with the Commission’s response to Rep. Steve Chabot. In it, the
Commission refers to the work of Dr. Philip A. Klinkner, Although I do not agree with his
conclusions, Dr. Klinkner's work is carefull and sophisticated, as his statistical analysis makes
evident. We can evaluate it because, as a responsible scholar, he has provided us with all bis
regressions. The scholariy community that is working an the Florida data cannot understand why
Lichtman has not done the same.

My own request for those regressions still stands. As we discussed at the Commission meeting of
July 13, 2001, the focus on a "disk" or "disks" was literally silly; it was perfectly clear that | wanted
the regressions and the machine-readabie data that went into them from Lichtman in any form he
chose to provide them. Agair, without the regressions, his report has no credibility. I refer to this
issue in my memorandum addressed to you dated July 6 which has not been answered.

I am also writing to follow up on various issues that were not discussed at the lest Commission
meeting,

It is my understanding that there will be a briefing on environmental justice on September 14th.
When will the speakers Commissioner Redenbaugh and 1 suggested we include be sent an
invitation? AsI am sure you know, these speakers are busy and normally set their schedule weeks
in advance. I know they would sppreciate some notice.

1 would like to know if Professor Lichtman has submitted a response to our dissent. If so, could
you please send it to me. (I asked these questions on July 5th but received no response.)

Because the Commission did not hold a vote on the proposed voting rights project, will we be
vaoting at the next Commission meeting on whether or not to pursue this project? When and who



265

will be deciding which states to visit next? Will there be a formal selection process? How and
when will be discuss the effect this project will have on the budget. How will the other projects be
affected.

1 am also interested in obtaining & copy of the transcript of the briefings on immigration that
occurred sometime in the year 2000 before I was appointed to the Commission. The library does
not have copies and they referred my assistant to your office. Could you please forward the
transcripts of those hearings or meetings on disk?

1 also understand from the lzst Commission mesting that some Commissioners will be traveling to
Alasks to participate in the SAC meetings from August 23 to 24th, Will this meeting constitute an
official Commission meeting or are they going in support of the State Advisory Committes? I
would like to get a copy of the hearing transcript whenever it is available.

In the past month I also received a confidential paper on charitable choice. Will there be a briefing
on this project in the near future?

Finally, I wish to reiterate that I would like to see any Commission statement or press release
before 1t is sent out—particularly if it includes my name. In one of the packages I received in
preparation for the July 13™ meeting, there was a copy of a Commission press release issued on
June 27th. The statement alluded to the "dissenters” without ever mentioning which -
Commissioners dissented. Regrettably, my name was included in the bottom on the press release.
A reasonable but uninformed reader or journalist may conclude all the Commissioners endorsed the
press release and thus all Commissioners object to the dissenters. 1 think this is an understandable
request and is one I already made on May 8th.

Thank you.
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UNITED STATES COMMISSIOR ON CIVIL. RIGHTS
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20425

July 16, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR COMMISSIONER ABIGAIL THERNSTROM

FROM: LES JIN.
" Staff Directér
SUBJECT: July 13" Commission Meeting Transcript

Per your request, please find enclosed a computer disk containing the unedited
transcript from the July 13, 2001 Commission meeting.

Enclosure
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STATES 624 Nimth Sireat, NLW.
COMMSSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIViL RIGHTS

July 16, 2001

MEMO DUM TO LES JIN

Fon R
From: Commissioner Abigall Thernstrom ‘Qv‘z'\"' 3
Re: July 13 Commission transcript
| am preparing for 2 meeting with the Gansral Counse! and Commissioner Russell Redenbaugh
in the next few days. Therefore, | request that the transcript of the July 13" meeting be sent to
me in electronic form as soon as possible. .
It is my understanding that ons can get a transcript on disk as soon as 2 calendar days after e
meeting. For instance, the transcript for the June Bth mesting was slready available on disk by
the aftemoon of June 11th.

You can give the disk to my assistant or e-mall me the transcript text. This would save the
Commission the time and expeanse it would take to print and photocopy it.

My e-mail address is themstr@fas.harvard.edu. My assistant's e-mall address is:
karriaga@aol.com.

Thank you very much.


mailto:karTiaga@aol.com
mailto:themstr@fss.harvard.edu
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UNITED STATES : 624 Ninth StngD 1, N.W.
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

July 11, 2001

MEMORANDUM
TO: LES JIN, Staff Director
. .
FROM: ABIGAIL THERNSTROM. Commissioner -— J ———
Subject: Commissioners’ independent research

1 wiite in referenca to your memorandum dated July 10, 2001. Although | would Bke to address all the
subjects discussed in the memo later on, | will just touch 'on a few paints in this one.

You state that "Commissioners are entilied to have dissanting or concurring statemants® appended to a
Commission report, but the Commission "does not envision any Commissioner "engagling} in a
complete reanalysis of the staffs work.”

It is impossihle to write a dissant without reanalyzing the quantitative and other evidence upon which
important claims have been based.

Are you saying that the staff's numbers and method of analysis are unimpeachable, and thus not open to
any re-assessment? And that dissenting Commissioners thus cannot be permitied access to the raw
material as compiled in machine-readable form and to the detalls of the analysis upon which the
Commission's canclugions rest? If so, this is an astenishing claim.

You also say that "neither Dr. Lichtman nor anyone eise at the Commission possesses what the
dissenting Commissioners have requestad.”

Dr. Lichtman in his report refers to the multiple ragressions upon which he based his conclusions.
Am | to understand that these multiple regressions and the machine-readable data that were used in them
do not exist? And if o, upon what basis did ha draw his conclusions?

ez All Commissioners



269

UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIvil mIGHTS
WASHMGTON, D.C. 8423

OFFICK OF STAFF DIRECTOR July 10, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR CHAIRPERSON

VICE CHAIRPERSON
COMMISSIONERS

FROM: LES JIN,%
Staff Di

SUBJECT: Florida Voting Rights Report Issues

in the past month or so, a number of issues have besn raised in different forums
that. pertain diractly or indirectly to the staff. Whie my preference is not to lst
these distractions sidetrack my responsibfiities or that of the staff, | now believe
that it is important to try to set the record straight.

ole of Staff va. Role of Commissionsrs on Work Produ

The Commissioners set policy for the agency and hold hearings, as it deems
desirable. The staff director plans and implements the agency's program in
accordance with the policy direction of the Commissioners and is responsible for
managing its day-to-day opemﬂon The staff is responsibis for the actual work of
the agency, Which uliimatsly is endorsed or rejected by the Commissioners, or
sent back to the staff for more work. in that regard, the staff is responsible for
providing the Commissioners with quality products in a timely manner that are
accaptable to at i=ast a majority of the Commissioners, although we always hope
for unanimous approval.

Under this longstanding approach of doing business, it Is neither envisioned nor

roper for indi or write re) i
Commissioners are entited to have dissenting or concumng siatamems
appended to the report, the Commission's way of doing business does not
envision any Commissioner, whether s/he be a member of the majority or the
dissanting side of an issue, to conduct original research or engage in a compiste
re-analysis of the staff's work.

Especially since | am newesr than all but cne of the Commissioners, § certainly do
not want to give the impression that | am speaking as the expert on Commission
rules, custoras or traditions. However, because such tangential issues raised in
recent weeks appear to have been premised on a misunderstending of the
respective roles of the Commissioners and staff, it has become necessary to
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raise the subject. Certainly, f | have misstated or misunderstood the
relationship, | would be happy to stand comected at the upcoming meeting.
Otherwise, it is important that everyone operates from this same understanding.

The Claim that the Staff Has d Improperly By Not Providing Materials
to Commissioners Writing Dissents

The most persistent claim appears to be that somehow the staff is hiding part of
Dr. Lichtman's work product and refusing to provide it to the dissenting
Commissioners. That is simply not true. Whether it is in disk form or any other
machine-readable format, neither Dr. Lichtman nor anyone else at the
Commission possesses what the dissenting Commissioners had requested. Ata
minimum, to produce what has been requested, Dr. Lichtman would have to
create a product that does not exist.

| want to make clear that | do not object to having the staffs work tested. Ifitis
good work, it will stand that test  In addition, the issue is not about the routine of
scholars or scholarly convention or what happens in an academic setting.
Rather, it is having a common understanding on how the Commission operates.
Even if it is proper for a Commissioner to attempt to run a statistical analysis
independent of the staff's work, | have no doubts that it would be inconsistent
with a Commissioner's role to insist that staff create databases that do not exist
so that an entirely separate analysis can be conducted. Such an approach is not
provided for in sither the rules or customs of the Commission. Once the
Commission has accepted a report by majority vote, it is the Commission's
report. Commissioners may offer supplemental statements, concumences and
dissents. However, the Commission’s rules and practices do not provide an
opportunity for any Commissioner to have the Commission's résources utilized to
write a competing report. Recognizing the above also makes it easy to
understand why individual Commissioners should not approach Dr. Lichtman,
who is working for the Commission as an intermittent appointment employee.

The Cl that Some Commiasioners Were Prevented From Having a

Proper Role in Writing the Original Report

In my view, this "issue” would guickly dissolve also if everyone remembers the
respective roles of Commissioners and staff. The staff researches, puts together
hearings, and writes reports. None of the Commissioners do any of these things.
Thus, the suggestion that Comm;ssloners should have bsen "consu dul

the report writi understanding of the respective
Ty mentioned during

:Fo.?%pgf_t‘-gnzmissinmrs-am Nevertheless, as Dr.
ril Commission meeting, Commissioners may raise questions with me and,

when appropriate, arrange to speak with ather staff.

However, to the extent there is a lingering question about whether some
Commissioners were bamed from participation that was afforded to octher
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Commissioners, | want to set the recard straight once and for all. My staff and |
had virtually no conversations outside of Commission meetings with any of the
Commissioners about the work or progress of the repori, except for the
Chairperson, who is responsible for setting the agenda for Commission
meetings. Thus, ongoing conversations between the Chairperson and staff
director are essential for the effective and proper operation of the Commission.
Again, all similarly situated Commissioners were treated the same.

The Claim That We Violated Our Intemal Proceases Reqarding the Florida
Voting Rights Report

We followed all laws, regulations, rules, and procedures in conducting the Fiorida
hearings and writing the report This includes our obiigations to affacted
agencies and to anyone who had rights under our defame and degrade
procedures. Thus, suggestions in some media accounts to the contrary are
false. Moreover, some accounts have suggested that we failed to comply with
our Administrative Instructions. First of all, Als serve one purpose only: to give
guidance to staff as it goes about its business of providing the Commissioners
with a quality product in a timely manner. They are not rules and regulations
and, thus, have buili-in flexibility when needed. Nevertheless, staff adhered to
these Als during our handling of the Florida hearings and writing the report
although, frankly, | don't belisve the Al timelines were written with the Florida
report scenario in mind: two hearings and a comprehensive report within six
months.

JThe Suggestion That We Have Not Protactad Commissionsr Redenbaugh's
Rights Under ADA

We believe we have treated Commissioner Redenbaugh over the years in a
manner consistent with the ADA, decancy and his wishes. Howaver, as a civil
rights agency, we certainly want to be at the forefront of doing both what is
legally necessary and what is right If Commissioner Redenbaugh or anyone
else who has a disability needs an accommodation, we will respond positively.

| hope this memorandum lays to rest matiers that divert us from the substance of
the Florida Voting Rights Report. As | stated at the last mesting, | am proud that
the staff was able to deliver the report in an expeditious and timely mannaer. |
believe it is a quality report and | know tha entire staff that worked on it is eager
to have further discussions and accounts focus on the merits of the report, rather
than having that discussion diverted by allegations that our processes have been
unfair or improper.
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1445 Massachusetts Averme
Lexington, MA 02420
781.861.7634
Fax: 781.860.9045

themstr@fas.karvard.edn

July 6, 2001

Memorandum for: Les Jin
From: Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom N’T"Q m"‘/ [ K

Subject: Response to July 5 memorandum

It appears you do not to understand the routine scholerly request we have repeatedly
made in recent weeks.

In your July 5 memo, you state: "there is no disk, nor was there every any disk or disks of
Professor Lichtman's data.” We did not refer, in our July 2 letter, to "a disk or disks ¥

We requested his regression results so we can understand exacrly what he did to produce
his estimates.

That is, we are asking to see the actual regressions and—in machine-readable form—the
data that was used to amive at the conclusions contained in the Commission's report. 1
have been contacted by a number of scholars; no one understands why these regressions,
to which he refers in his report, have not been made available to us.

Dr. Lichtman has these data and results on his hard drive. No one who knows any social
science would believe for 2 minute that he does not have the data and the actual
regression models. What, exactly, is the problem?

CC: All Commissioners


mailto:thcmstt@fas.han'aedu
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UNITED STATES 624 Nimh Street. N.W.
COMIEESION ON Washangton, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

July 5, 2001

T

Memorandum for:  Les Jin, Staff Director 3
——
From: Commissioner Abigail Themstrom 6 t \ .

Re: Commission Mssting on July 13™ and other matters

| would like to know if Dr. Allan Jay Lichtman has aiready submitiad a response to the dissent |
co-wrote with Commissioner Redenbaugh. IF so, please sand me a copy by Fedaral Express or
by e-mail. .

| would also like the aganda for the next mesting. As you know, the statute requires that the
Commission *provide the public with public announcement of tha time, place, and subject
matter of the meeting and of each portion thesacf at the earilest pruciicable time.” The statute
glso indicates that "In the case of each mesting, the agsncy shall maks public announcement,
at least one week before the meeting, of the time, place and subject matter of the meeting...."

“One weak," it ssems to me, is the lowest possible standard for the Commission. Because a
Commissioners have a professionat and personal {ife outside of the Commission, In order to
preparse adequatsly, the agenda should be sent out at least three wesks in advancs of the
Commission meeting.

The statute also states “(2) The agency shall make promptly available to the public, in a place
easily accessibls to the public, the transcript, elsctronic recording, or minutes [....] of the
discussion of any item on the agenda or any item of the tastimony of any witness received at
the mesting]...]" From now on, | suggest that we post the tranacripts on our websits so that
anyane can downisad it. 1 also request that the transcript for each mesting be sent to me and
my special assistant on disk. It would save the Commission a considarable amount of paper
and time to do so.

| also request advance niotice of any briefing that may taks piace. Lastmeeﬁng.:fcrmstanee,l
was unaware that Dr. Lichtman would be brisfing us until he entered the room. Also, please
inmmmenewdmhfﬂubﬂeﬁwgonemmmmlmmmsdmdmmmpm
on May 13™

Thank you vary much.

CC: Chairperson Mary Frances Bery, Vice Chairperson Cruz Reynoso, Commissioners
Russall Redenbaugh, Yvonne Lee, Victoria Wilson, Christopher Edlay, and Elsis Masks.
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASMNGTON, D.C. 20629

July 5, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR COMMISSIONER ABIGAIL THERNSTROM

FROM: LES JIN é;t
Staff Di

SUBJECT: Response to July 2 letter

This is in response to your July 2 ietter, received in OSD on July 3, 2001. | think
you rmisread my June 29 memorandum regarding Dr. Lichtman’s report. He
provided a final report o the Commissioners before the June 8 meeting, which
he' augmented slightly during the Commission meeting. The Commission
adopted this slightly amended version basfore-its final vots. (See pages 88 to 90
of the June 8, 2001 meeting transcript, attached.) Thus, Dr. Lichtiman's report
was final as of that vote. The reference in my June 289 memorandum about Dr.
Lichtman finishing his analysis referred to the Commissionsrs’ decision to allow
Dr. Lichiman an opportunity to comment on the dissent's analysis. Thus, |
reiterate what wa stated in the memorandum dated June 19, 2001 from General
Counse! Edward Hailes to you, through me, regarding additional data: thsre is no
disk, nor was there ever any disk or disks, of Professor's Lichtman's data. (See
copy of the June 18 memorandum, attached.)

Also, | would like to point out that your references to a "majority” report and a
"minority” report of the Commission are incorrect. There is no such thing as a
majority or minority report of the Commission. The report is prepared by civil
service staff, who work for the entire Commission, under the supervision of the
Staff Director. Once a report is agreed to by the Commission, it is the
Commission report Commissioners may have any dissents, concurnrences, or
additional statements commenting on the report published along with the report.
However, Commissioners do not prepare or submit reports. There is only one
report on any subject by the United States Commission on Civil Rights and that is
what is agreed to by majority vote.



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

275

to study it this week so we could have this discussion.

There was absolutely no objection and in fact an expression
of pleasure on the part of this Commission, I believe
unariimously, that it would be ready for our discussion
today.

CHAIRPERSON BERRY: Now, let's go on to —- I
had a question for Professor Lichtman, but I don’t see
Professor Lichtman so I°'ll ask him afterwards. I'll hold
the gquestion.

We need to do the findings and
recommendations for this chapter. Let's go to the findings
and recommendations for Chapter 1. And also let me remind
you, General Counsel, that where you have made a change,
since we received this as a result of the Affected Agency
Review, remind us of that as you go along.

GENERAL COUNSEL -HAILES: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON BERRY: aAnd where you have made
any change_th'at we don't know about, if you could do that
as we go along.

Here is Professor Lichtman, and the point
that I wanted to ask you about, Professor Lichtman, is your
analysis of the Hispanic --" the last analysis that you said
you did last night.

DR. LICHTMAN: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON BERRY: We would like to, without

e~ . NEALRGROSS
COURT REPOTERS A2 TRARSCRIDERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE,, NW.
H 1
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an
objection, include that in the report -~- include it in your
report.

DR. LICHTMAN: Okay. I'1l have to double
check it, because I did it last night.

CHAIRPERSON BERRY: And also what 1 was
struck by -- if you could just quickly in one sentence say
what it showed.

DR. LICHTMAN: It showed that there was not a
positive relationship at the precinct level between the
percent of Hispanics in a precinct and the percent of
rejected ballots, that, in fact, the relationship was
slightly negative. And the reason is because you‘ve got
these precincts that are heavily African-Bmerican that have
virtually no Hispanics in them, and those are the precincts
that have the extraordinary high rates of ballot rejection.
And the point of this was if it was ~~ you know, going a
little beyond my original study because this has been so
controversial, if”it really was education that was driving
this, because Hispanics and African-Americans have
comparable education levels, you would not see this
negative relationship. Clearly, there is a racial effect
going on here.

CHAIRPERSON BERRY: Okay. I just wanted to
-- yes, Vice Chair?

VICE CHATRPERSON REYNOSO: I'm sorry, I just
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UNITED STATES 824 Ninth Strest, NW.
COMBKIRION ON Washingeon, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS
Focsimile and Fy ress

Jun= 19,2001

MEMORANDUM FOR ABIGAIL THERNSTROM -
Commiszioner

THROUGH: LES R.JIN

. Staff Divectn . :

FROM: " EDWARD A. HAILES, JR. W}
Geanerat Counsel

SUBJECT: Data for Lichfman Stady

This is in response to your request for “a copy of the disk (or disks) containing any data
Professor Allan Jay Lichtman used to issus his report on the Florida election.” I .
understand that you were correctly informed that the Office of General Coinsel does not
possess any disk or disis that you are seeking. In attempting to camply with your request,
bowevez, the staff promptly contacted Professor Lichtmun to ask him to relzase to us any
disk or disks contsining the data be used to issue his report. Professor Lichtman told us
that be did not and does not possess any disk or disks containing datn that he used to
prepare his report. The publicly avaitable sources of data that he used to prepare his
analysis are cited thronghout the report, 8 copy of which was provided to youn.

Apart from your specific request, there is a capy of a disk contsining data that was used
by former Commission staff membez, Dr. Rebecca Krans, who briefly provided assistance
to our office until she ieft the sgency for a promotional opportunity. The disk was
forwarded to Professor Lichtman. He possesses it, but he did not use these data to issue
his report. I will make that disk available to your specisl assistant, if you believe that it
would be heipful.

You have also requested, “a copy of the contract (or contracts) issued to hire Professor
Lichtman or any other statistician, social scientist or professional associated with the
Florida repart.” Professor Lichtman was not hired under a contract for his services. He
was eppointed to serve in an expert position under agency personnel procedures. He isan
intermittent appointee of the Commission. No other statistician, social scientist or other
professional has been hired to assist with this project. Thus, there are no existing
cantracts to provide pursuant to your request.
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Please feel free to contact me if you have any qustiox;s.

cc: Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Yvonne Y. Lee, Commissioner
Elsie M., Meeks, Commissioner
Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner

a¢
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1445 Massachusetts Avenue
Lexington, MA 02420
781.881.7634

Fax: 781.860.9045
themstr@fas.harvard.edu

Mr. Les Jin, Staff Director

U.S. Commission on Civit Rights
624 9th Streat NW

Washington, D.C. 20001

July 2, 2001

Dear Les:

| am writing in response to your memorandum dated June 289th which | recsived today by
facsimile. Init you state: “As the Commission agreed, before it [the dissent] can be placed on
the web site, Dr. Lichtman’s analysis must be conciuded.”

it was my understanding on June 8, that Dr. Lichtman had conciuded his analysis.

That day, Chairperson Berry stated to Commissioner Rebenbaugh: “the majority of report of
this Commission, by a vote of six to two, is a report which includes a particular statistical
analysis.”

“A particular statistical analysis™ certainly suggests finallty to me. Nowhere in the transcript of
the mesting, which included a very lengthy account by Dr. Lichtman of tha statistical work he
had done and statemsnts by majerity commissianers endorsing his conclusion, can 1 find the
slightast suggastion that Dr. Lichtmen's analysis was incomplats, tentative, or subject to further
revision. Furthermore, Dr. Lichtman testified at a June 27 hearing of the U.S. Senate Rules
Committee that there was nothing whatever in the draft minority report that challenged his
analysis in the least, further suggesting finality. Chairperson Berry said something similar to the
Senate committee, as did Commissioner Edley in a C-SPAN debate with me on June 28.

However, since our June 8 meeting, Dr. Lichtman has added to his repost a new chart (Chart 7)
and a new paragraph discussing it Since Dr. Lichtman has not concluded his analysis, we are
unable to conciude our dissent. We want to see the actual regressions and—in machine-
readable form~tha data that was used to cslculate the aforementioned new chart and the rast
of his analysis.

In any case, after we havs asked repestedly, verbally and in writing, for Dr. Lichtman's
regressions, we have not ssan a single one. Thus we could not completely respond to his
work. By now Dr. Latt, by taking considerabie time and trouble, has bsen able to put togsther
most of the data files that were clearly already in Dr. Lichtman's possession. Howsver, there
still ramain a few items that we need for our analysis.
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The items we are still requesting are the following.

1. The Majority Report and Dr. Lichtman's repart to the Commission refer to a "multiple
regression analysis that controlied for the percentage of high school graduates and the
percentage of adults in the lowsst literacy category.” We request that we be given the
machine-readable data that was used in the analysis leading to this result and be provided
with the actual regression resuits. We want not only ths different regressions that he carried
out, but also the information to know which regression goes with which discussion in the
text. We need to know all tha numbers used and pracisely how Dr. Lichtman used them. In
any respectable social science journal, no author would be atiowed to make an important
analytical claim like this without providing actual regression resulis that can be evaluated by
other scholars. Here we have been asked to take Dr. Lichtman's statement as a matter of
faith, and that is unacceptable.

2. Dr. Lichtman refers in the new section added after June 8th to "a multivariate ecological
regression equation that includes the percentage of Hispanics as well as blacks in the
precincts of Dade Count.” Furthermore, note 14 makes a clalm about how inserting data on
Hispanics "into the county-lave] regression equations used for statewide estimates” affects
the results. We need to sse those regressions.

All the regression results and the data used to develop them can be supplied to me quickly and
painiessly as an electronic file or filas

| should add that according to the pages of the transcript of the June 8 meeting that you
enclosed with your memo, the plan was for us to submit the dissent and for Dr. Lichtman then
to submit his analysis of the dissent—a rejoinder. On the next page, it was mads plain that 1.
would be free to provide an analysis of Dr. Lichtman’s comments on the draft minority report.

Our dissent was written in response to a "complete” analysis; Dr. Lichtman now proposes to
construct a moving target that would make our own analysis “incomplete.” Again, if his analysis
was not “complete” as of the June 8 meeting, then the dissent we prepared for June 27 was
certainly not complete.

In any cass, your refusal to provide us with the machine-readable data that was used in his
analysis, including the actual regression resuits, as well as clear information as to which
regression goes with which discussion in the text, makas our report, by definition, "incomplete.”
We need to know =zl the numbers used and precisely how Dr. Lichtman used them in order to
have a finished analysis. In all my years as a scholar, never befors has any scholar denied
such basic data to me.

Of course, as soon as we have received the information we request, we will send you the data

you requested.
(_J\_\-

Abigail Thems -
Commissionsr

Sincerely,
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTE
v WABMINGTON, DO 39425

OFFCE OF STAFF DIRECTOR

June 29, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR COMMISSIONERS ABIGAIL THERNSTROM
AND RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGH

FROM: ) u:s.mvﬁ
Smff Di
SUBJECT: Concezning Proposed Dissent

I have receivad your proposed disvent. As the Commission agreed, bafare it em be placed on the
web site, Dr. Lichtman®s analysis must be concluded. (Ploass see page 142 of the June 8, 2001
Comumission mesting anscript) 1expest that this process will be completed in s timely manner.

In arder to campletc his anatysis, Dr. Lichtman reques: a printout of all of your dats, inctuding
an oxace specification 1o all sources, inchuding web sites where the data were cbuined. In
particulgr, Dz, Lichtman needs the 1992 and 1996 spoiled ballot resuits, as well ss information
on the race of election supervisars.

Attachment
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U.9. CONMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

+ & 4+ 4 <+

MNEETING
* -+
Friday, June 8, 2001

* % + + @

The Commissicn convaned in Room 540 at 624

Ninth Straet, Hor:h-e:t.‘ Washingzen, D.C. at %:30 a.m.,
Mary Frances Berry, Chairperscn, presiding.
PRESENT :

MARY FRANCES HERRY, Chairperson

CRUZ REYNOSO, Vice Chairpsrsen

CHRISTOFHER EDLEY, JR., Commissioner

YVORRE Y. LEE, Commissicner

ELSIE ¥. MEBES, Conmissicner

RUSSBLL G. REDENEAUGH, Commissioner

ABIGAIL THERNSTROM, Commissicner

VICTIGRIA WILSON, Coimispiomar

LESLIE R. JIN. Staff Directaxr

DR. ALLAN J. LICETHAN, Consultant
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142

pleasurs, ladies and genclemen? WHe will make available to
the press the thing iz on our web site and ia 3 draft form
that we've been discussing here. And we will put up
another draft on the ueb site after all these changes are
made so it will be available to people.

COMMISSIONER THERNSTROM: If you could give
me till --

CHAIRPERSON  BEKRY: Just a oment,
Comnizsioner Thernstrona.

COMMISSIONER THERJSTROM: I'm sorTy, I'm
sorry.

CHATRPERSON BERRY: That will be up sarly
next wesk, liks Monday, for psople, by the latest. And
then we can wait afrter that to get the dissent and
Professor Lichtman's anslysis of the dissent before we put
anything else up on the wsb site. 50 thers will be
sexething on the web site. So it’s not as if there won't
be anything. And there will bm copies of that available to
people who want them; that is hard copi.ns.. So how about if
we 33id ~- how about the week of June 252 1Is that long
snough?

COMMISSIONER THERNSTROM: That's fins. I
would appraciate that very much.

CHAIRPERSON BERRY: Close of business on June

25,
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, N.W.

COMMISSION ON Washingion. D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS
June 28, 2001
MEMORANDUM FOR LES JIN
Staff Director

From: Commissioner Abigail Therastrom G""‘@J MI%"‘

Re:  Request for Data

My special assistant tells me Kim Alton called after receiving our dissent and appendix
requesting further information. Please send me your request in writing so I know exactly
what you need. I assure yoir I will be defighted to send you any data I have.

1 would also like to ask: When will our dissent and appendix be posted on the USCCR
website? During a Wahington Journal/C-Span debate this moming, Christopher Edley
announced it would be posted right away.
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, NW.
COMMISSION ON Washington. D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS
June 20, 2001
MEMORANDUM FOR LES JIN
Staff Director
From: Abigail Thernstrom  CA + ThtanRmn fie—
Subject: Data for Lichtman Study
Via facsimile

1 was puzzled by your memorandum dated June 19, 2001 in which you state
“circumventing this organizational structure can only create confiision and disorder
within the agency.” You “urge me to contact you.” However, my attempts to direct

questions to you so far have proved most unsuccessful. (See several memoranda in April

regarding access to materials). And, you have refused to respord in writing to my
memoranda.

Guidelines about the relationship between individual Commissioners and the staff’
director are indeed confiising. Last time I asked for information you said my questions
addressed policy issues and that I had to ask the Chair. Furthermore, you indicated yon
work for the Commission as 2 body and not for individual Commissioners.

Take the Lichtman information request, for example. As of June 8%, you and your staff
knew that Iwould be wm.mg a dissent and should have understood ﬂm I would need the
le data that Lic n his lat] d 1 That

is what I have requested. But instead of immediately provxdmg it, yon provided, aﬂer a

five-day delay some woefully incomplets information in the form of hard copy only that
it took my assistant 10 minutes to photocopy. Bear in mind I have 20 days to respond to

a study it took the entire Commission six months and almost a hundred employees to
draft.

As of last Friday, June 15® &t 1:30 pm the information 1 received from your office was
that OGC did not have the disks with the machine-readable date Lichman used. My

special assistant called your office and asked if she needed to file 8 FOIA request in order

to get the essential disks that contain taxpayer-funded information that should be in the

public domain. Ms. Alton replied that to invoke FOIA was not appropriate since I merely

wanted the seme information I had requested in a different format, My assistant

78-674 D-10
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explained %at it was not a matter of convenience, the disk was simply what was needed
to run the statistical analysis. She waited all weekend and zll day Monday for the
courtesy of a reply to her requests for the disks and Professor Lichtman’s contect
information. At 3pm on Tuesday June 19" she again called your office. Kim Alton said
again that DGC did not have a disk.

Responsible scholars routinely make all their data available in the machine-readable form
in which they used it. I have never before encountered any resistance to the request 1 am
now making. In addition, under FOTIA 1 am entitled to receive the information in any
form that I ask for. As you may know FOIA was amended in 1996 to include a section
requiring ggencies to provide information "in any form or format requested,” including in
electronic:

|
1 agree with you that it is sad that I had to file a FOIA request to receive the information I
needed and am entitled to have. But, I waited 10 days before doing so.

Tm.

As to my contacting Professor Lichtman, any Commissioner should be free to contact any
expert in their field for professional consultation. This is particularly true in the case of
an academic who serves “in an expert position under agency personnel procedures™ and
who will He reviewing the statistical analysis in my dissent.

Dr. Lichtman sent me an e-mail saying he was forwarding the disks to you today. My
assistant will pick them up this afiernoon.

Cc: Ml.ry Frances Bemry, Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner
Yvonne Y. Lee, Commissioner
Eisie M. Meeks, Commissioner
11 G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
Victoria Wilson, Commissioner
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UNITED STATES 624 Nirth Straet, N.W.
COMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVEL RIGHTS
Vig Facsimile and Mail
June 20, 2001
MEMORANDUM FOR ABIGAIL THERNSTROM
Commissioner
THROUGH: LESR.JIN
Staff Director
FROM: EDWARD A. HAILES, JR. 25245, )
- Geperal'Counsel !

SUBJECT: Datr for Lichtman Stndy

Today, Professor Lichtman provided a copy of the disk containing datn that was used by
former Commission staff member, Dr. Rebecca Kraus. I referred to this same disk in my
memorandum to youon yesterday. Iwas told that Professor Lichtman informed you that
he would pass this disk back to the staff with the understanding that it would be passed on
to you. Just so it is abundantly clear, I am reminding you that Professor Lichtman
indicated to the staff that he did not use these data to issue his report. Pursuant to your
request, however, the disk is available for your special assistant to pick up today.

Please let me know if you need further information or assistance.

ce: Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson ’ -
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairperson
Christopher Edley, Jr.
Yvomne Y. Lee
Elsie M. Meeks
Russell G. Redenbeugh
Victoria Wilson
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URTED STATES £24 Nt Siroet, N,
COWGESSION ON Washingion, D.C. 20425
CIVEL NCHTS

UHE

Vi Facsimile and Federal Express

June 19,2001

MEMORANDUM FOR ABIGAIL THERNSTROM -
Commissioner

THROUGH: LESR.JIN
Staff Directd; .

FROM: EDWARD A. HAILES, JR. W,}
Genceral Counsel

SUBJECT: Data for Lichtman Study

This is in response to your request for “a copy of the disk (or disks) containing any data
Professor Allan Jay Lichtman used to issue his repart on the Fiorids election.” I
understand that you were comrectly informed that the Office of General Counsel does not
possess any digk or disks that you are seeking. In attempting to comply with your request,
however, the staff promptly contacted Professor Lichtman to ask him to relesse to us eny
disk or disks conteining the data he used to issue his report. Professor Lichtman tnld us
that he did not and does not possess sny disk or disks containing data that he used o
prepere his report. The publicly available sources of data that he used to prepare his
analysis are cited throughout the report, a copy of which was provided to you

Apart from your specific request, there is a copy of a disk containing dsta that was used
by former Commission staff member, Dr. Rebeces Kraus, who briefiy provided assistance
10 our office uniil she left the agency for & promational opportunity. The disk was
forwarded to Professor Lichtman. Hs possesses it, but he did not use these data to issus
his report. T will make that disk available to your special assistant, if you believe that it
would be helpful,

You have also requested, “a copy of the contract (er contracts) issued to hire Professor
Lichtman or any other statisticien, social scientist or professional associated with the
Florida report.” Professor Lichtman was not hired under a contract for his services. He
was appointed to serve in an expert position under agency personnel procedures. He ix
intermittent appointee of the Commission. No other statistician, social scientist or other
professional hes been hired to assist with this project. Thus, there are no existing
contracts to provide pursuant to your request.
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Mawr-tmdm  for Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom

e
£E: Dota for Lichtman Study dueily
June 19, 2001

pogetwo

If you need further information or assistance, please direct your inquiries to the staff
director.

tc: Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson
Cruz Reynaso, Vice Chairperson
Christopher Edley, Jr. ;
Yvonne Y. Lee ®
Elsie M. Mceks
Russell G. Redenbaugh
Victoria Wilson

ra
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~

UNITED STATES CORMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS < &
WASMIQTON, D.C. P02 * %

CIt T

G R, I ue

Juns 19, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR COMMISSIGNER ABIGAIL THERNSTROM

FROM: LES JIN k4 e
Staff Director’ 4
SUBJECT: Request for Mxterials on the Florida Report

I TS
I recently leamed of your Freedom of Information Act request for dsta pertaining to the Florida
Report. Frankly, the request surprised me. 1 do recognize that time is of the essence as it
pertains to this matter and that is why the staff responded by providing you with the materials
you requested in your Juns 11® comrespondent= as soan a3 each item was available. - We spoke
with your special assistant shortly after we received your carrespondence and provided the
materials on June 12* and 13%, sxplaining why the materials provided on the 13* were not
available on the 12, Given our responsiveness to your requests, 1 do not believe that the use of
the FOIA is necessary or appropriate. The staff has worked diligently and in a cooperstive spirit
in arder to respond to your requests in a timely manner, and will continue to do sa. In the futre,
if you think there is a problem that is not being handled properiy, I wrge you to contact e to
discuss the probiem as an altzmative to filing a FOIA request.

As for the information that is the subject of your FOIA request, see the attached letter from
General Counse] Edward Hailes. It is fully responsive to your concerns.

Additionally, I understand that late Iast week your special assixtant called Professor Lichtman
and that earlier today you sent him an e-mail requesting the data you are seeking. Asthe
Commission rules provide, and [ believe Chairperson Berry has stated in a recent meeting,
Commission requests of that nature must be directed to the Staff Director. Commission staff,
including someane in Professor Lichtman’s status, works for the Commission and under the
direction and supervision of the Staff Director or one of his managers. As the Staff Director, [
serve as the liaison between the staff and the Commissioners. As I am sure you can snderstand,
circumventing this organizational structure can only create confusion and disorder-within the
agency.
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Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions.

cc: Mary Frances Berry, Chairperson
Cruz Reynoso, Vice Chairpersocn
Christopher Edley, Jr., Commissioner -
Yvonne Y. Lee, Commissioner . E
Elsie M. Meeks, Commissioner
Russell G. Redenbaugh, Commissioner
. Victoria Wilson, Commissioner -
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UNITED STATES 624 Ninth Street, NW.
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

June 18, 2001

TO: Edward Halles, General Counsel (—\Q
From: Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom - h
Re: Disk containing data for Professor Lichtman's st

Pursuant to the Freedom of information Act, please give my assistant & copy of the disk (or
disks) containing any date Professor Alian Jay Lichiman used to issue his report on the Florida

elaction.

| understand from Kim Alton that OGC doea not have the data in disk form. Howevar, | am sure
you will agree that the report Professor Lichtman issued was funded by taxpaysrs. Thersfore,
the disks he used should also be available to the Commission and its Commissionérs.

Also, please provide me with a copy of the contract (or contracts) issued to hire Professor
Lichtman or any other statistician, soclal scientist or professional associated with the Florida

report.

Please provide this information as soon as poaa.ible.
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Pocument #13
URMSTED STATES €24 Ninth Stmet, NW.
COMRMESION ON Washing’on, D.C. 20425
CIVE RIGHTS
£I2.09
fune 12,2001
MEMORANDUM FOR RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGH
Commissioner
FROM: EDWARD A HAILES, JR. g
Gezneral Counszl
SUBJECT: Regaest for Documents sn Florids Documants

This is in response to your request for documents relating to the Commission-apnroved
report cn “Voting Irregularities in Florids During the 2000 Presidential Election,” You
submitted  similar request to the St Ditector on yesterday, June 11, 2001 The Office
of Staff Director had siready made srangements to collect and deliver materials to you,
before 1 received your request.

Todsy, the Staff Director forwarded to your Special Assistant, Charlie Ponticelli, sn
unverified copy. of the entire June 8, 2001 mzeting tranzeript and Professor Lichtman’s
repart. A revised repart, which will include the editorial changes that are subemitted by
Commissioners on o before Fridey, July 15, 2001, will be firwarded to Ms. Ponticell by
the middie of p=xt week,

‘You are also requesting “capies of all cammunications betwzen the Cosmmission and
affected agencies and individusls pursuant to the “affected sgency” review, as well as
copies of all responses and documents recsived thereto.” I will gladly compils this
information and arrange for it to be delivered to you through Ma. Pontieelli.

Iwill be out of the office tomorrow, June 13, 2001, but I will leave directions for these
materials to be zent to M=, Ponticelli

If you have a need for firther aseistance, pleass let me know.
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UNSTED STATES 624 Ninth Sireel N.W,
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL SIGHTS
§Gii.o
June 12, 2001
VA FAX = URGENT AND TIME-SENSITIVE
MEMORANDUM FOR EDWARD HAILES
General Conustd w
FROM: RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGH
. Commisss
SUBJECT: FOIA Request for Documsats on Florids Report

Ym&y,mswmmwammmm camy
behalf, requesting the following documents to awtist me in writing my dissent to the
Commission’s report on alieged voting improprietics in Florids.

Ths documents I bave requested includec

(1) A -copy of Professor Allan Licktman's amalysis subrited to aud discussed by the
Commission on June 8, 2001.

@ Awpyofﬁnnmiptnfﬁekaﬁnn’smﬁ:énfhml,:ﬂﬂl.

(3) A copy of the Commission’s report on the Florida election, a3 gmended by the
Commission on Yupe 8, 2001.

Since I have received no responss to my request, and in light of the fact that the
Commission hzs set a deadline of June 29, 2001, for submitting dissants, I hereby request
that these documents be provided 10 me, a3 soon 83 possible, under the Freedom of
Information Act. Under the Freedom of Informstion Act, X also ask thet you provide me
with copies of all communications between the Commission and sffected agencies and
individuals pursuant to the “affected agenzy” review, as well as copies of 2ll responses
snd documents received thereto.

1 look forward to receiving thess documents at ths earliest poasible opportunity.
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UITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHIGTON, B.C. 29528

Lo}
(S0
’

June 12, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR COMMISSIONER ABIGAIL THERNSTROM

FROM: LES %
Staff Di

SUBJECT: Request for Materials on the Florida Report

In responss to your June 11, 2001 letter to me, please find enclaszed a copy of Professor
Lichtman’s report. Due to today®s absence of an OGC staff member, I was not able to obtain the
siatistical data that the staff provided to Professor Lichtman. However, I will give this
information 1o you tomorrow onee the staffer retinns to the affice. The additional dsta that
Professor Lichtman utilized in preparing his report are subsumed or refereaced within his
document.

Pleass feel free to comact me if you have any questions.

Thznk you

Enclosures
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. FTREN
Docyment 8 UNTED STATES u. sl'.l!SU '&msn-l:v.u.w.
@ CIVIL MGHTS RECEIviL ™ -D.C. 206
o N1l A123
Juge 11, 2001

Mr. Les Jin, Staff Director

U.S. Commission on Civil Rights
624 9% Street NW

Washingten, D.C, 20001

Dearles

This is & fixrrmal request that you provide me with & copy of all the statistical dsta that the
Commission staff provided to Professor Al Lichtrmm in order tham be oould prepare his
analysis of the Florida voting in the 2000 election.

!mnhorethng;wpyofﬁsmnlmpmﬂmhnﬁhdnmmglvemawnnu
any additional dta that he wtilized in writing bis report.

1 intend to review this material in writing my dissant. &wmwmeﬁtmhmﬁng
dissents to the Commission's report is festing approsching, you will appreciate my need for
this information immediately,

Inﬂlhemwmmmmm mpnton&mmnamnhnnmndwmbeﬁ:db
pick it up from you persorally. Oth=rwiss, Kriztina Anriaga can get it from you and being it
tome. | am sure that you recall that the Chair specifically invited Commiscioners to contact
you diectly.

Thank you.
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URSTED STATES 624 Ninth Strest, NW.
@ COMMRSSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
CiveL RIGHTS
Msy 24,2001
MEMORANDUM FOR MARY FRANCES BERRY
Chairperson
FROM: RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGH
Commissioner
SUBJECT: hekofRapomtoR-thoaMaRgpoﬁ

1 object to the lack of response to Commissioners” recent requests for information
regarding the repart on alleged “voting improprieties” in Florids, which the Commission
is to consider og June 8.

First, T have not received & response to my Msay 21 memorandum to the Staff Director in
which I requested a copy of & letter you were reported to bave sent to Senators Graham
and Nelson relaying “preliminary” conchusions on behalf of this Commission.

Second, the memorandum that I co-signed with Commmissioner Themstrom on May 22
asked for your response to two specific questions: (1) When exactly will Commissioners
be given a copy of the Florida report? (2) What is the status of the required “affected
agency review” I have received no response, other than s rather vague message from the
Staff Director’s Office that Commissioners should refer to the April transcript.

That kind of response docs not meet the standards we have at the Commission. Also,
with respect to the Florida report, the timelines have been anything but clear and
consistent: For exampis, st the March 9 mesting, instead of taking up a “status report” an
the project (gs the agends announced), Commissioners were asked to approve, withont
sy sdvance notice at all, your own statzment of “preliminary”™ findings on Florida. At
that sams meeting, you advised Commissioners that “in April we expect to have the draft
of the voting rights in Florids, the sctual dreft, in front of us.” In April, however,
Commissioners were given anly an “Outline of the Final Document.™ It is now May 24,
snd there is not yet & draft report for us to review in preparation for 2 major vote that is
supposed to ocer in just two weeks time,

Unless we have the report by tomorrow, May 25, there is really no way Commissioners
will be prepared to discuss it on June 8; and, of course, unless the affected agency review
is completed by the time of our meeting, we cagnot discuss it.

CC: Hon Les Jin, Staff Director *

78-674 D-11
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RETED STATES 624 Ninth Strast, N.W.
COUMIBSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
@ CIVIL. RIGHTS
May 22, 2001 .
MEMORANDUM FOR MARY FRANCES BERRY
Chairpersan
FROM: RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGH
ABIGATL THERNSTR! (\__—-\\
Commissioners — 3
SUBJECT: Florida Elections Report

As you have indicated gver the past several months, the Commission is scheduled to
cansider the report on the Florids elections probe £t our meeting on June 8 Considering
that the meeting is only a Little more than two weeks away, and Commissioners havs yet
to xeceive oven the draft document, we sre concerned that there will be an effort to rush
this through without the careful deliberntion it deserves.

It is imperative that Conumissioners be given adequate cpportunity to review the
Commission's findings and recommendstions before the ime 8 discussion and the vote
on the final report. It is also imperative thet the Office of General Counse] comply with
the requiremsnts for legal sufficiency and affected sgency review, as set forth in the
agency's regulations, before the Commission takes up this report.

The purposs of this memo is to ask thst you inferm Commissioners, 28 soon as possible,
when exactly we cen expect to receive the Florida report. Also, please advise as to the

status of the “affected agency roview” (ie., when the report was sent out for review by
affected individuals and when the review was/will be completed).

We look forward to your response,
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< UNITED STATES M 624 Nimth Street, NW.
COMMISSIONON . ~- Washington, 0.C. 20425

CIVIL RIGHTS

May 8, 2001
> -

MEMORANDUM FOR Chairperson Mary Frances Bemry .

o« Les Jin, Staff Director -
R

From: Commissioner Abigail ﬂunm&&‘—- > .

Re: Letter to members and statements by the Commissi "gn -

1do not wish to endorse the letter that is being seut to Comgress on behalf of the Commission.
Furthermore, I would like this and 211 future statemests to reflect my objections or the objections of any
ofthe Commissioners. For instance, my vote and my objectiony to the recent statement on Florida's
voting system cverhaul were not noted. Ths statement could have easily included a lcad that reflected
the final vote. ‘ .

In addition, any future statement mads on the letterhead of the Commission should be discusscd during
Commission mectings and taken to a vote. On April 27* the Commission issusd & statement on “Anti-
Asian Comments™ that was not distributed to the Comumission members until May 7*. Even though I bad
never seon the statement untit after it had been distributed to the press, my name 2nd the name of cvery
Commissioner appesared inthe last paragraph.
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UNITED STATES —~n £24 Ninth Stree?, N.WY.
; COMMESSION OH » Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL. RIGHTS
1)
April 33. 2001
MEMORANDUM FOR Dr. Mary Frances Berry [N

FROM: Commissionar Abigail Themstom ~ Oobripet TR s
Re: Speakers for Environmenta! Justics Brisfing ’

k]
in response to your request dusing the April 13th meseting, -on April 17th 1 submitted a
memarandum to the staff director with the names of two experts to be inciuded in the

environmentat briefing. The next day, Commissioner Redenbaugh also requested that the
Comimnission invite the same two experts: Dr. Christopher Foreman and Dr. Bonner R Cohen.

Kim Alton told my assistant that as of Friday, April 20th no one had been invited to the briefing.
Because the brisf is only two weeks away, | would lika 1o know when the experts will be invitad.
1 would also ke to receive confirmation that Or. Foraman and Dr. Cohen were invited. .

Thank you very much.
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UNITED STATES 624 Nirth Street, N.W.
CIVIL BSGHTS "

Apiil 10, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR LES JIN

From: Commissioner Abigall Themstrom  <Heiqeil Thsmaton [y

Re: Memoranda dated April 3, April 5 and April 6

1 have yet to receive a writtsn response to my previous memoranda. | hats to be reitsrating »
point that ! have made before—namely thist the staff director works for all the commissionars,
not simply for the chair. And that the commission is by statute bipartisan.

So far, ﬂwonlym:pomlh:vakﬂﬂunyowmmhmmmdhm

mmmadmmmuwmmmmwmm
approved purpose, scope, methodoiogy, and schedule are folowed.® All my questions ciesrty
fall within that paramster.

Hemmpuﬂinmm.mmmommmmanmbhmiWutu
well as mins. it may protect both of us in the future.

Thanks very much.

i
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ApIIB 2001+ S )
S T ’

MEMORANDUM FOR LES JIN .

From: Commissioner Abigail Thernstrom Ob»TJ Tosrsbion “ {M‘

Re: Agenda with attachments for April 13® mesting ™ - .

*
BN

Thank you for sending me the agenda for April 13"‘L I have several questions
about it. 2

First of all, the package does not contain the draft report an Fiorida voting issues
as discussed during our Iast meeting. The agenda for April 13" indicates that
there will be a discussion of an "Outline of the Final Document.” Will that
documsnt be sent to Commissioners prior to the April 13 meeting? If not, could
you please state who has had access to that document so far. Have there baen
internal revisions? Have any Commissioners participatsd in any stage of the
drafting process? Also, the Staff Dirsctor’s report for February 21-March 27,
2001, indicates that interrogatories have been sent to Miami Hearing withesses.
it is essential that Commissioners receive copies thareof and any responses
thereto. Please advise when we will recsive that information. 3

Ong sé;émte. issﬁe, 1 note that we have received a briefing paper for the April
13" briefing on Equal Educational Opportunity. Howsver, there is no witness list
attached. How was it decided who would participate in the brisfing? Also, ..
please provide all Commissioners with the list of participants and their
biographical information as soon as possible.

Also, will the Commission or any contractor be issuing a press release on any the
topics which will be discussed on April 13™ prior to the mesting? If so, pleass
send all the Commissioners a copy of the press release before the mesting so
wea can prepare properly for any prass quaries.

Finally, | noticed that no timeline has been provided for the staff's work on the
‘Voting Rights Project. (We did get a timeline for the Discrimination in Sports
Project which the Commission decided not to procesd on during the Project
Planning discussion last month. Was this projact reinstated?)

Please respond to this memorandum in writing.

Thank you for prompt assistance on these matters.
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UNITED STATES 824 Ninth Street, NW.
COMRRSSION ON * Washingwon, D.C. 20425
CIViL BIGHTS
April 5, 2001
MEMORANDUM FOR LES JIN .
>l ThsmThen— f
From: Commissioner Abigall Themstram 44 [ee

Re: Florida interim Report and Accass to Documerits
Thank you for asking Kim to respond to my memormandum dated April 3.

Her voice mail message to my Special Assistant indicated that “no report, no interim
report has been sent to any Commissioner by OSD (Office of Staff Director).” However,
she does not say whether perhaps ancther office within the USCCR has mailed such
documents to other Commissioners. i

So far, | have received contradictory answers to my requests regarding access to
documents. Initially, en March 18, your voice mail messaga to my Special Assistant
stated: “With regard to the gusestions about the documents referenced in the transcript
that you mentioned. 1 justtalked to Eddi= Hailes. He sald that the way they view lt, is -
that the record is not closed... that as long as the report is not out...the documents are
not available for public to view or to examine, howsver, the Commissioners’ situstion is
different. As long as it is understood that these documents are to remain confidential
and not released. He feels that the proper thing to do is to aiow the Commissigners to
see the documents if they want. So, if you or Commissioner Themstrom want o see a
specific document the easiest thing to do is to identify tha documants and 1 think that
the staﬂ‘cou]d get them for you. That's the waywewantto handle the document
guastion....”

Howaver on March 23", Kim Alston left a voice mall message for my Special Assistant:
"Les asked me to give you a call back in response to the message he got todsy. The
first issue s regarding the [educational] briefing deadiine.....Second issue is regarding
materials...at this time those documents sire attomey work products that are not
accessible to the Commissioners so that's something we would not be able to give

you.”

t would like to have a written respansa to this and all future memoranda, so that we
have a ciear record and do nét have to rely in future discussions on fallible memoriss, - *
Responses can be sent to my Special Assistant, and she will forward them to me.
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M'EDSW%N 524 Ninth Street, NW.
COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20425
CIVE. RIGHTS

April 3, 2001

TO:  Les Jin, Staff Director W
Through: Kristina Arriaga de Bucholz k“'b"d ‘6“ 9

Special Assistant to Commissioner Themstrom
From: Commissioner Abigall Thamstrom
Re: Established Procadures

1 understand, psrhaps evonacusly, that tha Florida interim report was sent to all the
Commissioners with the axception of Commissicner Redenbaugh and myssi. 1 hope this is not
s0.

As 3 new Commissicner, it is my ciear understanding that sccording to established procedures
information or raports given to one Commissioner must be given to afl, at the same tima.
Scrupulous adherence to this procedura is nscessary to maintain the credibility of this
Commission. | know you would agras this is 2 non-partisan Commission a2nd the staff works for
ell the Commissioners without regard to party affiliation.
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UNITED STATES 624 Nimth Street, N.W,
COMMISSION DN Waghington, D.C. 20425
CIVIL RIGHTS

March 27, 2001

MEMORANDUM FOR: Les Jin

As per our convarsation on March 19, | request your assistance in obtaining a copy of the
Administrative instruction Manual and copins of any othar documentation of rules, reguiations
or statutes that Jegisiate any aspect of the process or the proceduras of the work of the
Commission. | would also like to request your assistance in obtaining a copy of all the interview
raports pertaining to the Tallahasses (1/11) and Miami (2/16) hasrings and any documentation
raceived as a result of those hsarings.

Thank you for your prompt assistance in this matter.
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;: By EATHARINE Q. SEELYE

& WASHINGTON, March 8 — The
*«hairwoman of the Civi! Rights Com-
s2mission put Florida on notice today
._ﬂlmx the commission would be watch-

Waztmg to see how
legislators change
the voting system.

.,Rzghts Panel C'Iuef Warns Florzda on Elections -

Gavermr Bnah, the prameut'
b task

force, wm:hmrammmu:dedl.hnz
all counties switch to opticat-scan
voting hines by the 2002
tnavddt.hgpmhl;mso(mmm:h-
systums.'l‘he task foree also

peciaily among minorities, would be
higher in 2000 than in previous elec.
umm&dmd:mgmmmn
all precincts hag

ecough
haudlelhalbcreas.&haalmsdd
meallgmhvumhadbeenwrgad
from the registration rolls in the
ken belief that they were fel-

ons.
‘The lene Republican on the com-
Abgall Th has
said no evidence of discrimination
has been presented.
‘The commission, whk:hcmma.hs
s has

menfurmmmanmnﬂtynndlmla

: Although the commission's final power beyond compelling public tes.
report has not been timony. But i hes already proved &
Berry sald todsy, “We know there thom in the side of Florida

was btut we don't holding two after the Nov. 7
inow yet precisely it was election. Elizabeth Hirst, a spokes.
intentignal " woman for Governor Bush, said the

officials imew that voter turnout, es-

office bad ot seen the commission
letter and could not comment an it.

elaction cycle,” he sald
Ma. Berry's letter sald she was
that his speech had not
given election changes greater pri-
ority. She sald that baxed on the
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STATUS REPORT ON PROBE OF ELECTION PRACTICES

IN FLORIDA DURING THE 2000 PRESIDENTIAL ELECTION

STATEMENT OF MARY FRANCES BERRY
- Ch
U. S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

The Commission has undertaken a formal investigation into allegations by Floridians of voting
inregularities arising out of the November 7, 2000 Presidential clection. The Commission has
held two fact-finding hearings-in Florida to examine whether eligible voters faced avoidable
barriers that undermined their ability to cast ballots and have their ballots counted in this closely
contestzd election. The probe is intended to uncover, for example, who made the critical
decisions regarding resource allocations for Election Day activities, why were these decisions
made and what specific impact these decisions had on distinct commumities.

Voter disenfranchisement appears to be at the heart of the issue. It is not a question of a recount
or even an accurate count, but more paintedly the issue is those whose exclusion from the right to
vote amounted to a2 “No Count.™

The voting technology reforms and assurances that uniform and accurate standards for counting
and recounting ballots shall be implemented are encouraging and significant. These measures
standing alone, however, are insufficient to address the significant and distressing issves and
barriers that prevented qualified voters from participating in the Presidential election. It is my
hope that Florida officials, as well as officials in other jurisdictions, will promptly resolve these
major problems, which they allowed to occur, instead of hoping with the passage of time the
public will forget.

In total, over 100 witnesses testified under oath before the Commission, including approximately
65 scheduled witnesses who were sclected for the two hearings due to their knowledge of and/ar
experience with the issues under investigation. The Commission heard testimony from top
clected and appointed state officials, including the Governor, the Secretary of State, the Attorney
General, the Director of the Floride Division of Elections and other Florida state and county
officials. A representative of Database Technologies, Inc. [Choicepoint], a firm involved in the
controversial, state-sponsored removet of felons from the voter registration rolls also testified.

We also heard the sworn testimony of registered voters and experts on election reform issues,
clection laws and procedures and voting rights. Additionally, the Chair and Executive Director
of the Select Task Force on Efection Reforms established by Governor Jeb Bush testified before
. the Commission. Testimony was also received from the supervisors of elections for several
+counties, county commission officials, law enforcemnent personnel, and a states attorney. In
addition to the scheduled witnesses, the Commission extended an opportunity for concened
~ persons, including Members of Congress and members of the Florida State Legislature, to submit
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testimony under oath that was germane to the issues under investigation. Significantly, the
Commission subpoenaed scores*of relevant documents 1o assist with this investigation.
* -t

The evidence points to an array of problems, including those in the following categories:

e Key officials anticipm;d before Election Day, that there would be an increase in levels of
voter turnout based upon new voter registration figures, but did not ensure that the
precincts in all communities received adequate resources to meet their needs;

e At least one unauthorized law enforcement checkpoint was set up on Election Day
resulting in complaints that were investigated by the Florida nghway Pmrol and the
FIanda Attorney General;

~e Non-felons were removed jfrom voter registration rolls based upon unreliable information
collected in connection with mcpmg State spansored, felany purge poltr::es.

o Many African Americans did not cast ballob- because they were as.ngned to pollmg sites
that did not have adequate resources to confirm vating eligibility .mznu-

o P

» College :tud.mt: and others submitted voter regi.umrwn applimtwns on a timely basis ta
persons and agencies responsible for transmitting the applications to the proper officials,
but in many instances these applications were not processed in a timely or proper
manner under the National Voter Rzgr.m-anan Act (“motor-voter law”);

» Many Jewish and elderly voters recmred defective and cangulxcated ba!lars thar may have
produced “overvotes* and “undervotes; " i wa® < omy. 2

. " E EHE I (- 1

». Some polling places were closed early and some polling places were moved without, .

notice; T

‘e Old and defective election equipment was found in poor precincts; Yt
“of e
* Many Haition Americans and Puerto Rxcan volers were not provided language assistance
when required and requested; o 1
1\ X3 e
~ e Persons with disabilities faced accessibility difficuities.at certain pollmg sites; &
N “ 2 A B st . 3
¢ Too few poll workers were adequately trained and too few ﬁmds were commitied to voter
education activities; ~ oI
1 b -
The,Commission’s probe proceeds under the stamtory dmy xmd authomy of the Commission to
investigate allegations in writing under oath or affirmation relating to deprivations ..: of the right
of citizens of the United States to vote.orchave votes counted™ (PL 103-419). This investigation
is also conducted pursuant to pur statute which requires the Commission to investigate .
1 allegations that “citizens-of the United States are being deprived of their right 1o vote and have

i
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that vote counted by reason of their color, race, religion, sex, age, handicap, or national _ . 7
origin...."” - - i e T

In its investigation, the Commission uses as its standaxd !hc mqmmm:ms of Section 2 of the
Voting Rights Act for determining whether disparate impact or disparate treatment amounting to
disenfranchisement has occurred. I understand clearly that violations of the Voting Rights Act
do not require proof of deliberate or intentional discrimination against citizens, if differential
results, disenfranchising those who the statute was designed to pratect are the result. Practices
can be illegal when they have the effect of restricting opportunities for people of color, language
minorities, persons with disabilities, and the elderly to participate fully in the political process
and to elect candidates of their choice. - T i
The Voting Rights Act of 1965, as amended, was aimed at subtle, as well as obvious, state
regulations and practices that had the effect of denying citizens their right to vote because of their
race. Perhaps the most invidious barriers to the right to vote were the scemingly neutral |
restrictions developed by states that had debilitating and devastating results on black voter
registration. -_—

Cangress has enacted additional measures to further protect the voting rights of persons of color,
immigrants, the eldely, and those with disabilities from invidious discrimination. For example,
2n amendment to the Voting Rights Act in 1975 permanently restricted the use of tests and
devices for voter registration nationwide. The 1975 amendments also include rights for language
minorities, mandating bilingual ballots and oral assistance with voting. In 1983, the Voting
Rights Act was amended {o clarify that the proof of discriminatory intent is not required vader
Section 2 claims, thus making disparste impact claims valid. Cangress also enacted the National
Voter Registration Act after finding that “discriminatory and unfair registration laws and
procedures can have a direct and damaging effect on voter participation in elections for Federat
office and disproportionately harm voter participation by various groups, including racial
minorities.” Further, several laws bave been enacted pertaining to the accessibility of the
clection process to persons with disabilities

[These laws are described in an appendix to this statement].

I am deeply troubled by a preliminary review which points to differences in resource allocations,
including voting technology, and in voting procedures that may have operated so that protected
groups may have had less of an opportunity to have their votes counted. We will conduct
complete disparate impact and treatment analyses before the report is completed, and our final
conclusions will take into account the results of these analyses.

However, it appears at this phase of the investigation that the evidence may ultimately support
findings of prohibited discrimination. Two particular sources of fruitful inquiry are the
questionable uses of Choicepoint data and resource allocation issues. We are attempting to
document whether and, if so, how long state, county and local officiels knew that certain
differences in resources and procedures might impact more harshly African Americans and
members of other protected groups.
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The staff is continuing their analysis of the voluminous testimonial and documentary evidence
compiled during this investigation. Ultimately, the Comsmission will pinpoint whether each of
the problems identified resulted from deliberate, or harmful, yet not deliberate, discrimination, or
were caused by neither.

I emphasize that the implementation of voting technology reforms and uniform and accurate
standards for counting and recounting ballots would be encouraging and significant. These
measures standing alone, however, will not address the significant and distressing issues and
barriers that prevented qualified voters from participating in the Presidential election.

In the final analysis, new recounts of old ballots are an academic exercise. Voting is the
language of our democracy and regrettably, when it mattered most, real people lost real
opportunities to speak truth to power in the ballot box This must never occur again. As Dr.
Martin Luther King, Jr. once stated: Social justice shall not roll in on wheels of inevitability.
It is our hope that Florida officials, as well as officiels in other jurisdictions- where barriers
existed, will promptly resolve these major problems that occurred on their watch.

“
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»

FOR IMMIEDIATE RELEASE Contact: Rognie J. Kweller 202-833-9771
US COMMISSICN ON CIVIL RIGHTS CONCLUDES
THAT“NO COUNT” IS REAL ISSUE -

. IN FLORIDA VOTE

Voter Disenfranchisement is at the Heart of the Issue ,

WASHINGTON, DT, MARCH 9 ~ Supported by approximately 30 hours of swom

testimony from some 100 witnesses, the US Commission on Civil Rights determined that
the Florida presidentiat elections appear to have been marred by voter disenfranchisement.

r

“It is not & question of a recount or even an accurate count, but more pointedly
those whose exclusion from the right to vote amounted to a “No Count,’” concluded a
statement issued todzy by the Commission. The preliminary assessment was released in
a rare departure from the Commission’s more deliberative procedures. Commission
Chair Mary Frances Berry said she hopes the Commission’s findings will hasten reforms.

“In the final analysis,” the statement said, “new recounts of old ballots are an
academic exercise. Voting is the language of our democracy and, regrettably — when it
mattered most — real people lost real opportunities to speak truth to power in the ballot
box. This must never occur again.

“Voting technology reforms and the conclusion of recounting procedures alone are
insufficient to address the sipnificant and distressing issues and barriers that prevented
qualified electors to cast ballots and have their ballots counted. Itis our hope that
Florida, as well as other jurisdictions, would promptly address these major problems
instead of hoping that with the passage of time, the public will forget,” the statement
continued. .

The Commission released the statement at its regular March meeting. It
maintained that the evidence points to an afray of problems. These ranged from Florida
election officials’ failure to provide adequate resources to handle increased voter turnout
to at Ieast one unautherized law enforcement checkpoint. The Commission also flagged
the removal of non-felons from the voter registration rolls on the basis of unrelinble
information collected diring 2 sweeping, state-sponsored felony purge.

- more -
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The Commission cited other problems in Florida which prevented voters from
exercising their franchise, including the assignment of many African Americans to
polling sites that lacked sufficicnt resources to confirm voter eligibility; failure to process
voter registration applications under the “motor voter” law in 8 timely manner; use of
defective and complicated ballots that caused many “overvotes” and “undervotes™; early
closing of palling places; relocation of polling places without notice; use of old and
defective election equipment in poar precincts; faihure to provide requested language
assistance to Haitian American and Latino American voters; and failure to ensure access
for voters with disabilities.

The Commission also found that the state failed to provide adequate training to its
poll workers and committed inadequate fimds to voter education.

The Commission plans to release a draft report on thc Florida voting probe by
early April and the final report m:a:ly]une

By a unanimous vote, the Commission decided to return to Florida late this
summer after the state legislative session, in order to 2ssess what changes have taken
place at the sate and local level. This vote follows 2 March 8 letter from Chairperson
Berry to Governor Jeb Bush that expressed her disappointment with his statement of
priorities to the Florida legislature in which he emphasized voting technology reforms
and not the additional barriers that prevented qualified voters from participating in the
election.

The Commission also discussed a survey today reviewing election procedures
nationwide, including all 50 states and the District of Columbia. That review was aided
by State Advisory Committees and the Commission’s regional representatives.

o~
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Sins of the Commission

T IS A MARK OF how low the prestige of

the US. Commission on Civil Rights has

sunk that it's hard to care much whether
US. District Judge Gladys Kesdler was cotrect
mrebuﬂaneﬁ'ortbythermeHnuaemmmn
a.lawyer named Peter Kirsanow. The adminis-
trationargued that the seat was vacant; the com-
missioners claimed that it was lawfully occupied
by a holdover appointee of former President
Gxnl:on.JndgeKzsaleragreedwﬂhthemmnm-
sioners, and the administration is appealing.
This might be 2 significant legal dispute were

&egomnnmaﬁmmforsqq:s

tened during the Reagan administmation, which
sought to turn the comuission’s ideological di-
rection around and make it a voice for conserva-
tive policies. The result was a pitched ideologi-
mlbatﬂe.And&ebattlehasconhmed.evm
worsened, under the commission’s current

only

bate, If it cannot do this, it is not worth having.
1t is certainly pot worth spending $9 million of
public money each year to inflame passionsur-
ﬂ:s.‘l‘haemﬂentyofmwhztam
eotﬂdbemdul’l'oatememntan—

dialogue unhehold-
en to the orthodoxies of either the left or the
right. Unfortunately, though, the political pres-
sure on presidents and congressional leaders—
each of whom name some compmissioners—
comes from groups invested in the orthodoxies,
not in questioning them. As long as those re-
sponsible for naming commissioners are un-
willing to buck the pressure, theeo's
contribtions will be negli

Wasnh o 2l o A2
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AOL News [Explom AQL News

Helping..org ymecg;! ‘??aged
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> NATION

sl Can the U.S. Commission on Civil
s?drzpl:Easl Rights Be Saved?

ﬁ,ﬁfﬁm Beset with internal squabbling and a loss of credibility, the historic
Pacific commission faces an uncertain future

Columnists BY ANDREW GOLDSTEIN

Pal-us!an

Kabul Unveiled

World Economic 5, ]

Forum QUNT. CRIBE

Forecast 2002

> BUSINESS Saturday, Feb. 09, 2002
AR Inthe 1960s the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights was hailed as
> HEALTH "the conscience of the nation.” Its systematic public exposure of

> EDUCATION _  segregation was cracial to the passage of the Civil Rights Act of
1964. But today, petty political squabbles threaten to condemn the
> MAGAZINE body to irrelevance.
> ARCHIVE
SEOLUMBISTE,  The latest ruckus invoives the makeup of the commission itself.
2 SPECIALS The dispute centers around Peter Kirsanow, an intense Cleveland
SHELEDESK o labor lawyer with a smooth-shaven head and Salvador Dali
sUBS R moustache. In December George Bush appointed Kirsanow, the
:—”F% former head of the conservative Center for New Black Leadership,
'THE'EBYEAD R to fill the seat of Victoria Wilson, a liberal former book publisher
Totvmoiea . who is best known for editing the vampire novels of Anne Rice.
GISIDWSW=_ The move threatened liberal Mary Frances Berry’s control of the
commission: with Wilson seated, there are five liberals and three
conservatives; Kirsanow would even the votes at four each.

v
k-]
-
g

‘Wilson had been appointed in January, 2000, npon the death of
commissioner Legn Higginbotham. The Bush administration
contends Wilson was simply completing Higginbotham's term;
White House records say she was appointed “for the remainder of
the term expiring November 29, 2001."” Berry says the records are Fmaronmg
mistaken, that the law guarantees all commissioners full six-year

terms. She also charges Bush is trying to muzzle the commission in

response to its Florida election report, which accused Jeb Bush of 2 WORLD ¥
being "grossly derelict” in enforcing the law. In December Berry The Homemns
told the Justice Department it would take federal marshals toseat ~ §2ysChma
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Klrsanow Last week a federal Judge sided w1th Berry; the Ji usnce
Depamnent is appealing. = - [

But regardless of who wins, there are real questions about whether
the group will 5till be taken Seriously. When the group.wentto .,
‘New York'in 2000 to examine racial proﬁhng critics dlstssed its’
findings, mllmg them a thinly veiled attack on Rudolph Giuliani:
the commission leaked its report just as Giuliani was announcing
his.campaign for Senate. Conservatives have éalled the Florida
report "scandalously biased,” and even some liberals have
questioned its statistical findings.

LI ]
L )’,r 14

Most recently, the commission’s hotline for reporting incidents of
hate crimes or discrimination in the wake of the September 11
tragedy — which should have been an uncontroversial public
service — began as a joke and ended as a potential tragedy. The
initial press release listed the wrong 8co-number, sending callers
not to the commission but to'a love connection service. Then, once
calls began to pour in, the commission did not forward to Justice
the reports it collected. In a scathing letter to the commission,
assistant attorney general for civil rights Ralph Boyd wrote:
"Simply put, your refusal prevents the Department of Justice from
investigating or otherwise following up these reports in order to
ensure that people who.need protecting are, in fact, protected.” Les
Jin, the commission's staff director, responded that the
commission doesn't keep a written record of every phone call, and
that complainants are given thé phone number of the appropriate
agency to call themselves. At a contentious hiearing on the matter,
Berry said, "People around the country have expressed their
gratitude, so I think we ought to be proud that we're doing this
rather than worrying about whether it's helping anybody."

The series of controversies has even begun to cast doubt on the
credibility of future reports. In April the commission plans to
examine the impact of standardized testing on minorities; critics
say Berry is looking for an excuse to criticize the president's
education bill. Says Jennifer Braceras, the most recent Republican
appointee: "the commission has outlived its nsefulness.”

After 22 years on the panel, Berry is undeterred. "We don't serve

the pundits in Washington," she says. "We serve the under-

represented, the disenfranchised. They tell us we're still needed.”

Kirsanow thinks so, too. That's why he says he'll continue to fight

for his seat. "There are very important issues that still need to be

1z:alclllu:lressed," he says. "In the end, I do believe we all want the same
ng."
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t started right zfter the elect
Thclndupmuble]em_]uhon
muttered about “a patrern of krreg-
ularities and intimidation” in Flari
da in which Aﬁnn.n-dmﬂm
3 were »
December 8, he was that the Bush
brothers had “stolen” the election by
“sch of disenfranchi " Other

3 It catalogs every complaint
that could be cadged from the b
Democras who could be found as evi-
dence of “disenfranchisement” falling
“most squarely on persons of color®;
there were mastive violations
of&chth!anAnhyjemehmd
otherx; and calls for a Jstice Departrment

“leaders”™ were not far behind. “Police
checkpoints were st ©p in and around
polling to indmidate Black men,”
imagined NAACP Chairman Kwelsi
Mfume, adding, “it was all part of some
grand conspiracy” to keep hh:h &cm the
polls. “There was a

‘While trashing Gov, Bash and the hap-
leas Eatherine Harris (Florida's elected Seo-
retary of State) xs disenfranchisers for fail-
ing to yun 2 perfect clection, the repant
glosses over the inconvenient faces that,
mdul-'lmd:law Bush has virtually no

.;hhmenl of p:ople of color and poor

people,” hallucinated Donna Brazile, Al
Gore's campaign mansger. Gav. Jeb Bush
of Florida and others put up police road-
tilocks to siap blacks from voting and “tam-
pered with the results in Florida,” oozed
D ic. Narional G Chai

(and Clinton moneyman} Terry McAuliffe.
Theze ware all, at best, recklexly false
in racial demagoguery. There
was never any credible evidence for any of
them. Buat the charges have had 2 big
effect. Amphﬁed in the media, this disin-
formarion campaign has left a great many
African-Americans in Florida and else-
where believing that they were d:hhenn.-ly
“disenfranchised” last year. In reality, the
18 percent of Florida's reguu:rd voters
who are black sucreeded in casting a dis-

thority over the voting process, and the
SeamryofSul.::m!:umm}ymptvwd:
nonbinding advice to local officials. The
report also ignores the fact that the local
officialy who run the process and are thus
d;renlytupomnhlefwmmohhepmb-

fled in the repor

ermn, poorly designed ballow, jammed
phooe bnes, and other {ncfficiencies that-
caused long delays and unfortunxtrly pre-
vented an unknown number of voters from
casting ballgty—are mostly Democrats.

There were plenty of problems in Flori-
da, Their combined effect was to block
perhaps ane-enth of 1 percent of all thaee
who went to the polls from cssting votes at
:D.Thq:hnconuihm:dmthemﬁm
of the di y black 29 p
of voters who spoiled their pr:nd:mial
baﬂ.oubypmc.hmgu’mking

1y large (15 p ) share
of the nurly&mnhonballou there last
year, and the black vote soared to 65 per-
cent above the 1996 total. Rarely have 0

mmhnmnﬁmn;
'bumrﬂy ballot” in Palm Beach County
(designed by a Democratic official), com-
lmedmdrvm:rmur.pmhhlywuVu

utterly

many been 3o dish aly & ;,' ‘lnwlo Preaid: Gorzmmeﬁ.DDOm:u—-mm
founded a sense of vi than h to George W.
Bush's 557-vote

Now comes l.hch.S. Commission on
Civil Righ! d
chairwoman, Mary Fm::u Berry nms itas

T, fl

margin.
But all of that has been knowit for many
months. The most important {but least

d) r ion in this error-lit-

Ty parntitan 200-page *st2ff report
feaked this week and which will be dis-
cussed at the June 8 meeung of the eight

tered seport is that Berry's investigators
hzve been unable to find even a shyed of
evidence that anyone deliberately disen-
franchised a single eligible voter.

6/9/0]1 NATIONAL JOURNAL 1703
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Coniider the poat-election clamor
2bout “roadbiocks™and police
rion.” All that's left of it is a pathetic foar-
page passage famowmly fauling the Flori-
da Highway Patro} for conducl&ng a
single, routine vehicle “within
a few miles of 2 polling place in 2 predam-
imanty African-American nelghborhood,”
and pnpm.uly suggesting that. the
of “in and
around po!h.ng places [m] ngnahly in
direct violation of Florida Law,

Bux while the repont m the cow-
.- phmtd'nne!‘.ulzm'nn:k:rlhzuhu[dz
" and “Tike it was sort of dis-

inalory™ when stopped by white offi-
cere at this checkpoint while en her way to
vote, the vast majority of the drivers
stopped were white. Tucker aﬂumld-
edged that the let her

BELIBERATELY

£

ERANCHISED

. Ois

A SINGLE ELIGIBLE VOTER.

Farry-four percent of these people
49 percent of all Fiorida felons) were
black This racial disparity is, as the report
stresscs, lnmhlmg But the roughly 500

after hriefly inspecting her dﬂver s
licetise. And according to unrebutted tese
timony, the only rexson why any troopers
visited any polling places was to vote.

The reparv docs detail one widely
reported episode of gros insensitivity 1o
voting rights that 1ed foreseeably to the
erroneous disenfranchisement of “count-
less” people: State oficials i ted
badly written 1998 ant-frand law in 2 way
that contibuted to the purging from the
rolls of eligible voters.

The 1998 law was dexigned to remove
ineligible felons (and dead people): from
the rolls. Bixt in their zcal to ensure that
no ineligibie felon go officials
tn Harvis's office, with input from the saff
director of the nate ci; board

Afri ‘voters y disen-
ﬁndxhcdbythe&!nnpmgecom: to lexs
than one cmethousandth of the 934,000
registered black votess in Florida.

ight these 500 and the rest of the

1,104 wrongly purged voters

nonetheles kave swung the clec-
tion ® Gare had they been able w votc?
Possible, but doubtful, Amuming a refative-
fy high 68 percent ummout in this groop,
about 750 of the 1,104 would zanely have
voted. They wonld have given Gare a net
gain of 538 votes only if they had chosn
him over Bush by at lezst 644 to 106. The
felon vote may be Democratie—but oot
that Democratic. And, by the way, some
mw&wpﬂmdh

(which Bush heads), weged an overinclu-
sive approach that led local officials o

ed illegally in
Florida 123t year, according to TA¢ Paba
Budmlfomdzhh:dmm:ed:dln

remove 1,104 cligible 108 from
the rolls who were aot felons az all, and
.. 896 whose civil rights had been resiored

cther suates after they had served their
,r tences for felony convictions there.
{These numbers came from an analyas in
The Paln Bearh Poit, which dlscredits other
media repors that “thousands® of people
were wrengly disenfranchised. )

1704 NATIONAL JOURNAL &o/01

Viaible fel d only
lnzha'ihle felony—Bush’s &87vote margin
would have been well over 1,000,

Florida's law disenfranchising felons
who have served their Bsa

{and

Jed And the
chisement of 1,104 chgibl: voters was a
gmamjmbux&nh and Harris have
denied invelvement in the felon
purge. And even Mary Frances Benry does
not claim thar it was 2 Republican plot to
azeal the election.

The draft 1 " L1
hnxdfdha:dinnzeﬁoﬂmmplythu
some kind of flegal racial discrimination
mun underlie the famllix fct tha 3 far
higher percentage of black voters in Floti-
da {and cisewrhere) spoil their ballows thao
do white voters. Congary 0 the mediafos-
tered myth that black voters are dispropor-
tionxtcly stuck with punch-card voting
m::hmuthuh:vehlgh:r!poﬂagemu
than the
whkemr.h:npcrmm (in paming)
that the majority of white voters kn Fiorida
wied the same punch-card machines 22
moet black voters kst yeer, It also says that
the racial disparities in spoilage mtes are
atributable only “in 2 very small part® 1o
differences among machines X

So what does explain these racial dis-
parities? Some cite the wellknown racial
divparities in education and {lliseracy rates
and the unusually high percentage of
firm-ime black voters in Fioeida bt year.
But the report rejects the first possibility
{unconvincingly) and ignores the second,
while offering no explantian of its own.
Instead, it asserts that “persons living in a
county with 2 substantial African-Ameri-
can ‘or peaple-of-color population are
mare likely to have

thac are white voters, cven when using
dentical ballars and voting machines.”
Are we mppoud to unnln that the

law that has been badly enforced. Florida
is out of step with the 40 states that
restare felons’ civil rights after they have
served their sentences. The kaw should be
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Rights Report on

2000 Vote Fuels Debate Clouded by Ambiguities
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The Forida recount

Unfair, again

mmsmx
e o} tm

ﬂaﬂthhmopuﬂmmb-uwdibb

Florida recount i3 liks ons of those
monsters in a horrar film that, just
whenyuuﬁmkuudud.popsupuﬂnln
yet another mutation, This thme the men-
ster is in the form of & sexring report from

idmfshmdzzr.mdmhm:ﬂmdn
of state, The commission is

rights1aws were violated.
Much of this is old hat Everybody
l:nuwnhnmbofltmﬁ’svnﬁngma—

chinery is a disgrace.
knows that the wanst votng machinesy is
in poor areas. But the Civil

spent longzx mdy!ng the subjea thm
sively on the most cdve:hzq: the

systermnatically punished,
mxhemmhdmhnskﬁlsdfcpen

d‘pumshﬁp.nmndsud
(ourDumur.m:. and
cne And two of the nominal
indepen were appointed by Demo-

centmates on mce at the expense of eduea:

tion levels and experience,

e o
high levels of iliteracy and with lage
mbusdﬁmw-ti;nevml;;kdm&
£0ICY are 10U twice as high aman;
M&mwﬁts.andmddaehluﬂg

made up 16% of voters, though they ac-
count forx3% of the registered voterz)
Second, laying so much blame on the
mmﬂmdmﬁmﬂr
tic, The voting system in the United States
uhighlydnmn!hld.umddubydr
cisicars wesre made in Florkda's 67 countles
mather than in Tallahassee. Many of the

bmdedwh:numnda!mcwﬁxﬁ
oas. ifocusesz on the 2,000 07 20 ex-oifen

to digenfrznchive n
nm,mnnwddb-uduum
dightly more prominenss. @
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‘Tax WASEINGTON Post

Michael Getler
When Leaks
Backfire

'Luhng’atmyhpmbab&ylsold
asm'fnhan.'ﬂr provides in-

mbemdth: cight:member ¢om-
miseicn were involved in putting to-
guh:rthemtmdﬂmﬂxtwokr-
pubBcanappointed members had

78-674 D-12
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Gare. The other Repubiican described
the timing of the leak~—before consul-
tation with other commissioners—as
*“g procedurs] travesty.” Nooe of this
was in The Post. The Times: also

out that Florida officiils were
mbengmaochysmmzewﬂrdm&,
bt thatwas demalished by the leak,,

‘Times, you could have read the Wash-

ington Temes. Hs reporters didn't o

mtherewﬂhn.mtmw

koew of the budding controvessy. |,
The next day, while The Poet

catching up, birt not an the front page,
with the dissident
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Rights panel report slams Flonda vote |

Two Republican appointees dispute findings as

simply false; full of holes” 3|

Mr. Bush's lagz} counsel, former’

|
By Steva Mater | THE REPORT'S Rep. Chaias Canady, asid the camy | l
Toe US n Gl | o P o kb B %"’“"‘"“' sloppy reporteimed at elegitisiz | |
R!tha!. continued its mlb'-;llg: ”&W ‘sppcoved 8 draft of the 200-page ing the cuteome of the Ngv:mbﬂ_ E
mally approving & report that — mﬁmhqmdhlmf |
Cltaed I Tights A y ¢ ragerding 9 .
may have been violated in Novem- [logbipt ot "'—U -::‘-".. mummmm i
bers 1o be & historic: ly
mrgx‘m‘dm WmeUS.0 =5 B“mgfw""%»
appointees to the edght-meamber Wmmmﬂwwdgysu o0ty Y i
‘The cormmixsion, which clsimsto 10 slow X ‘ oz,
harve commpiled the most extenive slaction oo _ ﬁm?‘;ﬂmﬂq
B o e Plarion Copden | " o o ;
mmn! ety chsm lkdasm-v-ym ﬂmhmﬁmdlﬂﬁ;&_
the lml-ummnuu.mwbm 3214 12 of toe casos romet ,;'qu .
The repart also satd thar Black | S e o s ey covnats hore seoa | cuss ks wock, aficr wag
voters were likelier to have their mmm rewed ootk mion hat releaced to several news zpencies.
balln dcarded boczus o s mmn:’fa""“ {510 g o Vo several of which loudly cooaed Q’,
lm 3 h [
However, the repart sipped ;‘:m”“mm* Sowists | o Mr. Badembacgh fad bed aaf
shart anhumuwhhddnin_ of #igiis voters, who wam oppartonity to review
4 ecnspiracy, chily 1olis, Rt ey from the During adebats wih hre Tharn. 3] |
VBt there B39 oot ot | PSS e Miss Berpy caliod s csyuogs|
% :
s;gmzm_ Bﬂfm Trewmnesn Tem  QvET the report a “food Sgik™
Soction 2 reads: “Novoring quat-  withthe D b s between » Republicans said the report in 1
tAcationor, tat0 voting, ot Shosald the bigh numberof st mmm: prisis e
standard, ure ofthe well-pubficizedand  time votzrs was the canse of the yea-
shallbe or by any ﬂimi:daimmm:&xybh, enisuke £lled ballotsin somn block.  T0RF. end R
statoor subdivision todeny Thernstram wrote in a iewa  dominated connties. report rises eud falls e '
arain therightafany cltizenc?  release issued before yesterday’s Bmm:mbcm;:dturm 'ﬂﬂlﬂ'mﬂ!‘;g' ;
Trmcoeir tlon of e {o Flocids wera those  heavy Cortribrany t Demacraticy !
Republican appointees Abigall withholes. The between  with either two vates for the Gorve camay| |
-] were ut 1|
ymmgmd I;dr only q of the 3 this week to the repart;  canrgjectit™ 1
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Panel’s report is flawed

e e by Flrid
questions raised by

OR remain (
: WUSH {olany
By Ben Wattenberg . b "\bl oA

So the US. Commission on Civil Rights
wants op2 more Justice Department in-
vestigation into whether the Florida election
was fairly conducted, based on no evidence
of ing and a tarnished meport,
leaked before it was shown to Republican
members of the commission.

It would be far more appropriate to in-
vestigate the commission itself, which has
been used for several decades as a partisan
political toy and personal megaphone for its
rather radical chairwoman, Mary Frances
Berry. How quaint that the leaked sxecutive
summary of the report, which charges “dis-
enfranchisement™ of African-Americans,
beats up only on the Republican governor
and secretary of State while not mentioning
that the vast majority of the irregularities
dted ocourred in majority- Democratic dis-
tricts, with Democrats in charge,

Does America need some serious fact
finding about its election system, keyed to
the 2000 election? Yes, indeed, but not in a
legal setting 1o play a blame game, It is a top-
ic worthy of serious, scholarly, non-partisan
study, perhaps with foundation suppert

Among the many questions I'd like to see
explored are these:

» Is there anything that can be done to
prevent the television networks from barg-
ing into the election process with thieir deep-
ly flawed “projections?” (Early calling may

turnout in later-voting states)

» Should ex-falons be given tife right to
vote? (A serious guestion, raised in the com-
mission's report.)

» Can the election polling sysmm be re-
formed? (Fewer and fewer people respond
to polisters’ questions; exit polling can’t mea-
sure the rise of absentee hallats.)

» On the matter of African-American vot-
ing: What are the best ways (o ensure that
blacks do not make the sorts of voting errors
that cost them dearly in the 2000 election?
(Rising black turnout is to be celebratad, not
squandered, but uneducated and disorga-
nized voting is certainly not “disenfranchise-
ment.")

» If all of the charges about disproportion-
ate irregularities were true, what would be
the national effect? If blacks, mostly Demo-
cratic, are misch more likely to be ineligible
to vote than whites but there are eight times
more whites, disproportionately Republican,
than blacks, who ends up benefiting in a na-
tional vote count? ,

Ben Wattenberg is a senior fellow at the
American Enterprise Institute,
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By Stove Miler
DR WRDSGTON 1843

Tha LS. Commission on Clyil

politica.
The current chairman, Mary

63,
S sl

h a
independent, she has

donated $19,000 to Democratic

Redenbaugh, a declared
%::: who often sides with M

'I‘hemmlnhnhuﬁcmpllg]-
eea and &y annual budget of $9 mil-

Thoueh it ks oo legal standing,
save for

, feve!

Civil rights panel meets amid censure

Critics from right term U.S. cornmission’s decisions biased toward left

Ehe Wachington Thues :
The ollowing are the poliicat conivibutions mede by the members of
the US. Cormmtssion on Civil Nights since 19%2: hd
My Frances Berry
Hitary Rodham Cliolon.  $1.250  Solts for Congress; 900
KacnHopa AMSPAC: 36000  Booarma for C $1,000
staff director and assistant to two  bave such noble | ions?" ono =
chalrmen before moving on five ssks. mm 00 Ray Romem $700
years ater tn the Employ- Mr. Fumento recalls that the Dolores Briones
ment ngormnlty 'ommission often was mistaken for the Gors 2000; $525  for Congross:
,8ho gaid sho want- Rajph Neas for Friends pf McCarty ]
edh!o"themluunddnmrul “Tho conservatives wanted to got 2000; $3.500 ‘.,s,& S $1,000
ol 00 ﬁdofitl;eﬂwnmobmmmnm Torl Ban Derocraiic 58 Corra
serves o farther useful irate;” he said. “And nobody . Corimition of Cablomia
L:d.:.l Reagan e The mr::;mmd :'U‘:'& B"S:l - Fudoral: ! $1.000
z., A tes . «
wlunddsma'l’:em i m::{t{u” lﬂimn i litical and person- for US, 1952; $400
panel even n it was o strife, Mr. aald. Congrassional Bush ko Presidant:
. “Itsmi facil donothing. AndiftheNew | Campaign Commites:  $1,150 il bee
itata the end of Jisa Crow and seg. Yotk and The Washington | 7 2
rogation, an honorabls and Post and those newspapers take w $1.200 Emwr'm
achicvement” them seriously, they still accom- FAC .
oy tho commisslon s plish » S Gantt . {Jack Kenrp): $6,000
atill needed and has helped many  In 1986, an andit by the General | it TR ..
. whomay not have hiad a voice with- conducted atthe Sanford Blshop .
outit. bebest of four Democratic Houso for Congrass: $1.000 Nond orf rscond.
B-ﬁrxl;ouudnﬁon of the agency found ia] irregu- J63% Jackson I, Christopher Ediey Ji,
has drawn fire frofs both sides, and mismanagement. for Congrasst: $1,000 Rocham Clnton
depending on the ruling party in At that time, the panel was — o .,u_gs,,‘,
of falling to monitor the | Fiiends ol Dick Comnenitien; $1.000
In the 1980s, President Reagan ights, Politics, | Durbn Commiied: $750 :
s 40 penin the comm “c:ﬂ-m' were ;M dtor the | T% % (Zor\!zl)w.b $1,000
to "
EiEit st Bt dertiiom e L )
:ghmmhhmmmdm lm&omofw Nons on record or Co .
adecade. Management' investigated, This Les Jin, staff director
l"ﬂ&:étggtworimum.ﬂwn e A ‘it gupcanunl: Urverifiohis Democrafic Nabional .
re,” recalls one Canady, Florida lican, Comeriitos: $500
speaking on the :onmoﬁ the "gﬁly in need of LS Fade Bucton Comnlion
ty —as did scveral corrent  managerial attention™ . e Watirgpon fines
and  staffers, citing possible  Since the Reagan years, there
. haw beenmanyeriestddisbandthe  al — fortoer Rep. Patricia Sclroed-  stituents. the fact that we give this
'Who wants to bad-mouth an fon, perhaps none 5o suc- sleazy outfit $12 miltion to wastel”
that is supposed to  cinct asthasa of o prominent fiber- “How can we explain to ourcon-  the Calorado Democrat aaid.
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UNITTED STATES 624 Ninth Street, N.W.
COMMISSION ON Washington, D.C. 20425
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THE UNITED STATES For Releass:
COMMISSION ON

CIVIL RIGHTS .

624 Ninth Street, N.W. Contact:
Washingten, D.C. 20425

Public Aflairs

(202)-376-8312

Anniversary of Civil Rights Milestone Noted

WASHINGTON, DC-U.S. Commission on Clvil Rights Chairperson Mary Frances Berry today
(March 8) urged Amaricans to join In celebrating the 35th anniversary of Presidential Executiva Order
10825, an early milestons in the modem civll rights movement.

The Order, issued by President John F. Kennedy on March 6, 1961, emphasized the Federal
Govemment's commitment to end disciimination based on race, color, religion, or national origin In its
own worklorcs, strangthened efforts against such employment discrimination by Federal contractors, and
created a central President's Committee on Equal Employment Opporfunily to oversee both tasks,
replacing earller, separate committees. The President’s Commitlee was a forerunner of the present
Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) and other Federal efforts agalnst discriminzation,

At a press conference announcing Executive Order 10825, President Kennedy asserted, *i have
dedicated my Adminisiration to the cause of equal opportunity in employment by the Govemment or its
contractors.”

It also was Important that President Kennedy named Vice President Lyndon B. Johnson {o hized
the new commitiee, *Vice President Johnson may have been reluctant o become involved in the
pofitically explosive role, but oncs invelved, gze carried it out with determination and energy,” explained
Chairperson Bemy.

As Chairman of the President's Committes on Equal Employment Opl;otbmny. Vice President
Johnson has been portrayed by historlans as gaining new insight into the problems of disctiimination. As
President, Johnson was to press for, and sign inlo law, such landmark civil rights laws as tha Civil Rights
Act of 1964, the Vollng Rights Act of 1885, and the Civil Rights Act of 1968,

Although much of the substance of Executive Order 10825 was canied forward by President
Kennedy from his Republican and Democratic predecessors, the Order provided for such innovations gs
requiring Federal contraclors to submit compliance reports, leading to the collection of useful statistics
and opening the way for enlarged efforts against discrimination. It also contained an eary mentlon of
“affirmative action,” as an obligation of contractors in the fight against discriminstion.
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In stressing the significance of executive orders and laws against discrimination, Chairperson
Beny added, “To realize the intended benefits of those measures, we must continue to have vigorous

enforcemant.”

The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights is an independent, blpartisan fact-finding agency. lis
members are Chairperson Bemy, Vice Chalperson Cruz Reynoso, and Commissioners Carl A.
Anderson, Robert P. George, A. Leon Higginbotham, Jr., Constance Homer, Yvonne Y. Lee, and
Russell G. Redenbaugh. Mary K. Mathews is Staff Director.

«30- 3-5-96
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THE UNITED STATES . Foc Raleass: IMMEDIATELY
COMMISSION O

CIVIL RIGHTS

624 Ninth Slraet, N.W. Contact: CHARLES R. RIVERA
Washinglon, D.C. 20425 or

Publiic Aftairs BARBARA J. BROOKS
{202)-376-8312

FURLQUGHS IMPEDED CIVIL RIGHTS ENFORCEMENT

WASHINGTON, D.C. — An informal survey of Federal agencies and offices with
responsibifties under civil rights laws Indicates that the two Government furioughs have
severaly interrupted rights enforcement.

In commenting on the results of the survey, Commission Chalrperson Mary Frances
Bemy stressed that the continuing enforcament of civl rights laws are important to afl
Americans and that minorities, women, the elderly, and people with disabiliies especially suffer
when the agsncies and offices with civil rights enforcement responsibilities are unable to
perform their duties.

Berty sald the pariial Govemment shutdowns were sven more troublesome in that
Federal funding of civil righls enforcement has for years fagged far behind the growth in
workloads of the involved agencies and offices, as documented in & Juna 1835 Commuission
report, “Funding Fedaral Civil Rights Enforcement”.

A bipartisan consensus supported the enactmant of our civil rights laws,” Barry said.
“According 1o the survey, the national commitment {o equal opportunity for all Americans was
saverely affected by the recent furloughs of Federal employess during the two Govemmant
shutdowns. The budget crisis continues to inhibit the enforcament of civil rights.”

The preciss details of the effect of Hhe furfoughs on the civil rights agancies may notbe
identified for months, Federal officials told the Commission. Many Federal employess involved
in civil rights enforcement were among those furfoughed for a total of 27 days dusing the
current fiscal year.

At the U.S. Equal Employmsnt Opportunity Commission, which glready has a daunting
backiog of age discrimination and other civii rights complaints, 1,500 enforcement and
administrative employees in the Office of Program Operations ware raduced to 164 during the
furlough. About 8,500 disciiminafion charges went unresolved and about 300 proposed
settlements were held up or withdrawn. Tha EEOC's Office of General Counsel, responsible
for enforcement fitigation, had its staff of 413 reduced to 43 and reported crucial intarmsplions
in trial preparations and In trials themselves. EEQOC officials estimated that it will taka seven to
eight months to regain the ground lost on the administrative procass for discrimination
complaints within the Federal Govemment

-mor e~
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The Office of Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity at the U.S. Department of Housing
and Urban Affairs, staffed for emergency situations only during the furioughs, estimated that
almost 500 fair housing complaints would have been filed had the office been receiving them
and that 450 pending complaints would have been clesed. The office was also unable to
raspond to inquiries about possible discrimination. The office reported that the furloughs had
created a difficulty in meeting its statutory mandate of processing complaints within 100 days.

At the Office of Civil Rights at the U.S. Department of Education, which provides equal
opportunity for students to leam, 102,576 staff hours were lost during the furloughs, the
equivatent of closing a mid-size regional cffice for a full year.

The Office of Civil Rights at the U.S. Department of Health & Human Servicas, which is
responsible for seeing that nursing homes, hospitals, and other institutions avoid discrimination
in patient care, reported that more than 500 complaints, investigations and other actions that
could have been completed wera not because of furloughs. It also estimated that as many as
1,000 queries from the public went unanswered.

The Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs at the U.S. Department of Labor
reported that during the furloughs it was unable to conduct any "glass-cailing™ discrimination
reviews that could have involved 180,000 American workers and had to put on hold 1,739
raviews to ensure that employers were complying with EEO goals affecting 1.9 million workers.

At the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, which is responsible for monitoring the civil
rights enforcement activiies of ali the Federal agencies, no more than five staff members
remained on the job, 527 complaints of non-enforcament of discrimination laws went
unprocessed during the furloughs.

Because of the shutdowns, the Commission had to cancel two hearings, one on
affimative action and the other on racial and ethnic tensions. ’

The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights is an independent, bl-partisan fact-finding agency,
Its members are Chairperson Mary Frances Bemy, Vice Chairperson Cruz Reynoso, and
Commissioners Carl A. Anderson, Rebert P. Gsorge, A. Leon Higginbotham, Jr., Constance
Homer, Yvonne Y. Lee, and Russell G. Redenbaugh. Masy K. Mathews is Staff Director.

2-5-98
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SECTION: DOMESTIC NEWS

LENGTH: 987 words

HEADLINE: Civil Rights commission PR expenditures questioned
SOURCE: Scripps Howard News Service

BYLINE: JENNIFER SERGENT

BODY:

The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights has paid $135,000 to a private public-relations firm since last year
to improve its image as it has corne under fire for a number of controversial reports, including those critica!
of the New York City Police Department and the Florida voting process.

Payments made during the current fiscal year are more than double the amount that the panel is allowed
to pay !o outside consultants, according to the requirements of its 2001 spending allocation from
Congress.

The commission has used the public-relations services at the same time it's paid the salaries of two full-
time spokesmen in its intemal public affairs office. Other govenment officlals considered such a move
highly unusual. A Scripps Howard News Servica sutvey of 12 other independent govemment commissions
of similar size found only one instance where a commission said it had ever hired a public-relations firm,
and that was for one specific project five years ago.

" don't ses how a government agency can go out and hire a public-relatians firm,” sald Charles Atherton,
secretary for the Commission on Fine Arts.

Atherton's panel has come under repeated attacks In the past year because of a controversial new design
for the World War Il memorial on the National Mall. He said it was "tough” rebutting the disinformation that
was put out, but he naver would have gone to a public-relations firm.

*“The federal govemment is not in the business of palishing its image. It's in the business of providing
information to the American peaple,” he said.

The civil rights commission's totel publicelations spending was spread over five separate contracts of
$25,000 to $30,000, according to its records, which were obtainad through the Freedom of Information
Act

All the payments went to the Washington firm of MeKinney and McDowell. Owners Gwen McKinnsy and
Leila McDowell are knawn for their work in the civil rights arena. Past clients include U.S. Del. Eleanor
Holmes Noston, D-D.C.; Lani Guinier, who was formerly nominated to be the assistant attormey general for
civil rights; and exiled Haitian President Jean-Bertrand Aristide.

According to the first purchase order, the commission hired MeKinney and McDoweli on April 13, 2000, to
provide Commission Chairwoman Mary Frances Bery with advice on media outreach surrounding a
controversial commission report on police practices and civil rights violations in the New York Clty Police
Department.

The commission also needed help to promote its report on Florida's "One Florida" educstion plan that
sought to replace the state university system’s affimiative action policy with a new system that would
instead award the tap 20 percent of each high school's graduating class with automatic admittance to one
of the state's universities.

More cantracts followed later in the year and into this year as the commission embarked on other
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controversial projects, such as holding hearings and preparing a report on alleged voting improprieties in
Florida.

Reporters who covered thase issues were referred to McKinney and McDowell rather than to the
commission's press office.

The public-relations contracts state that services were to be provided to Berry, the chairwoman, and to the
commission staff. :

Beny was traveling Wednesday and could not bs reached for comment. Other commissioners,

were only vaguely aware of the contracts and the expenditures made under them.

Democratic Commissioner Yvonne Lee said this summer that she knew something about the firm, but was
not familiar with its activities.

Republican Commissioner Abigail Themstrom, a frequent critic of Berry, said she was angered by the use
of McKinney and McDowell’s services.

*I had no idea this was going on. This has never been discussed. I've never seen the contracts,”
Themstrom said Wednesday. "l would think that this is something that the commission should sign off on.”

The commission even decliined to tell a congressional pane! about the public-relations expenditures as the
panel investigates the commission’s procedures surrounding the release of the Florida voting report

The House Judiciary Subcommittee on the Constitution sent two letters this summer asking for all
documents relating to McKinney and McDowell. Twice, in latters of response, the commission declined to
send any.

Since the investigation is centered on the premature leaks of the Florida report, commission Staff Director
Les Jin wrote that he wasn't tuming over any documents about the firm because none of them were
related to the report's release.

In general, Jin has said that the commission retains McKinney and McDowell because its own public
affairs unit is so short-staffed. There is no current director there, he said, and only two staff members are
working in that office.

"We decided at some point that we needed to butgess their wark. None of them are really media people in
the traditional sense,” said Jin, whose signature appears on the purchase orders.

Several other commissions with equally small staffs, however, said it was not their policy to lock outside
for public-relations help.

"We're a small agency. We have a small budget, and we don't have the money to throw around like that,”
said David Grinberg, a spokesman for the Equal Opportunity Employment Commission. .

Timothy McGrath, the staff director for the U.S. Sentencing Commission, said his agency’s appropriations
pravented him from hiring public-relations consultants, similar to the restriction in the civil rights
commission's budget. "We're not allowed to do that,” he said.

And Claudia Boumne Farrell, a spokeswoman for the Federal Trade Commission, said her agency does all
its own press work, no matier how controversial its activities.

"We do all of that ourselves. We take the bullets like the men we are.”
(Visit SHINS on the Web at hitp//www.shns.com.)
LOAD-DATE: August 18, 2001
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UNITED STATES £24 Nimn Streat. NW.
COMMISSION

December 17, 1993

MEMORANDUM FOR MARY FRANCES BERRY
Chairpezsen

FROM: CARL A. ANDERSON, Commissioner
ARTEUR A. FLETCHER, Commissioner
ROBERT P. GEORGE, Commissicner
CONSTANCE HORNER, Commissioner
RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGE, Commissioner

SUBJECT: Cazpigsiocnar Assigtants’ Offices

Wa were concerned to hear that, at your December 6 meeting with
headquazrters staff, you expressed discomfort at having
Commigsioner assistants located at Commission headguarters, and
indicarted you may take action to remove them.

Alzhough Commissioners use their asgistants in difZarent ways,
you should know frem experience that assistants located at
headquarters provide a valusble service, helping busy
Camissionars organize our Commigsicon work and focus ocur
actentions on pressing issues in the most timely manner.

To our knowledge the presence of Comnissioner assistants at
headquarters is in no way interfering with the work of the Civil
Sezvice gtafZ, or the running of the Commission. We do not
believe the samoval of aszistants from hedguarters offices would
in any way advance the work, effectiveness, or missicn of the
Commission, the Commisgioners, or the staff., Tc che contrary,
our exparience ovar the last year is that the presence of
Commisgioner assiscants at the hud::uar:crs hag advanced the
sffectiveness and timeliness of Commission activities by
establishing more direct channels of communicatioen.

We advise against your reccmmending that amy action ba taken =o
Tamove special assistants f£ram their headgquarters offices.

€s: Vice Chairman Reynoso
Commisszioner Wang
Office of the Staff Diractor
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UNITED STATES

COMMISSION
CIViL RIGHTS

Mzrch 7, 1594

MEMORARDUM FOR OGC STAFFP
SUBJECT: Document Submigsion

624 Ninth SreeL. NW.
wasnmgton. D.C. 20425

All documents prspared in thig office ars ta bs submitted to the
Acting Gensral Counssl befors distribution to the Acting suase
Dirsctor, or Commissicners’ Staff Assistants. HNo documants Zrom

no sxcepticn to this rule. Memorands,

letters, char:sam

svaluations are to bs preparsd mzzicimly in mdvance to allov for
adequats review or modification in <this office and tixely |

sumusien 20 the Acting Staff Director. .

P-eviml ou have beaen zdvised concarning his policy.
\in.:a;rrxo‘ns Hill zesult in appropriate discipline.

Eped I

Acting General Counsel

1
;
i
H
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UNCTED STATER COMMIZRION ON QIVIL MIGHTS
WARENETON, DT 3008

MEMORANDUM FOR ALL STAFF
SUBJECT: Reguests for Information and Soumunication with
Conmigsgionars

A number of Iscant evants rake me raiTerata 3y Decsmber 22, 1953

zmexorandun to all staf? rsgarding the astablished policy on
for information and communicarion with Commissiona~s and

Their amsiscants. Please continue =o diract all ssgussts foT
aszigt=ance Zosn Commissioners and their asgistants to zy ofSics.

viclations of =his policy could rasult in appropriate
d:.s:-p-:.nl:y uc:-an.

Vi S
P Wj‘}’- /ﬁ’,%___\
STUART J. ISHIMARU
aActing Staff Diractor

Attachment: Memo of December 22, 1891 A0t fovwarckd €@ the

ot ss onens
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UNITED STATES 624 Nmm Stree:, NW.
1 T CIVIL RIGHTS

MEMORANDUM FOR MARY FRANCES BERRY, CHAIR

FROM: COMMISSIONERS CARL A. ANDERSON,
ARTHUR FLETCHER
HBOBEART GECRAGE
CONSTANCE HORNER
RUSSELL REDENBAUGH

SUBJECT: REQUESTS FOR INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATION
WITH COMMISSIONERS

DATE: MARCH 18, 1884

In ragard to Mr. ishimaru's memorandum to the Commission staff datad March 8,
1894, we reques: that a memorandum be issuad immediately, rescinding the
statemeant that “violations of this policy could result in appropriate disciplinary action.”
The policy directing requests for assigtance from us and our assistants through the
saff director's office should ramain as the rule of reason it has been sincs it was
established by Bobby Dector in May of 1953, However, it must not be used to chiil
routine, everyday communication betwean the staff and curselves. It is inappropriate
that Commission staff be threatened; 10 the contrary, cooparation batween
Commussion staff and cur assistants should bs encouraged. Mr. ishimaru should be
directed to take this action under the Commissioners’ SIEICrY ‘Bower to make such
rules and regulations as ars necessary 1 cary out the puwposes of this Act
[estabiishing the Commission]® (Sac. 6(1)(1)).

We also ask that the matter of requests for information and communication of
commissicners and assisints with other Commission staff be placed on the agenda
for our next mesting.
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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS
WASHBGTON, D.C. 20423

OFFICE OF STAFF DIRECTOR

September 8, 1897

MEMORANDUM FOR CHAIRPERSON MARY FRANCES BERRY
VICE CHAIR CRUZ REYNOSO
COMMISSIONER CARL A. ANDERSON
COMMISSIONER ROBERT P. GEORGE
COMMISSIONER A. LEON HIGGINBOTHAM
COMMISSIONER CONSTANCE HORNER
YVONNE Y. LEE
RUSSELL G. REDENBAUGH

FROM: RUBY G. MOY%?’T\ .

Staff Director
SUBJECT: Contact with the Staff

in order to better serve your needs, | would appreciate It if you or your special assistant
would contact me whenever you have any concems or issues. 3

In the past two Commission meetings, the Chair indicted that Commissioners contacting
staff directly would impede my knowing how to assist you.

It would also interfere with my accountability for the day-to-day operations of this
Agency.

I look forward to hearing from you.
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By Lloyd Grove

i

Civil Rights Commission? Hardly!

he US. Commission on Civil
Rl;hla—-lnrewﬂ-mlhn

homcl'o nest of Ialrlm

hlomlhe:conu lhhhenﬁl

Boston Unlversity professor Glam
Lawury's book, “The Anatossy of Racial
Inequality™ because the
review mentions commissioners Ablgall
Themstrem and Cheistophers Eday.
chwdaylhhlumdﬂ
Theratrom, a House
appolitee and affirmative action foe,
accused longlime chalrman Macy Frances
Berry, 8 B Clinlen appointee, of

the review’s death because it
lrg:l%umnm favorably.
“Mary Frances i .

already-
declined to comment, ulerrhz usto Sin
and Berry. Yestesday aftemnoon, alier

Name cadicg Mary frances Berey. Che.ssopher Foreman Jo atd Abigad
Tocmatram are aflan a sty holl ou 8t Toreman's rejected resiew.

Pormnll:lmialzdanlnm'yemﬂ

sees a distinction between awnlioning
fo inlerviews and news

about the situation and we
for comaent, Jin

the commission
19 & letter saylng the review “will
under cestaln conditions.
The letter waa dated Jag, 22 and copled
to Aronson. Jin sald ke sent it to
I’otmnon'l\lnday.!hTumnounc

L

uln wrllu Fommn Ahal his review will
"udddﬂu‘:dammlo
sitlng Commissloners.” But past issues
of the Journal contala mumerous
references (o commiseloners, notably a
£a8 1909 interview with cosamissioner
Elsle Maeks. Jin, acknowledging thal he
is a lawyer and not an editor, todd us bie

items, which i good, and sicationing
them in book revicws, which is bad. Jin,
who s kaown a1 the commission to

consull with Berry

excmuvc:“d’dmdw.loldullumwwu

nol iavolved ia this one.
Roreman was nol impressed. "Thisie

[ llu
leade Dosple il i

lb:lllnyr:ukeulaaleopmum'
Fortman lold ul."l\hldlawudaﬂy
produced once i was dear the
goixulnﬁndwla\nouuh
lynnnylhal Frances Berry ls
in.” As for (ke proposed
lhns *No way!”
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Date: 1118702 11:15:10'AM Eastern Standard Tane
From: cf103@umail.umd.edu (Christopher H. Foreman, Jr.)

Subj: A Book Review Banned by the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights
To: _ JOSEPH.FOREMAN®WCOM.COM

Jenuary 18, 2002

Dear Colleagues and Friends:

You have no doubt heard of the United States Commission on Civil Rights. You may be
unaware, as 1 was until recently, of a commission periodical called the Civil Rights
Journal. Someweeks ago I was asked by the editor of the journal to review a
forthcoming Harvard University Press book “The Anatomy of Racial Inequality” by
Glenn Loury. 1read the book (which I generally liked) and then wrote and submitted a
balanced review (which the editor generally liked). However, afier routine revisions, the
review has been rejected at the insistenice of persons to whom the editor must report. I
have learned that this occurred because some persons in the commission leadership
(acting within or through the office of the commission staff director) objected that the
review mentions work by Abigail and Stephan Thernstrom, specifically their 1997 book
“America in Black and White: One Nation, Indivisible.” Elements of the commission
leadership, 1 have learned, insist that no reference be made to the Thernstroms” work. (I
should note that Abigail Thernstrom, herself a member of the commission, plaved no role
whatsoever in the inclusion of the references o her work or in the subsequent insistence
on deleting those references.)

I recount this episode to explain why you will never read the review that follows in the
Civil Rights Journal for which I wrote it. Whatever the merits of Loury’s book, of my
review, or of the Thernstroms® earlier work, 1 find this decision by elements of the
commission leadership extremely disturbing, for several reasons. 1 suspect that many of
you will be disturbed as well.

Chris Foreman

Professor

4105 Van Munching Hall
School of Public Affairs
University of Maryland
College Park, MD 20742
(301) 405-0442 (office)

cf103@umail.umd.edu (email)

Friday, January 18, 2002 Ametics Online: KimUSCCR
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+ TO: The Civil Rights Journal
RE: Review of “The Anatomy of Racial Inequality” by Glenn
Loury (Harvard University Press, forthcoming)

In America’s cottage industry of writing on race a few non-
fiction categories predominate: history; biography; personal memoir;
journalistic exposé. But most stimulating and useful for raising the
level of public discourse are social science-based commentaries that
aggressively invite sophisticated general readers to reconsider what
they know (or think they know) about the condition and prospects of
African Americans. Examples include recent work by sociologist
Orlando Patterson, historians Stephan and Abigail Themsirom, and
political scientist Paul Sniderman. Whether one remains optimistic
or pessimistic about America’s enduring racial problems we are
indeed blessed with a broad spectrum of researchers and thinkers,
from Thomas Sowell on the right to Lani Guinier and Christopher
Edley on the left, who remain eagerly and productively focused on
this important intellectual work.

Economist Glenn Loury offers us a fascinating new addition,
this one posing a direct challenge to the Thernstroms’ impressively
comprehensive and influential 1997 volume “America in Black and
‘White: One Nation, Indivisible.” Once favored by conservatives for
his willingness to question racial preferences — he was briefly
considered for a political appointment in the Reagan administration —
Loury’s arguments now place him closer to those “racial liberals”
with whom he still has his differences.

While Loury doubtless feels strongly about his subject, “The
Anatomy of Racial Inequality™ is a remarkable (if not in every
respect fully persuasive) effort to reason rigorously. The
presentation, though accessible to the general reader, is crafted to
pass muster with professional peers, who want to know not what
Loury feels but what he can demonstrate. This concise volume,
based on 2 series of lectures delivered at Harvard, is not easily

Friday, January 18, 2002 America Online: KimUSCCR
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sampled, skimmed, or summarized. It is nevertheless well worth
' the effort it demands. The reader will find no new data but rather “a
novel conceptual framework for assimilating the evidence at hand.”
The argumentative style is partly deductive and frequently
interdisciplinary, though strongly anchored (especially near the
opening) in the economic analysis that is Loury’s intellectual home
turf.

Loury sets forth the core of his argument in three chapters on
racial stereotyping, racial stigma, and racial justice. Quite early in
the book Loury begins laying the groundwork for his position that
“taking race into account” is not an invidious practice per se. Indeed,
doing so turns out to be something of a moral imperative. He comes
to this conclusion even though he begins by positing “race” as a
construct grounded only in the simple (if universal) need of human
beings to organize, cope with, and gather information about the world
they find themselves in. But the “body markings” we construe as
“race” are of importance to Loury (and to the rest of us) as bearers of
“social meaning.” These markings, he says, “signify something of
import within an historical context.”

Loury is interested in the potential for stereotypes to be
“reasonable” in the sense that they are “self-confirming.” As human
beings we are both burdened by limited information about the world
around us and inclined to make generalizations. More particularly,
someone having limited information about “marked” persons may
draw unwarranted inferences about individuals that are grounded in
the generalization. Persons about whom inferences have been made
may then adjust their actions in ways that confirm the stereotype.
Thus a sequence of mutually supportive belief and behavior
emerges. By way of example Loury posits an employer who,
believing that black trainees are more likely than others to perform
poorly, sets a lower tolerance threshold for errors by such trainees.
The black trainees, in turn, are more likely than others to read this
employer behavior as a disincentive to perform well. “Knowing they
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are more likely to be fired if they make a few mistakes, an
outcome over which they cannot exert full control, more black than
other workers may find that exerting high effort during the training
period is, on net, a losing proposition for them.” They thus behave so
as to confirm the expectations held of them.

Loury offers additional examples: black automobile buyers and
black students applying to professional schools. These “thought
experiments,” as Loury presents them, likewise conclude with the
buyers and students behaving so as to confirm expectations. What is
most interesting and pernicious here is that this dynamic derives
entirely from mutual expectations rather than from the underlying
capacities of the parties to the relationship.

Some readers may reasonably ask, however, whether the
perverse patterns Loury presents are actually telling us everything we
need to know. Might even the-conscientious “thought experimenter”
easily (if unintentionally) rig an experiment? Within the world as
Loury posits it, his logic seems impeccable. But what if inconvenient
additional facts (such as genuinely lower skill or motivation on the
part of his hypothetical trainee) are present, as they might indeed be
in a real workplace? In that event the negative outcome could not
reasonably be held to stem entirely from the perverse stereotyping
dynamic Loury wants to illuminate. (The notion that low teacher
expectations induce low performance is a familiar one in debates
about education reform. But is this all we need to know to raise
minority test scores?)

This reservation stated, however, Loury’s reasoning performs an
important social and intellectual service by alerting us to the
possibility that some unknown fraction of unwholesome interaction
across the racijal divide might derive importantly from the kind of
perverse expectations logic he lays out. A theory that is not
universally applicable is not worthless. Indeed, Loury’s argument
might prompt useful work on two fronts. Academics might subject
Loury’s argument to careful scrutiny, including hard empirical
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research. Meanwhile the rest of us might profitably reconsider
the roots of our own behavior regarding persons bearing “body
markings” other than our own, especially when that difference is
amplified by other disparities in social or organizational standing.

But, if Loury is right, such reconsideration by ordinary people
will be unusual, if not exceedingly rare. Explicitly considering the
possibility that such a self-confirming feedback mechanism could be
unveiled and discredited, Loury believes this a tall order for most
persons. Given the deeper realm of “nonrational factors —in
particular, the taken for granted meanings that may be unreflectively
associated with certain racial markers™ in which their cognitive
processes are anchored, such detached reflection may be unrealistic
to expect.

In theorizing about “the mental processes underlying. .
.cognitive acts” economist Loury may be on thin ice. (One
anticipates that social psychologists, whose experiments continue to
signal disparities in the treatment received by blacks and whites, will
want to weigh in here.) But it is there that he must go to pursue the
next (and perhaps the most challenging) part of his argument, which
centers on the notion of racial stigma. While Loury’s discussion of
stereotyping centers on information, stigma is all about meaning.
Bodily “markings” (or any visible characteristic of any person or
thing, for that matter) may become strongly imbued with a
significance and association. “[TThe symbols we call ‘race’ have
through time been infused with social meanings bearing on the
identity, the status, and the humanity of those who carry them.” If
this is so, the obvious charge to the racial reformer is to create new
meaning, if such a thing is possible. Loury anticipates an equally
obvious objection from, if not the Thernstroms themselves, then
surely from readers familiar with their recitation of survey evidence.
Isn’t the social meaning of race changing (such a reader might ask) as
reflected both in the long-term trend data showing increased
tolerance of blacks by whites and in the proliferation of widely-
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admired persons of color? Loury’s insistence that probes of
popular “attitudes™ cannot capture what he’s 'getti_ng at (i.e.
“meaning”) is a claim likely to generate some resistance. )
Empirically-minded critics who will insist on knowing (and debating)
whether one can observe and measure (as distinct from personal
attitudes) “an entrenched if inchoate presumption of inferiority. of
moral inadequacy, of unfitness for intimacy, of intellectual
incapacity, harbored by observing agents when they regard the race-
marked subjects.” One can see what Loury is getting at here: a
reflexive, unquestioned “us” and “them.” (I believe I have detected
such “cognitions” myself, from time to time, in persons who
wouldn’t dream of behaving inhospitably, much less abrogating my
rights.) Yet I am relieved that it is not my job to assay this terrain
convincingly for others.

Where does all this take us as a policy enterprise? For one
thing we get here a new analytic vocabulary justifying an equal
opportunity emphasis, a distinction between reward bias (under
which “productivity is rewarded differently for members of distinct
racial groups™) and development bias (which makes “opportunity to
acquire productivity . . .unequally available to the members of
distinct racial groups™). For Loury the former is classic
discrimination, and worthy of less emphasis in our racial discourse
than the latter, which lies more deeply embedded in a foundation
shaped powerfully by stigma. If anti-black reward bias has declined,
a crippling development bias lingers that, unfortunately, is anchored
strongly in an informal, non-governmental realm that our political
culture places largely off-limits to even determined efforts at social
justice policy entrepreneurship. Even when formal rights of access
and patterns of contract are reformed to impede reward bias,
lingering momentum may have been imparted to development bias
through enduring patterns of contact. Loury’s analysis here calls to
mind Patterson’s focus on informal social networks as crucial
channels for group advancement that are less viable among blacks -
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a collective disability justifying (for Patierson at least)

/ affirmative action (at least for a limited time). The isolation of the
urban ghetto is more significant for the collective development bias it
sustains (and that sustains it) than for the reward bias its residents
may face.

Loury, by his own account, is adamant that he ismot up to “some
over-theorized discourse in defense of affirmative action policies.” In
finding both liberal individualism and his own discipline’s analytic
emphasis on atomized individuals wanting, Loury has far more on his
mind than the battle over diversity in corporations and universities.
Rather, he suggests that since race matters as a profound and subtle
generator of inequality, so should it be allowed also to matter in the
conception and implementation of ameliorative policies. He is less
interested in “reaching beyond race” (as Sniderman and his
collaborators would have us do) than in facing up to the social freight
that racial “markings” force a significant slice of the American

} population to carry. For Loury the tenacious pursuit of “race
blindness” may ironically make us morally blind as well.
Distinguishing among policy implementation, policy evaluation, and
“civic construction” (the domain where “we are building monuments,
constructing public narratives, enacting rituals and. . .pursuing
policies that have an inescapably expressive as well as directly
instrumental face™) Loury argues that the race-blindness of liberal
individualism in the first and second realms is both “ahistorical and
sociologically naive.” Only in the last, he believes, “should some -
notion of race-blindness be elevated to the level of fundamental
principle.”

This is, of course, a startling policy stance from a scholar once
so welcome in Republican-dominated salons. For those of us who
have been reading and watching Loury for a while,. his alienation -
from more “conservative™ brands of thinking about race is not news.

; He repeats the critique he launched in the “Atlantic Monthly” some
four years ago against the Thernstroms’ “America in Black and
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White.” In the mid-1980s political scientist Donald L.
/ Horowitz coined the phrase “the figment of the pigment” to describe
a mistaken belief in race and ethnicity as fundamentally different.
The Themnstroms approvingly cite the phrase in describing “the myth
that racial groups are sealed compartments, impervious to change.”
Loury says that the Thernstroms “blame race-conscious public
policies for what they take to be an excess of racial awareness among
blacks,” a view he thinks “gets it exactly backward.” For him “it is
the historical fact and the specific nature of blacks’ racial otherness
that causes affirmative action [for blacks] to be so fiercely contested .
..” (Along the way Loury himself misstates the Thernstroms’
argument. They don’t suggest that African American belief in the
myth is the specific problem but rather that a widespread
susceptability to this belief is.) Loury also categorizes the
Thernstroms as “conservatives,” but that has always seemed to me a
peculiar label for two old-fashioned Ivy League liberals who happen
to take a skeptical stance toward affirmative action and certain
delusional varieties of black nationalism. Indeed “America in Black
and White” explicitly attacks, in plain black and white, the
conservative reluctance to “acknowledge the ugliness of our racial
history and the persistence of racism” only two paragraphs before the
Horowitz reference.

On the whole, however, Loury serves us well by directing us
toward “the enigma of the stigma.” He brings a keen and subtle mind
to bear on a set of issues that sorely need it. “The Anatomy of Racial
Inequality™ is thoughtful, provocative and demanding (in both the
intellectual and political sense). It is sure to be at the center of all
sophisticated discussion of race for years to come.

‘ HEHHHH
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First Native American To Serve on Commission

Elie M. Merks was kot In
Kadoka, S.D. it 1953 and raised ont the
Pine Ridge Reservaion, She is an
enrolled momber of the Oglala Lakota
Sioux Tribe. After studies at Oglala
Lakata College, Ms. Meeks applied her
skills as assistart manager and book-
kéepper at the Cedar Pass Lodge and
served as finance officer and accountant
farthennvb'}bmmdlﬁkﬂtafmd.a

} ommwindxp-mndsﬁ:malwd
~Iousing assicanse, business dasses, and
start-up cowrnseling to small busiress
owners and micro-eraerprises on the
Pine Ridge Reservatlon. She was
appointed Executive Director of the
Fund in 1991. Under her supervision
the Fund has seent substantial growth.
In 1995, she and a parmer opened the
Long Creek Store at Wanblze, a grocery
swre that also sells fast food and gaso-
Eine. She serves ant various boards and  §

comumunity asociations.

In 1994, Ms., Meeks was named
Mpority Small Business Advocate of
the Year by the South Dakota Small Buai-
ness Admiristranion and a Woman of the
Year by Ms. Magazine. In 1998, she was
.rel:azd by SmatarBenue Hunhaff, the
of South

Dakam.lanmmzhhmfarthzoﬁ'izaf

liewtenart governor,

Ske and ker husband Iive and ranch
south of Interior, South Dakota, providing
Stock for western South Dakota rodeos. They

j  have seven children and four grandchil-
iren. Three of their sors are rodes competi-
tars.

Ssormer intern Jennifer Terfinko spoke
with Commissioner Meeks in July, 1999.

CRJ: How do you feel your edu-
cation and experience prepared
you for your position as a Com-
missioner?

Although 1 was raised on a reserva-
don for most of my life, my e expe-
riences have given me a very broad
perspective. 1 have been involved in
community development for nearly
15 years and have seen firsthand the
barriers that exist for minority people.

CRJ: What interests or issues do

you feel you personally bring to
the Commission?

I think my being involved in
¥ community development at the
{ grassroots level brings a cermain
perspective, In addition, first-
hand knowledge of resarvadon
life and Native American inter-
ests have been absent from the
Commission.
CRJ: What do you hope to
accomplish as a2 commis-
sioner during your six-year
term?
During my siz-year term I hope
that I can bring a decper under-
standing of Native and minority
issues., Because I have been
involved In development and
other pursults, both. off and on
the reservation. I know that
most prejudices come from a
lack of knowledge and experi-
ences with different people.

CRJ: How did you become
Interested in civil rights?

As [ have been involved in eco-
nomic and community development,
it is apparent that economic issues -
are at the heart of civil rights issues.
As people become self-sufficient,
they become less oppressed.

CRJ: What do you see as some
major goals or Issnes for the
Commission on Civil Rights as
we move into the 21st century?
A major goal as I see it, as we move
into the 21st cenmury is that minod-
des have falr access to education and
economic opportunities.

Fall §999 / Civil Rights Journal 3


https://limtmar.t9
https://Kat!Dka.S.D.in

CRJ: What do you see in the
future for the civil rights move-
ment?

1 quly believe that furure progress in
the dvil rights movement will only
come abour as we (minority people)
take control over our own lives and
communities, Of course, this can only
happen if education and economic
oppontunides are available at the com-
munity level.

CRJ: The Commission on Clvil
Rights has traditionally consid-
ered itself the moral consdence
of the nation on dbvil rights. How
do you see it fulfilling that role in
the future?

In my view, the Commission must
continue to menitor and examine
issues concerning fair practices in edu-
cadon, public salety, lending, etwc. 1
also think that the Commisston needs
to keep a warch on public programs to
ensure that education and economic
opportunities are available to commu-
nities.

CRJ: What specific areas or issues
would you like to see the Com-
mission focus an?

I do believe that we must continue
discussion on affirmative action. My
personal belief is that people that have
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“Firsthand knowledge

of reservation life and
Native American
interests have been
absent from the
Commission”

point where they can own their own
business even if they enter with no
prior management experience—basi-
cally any type of program that will
provide equal access to educaton and
economic opportunites.

CRJY: Which dvil rights leaders do
you fecl have made the greatest
impact on the nation?

Of course, Martin Luther King Jr. has
had the most fmpact on the civil rights
movement. There were others such as
Ceasar Chavez. For Native Americans,
I would have to say that Russell
Means, Denmis Banks and Clyde Bel-
lecourte had the most impact. I think
the most important role they ail
played was to raise people’s sights; 0
give them a vislon of not accepting

been.opp d for many g 3
as have most minorities, In order for
them to have an equal place in sod-
ety, must be given spedal opportuni-
ties. This does not mean that stand-
ards must be lowered. It may mean,
though. that partcular programs
should be implemented in the com-
munity to ensure readiness.

CRJ: What types of programs?

For instance the Lakota Fund. because
we are a community-based organiza-
tion. we make the commimenr to our

community members that we will.

provide them whatever steps are nec-
essary to get to the point where they
can be good business people. We are
committed to gerting people to the
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CRI: Do you belleve that the
problems of Native Americans
are seen as being in the main-
stream of the dvil rights move-
ment?

No, 1do nor belleve thar problems of
Native Americans are seen as being in
the mainstream of the civil rights
movement. [ am always appalled at
the lack of knowiedge by most people
of Native Amerlcan issues.

There are cerain legal issues that
are at the heart of Nattve American
issues such as treatles that were
legally binding and then were vio-
lated. The trust imposed on Native
Americans by the Federal govern-

O

ment (Bureau of Indian Affairs) has
been habirually mismanaged. In addi-
don, still today, rights that were given
10 Indians are being dimtnished.

CRI: What could communities
do to assist their members with
the promotion of entre-
prenuerism and small business
development in this area?
Communities do need to get involved
in their own development. It will
only be through community develop-
ment organi that ¢ 1ty
members will have access to educa-
tional and economic opportunities
because of a community organiza-
tion’s ¢ ment to its ¢ Y.

CRJ: What would you suggest
cltizens do that would pramote
a better situation for all Native
Americans in this counry?

First of all, 1 would suggest people
educare themselves and by doing that
people might come to an understand-
ing. espedally of treaty issues, and
how badly Natve Americans were
reated. The government issued bind-
ing documents, binding agreements,
and then completely did nor honor
them.

CRJ: If you could wave a wand
to solve one civil rights issue,
which would it be and why?

It would be for people to be more tol-
erant of each other, because if they
were, we would not have all of the
issues that we have right now, £3




